## Benthos as a key driver of morphological evolution in coastal regions - exploration and explanation with numerical modeling

Dissertation

zur Erlangung des Doktorgrades der Naturwissenschaften an der Fakultät für Mathematik, Informatik und Naturwissenschaften Fachbereich Geowissenschaften der Universität Hamburg

vorgelegt von Peter Arlinghaus

aus Eschweiler, Deutschland

Hamburg, 2023

Als Dissertation angenommen am Fachbereich Geowissenschaften

Tag des Vollzugs der Promotion:

20.06.2023

Gutachter/Gutachterinnen:

Prof. Dr. Corinna Schrum

Dr. Wenyan Zhang

Vorsitzender des Fachpromotionsausschusses Geowissenschaften:

Dekan der Fakultät MIN:

Prof. Dr. Hermann Held

Prof. Dr. Norbert Ritter

## Abstract

The study presented is about benthos and how it influences morphological evolution in coastal regions. Benthos is a group of organisms of different size and taxa that live in, on or in close proximity to the seabed. Directly directly or indirectly reworks the inhabited sediment which is termed bioturbation. Bioturbation affects the sediment in multiple ways and it is the aim of this study to unravel the impact of those small-scale processes on large-scale and long-term morphological evolution by using numerical models. A detailed review on benthic-morphodynamic modeling elucidates the processes involved in bioturbation, modeling approaches and limitations. Based on this an idealized tidal basin and a real tidal basin, namely Jade Bay are modeled. In the first study new insights in how species interactions may guide morphological evolution on basin scales are given. The second study highlights the key role of benthos in morphological development of Jade Bay and takes the next step toward predictive modeling in bio-morphodynamics.

Benthos impacts its environment in multiple ways. It induces particle fluxes within the sediment and at the sediment water interface. Sediment grains are transformed and their properties are modified. The own body, or assembled tubes and mounds protrude into the water and affect near bottom currents. During locomotion benthos and predominately microbenthoc excretes extracellular polymeric substances which coat the seafloor and changing its properties. Those processes can ultimately lead to changes in erosion, deposition and hydrodynamic conditions in the affected area and take place on small scales of cm and meters. However, benthos is very abundant especially in coastal regions and its biomass has increased over the last 50 years in the Wadden Sea. Many studies suggest that benthos is the most important driver determining sediment stability and that biota is a key driver in morphological evolution. However, it is largely unknown how the described small scale processes accumulate and ultimately are able to guide large-scale morphological evolution.

In the past 25 years many studies have tried to unravel the linkages between small-scale benthic activity and large-scale morphological development with the help of numerical models. They found that benthos can potentially change morphology in the range of several meters on the scale of decades and centuries. Benthos lead to sediment redistribution and was able trigger complex transport patterns. Fine grained sediment was shown to be specifically sensitive to benthic presence. However, all these models inherited great simplifications. One of those being the small number of implemented species and neglecting feedback mechanisms among them and the environment. Therefore, the impact of three main benthic functions (destabilization, stabilization and accumulation) on morphological evolution was investigated in an idealized tidal embayment setup. A species distribution model based on nutrient distribution was applied which enabled indirect species interaction. It was shown that all benthic functions have a profound impact on the evolution of the tidal basin. This regards the overall sediment budgets, suspended sediment concentrations, channel branching, channel deepening and tidal flat dynamics. It has been shown that these changes are due to feedback loops between the benthos and the morphological development of the basin. Benthos and basin exerted positive and negative control on each other by changed systems hydrodynamics, responsible for sediment redistribution and shifting the basin towards flood- or ebb-dominance. Feedback between different species arose due to habitat transformation. Accumulating and stabilizing species increased the growth and biomass for themselves and for destabilizing benthos. On the contrary destabilizers negatively controlled their own abundance and the abundance of the other species. This interplay lead to a balance showing more realistic biomass magnitude and channel features compared to the single species runs.

Despite the advances in numerical modeling, all current large scale models including benthos are limited to qualitative statement and yet, to my knowledge, no study has reach an explanatory stage so far. Three fundamental modeling stages can be distinguished. Explorative, explanatory and predictive models. In predictive models the processes guiding the system evolution are well known and are used to predict a future state. In contrast, the processes in explorative models are not well understood or cannot be quantified with the necessary accuracy. For this reason processes and parametrizations are scaled in a reasonable range leading to an ensemble of possible future scenarios in order to explore the possible scope of impact. This is the current stage of numerical benthic modeling. Explanatory models bridge the gap between predictive and explorative models. Here the final state of the system is well known and the processes are adjusted to each other in order to hindcast the final state most accurate. The purpose is to understand the impact and the balance between the involved processes leading to the final state.

To my knowledge this thesis is the first attempt of an explanatory large-scale benthic morphological modeling study. In a numerical simulation of Jade Bay, a tidal basin in the German Wadden Sea, three benthic functional groups and seagrass were implemented. An encompassing dataset of benthos occurrence combined with a state-of-the-art machine learning based species abundance model was used to estimate biomass and abundance in Jade Bay. Morphological changes between 2001 and 2009 were hindcasted. It was shown that benthos was the main driver of morphological change in Jade Bay. The morphological changes in Jade Bay could be much better depicted when benthos was included into the simulation. In the abiotic scenario, significant negative correlation with the characteristic feature of main channel accumulation was found, whereas in the biotic scenario this feature could be reproduced. Regarding morphological evolution destabilizing benthos was most impact. Regarding fine grained sediment redistribution accumulators and stabilizer were both of equal importance.

The results presented in this thesis, for the first time, show an explanatory benthic simulation, confirming model results on a basin scale. One more step toward predictive benthic models in the future could be made.

## Zusammenfassung

In der vorgestellten Studie geht es um Benthos und seinen Einfluss auf die morphologische Entwicklung in Küstenregionen. Benthos bezeichnet eine Gruppe von Organismen unterschiedlicher Größe und Taxa, die im, auf oder in unmittelbarer Nähe zum Meeresbodens leben. Das besiedelte Sediment wird direkt oder indirekt umgestaltet, was als Bioturbation bezeichnet wird. Bioturbation wirkt sich auf verschiedene Weise auf das Sediment aus, und Ziel dieser Studie ist es, die Auswirkungen dieser kleinskaligen Prozesse auf die großskalige und langfristige morphologische Entwicklung zu entschlüsseln, mit Hilfe numerischer Modelle zu. In einem detailliertern Review über benthischmorphodynamische Modelle werden die an der Bioturbation beteiligten Prozesse, deren Modellierungsansätze und Grenzen zusammengefasst. Auf dieser Grundlage werden eine idealisierte Meeresbucht und eine existierende Meeresbucht, nämlich der Jadebusen, modelliert. In der ersten Studie werden neue Erkenntnisse darüber gewonnen, wie Interaktionen zwischen verschiedenen Spezies morphologische Entwicklung in der Größenordnung von Meeresbuchten steuern können. In der zweiten Studie wird die Schlüsselrolle des Benthos bei der morphologischen Entwicklung des Jadebusens hervorgehoben und der nächste Schritt in Richtung prädiktiver Modellierung in der Biomorphodynamik unternommen.

Das Benthos beeinflusst seine Umwelt auf vielfältige Weise. Es induziert Partikelflüsse innerhalb des Sediments und an der Grenzfläche zwischen Sediment und Wasser. Sedimentkörner werden aufgebrochen, akkumuliert oder anderweitig umgewandelt was ihre Eigenschaften verändert. Der eigene Körper oder auch aufgebaute Röhren und Hügel ragen ins Wasser und beeinflussen bodennahe Strömungen. Während der Fortbewegung scheidet Benthos und vor allem Mikrobenthos extrazelluläre polymere Substanzen aus, die den Meeresboden überziehen und seine Eigenschaften verändern. Diese Prozesse können letztlich zu Veränderungen der Erosion, der Akkumulation und der hydrodynamischen Bedingungen in dem betroffenen Gebiet führen und spielen sich auf kleinen Skalen von Zentimetern und Metern ab. Das Benthos ist jedoch vor allem in Küstenregionen sehr abundant und seine Biomasse hat in den letzten 50 Jahren im Wattenmeer zugenommen. Viele Studien deuten darauf hin, dass das Benthos der wichtigste Faktor für die Stabilität der Sedimente ist und, dass Biota eine Schlüsselrolle bei der morphologischen Entwicklung spielt. Es ist jedoch weitgehend unbekannt, wie die beschriebenen kleinskaligen Prozesse zusammenspielen und letztlich großskalige morphologische Entwicklung steuern können.

In den letzten 25 Jahren haben viele Studien versucht die Zusammenhänge zwischen kleinräumiger benthischer Aktivität und großräumiger morphologischer Entwicklung mit Hilfe von numerischen Modellen zu entschlüsseln. Es wurde gezeigt, dass das Benthos potenziell die Morphologie in der Größenordnung von mehreren Metern auf einer Zeitskala von Jahrzehnten und Jahrhunderten verändern kann. Benthos führt zu einer Sedimentumverteilung und kann komplexe Transportmuster auslösen. Feinkörniges Sediment reagiert besonders empfindlich auf die Anwesenheit von Benthos. Alle bisherigen Modelle sind jedoch mit starken Vereinfachungen verbunden. Eine davon ist die geringe Anzahl der implementierten Spezies und die Vernachlässigung von Rückkopplungsmechanismen zwischen ihnen und der Umgebung. Daher wurden die Auswirkungen der drei wichtigsten benthischen Funktionen (Destabilisierung, Stabilisierung und Akkumulation) auf die morphologische Entwicklung in einer idealisierten Meeresbucht untersucht. Es wurde ein auf der Nährstoffverteilung basierendes Speziesverteilungsmodell angewandt, das indirekte Interaktionen ermöglicht. Es wurde gezeigt, dass alle benthischen Funktionen einen tiefgreifenden Einfluss auf die Entwicklung der Meeresbucht haben. Dies betrifft den Gesamtsedimenthaushalt, die Schwebstoffkonzentration, die Verzweigung der Strömungskanäle, deren Vertiefung und die Dynamik der Wattflächen. Es hat sich gezeigt, dass diese Veränderungen auf Rückkopplungsschleifen zwischen dem Benthos und der morphologischen Entwicklung der Meeresbucht zurückzuführen sind. Über hydrodynamische Veränderungen konnten Benthos und Landschaft positive und negative Kontrolle aufeinander ausüben, die für die Umverteilung von Sedimenten und die Verschiebung der Meeresbuchtcharakteristik in Richtung Flut- oder Ebbe-Dominanz verantwortlich war. Rückkopplungen zwischen verschiedenen Spezies entstanden durch die erzeugte Veränderung des Lebensraums. Akkumulierende und stabilisierende Spezies erhöhten das Wachstum und die Biomasse von sich selbst und von destabilisierendem Benthos. Im Gegensatz dazu wirkten Destabilisierer eine negative Kontrolle auf die eigene Abundanz und auf die Abundanz der anderen Spezies aus. Dieses Zusammenspiel führte zu einem Gleichgewicht, das im Vergleich zu den Szenarien mit nur einer Spezies realistischere Biomasse und Strömungskanäle aufwies.

Trotz der Fortschritte bei der numerischen Modellierung beschränken sich alle derzeitigen großskaligen Modelle, die auch das Benthos mit einbeziehen, auf qualitative Aussagen, und meines Wissens hat bisher noch keine Studie ein erklärendes Stadium erreicht. Es lassen sich drei grundlegende Modellierungsstufen unterscheiden. Explorative, erklärende und prädiktive Modelle. Bei prädiktiven Modellen sind die Prozesse, die die Systementwicklung steuern, gut bekannt und werden zur Vorhersage eines zukünftigen Zustands verwendet. Im Gegensatz dazu sind die Prozesse in explorativen Modellen nicht gut verstanden oder können nicht mit der erforderlichen Genauigkeit quantifiziert werden. Aus diesem Grund werden Prozesse und Parametrisierungen in einem sinnvollen Bereich skaliert, was zu einem Ensemble möglicher Zukunftsszenarien führt, um den möglichen Umfang des Benthos Einflusses zu erkunden. In diesem Stadium der numerischen Benthosmodellierung befinden sich derzeitige Modelle. Erklärende Modelle schließen die Lücke zwischen prädiktiven und explorativen Modellen. Hier ist der Endzustand des Systems bekannt, und die Prozesse werden aufeinander abgestimmt, um den Endzustand möglichst genau abzubilden. Ziel ist es, die Auswirkungen und das Gleichgewicht zwischen den beteiligten Prozessen zu verstehen, die zum Endzustand führen.

Meines Wissens ist diese Arbeit der erste Versuch einer erklärenden großkaligen benthischen morphologischen Modellierungsstudie. In einer numerischen Simulation des Jadebusens, einer Meeresbucht im deutschen Wattenmeer, wurden drei funktionelle Benthos Gruppen und Seegras implementiert. Ein umfassender Datensatz über das Vorkommen von Benthos in Kombination mit einem modernen, auf maschinellem Lernen basierenden Modell zur Abundanzmodellierung von Arten wurde verwendet, um Biomasse und Abundanz im Jadebusen zu schätzen. Morphologische Veränderungen zwischen 2001 und 2009 wurden prognostiziert. Es zeigte sich, dass das Benthos der Haupttreiber der morphologischen Veränderungen im Jadebusen war. Die morphologischen Veränderungen im Jadebusen konnten viel besser widergespiegelt werden, wenn das Benthos in die Simulation einbezogen wurde. Im abiotischen Szenario wurde eine signifikante negative Korrelation zum charakteristischen Merkmal der Akkumulation im Hauptkanal festgestellt, während dieses Merkmal im biotischen Szenario korrekt reproduziert werden konnte. In Bezug auf die morphologische Entwicklung war das destabilisierende Benthos am einflussreichsten. Hinsichtlich der Umverteilung feinkörniger Sedimente waren Akkumulatoren und Stabilisatoren gleich wichtig.

Die in dieser Arbeit vorgestellten Ergebnisse zeigen zum ersten Mal eine erklärende Benthos-Simulation, die die Modellergebnisse in der Größenordnung einer Meeresbucht bestätigt. Damit konnte ein weiterer Schritt in Richtung prädiktiver Benthosmodelle in der Zukunft gemacht werden.

## List of publications

- Arlinghaus, P., Zhang, W., Wrede, A., Schrum, C., and Neumann, A. (2021). Impact of benthos on morphodynamics from a modeling perspective. Earth- Science Rev. 221. doi: 10.1016/j.earscirev.2021.103803
- Arlinghaus, P., Zhang, W. and Schrum, C. (2022) Small-scale benthic faunal activities may lead to large-scale morphological change - A model based assessment. Front. Mar. Sci. 9:1011760. doi: 10.3389/fmars.2022.1011760
- 3. Arlinghaus, P., Schrum, C., Kröncke, I., and Zhang, W. (2024). Benthos as a key driver of morphological change in coastal regions, Earth Surf. Dynam., 12, 537–558, https://doi.org/10.5194/esurf-12-537-2024

## Remarks on revised version

The version of the dissertation submitted on 31.01.2023 was revised. The present dissertation differs in the following points:

- In the original version, there were five places that contained "[cite]", marking references that were forgotten to insert. The following 10 references have therefore been added to the Contextualization on page 1 and 2 retrospectively: Lalli and Parsons (1997), Jone et al. (1994), Hastings et al. (2007) Meysman et al. (2007), Kristensen et al. (2012), Friedrichs et al. (2009), Jimenez-Hornero et al. (2008), Stabili, L. (2019), Davies and Hawkins (1998), Coutinho et al. (2018).
- The publication Arlinghaus, P., Schrum, C., Kröncke, I., and Zhang, W. (2024). Benthos as a key driver of morphological change in coastal regions, Earth Surf. Dynam., 12, 537–558, https://doi.org/10.5194/esurf-12-537-2024 was submitted at the time of thesis submission but was published in 2024. The present dissertation contains the version published in 2024. References in the text of Arlinghaus et al. (2023) have therefore been changed to Arlinghaus et al. (2024).
- 3. The "Tag des Vollzugs der Promotion" (Date of completion of the doctorate) was previously the 31.01.2023. However, this is the day of thesis submission. The disputation was on the 20.06.2023. The Date of completion of the doctorate was therefore changed to 20.06.2023.
- 4. The page numbering was adjusted.

## Contents

Abstract i
Zusammenfassungiii
List of publicationsv
Remarks on revised versionvii
1. Contextualization
1.1 Benthos and its impact on sediment1
1.2 Benthos modeling and large scale impact
2. Impact of benthos on morphodynamics from a modeling perspective
3. Small-scale benthic faunal activities may lead to large scale morphological change – A model based assessment
4. Benthos as a key driver of morphological change in coastal regions
5. Discussion
T1.Q2: What are the current limitations of numerical benthic-morphological models?
T1.Q1: What are the main benthic functions to focus on to reduce complexity?
5.3 T2.Q1: How and to what extent can benthic fauna modify embayment-scale coastal morphology?
5.4 T2.Q2: How important is the role of species interaction in shaping morphological features? 82
5.5 T3.Q1: Can including benthos to morphological models improve the model quality?
5.6 T3.Q2: What is the impact of different functional groups on the morphological development in Jade Bay?
6. Outlook
References
Versicherung an Eides statt – Affirmation on Oath94
Acknowledgement

## 1. Contextualization

The aim of this thesis is to understand the impact of benthos on large-scale morphological evolution. Benthos comprises a large group of animals living on, within or in very close proximity to the sea floor (Lalli and Parsons, 1997). It can be subdivided into microbenthos (<0.1mm) such as bacteria or diatoms, meiobenthos (0.1-1.0mm) such as the compepod and macrobenthos (>1mm) like the famous lug worm *Arenicola marina*. It is found in all world oceans from the deep sea to the continental shelf and coastal zones where it is especially abundant (Beukema and Dekker, 2020). Benthos takes part in many essential ecosystem functions such as biogeochemical cycling, carbon burial, food supply, oxygen regulation, sediment reworking and soil formation (Huettel et al., 2014; Middelburg, 2019; Lochte et al., 2011; Emerson and Hedges, 2003; Glud, 2008; Le Hir et al., 2007; Andersen and Pejrup, 2011).

This thesis consists of six parts including three research papers (part 2-4) that were written in the course of my PhD. Each paper is building up on the former and is subject to a certain research task (TX) with two subordinate research questions (TX.QY). The research task of the first paper is:

# T1: Identify major functions of benthos in influencing coastal morphological evolution and comprise methods (results and challenges) which have been used to model this impact on large temporal and spatial scales.

This paper is a review paper which provides the framework for the two subsequent studies and is in its essentials presented in this first chapter of contextualization. Research task T1 and the connected research questions which will finally lead up to research task 2 and 3 are presented and partially answered in this chapter. In chapter 5 the results of the three research papers will be discussed and the developed research questions be answered. Finally, in chapter 6, the relevance of this study for current and future research is discussed.

### 1.1 Benthos and its impact on sediment

Many benthic species are known as *ecosystem engineers* which modify the occupied habitat in a way which increases the availability of resources and by this increases the fitness for themselves or other species (Jone et al., 1994; Hastings et al., 2007). This is achieved in the so called bioturbation process. Bioturbation describes all ways in which benthos directly or indirectly reworks the inhabited sediment and changes its properties (Meysman et al., 2007; Kristensen et al., 2012). Ultimately, in the process of bioturbation 1. particle fluxes are induced within the sediment and at the sediment water interface 2. particle and grain size transformations take place 3. formed structures (allogenic) or the own body (autogenic) change the hydrodynamics and the transmission of hydrodynamic energy to the sea floor, and 4. coating the sediment floor with EPS (extracellular polymeric substances) (Arlinghaus et al., 2021). All four processes are interlinked and cannot completely be separated. Biomixing is one example for particle fluxes within the sediment. Due to foraging, burrowing and sheltering activities sediment particles are displaced which leads to a diffusion like mixing of different particles in the sediment column. Depending on the species the diplacement of particles can be local or non-local. For instance the sea urchin *Echinocardium cordatum* digs through the sediment in a bulldozing mode and displaces large amounts of particles. However the displacement is always in direct proximity and thus local. On the other hand upward or downward conveyers transport sediment either from the surface into sediment depth or the other way around which is called non-local mixing. This reworking process loosens up the sediment and increases its erodability which promotes sediment fluxes from the sea floor into the ambient water. Vice versa filter and suspension feeding species trap or imbibe particles from the seston in search for organic material which translates into fluxes from the water column to the sediment surface. Particles which are absorbed are either expelled as so called pseudo feces after the filtering process or are passed to the digestive tract and ultimately are excreted as fecal cast or

pellets and can form into a fluff layer. The cast which is created in this way differs in physical properties such as grain size, entrainment or settling velocity and biochemical properties like organic carbon content or microorganism colonization. Depending on where the fecal casts are deposited they can be prone to erosion and further entrainment or are buried and sheltered. New particle grains can also be formed from shell debris (Hyllberg et al., 1976). The shells of gastropodae or bivalvia species affects the close bottom currents. The same is true for mounds or tubes being assembled by benthos. At high densities all those structures protect the sediment bed from erosion, attenuates waves and trap particles due to the reduced current velocities. At low densities eddies form at the edge of those structures, releasing more turbulent kinetic energy to the sea floor and thus increasing erosion of ambient sediment (Jimenez-Hornero et al., 2008; Friedrichs et al., 2009). Finally many species, especially worms produce mucus which protects them and eases the movement through the sediment (Davies and Hawkins, 1998 ; Coutinho et al, 2018; Stabili, 2019). At small macrobenthic densities the mucus stabilizes the sediment (Cozzoli et al., 2019). Especially microphytobenthic (MPB) species produce mucus during locomotion in form of extracellular polymeric substances (EPS). Once the EPS is hardened the sediment stability is increased (Chen at al., 2017a). A complex mixture of MPB, EPS and bacteria, known as biofilm, can aggregate in patches covering large areas (Daggers et al., 2020).

A single species is able to bioturbate in multiple of the named ways. *Hediste diversicolor* for instance produces mucus while locomotion which potentially stabilizes the sediment. On the other hand it intensively reworks the sediment leading to destabilization. By the use of large branched galleries which are build, strong and rapid, non-local transport is possible. Further more, it may change between deposit feeding mode or filter feeding mode depending on which is more profitable. A new layer of complexity is added when interactions between species are added to this picture. If present in the same habitat one species may outcompete the other leading to a change in feeding type in order to find an ecological niche. Some species may improve the habitat conditions of other species such as mussel beds providing shelter to other macroinvertebrates or fecal pellets which are a preferable habitat for MPB. Vice versa grazing on biofilms will decrease its proliferation. The interaction between competition, predation, and physical drivers can create complex community patterns (Hart, 1992). Moreover other anthropogenic factors like pollution or even underwater noise influences bioturbation activity (Wang et al., 2022a). In view of this complexity the first research question arises:

#### T1.Q1: What are the main benthic functions to focus on to reduce complexity?

Many studies exist which describe the mentioned effects on small scales of cm to meters. Extensive reviews have been undertaken (Arlinghaus et al, 2021; Andersen and Pejrup, 2011; le Hir et al., 2007). Several data collections are available which are showing biomixing and irrigation rates (Lindqvist et al., 2016; Solan et al., 2019, bioturbation potentials (Queiros et al., 2013), erosion rates (Cozzoli et al., 2019), biodeposition and resuspension rates (Graf and Roseberg, 1996), filtration rate (Riisgard, 2001; Riisgard et al., 2014) fecal pellet production (Anderse and Perjup 20; Grant and Daborn, 1994; Troch et al., 2008) and biofilm stabilization rates (le Hir et al., 2007; Stal et al., 2010), documented for a variety of species and environments. Defaunation experiments show dramatic morphological and biochemical changes and even strong elevation differences, highlighting the significance of benthos (Volkenborn and Reise, 2006; Volkenborn et al., 2009; Montserrat et al., 2008). However little is known on how these local, small-scale effects, on a population level, interactively guide morphological processes on large spatial (basin and bigger) and temporal scales (decades to centuries).

Yet there are many indicators suggesting a strong large scale-impact. To name a few examples, a lower estimate of 21000 km<sup>3</sup> of sediment are bioturbated worldwide (average global sea ice cover in 2022: 14300 km<sup>3</sup> (PIOMAS)), suggesting an overarching role of benthos in morphological processes. Fecal pellet production can reach a level where up to 90% of the sediment in the uppermost centimetres are

composed of pellets (Andersen and Pejrup, 2011; Andersen, 2000; Austen et al., 1999). Filter feeders are potentially able to clear the entire water column within a few hours (Riisgard et al., 2007, Asmus and Asmus, 1991). And further more, the total deposited sediment in the Dutch Wadden Sea caused by only two species (Cardium edule and Mytilus edulis) accounts for at least 275000 tons of dry weight (Verwey, 1954) which is 10% of the average dredging and dumping in the dutch wadden sea (Nehls and Witte 2009). Finally, several studies suggest that the interaction and feedback between biota and geomorphology controls earth surface processes and landforms (Murray et al., 2008; Reinhardt et al., 2010). To elucidate the impact of benthos on morphological evolution the mentioned defaunation experiments could be repeated on e.g. a basin scale. However, this would be a very dangerous endeavor. A much more efficient and peaceful opportunity is to use numerical models. Recent advances in the development of numerical modeling have proven to be an efficient tool for studying coastal morphodynamics (Warner et al., 2008; Pinto et al., 2012; Deltares et al., 2020). Furthermore, increasing performance of processors according to Moore's law has enabled simulation capabilities on increasingly large areas of interest. One major advantage of numerical modeling is the full control over all input variables, which enables future prediction under changed environmental conditions such as sea level rise or climate change.

#### 1.2 Benthos modeling and large scale impact

In the past 25 years less than 20 large scale morphological studies including benthos have been published (Arlinghaus et al., 2021). Summarizing these studies revealed that the main impact of benthos on morphology can be subdivided into erosion, sediment sensitivity and sediment redistribution:

#### Erosion

Numerical modeling studies including benthos indicate that while spatial patterns of erosion and deposition where mainly guided by hydrodynamics, the balance between these processes and their magnitude was strongly influenced by benthos (Wood and Widdows, 2002; Lumborg et al., 2006). Morphological changes caused by natural variations in benthic densities where shown to be in the same order of magnitude as changes caused by variations in physical drivers like tides (Wood and Widdows, 2002). Comparing bioturbated and non-bioturbated sediments, estimated sediment height changes were in the range of 5mm per tidal period (Lumborg et al., 2006), 2cm per month (Wood and Widdows, 2002), 20cm in half a year (Paarlberg et al., 2005), 5cm within seasons (Waeles, le Hir), a few millimeters in one year (Borsje et al., 2008), 40cm in 14 years (Orvain et al., 2012), a few meters within 50 years (Brückner et al., 2021) and within a few hundreds of years (Arlinghaus et al., 2022). The magnitude of deposition was changed up to a factor of 2 over different seasons when stabilizing MPB was added to the simulation (Wood and Widdows, 2002) while net erosion associated with interannual changes due to destabilizing benthos reached up to a factor if 5 (Wood and Widdows, 2002). Destabilizing benthos might in general facilitate the overall morphological drive of an inhabited system due to the considerate amounts of sediments which are mobilized leading to both higher peaks in deposition and erosion (Lumborg 2006; Arlinghaus et al., 2024). Suspended sediment concentration was locally increased by a factor of 2 under normal conditions and up to a factor of 3.5 during storm events (Sanford, 2008). Concentrations over large areas in the southern North Sea were estimated to reach 0.1 kg/m3 due to the presence of destabilizing macrobenthos (Nasermoaddeli et al., 2017) which is in the same range as the SSC peak values measured in the German Wadden Sea (Bartolomä et al., 2009).

#### Sediment sensitivity

All large scale modeling studies agree that fine-grained sediments are especially sensitive to benthic presence compared to sand or gravel classes. This has two reasons. First smaller particles are generally favored for ingestion compared to larger grains (Wheatcroft, 1992; Taghon, 2004; Gebhardt, 2019), since they are associated with organic material which can accumulate more effective on smaller particles because of the higher relative surface area (Burone et al., 2003). As a result muddy sediment are more intensively reworked. Higher bioturbation activities decreased the mud content compared to the non-biotrubated case by up to 20% (Knaapen et al., 2003) and even up to an order of magnitude in Paarlberg et al. (2005), Brückner et al. (2021) and Arlinghaus et al. (2022) due to an intensified biomixing between different sediment layers. The second reason is that finer grains usually have smaller sinking velocities which is why they travel longer distances before being deposited. This was evident in Nasermoaddeli et al. (2017) where fine silt classes (8-16 um) where strongly affected by destabilizing benthos compared to the almost unaffected sand classes.

#### Sediment redistribution

Benthic impact varies considerably over large areas especially in coastal shelf areas and facilitates redistribution of sediments. For most models the impact of benthos on morphology in general decreases offshore (Wood and Widdows, 2002; Wood and Widdows, 2003; Waeles et al., 2004; Le Hir et al., 2007; Orvain et al., 2012). Destabilizing benthos especially enhances erosion in intertidal areas (Brückner et al., 2021). Depending on the modeling domain different sediment transport patterns could be observed. Material which was predominately eroded around the mid-tide level by joint effects of destabilizers and physical forcing was transported and deposited in onshore direction. This deposition in shallow areas was facilitated by the stabilizing effect of MPB which was effective above mid-tide level (Wood and Widdows, 2002; Wood and Widdows, 2003; Waeles et al., 2004; Orvain et al., 2012). Transport of mobilized sediment in offshore direction could be observed in one study (Paarlberg et al., 2005). Brückner et al. (2021) showed that depending on community composition both import or export scenarios could be achieved. Despite these simple one directional transport pattern more complex transport pattern could also be facilitated by benthos with an active exchange of sediment between tidal flats and channels. During rough weather conditions and storm events sediment is eroded from the tidal flats and "stored" in the channels (Borsje et al., 2008). During calm conditions the sediment is transported back to the tidal flats. Overall net accumulation took place on the tidal flats and net erosion in the tidal channels. The latter might be facilitated by the fact that the effective impact of benthos is higher in hydrodynamic active regions even though the abundance might be very low due to less favorable living conditions in comparison to very habitable areas with low current velocities (Cozzoli, 2016). Not only is the benthic efficiency varying spatially with morphogical parameters but also the morphological impact varies over the inhabited domain and even reaches areas which are not inhabited with benthos. This can be easily comprehended when thinking of benthic mobilized sediment which is transported and deposited far beyond the inhabited zones (Borsje et al., 2008; Nasermoaddeli et al., 2017, Brückner et al., 2021). More complex linkages are also possible like benthic erosion changing the wave energy transmission in adjacent, unhabitated areas (Orvain et al., 2012).

Despite the advances in numerical modeling of benthos, the presented results are limited to qualitative statements and models inherit great simplifications. Including the second paper presented in this thesis only 20% of these studies apply 3-dimensional simulation of hydrodynamics and sediment

transport while the other 80% consist of 1D or 2D models. Usually only one or two species and respectively one or two species effects are considered at a time. Moreover model results are either not confirmed or not confirmed on a scale appropriate to the system size (table 2 in Arlinghaus et al., 2021). These shortcomings lead to the next research question:

#### T1.Q2: What are the current limitations of numerical benthic-morphological models?

The answer to this question is twofold and will lead to the development of the other research tasks and questions. The first sort of limitations are related to benthos modeling specifically, and the second to modeling in Earth-Sciences in general. Starting with the latter, the limitations are already implied in question T1.Q1. The high complexity of possible benthic processes and interactions make it impossible to combine all of those into one model while preserving a certain process accuracy. This *accuracy vs complexity problem* will more extensively be elaborated in the discussion section. However, one way for reducing model complexity is to use a functional group approach instead of a species level approach. A functional group describes a group of species which can involve different taxa and that impact its environment in a similar way and thus exert a similar effect on their environment. Functional groups can be defined from the standpoint of different distinguishing features among others the reworking mode of the sediment, feeding mode or species mobility (Kristensen et al., 2012, Lindqvist et al., 2016, Shull, 2001). Based on the modeling review paper (Arlinghaus et al., 2021) for the most fundamental functional groups we have decided for bio-stabilizers, bio-destabilizers and bio-depositers which were implemented in paper number two (Arlinghaus et al., 2022) with the following research task:

## T2: Develop a numerical model to explore the potential long-term and large-scale impact of three main benthic functions and their interaction on morphodynamics.

For this purpose in the second paper an idealized tidal embayment setup was implemented. The geometry of this idealized embayment has been used in previous studies to investigate long term equilibrium behavior, tidal forcing, sea-level rise and the impact of mangroves (Marciano et al., 2005; Van Maanen et al., 2013a; Van Maanen et al., 2013b; Van Maanen et al., 2015; Zhang and Arlinghaus, 2022). In this paper however, it is the first time that the impact of benthos was incorporated in this setup, asking the research question:

## **T2.Q1:** How and to what extent can benthic fauna modify embayment-scale coastal morphology?

In this study five different model scenarios were executed. One without any benthos, then one scenario with each of the three functional groups and one scenario with all functional groups together in one simulation. The aim was to understand the way and extent each of the functional groups modifies a coastal system on a tidal basin scale and how the different groups finally act together.

For the second sort of limitation (benthos modeling specific), again two major challenges can be distinguished which are related to process understanding on the one hand and data acquisition on the other. For instance, the impact of stabilizing biofilm on large-scale cohesive sediment dynamics is largely unquantified (Bastianon et al., 2022). The different stages of biofilm maturing, its penetration into depth, the grain induced propertiy changes and the many biotic and abiotic factors that influence its manifestation are poorly understood (Wal et al., 2010; Guarini et al., 2000; Chen et al., 2017a; Chen et al., 2017b; Andersen and Pejrup, 2011; Fang et al., 2017). It is for these reasons that the stabilization impact of biofilm is highly site specific and a reliable proxies does yet not exist (Riethmüller et al., 2000). Another important process is species interactions and interaction between species and their geomorphological environment. Species interactions can lead to very complex and even counterintuitive behavior. For instance, two macrobenthic species, one slightly enhancing and one slightly decreasing microalgal cover, put together lead to a disappearance of algae (Boyer and Fong, 2005). Counteracting,

synergetic as well as no measureable effects were reported as results of interaction between ecosystem engineers (Passarelli et al., 2018). On large scales, so far only one modeling study has tried simulating such effects (Brückner et al., 2021). In this study ecosystem engineering determined habitat conditions and spatial species distribution. This was mediated by direct species interactions like grazing and competition and indirect feedback over eco-engineering of the habitat creating suitable area for co-existing species. The study highlighted that a combination of habitat suitability, species specific bioturbation and species interactions can guide large-scale morphological evolution. Several studies have suggested feedback and coevolution between landscape and ecosystem engineers as one of the important factors to understand geo-morphological evolution (Corenblit et al., 2011; Reihnardt et al., 2010; Murray et al., 2008). However, *"mathematical modeling of such systems is still in its infancy"* (Meadows et al., 2012). Tying on to these findings, the next research question was developed with the aim to reach puberty:

#### T2.Q2: How important is the role of species interaction in shaping morphological features?

This question aims to understand species-species and morphological feedback and to evaluate the importance of such feedback mechanisms. To answer this question, in the second paper a dynamic species distribution model was applied able to respond to system changes. This was achieved by implementing organic carbon with certain nutritional value, which would be imported from the open boundary with concentrations according to field measurements from the Wadden Sea. In short, deposited carbon increases the biomass and activity of bio-destabilizers and bio-stabilizers and suspended carbon likewise increases biomass and activity of bio-depositers. Inhabitet sediment will hence be bioturbated leading to sediment property changes which may lead to a redistribution of sediments and nutrients. In this way morphology and benthos distribution will dynamically adapt and excert a mutal feedback control on each other. To achieve a realistic species distribution however, it was necessary to incorporate flocculation processes depending on concentration and turbulence.

Finally, the remaining problem, putting limitations to benthos modeling is related to data acquisition. It can again be subdivided into parametrization data for benthic effects, species distribution data, and lastly morphological data for initialization and validation. The measurement setups inevitably contain errors which must be minimized. To generate parametrization data both laboratory and in situ experiments can be conducted. Reliable results are provided by in situ measurements, however the environmental parameters are not all accessible. On the other hand laboratory measurements have the advantage of control over all input and measurement parameters, but they come with scalability issues (Kleinhans et al., 2010). The challenge in acquiring benthos abundance data and morphological data are the large costs, effort, manpower and expert knowledge needed. Most often the data does not exist in the required spatial and temporal resolution. For this reason from the current large scale benthic-morphological models only two studies cover both spatial and temporal variations of benthos abundance by using a species distribution model. The other studies use constant estimated values, a distribution based on proxy parameters, or measurements for a limited amount of species which are extrapolated to large areas. Seasonal variations are only regarded by a small number of studies. Moreover large-scale studies either have no, or only a few data points in space or time to validate their results (table 2 in Arlinghaus et al., 2021).

It is for the reasons - high complexity, lack in process understanding, parametrization of benthic processes, species distribution and confirmation data - that all large-scale benthic-morphological studies are at an explorative stage, limited to qualitative statements (Arlinghaus et al., 2021). Following Desjardins et al. (2018) three fundamental modeling categories can be distinguished (Figure 1): Explorative, explanatory and predictive models. Essential elements of every numerical model are the definition of an initial stage (I), the implementation of internal processes (e.g. physical, biological (P) and the forcing of the system by external drivers (E) guiding the development towards a certain final state (F). In predictive models, I, E and P are well defined, and the aim is to ascertain the future state F. In explorative models external drivers, processes and their parameterization are tuned in a reasonable range, creating an ensemble of possible final states F to estimate and explore the impact range of benthos on morphological evolution. They are typically employed when the knowledge of I, E and P is limited. Lastly explanatory models bridge the gap between predictive and explorative models. In explanatory models, a certain final state is well known and I, E and/or P are tuned in order to hindcast the final state most accurate. The purpose of this model is to reconstruct the system evolution and to understand the relative importance of the involved processes contributing to reaching the final state.

To my knowledge, no large-scale bio-morphodynamic study has reached the explanatory stage yet. For this reason the next research task was undertaken to:



three general types of models. I and F indicate the initial and final state of the modeled system, respectively. P refers to the interacting processes and E represents external factors affecting the system. The question mark indicates the quantity in question (modified after Desjardins et al., 2018).

#### T3: Develop an explanatory model to hindcast recent morphological changes in the Jade Bay.

This task is processed in Arlinghaus et al. (2024). Morphological changes were hindcasted from 2001 to 2009 in Jade Bay including benthos. Reaching the explanatory modeling stage was possible because encompassing datasets for parametrization of benthic impact, benthos distribution and morphological data for model validation are available for the Jade Bay. Morphological data is compiled for the North Sea, provided by the *BAW (easyGSH files;* Sievers et al., 2020) and is available from 1996-2016. Based on the experience with tidal embayment setup (Arlinghaus et al., 2022) which has a similar shape as the Jade Bay, three major benthic functional groups were implemented plus the impact of sea grass which is present in Jade Bay. The impact of sea grass is available in the *submerged aquatic vegetation* (SAV) model of SCHISM (Zhang et al., 2016) which is based on Nepf and Vivoni (2000). The impact of bio-destabilizers was implemented based on measurements of Cozzoli et al. (2019) in a similar way as has been done in Brückner et al. (2021). The impact of bio-depositers was based on model and parametrization of the US Army Corps of Engineers (2000) and bio-stabilizers were regarded in a simplified manner as done in le Hir et al., (2007). The initialization of benthos is based on an encompassing dataset of benthos samples from 2009 (species, abundance and biomass) at 160 stations in the Jade Bay which was created by the Senckenberg Institute (Schückel and Kröncke, 2013).

To fill the unknown space between the stations with the respective species data an occurrence model can be used (Singer et al., 2016). However this study requires abundance and biomass values which is why a species abundance model (SAM) was developed, based on a random forest. Compared to species occurrence modeling, abundance modeling is a relatively unexplored field with best performing machine learning methods relying on decision trees (Waldock et al., 2021). Using the described data we were able to answer the question:

### T3.Q1: Can including benthos to morphological models improve the model quality?

Different model setups were compared: abiotic, individual functional groups, and the combined effects of all functional groups. This gives us further insights into the roles of different species in creating certain features or morphological changes in Jade Bay. Then finally, the purpose of the explanatory model can be fulfilled, which is to explain:

## **T3.Q2**: What is the impact of different functional groups on the morphological development in Jade Bay?

## 2. Impact of benthos on morphodynamics from a modeling perspective

This chapter contains a paper which was published in Earth Science Reviews as:

Arlinghaus, P., Zhang, W., Wrede, A., Schrum, C., and Neumann, A. (2021). Impact of benthos on morphodynamics from a modeling perspective. Earth- Science Rev. 221. doi: 10.1016/j.earscirev.2021.103803

Contents lists available at ScienceDirect



#### Earth-Science Reviews

journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/earscirev



### Impact of benthos on morphodynamics from a modeling perspective

Peter Arlinghaus<sup>a,\*</sup>, Wenyan Zhang<sup>a,\*</sup>, Alexa Wrede<sup>a,b,c</sup>, Corinna Schrum<sup>a,d</sup>, Andreas Neumann<sup>a</sup>

<sup>a</sup> Institute of Coastal Systems - Analysis and Modeling, Helmholtz-Zentrum Hereon, Max-Planck-Str. 1, 21502 Geesthacht, Germany

<sup>b</sup> Alfred-Wegener-Institut Helmholtz-Zentrum für Polar- und Meeresforschung, 27570 Bremerhaven, Germany

<sup>c</sup> Helmholtz Institute for Functional Marine Biodiversity at the University Oldenburg, 26129 Oldenburg, Germany

<sup>d</sup> Universität Hamburg, Center for Earth System Sustainability, Institute of Oceanography, 20146 Hamburg, Germany

#### ARTICLE INFO

Keywords: Coastal morphodynamics Benthos Bioturbation Numerical modeling

#### ABSTRACT

Benthic organisms and their bioturbation activities have a profound effect on a multitude of sediment properties. While many studies have already explored benthic impacts at small temporal and spatial scales, little is known on how the small-scale effects accumulate and interactively guide large-scale (km-scale) morphological evolution. Here we firstly summarize the most important processes of benthos affecting sediment stability and then explore existing biomorphodynamic modeling studies both at small- and large-scales. In general, microbenthos (body size <0.1 mm) mainly stabilizes sediments while meio- (0.1-1 mm) and macrobenthos (>1 mm) may stabilize or destabilize sediments. Among all types of sediment, fine-grained fraction (silt and clay) is most sensitive to the impact of benthos. Benthic organisms have the capability to mediate sediment transport and sedimentation patterns beyond their habitats on the long-term and over a large-scale. However, so far, numerical models evaluating benthic impact are limited to explorative studies and have not reached a stage where they can be used for predictive modeling. The barriers hindering a further development of biomorphodynamic models include not only limited understanding of fundamental biological/bio-physical processes affecting morphological development and dynamic feedback loops among them but also a shortage of data for model calibration and confirmation of simulation results. On the other hand, thriving for higher model complexity does not necessarily lead to better performance. Before conducting biomorphodynamic modeling, researchers must figure out which questions can be answered in a meaningful sense with simulation results that can be compared with observations and which level of modeling complexity is sufficient for that purpose.

#### 1. Introduction

Benthos incorporates all animals living on or within the sea floor. Benthic communities contribute largely to marine biodiversity and sustain key functions and services such as biogeochemical cycling, carbon burial, food supply, oxygen regulation, sediment reworking and soil formation (Huettel et al., 2014; Haese, 2002; Middelburg, 2019; Lochte et al., 2011; Emerson and Hedges, 2003; Glud, 2008; Thorbergsdottir et al., 2004; Le Hir et al., 2007; Andersen and Pejrup, 2011). By modifying the inhabited sediment, benthic organisms are impacting morphodynamic evolution (Corenblit et al., 2011). Backer et al. (2010) proposed that benthos is the most important factor determining sediment stability in shallow waters such as tidal flats. Especially the so called engineer species strongly alter their environment towards an optimized fitness for themselves and even create new habitats for other species (Jone et al., 1994; Hastings et al., 2007; Meadows et al., 2012). Morphodynamic and hydrodynamic conditions in turn are closely related to benthic abundance (Holzhauer et al., 2019; Shi et al., 2020). Understanding and quantifying the manifold linkages between benthos and morphodynamics is therefore a crucial task for studying not only sediment transport but also biogeochemical cycling (Zhang et al., 2019).

Benthic flora is well recognized to exert predominantly stabilizing effects of sediments. In coastal lands and marshes for instance plants are playing an antagonist role to erosion processes mediated by tides and wave action (Corenblit et al., 2011; Zhang et al., 2012; Zhang et al., 2015). The feedback between soil stabilization and sediment trapping due to flow attenuation by flora and resuspension by wind, waves and tides guide morphodynamic processes shaping the coastline (Marani et al., 2010; Murray et al., 2008). However, compared to benthic flora which has been extensively studied, the role of benthos in large-scale

\* Corresponding authors. *E-mail addresses:* peter.arlinghaus@hereon.de (P. Arlinghaus), Wenyan.Zhang@hereon.de (W. Zhang).

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.earscirev.2021.103803

Received 23 April 2021; Received in revised form 2 September 2021; Accepted 4 September 2021 Available online 7 September 2021 0012-8252/© 2021 Elsevier B.V. All rights reserved. morphodynamics remains largely unexplored. In recent years the impact of micro-, meio- and macrobenthos has been increasingly incorporated into qualitative descriptions of coastal morphology (Murray et al., 2008; Reinhardt et al., 2010). Benthic fauna affects sediments in many different ways, including sediment being dug, swallowed, moved, paved, ventilated, etc. Such sediment reworking by benthos is generally unified in the expression of bioturbation (Meysman et al., 2007). Bioturbation behaviors are highly diverse and vary not only among species but also among individuals of the same species depending on the body size, age, and environmental factors such as depth, flow regime, nutrient availability and community structure (Andersen and Pejrup, 2011). Therefore, the impact of bioturbation on sediment stability can be manifold and it is a challenging task to incorporate it in deterministic models.

Le Hir et al. (2007) have summarized all potential impacts of bioturbation on sediments arising from different reworking activities of benthos into four distinct effects, namely, 1) change of sediment cohesion, 2) loosening up sediments due to locomotion of macrobenthos, 3) induction of matter fluxes between sediment and water column, and 4) changes in bottom roughness and flow field either by bare bodies or shells (autogenic structures) or by structures which are created during bioturbation including tubes, mounds and canopies (allogenic structures). The description of benthic activities and their impact is often focused on one or a few specific behaviors at small spatial and temporal scales. However, biological impacts on physical processes have been recognized to play a key role in landscape shaping and even local and short community disturbances can have potential impact on large spatial and temporal scales (Murray et al., 2008; Brückner et al., 2021). Further, each individual species may simultaneously exert several of the four above-mentioned effects on ambient sediment (Meadows et al., 2012). To predict landscape changes numerical models describing and differentiating the specific benthic activities and their impacts are required. Complexity of existing models falls into three categories. The first provides detailed descriptions for certain species of interest on specific subfields of morphodynamics (Willows, 1992; Borsje et al., 2008a; Borsje et al., 2009a; Borsje et al., 2014; Damveld et al., 2019), whereas the second uses simplified and general empirical relations linking benthos (e.g. abundance) to sediment stability parameters represented by critical shear stress for erosion and total erosion rate (Knaapen et al., 2003; Paarlberg et al., 2005; Lumborg et al., 2006; Borsje et al., 2007; Borsje et al., 2008b). The third category complements the second by deriving parameterization from species interaction and predicting suitable habitats and species distribution (Coco et al., 2006; Cozzoli, 2016; Brückner et al., 2021). It is important to identify the level of complexity best suited to address a certain ecosystem function in numerical modeling (French et al., 2015; Larsen et al., 2016). Generalized empirical models are easier to be implemented and applied on large-scale modeling than species-based models. However, they lack the level of refinement necessary to resolve the many-faceted species behavior as adaption to the environment. For application of species-based models to large-scale, so far we found at most four different species (Seifert et al., 2009) and three different possible impacts (Paarlberg et al., 2005; Lumborg et al., 2006) simultaneously included in numerical modeling. Although such models prove to better resolve individual species impact on sediment processes there is still no clear clue on the overall, combined impact of all coexisting species on a community level. To address this, a trend towards functional understanding of species and impact on general sediment processes becomes evident in recent years in morphodynamic modeling (Orvain, 2005; Orvain et al., 2012; Prooijen et al., 2011). Furthermore, most existing models just regard one-way control of benthos on morphodynamic, while Reinhardt et al. (2010) has however pointed out a mutual dependence between landforms and inhabiting species, which cannot be understood based on one side control but must rather be considered of as a co-evolution between a biological and a geomorphological system. Understanding the role of benthic bioturbation in these fundamental co-evolutionary processes is a major issue in biogeomorphodynamics and only until very recently a first step towards linking species interaction, habitat and morphological development has been undertaken (Brückner et al., 2021).

In this review, we try to build a clear link between small-scale bioturbation activities and large-scale morphodynamics. To do so we firstly provide an overview of bioturbation impact on small-scale morphodynamics. We then review existing modeling efforts including upscaling small-scale bioturbation to large scales (both spatially and temporally) and discuss their advantages and disadvantages. Based on the review, suggestions for future research needs are provided.

#### 2. Bioturbation

Bioturbation summarizes all ways in which benthos affects the substratum where it inhabits (Kristensen et al., 2012). This includes processes of sediment reworking and bioirrigation (burrow ventilation of fluids and solutes). In this review we will focus on sediment reworking. Bioturbation mostly takes place in depth down to 20 cm (Holtmann et al., 1996) with higher bioturbator population densities in the upper sediment layers and lower in the deeper horizons (Touhami et al., 2018).

All bioturbators physically change their abiotic environment, either by building structures (allogenic engineering) or their activities (autogenic engineering). When in course of this the availability of resources for other species is modulated one speaks of an ecosystem engineer (Jone et al., 1994). Their impact on the environment is comparably high compared to other species and lasts beyond the lifetime of the engineers themselves (Hastings et al., 2007).

Bioturbating fauna can be classified by different criterions. In terms of size three major categories can be defined, namely microbenthos (< 0.1 mm), micro and meiobenthos (0.1 mm - 1 mm) and macrobenthos (>1 mm) (Meysman et al., 2007). In terms of habitat it can be distinguished into epifauna inhabiting the sediment surface and infauna living below the surface within the sediment. Regarding sustenance benthos can be categorized into four major feeding types, namely suspension feeders filtering food from the ambient water (e.g. Mytilus edulis, Crassostrea gigas), deposit feeders feeding on living or dead deposited material, predators and parasites. Deposited material can be mixed into the sediment and is thus also available in deeper layers. Therefore, deposit feeders can be further distinguished in surface deposit feeders (e.g. Hydrobia ulvae, Corophium volutator) and subsurface deposit feeders (e.g. Echinocardium cordatum, A. marina). However, feeding type of some species may change depending on the in situ environmental conditions, e.g. switch between deposit feeding and suspension feeding. The complexity in trait expression (a trait is a distinguishing feature of an organism which can for example include the tolerance to environmental stressors, size or the feeding type) ultimately leads to the concept of functional groups of sediment reworking which is introduced in the following sections.

#### 2.1. Small-scale and short-term impact

In this review, small scales refer to spatial scales from millimeters to meters and temporal scales from seconds to a few days. In contrast large scales span from months to decades in time and from a few kilometres (e. g. a tidal basin) up to an entire coastal shelf sea in space. In the following subchapters we will firstly review the most relevant small scale processes.

#### 2.1.1. Biomixing

Sediment reworking by benthic animals comprises many different activities which are often driven by the need to forage and/or shelter (Meysman et al., 2007). All those activities may affect the sediment properties in diverse ways but all of them have in common that sediment grains get transported beyond chemical and compositional gradients. The sediment dislocation driven by benthic activity is called biomixing. To characterize benthic species contribution to biomixing they can be divided into different reworking or functional groups. In general benthos can be classified into five major reworking modes (Kristensen et al., 2012), namely 1) upward conveyors which ingest food at depth and defecate at surface (e.g. A. marina) 2) downward conveyors which ingest food at surface and defecate at depth (e.g. Cirriformia grandis), 3) regenerators which constantly excavate burrows by tranporting sediment to the surface while ambient and suspended sediment is deposited in the burrow (Neohelice granulata, Ocypode spp.), 4) biodiffusors which constantly mix local sediments (e.g Echinocardium cordatum, Uca spp.) and 5) gallery diffusors such like burrow-dwelling organisms that conduct both diffusive mixing of local particles and rapid advective transport through galleries within the upper 10 to 30 cm of the sediment (e.g Hediste diversicolor). The different reworking modes are illustrated in Fig. 1. Depending on the reworking mode, the direction and rate of sediment bulk transport are different for each species (Lindqvist et al., 2016; Shull, 2001). Tracking the burial of chemical, radioactive or fluorescent tracers added to sediment surface is a common way of quantifying biomixing rates of those species (Lindqvist et al., 2016; Gebhardt, 2019). Biodiffusors for example randomly move sediment particles around on short distances of millimeters while conveying species can directly transport particles in the range of centimetres. Tracer profiles of the latter species are usually characterized by a subsurface peak in typical in depth of 10-15 cm (Kristensen et al., 2012). For regenerators or biodiffusors an initially surficial tracer will be distributed into deeper layers with decreasing concentration in a diffusion like manner. Especially large bioturbators have a stronger impact on biomixing compared to abundant but small bioturbators (Sandnes et al., 2000; Cozzoli et al., 2020). Wheatcroft et al. (1990) estimated a 10<sup>4</sup>-fold increase in biomixing rates per individual (and a 20-fold increase per biomass unit) if animal body length is increased by 10 times. To exemplify the order of magnitude, the large bioturbator *Echinocardium cordatum* is able to displace massive amounts of sediment up to  $0.02 \text{ m}^3 \text{m}^{-2} \text{d}^{-1}$  per individual which is 150 times the volume that it ingests. Given the reworking rate on a normal *Echinocardium* population level, Lohrer et al. (2005) concluded that the top 5 cm surface sediments are thoroughly reworked once every three days.

From a community-level perspective, a combined impact of various species may result in diffusion-like mixing of sediment particles (Rullkötter et al., 2003; Lecroart et al., 2010). In mathematical formulations based on advection- diffusion equations, the intensity of this mixing process is generally quantified by the diffusivity coefficient  $D_b$  and the related mixed layer depth *L* describing the length over which sediment mixing mostly occurs. Teal et al. (2008) have collected a considerable amount of studies calculating  $D_b$  (n = 454) and L (n = 791) and found a global mean of  $D_b = 19.98 \pm 42.64 \text{ cm}^2 a^{-1}$  and  $L = 5.75 \pm 5.67 \text{ cm}$ . Another earlier study estimated  $L = 9.8 \pm 4.5 \text{ cm}$  (Boudreau, 1994). Based on the global mixed layer depth and conservative estimates of the ocean coverage area it was assumed that 20,700 km<sup>3</sup> of sediments are bioturbated annually at a global scale (Teal et al., 2008).

Benthic reworking activity is mainly driven by food availability and temperature which lead to strong seasonal differences varying by one order of magnitude (Zhang and Wirtz, 2017; Gebhardt, 2019). Significant effects of seasonality, irrespectively of location, are supported by the large dataset collected by Teal et al. (2008) showing highest mixing rates  $D_b$  during summer and deepest mixing (*L*) in autumn. It is worth to note that the number of studies has been expanded to n = 1281 (for  $D_b$ ) and n = 1780 (for *L*) during the past decade. Such dataset is now accessible under https://bioturbation.online/ (Solan et al., 2019).



Fig. 1. Illustration of major functional modes of particle reworking with typical species (modified after Francois et al., 1997 and 2002).

Furthermore,  $D_b$  exhibits a generally decreasing trend towards deeper ocean (Henderson et al., 1999).

Persistent movement and particle mixing accompanied with the break up of biological and chemical bonds further loosen up sediments and prevent them from rapid consolidation. Although the combined effect of various mixing processes is difficult to quantify, these processes generally destabilize sediments and favor erosion/resuspension (Backer et al., 2010; Snelgrove, 2013). However, although typical animal behaviors have been described, certain movement patterns or biomixing rates have not been explicitly related to the amount of sediment destabilized or eroded. Until now we found only one numerical modeling study addressing destabilizing effect emerging from biomixing in simplified 1D plane (Sanford, 2008). Results of Sanford (2008) show that compared to non-bioturbated case in which an armoring sand layer emerges at the sediment surface and prevents strong erosion, bioturbation induces a mixing of sand grains and the critical shear stress for erosion into deeper sediment layers, making the surface less resistant to erosion. Suspended sediment was increased by a factor of two and during storm events even up to a factor of four when biomixing was included.

#### 2.1.2. Particle flux mediation and grain transformation

Another important reworking activity is the processing of food which can be subdivided into ingestion, digestion and defecation. This has significant impact on particle flux and grain transformation. After ingesting and before passing into the digestive tract many species filter the swallowed sediment for particles of higher nutritional value. Regarding the particle size every species has its own preference but generally smaller particles are favored versus larger particles (Wheatcroft, 1992; Taghon, 2004; Gebhardt, 2019). Also low-density particles, which are associated with higher nutritional value and/or organic coatings are selected 10 to 100 times more often than other sediment particles (Smith et al., 1993). Similarly fine-grained particles with a higher relative surface area covered with organic material are selected more often than coarse particles (Burone et al., 2003). Those particles not selected may then be egested in form of pseudo faeces. Pseudo faeces are larger grain aggregates of smaller particles which are loosely bound by mucus substances. Together with sediment loosened up by superficial activities, pseudo faeces form a so-called fluff layer. In this case, sea bed erosion is featured by two distinct phases (Amos et al., 1997; Paterson and Black, 1999; Orvain et al., 2003). The first phase is named the supply-depending Type I erosion referring to erosion of to the fluff layer and the second Type II phase is the erosion of the subjacent sediment bed layer governed by excess shear stress.

Sediments which are passed on to the alimentary tract are digested and later deposited as faecal pellets, mounds or other kinds of faecal cast. Compared to pseudo faeces, faecal pellets constitute of more fine grains which are stronger bound leading to longer decay half-life. Usually faecal pellets are quite robust and long-lived and might even have been ascertained in geological records (Turner, 2002) but their resilience varies largely among different species (Austen, 1995, 1997).

If production rates are high and half-life is long enough, faecal and pseudo faecal pellets can fundamentally change physical properties and even comprise up to 80% or 90% of sediments in the upper sediment layers (Andersen and Pejrup, 2011; Andersen, 2000; Austen et al., 1999). Aggregations of pellets affect sediment properties mainly through enhanced particle sinking velocity and sediment cohesiveness (Forsberg et al., 2018). The larger size of faecal pellets compared to ambient sediments results in an increase in settling velocity by up to one or two orders of magnitude larger than the single pellet constituents (Andersen and Pejrup, 2011; Haven and Morales-Alamo, 1968). Because of smaller surface area, faeces are less cohesive than their fine grain constituents (Andersen and Pejrup, 2011). Their abundance may therefore lead to a gradual change of a muddy sea bed towards a less cohesive condition. This is accompanied by a general decrease in sediment stability and increased erosion rate (Andersen, 2001; Lanuru,

2004; Forsberg et al., 2018). However, opposite effects have also been observed where cohesive faecal pellets accumulate on a sandy bed (Le Hir et al., 2007). Faecal pellets produced by the amphipod *C. volutator* have been found to decrease erosion and increase critical shear stress for erosion (Grant and Daborn, 1994). Faecal pellets are not only a byproduct of nutrition and metabolism but they are also actively produced and used to achieve profitable environmental conditions (De Troch et al., 2008). For example, *Paramphiascella fulvofasciata* utilize faecal pellets as bait to, promote diatom growth on the pellets which are then re-ingested and expelled again for nourishment. A removal of faecal pellets from areas with abundant *P. fulvofasciata* subsequently increased faecal pellet production strongly, demonstrating an active role of benthos in terrain shaping (De Troch et al., 2008).

Production rate of faecal pellets strongly depends on species and available food but are not well documented. Le Hir et al. (2007) have collected observation data from different bivalvia, crustacea and polycheat worm species of different abundance in shallow water, and found particle mass transported to the sea bed surface ranging from 0.5 to 100 kg m<sup>-2</sup>a<sup>-1</sup>, comparable to the amount of sediment resuspended during a storm. Pseudo faeces are more frequently produced than faecal pellets and especially filter feeders contribute largely to pseudo faecal production. Hughes (1969) observed pseudofaeces production by *Scrobicularia plana* exceeding the defecation rate by 300 times.

Aside from the physical presence of faeces themselves, the uptake of sediment and deposition of faeces can further facilitate mixing, erosion and stratification processes (Cramer, 1991; Jone et al., 1994). Modeling results suggest that benthos is able to control the stratigraphic pattern (Jumars et al., 1981). Selective ingestion of certain sediment grains increases their mixing by the same order of magnitude of the selection preference. Depending on the depth of excretion in sediment, the selected grains are either burrowed and preserved or be exposed to erosion (Volkenborn et al., 2007). For example, sediments digested by A. marina are deposited as faecal mounds at the sediment surface where they are subject to erosion by bottom currents. This decreases the fine sediment compartment of the whole sediment bed. Under low hydrodynamic stresses, faeces decay and disaggreagte, leaving fine-grained sediment on the surface facilitating sediment stratification. Echinocardium cordatum is also known to select fine-grained particles more often than coarse ones. The former are then deposited in depth causing a heterogenous sediment distribution (Cramer, 1991). The formation of coarse shell debris layers was observed in depth of 20 cm (Hyllberg, 1976) and a doubling in grain size within the top five centimetres of the bed was observed with the presence of A. marina (Baumfalk, 1979). Jones and Jago (1993) found a distinct layer of coarse sand at the head level of A. marina in 70-100 mm depth. In the same study Lanice conchilega was shown to collect coarse sediment (predominately shell fragments) to pave its burrow walls which led to carbonate depletion in the surrounding sediment.

Among various functional groups, suspension feeders exert the most significant mediation on particle flux between the sediment-water interface. Suspension feeders use filtering organs to extract nutritious particles as well as phyto- and zooplankton from the water column. Various species are able to deploy suspension feeding such as polychaetes (e.g H. diversicolor), amphipods (e.g. C. volutator), bivalves (e.g. Mytilus edulis, Cerastoderma edule) and brittle stars (e. g. Amphiura filiformis). Suspension feeders can further be distinguished in 1) suspension feeders that are using their appendages or webs covered with mucus to stick organic matter from the passing water currents, and 2) filter feeders which actively inhale ambient fluid and filter nutrients from the water column (Lavaleye et al., 2018). With active suction the latter group is capable of utilizing the top few centimetres of the water column above the sediment. For example M. edulis can process the overlying water column with an effective feeding height of 3.5 cm and filtration height of 7 cm (Muschenheim and Newell, 1992). In shallow-water regions food resources can be depleted due to the impact of filter feeding. Under the combined influence of all ambient suspension feeders even the entire water column can be cleared within a few hours (Riisgard et al., 2007, Asmus and Asmus, 1991). Suspended matter is cleared when water passes through the filtering organs, which leads to a decrease of turbidity. Part of the captured matter is ingested and the rest is rejected as pseudo faeces. To prevent re-ingestion, pseudo faeces often get expelled in a water jet created by filter feeders. Production rate of pseudo faeces is particularly high for filter feeders compared to other feeding types.

The high production of pseudo faeces and other faecal casts facilitates the incorporation of suspended material into the sediment bed (socalled biodeposition). Especially fine-grained materials with small sinking velocities, usually traveling long distances without deposition, can accumulate due to the presence of suspension feeders. The increase of fine-grained compartments typically changes the sediment bed towards more muddy and cohesive characteristics. Early estimates evaluated 275,000 tons of deposited dry weight per year in the Dutch Wadden Sea due to the presence of the bivalve species Cardium edule (36%) and by Mytilus edulis (64%) (Verwey, 1954). Large amount of biodeposits can raise the bed level. With the combined effect of high filtration rates and flow attenuation, mussel beds for instance trap sediment particles so effectively that they can elevate the ambient bed level by several decimeters within a few months, e.g. Dankers et al. (2004) reported a young mussel bed rising up by 30-40 cm in the first half year since its formation. Such control mechanisms on hydro- and morphodynamics and possible feedbacks between them are illustrated in Fig. 2.

#### 2.1.3. Modification of sea bed roughness

Presence of macrobenthos may result in occurrence of roughness elements and structures on the seafloor. Autogenic structures are represented by a species own body or the shells encasing it, e.g. for bivalvia or gastropod species. Structures such as burrows, mounds, hollows, holes, tubes, tracks, faecel cast and pellets created by benthos are referred to as allogenic structures. Both autogenic and allogenic structures can potentially outlive their creator by many years (Hastings et al., 2007; Passarelli et al., 2018). Any morphological modification of the sea bed can influence the adjacent flow field. The resulting impact on the sediment can, depending on the flow regime, be either stabilization or destabilization. Sediment deposition can be facilitated due to mitigated flows and particles may be trapped in between structures. Large structures or agglomerates of smaller structures can shield the sea bed completely from currents and enhance wave attenuation (Donker et al.,

#### 2013; Salvador de Paiva et al., 2018).

As an example of autogenic structures, Lanice conchilega creates tubes which protrude a few centimetres above the sea bed. At a certain tube density the dampened flow facilitates deposition especially of finegrained sediment which elevates the inhabited area in the form of small mounds from 7.5 up to 80 cm (Alves et al., 2017; Borsje et al., 2014; Rabaut, 2009). Currents in between dense structures are too weak to induce sediment resuspension. Additionally, wave attenuation associated with roughness structures further more protect the sediment from erosion. Compared to the local effect of Lanice conchilega, mussel beds (Donker et al., 2013) and oyster beds (Salvador de Paiva et al., 2018) can shield the sea bed at a larger spatial scale and are thus object of ecosystem based coastal protection (Temmerman et al., 2013; Schotanus et al., 2020). Wave height may be significantly decreased over mussle or oyster beds (Borsje et al., 2011). Combined with their high filter feeding capacities, mussel beds are able to capture large amounts of sediment causing a rise of the mussle bed by several decimeters within half a year (Dankers et al., 2004). The ability of mussles to climb several centimetres per day ensures a rapid buildup of the mussel bed level (Widdows and Brinsley, 2002). Furthermore, an internal boundary layer (IBL) emerges that envelops mussel patches when subject to currents. Within that region longitudinal velocities are lower and turbulences are stronger compared to the ambient area (Nikora et al., 2002). The lower longitudinal velocities may have implications on sheltering the area in the direct vicinity which can be beneficial for other benthic species while increased turbulence would enhance vertical fluxes. The latter impacts deposition and resuspension of biodeposits which are rich in organic matter. With enhanced food availability combined with the refuge from predation, mussel beds also provide suitable habitat for other species (Nikora et al., 2002; Norkko et al., 2006).

Reidenbach et al. (2010) showed that compared to a completely smooth surface, turbulent mixing is enhanced on sand and cobble beds due to increased bottom bed roughness, leading to increased mass fluxes between sediment and water column by a factor of 1.3 and 7.5 for sand and cobble beds, respectively. The enhanced turbulent mixing is caused by turbulent vortices created downstream of the occurring obstacles and their size and location are dependent on the size and shape of the obstacles (Liao and Chen, 2015). For single objects this can result in an increase of destabilization by up to a factor of 20 (Amos et al., 2000). For an agglomerate of roughness objects however, depending on the density of the occurring structures the flow regime can either enhance or prevent erosion processes. In this regard one important parameter to



Fig. 2. Conceptual sketch of a few possible feedback mechanisms for three exemplary functional groups namely destabilizing benthos (DB), filter feeders (FF) and MPB with environmental variables such as hydrodynamics, morphology, mud content and SSC. Direct control, indirect control and feedbacks exist between benthos and environmental drivers.

characterize the flow regime surrounding the roughness structure is the aspect ratio H/W where H refers to the height and W is the width between occurring structures. Oke (1988) classified three different regimes in a 2D roughness geometry. Regime 1 refers to an isolated roughness flow (H/W < 0.3) for well separated roughness structures. Regime 2 is a wake interface flow ( $H/W \approx 0.5$ ) with insufficient distance between the structures to reorganize the flow and Regime 3 represents a skimming flow regime ( $H/W \approx 1$ ) (Jimenez-Hornero et al., 2008). Eddies adjoining the roughness element result in a release of turbulent energy into the sediment in the first two regimes while in the skimming flow regime there is only a weak intrusion into the gaps between the structures (Di Bernardino et al., 2015). In a flume study it was found that 8% surface coverage is a threshold for sediment stability (Nowell and Church, 1979). This general effect of destabilization in lower densities and stabilization in higher densities was shown for sea bed inhabited by mussels (Widdows and Brinsley, 2002) and for artificial tubes resembling worm tubes (Friedrichs et al., 2000). In a later study (Friedrichs et al., 2009) snail and mussel structures (including mounds, pits and cross-stream tracks) were tested, with the outcome of destabilizing effect at small densities and stabilizing effect at high densities. However, attention should be paid on roughness structures in situ. While the geometric laws defining the different flow regimes still apply, additional benthic activity can lead to stabilizing effects in destabilizing flow regimes and vice versa. For instance, tube worm studies come to contradictory results regarding tube related stabilization (Fager, 1964; Eckman et al., 1981). One possible explanation is mucus bindings created by animals, diatoms and bacteria (Eckman et al., 1981) whose growth is enhanced in the horseshoe vertex region surrounding tubes (Nowell and Jumars, 1984). Allogenic and autogenic structures generally facilitate growth of benthos. Close to tubes and galleries numbers of microphytobenthos are increased (Luckenbach, 1986). Furthermore, coarse and rough surfaces are much faster colonized by algae compared to smooth surfaces (Borsje et al., 2011).

#### 2.1.4. Biofilm

Biofilm emerges due to benthic and especially microbenthic production. It is a complex mixture of the microorganisms themselves (around 10<sup>9</sup> microorganisms per cm<sup>2</sup> estimated in coastal sediments by Stal (2010) and extracellular polymeric substances (EPS) which are either produced during photosynthesis or excreted during locomotion of meio- and macrobenthos (Urban-Malinga, 2014). EPS are mucus substances consisting of mostly polysachharides and may also contain other components like lipids, proteins, lipposaccharides and nucleic acids (Hoagland et al., 1993; Hall-Stoodley and Stoodley, 2002; Bhaskar and Bhosle, 2008; Stal, 2010). It is produced by a large variety of species. Among them, there are tube building polycheata paving their tubes (S. Meadows et al., 2012), gastropos like hydrobia ulvae leaving EPS in their tracks, bacteria like cyanobacteria forming lamet like networks (Hoiczyk and Baumeister, 1998), and photoautotrophic microorganisms like diatoms (Stal, 2010). Two major functional types of EPS can be distinguished. Type 1 is the strong adhesive, stability enhancing b-EPS which is bound to the cell wall and Type 2 is the loosely bound colloidal c-EPS which is able to store large amounts of water (Chen et al., 2017a). Change of composition between these two types during biofilm maturing is relevant to sediment stabilization (Chen et al., 2017a). Biofilm composition is known to vary between bacterial and phytobenthic community structure (Van Colen et al., 2014). Diatoms for example can be divided into two groups, namely 1) sluggish or immobile episamic species, and 2) mobile epipelic species excreting EPS during locomotion (Andersen and Pejrup, 2011). Species from the latter group such as Gyrosigma fasciola, Gyrosigma balticum, or Pleurosigma angulatum produce more EPS than other species and therefore contribute largely to biofilm formation (Underwood and Smith, 1998). Both the community assemblage and the highly variable production of certain molecules depend on environmental factors such like light and nutrients, grain size, rhythms of vertical migration, interaction between microbial taxa

and hydrodynamic condition (Fang et al., 2017; Van Colen et al., 2014). Biofilm dynamically adapts to these environmental conditions and its characteristics change over hours depending on sunshine, tidal cycle and temperature (Guarini et al., 2000). On a seasonal scale biofilm growth is governed by the available light for photosynthesis, temperature, nutrients and wind speed (Wal et al., 2010). Both biomass and associated chl- $\alpha$  concentration peak in summer or early spring (Daggers et al., 2020; Staats et al., 2001; Stal, 2010; Chen et al., 2020). Biofilm typically aggregates in large patches. While the patch size is constant over the year the number of patches increases from winter to summer (Daggers et al., 2020). Although phytobenthos is bound to surface for photosynthesis, biofilm production is not solely a superficial phenomenon. It also occurs in sediment with decreasing concentration towards depth (Chen et al., 2017a; Chen et al., 2017b). There are multiple functions of biofilm for the organisms themselves. For instance, biofilm protects the organisms from UV rays, salinity changes, dewatering, predation, entrainment and serves as diffusion barrier against antibiotics and pollutants. It facilitates body movements and serves as carbon and energy storage (Le Hir et al., 2007; Stal, 2010). Enhanced cohesion facilitated by the excreted EPS, which protects the sediment and microbes from being washed away, is also one of the major functions of biofilm (Lageweg et al., 2017). The increase of critical shear stress due to EPS may be tide-dependent as mobile diatoms in tidal flats for instance are known to hide in sediment during submergence and move to the surface during low tide and produce EPS which increases the critical shear stress for erosion (Cartaxana et al., 2011; Stal, 2010). In the study by Stal (2010), critical shear stress was found to increase during a tidal period by a factor of 4-5 and return back to its initial value after inundation.

Biofilm impacts sediment in two ways. Due to the EPS which glues grains together, connecting them with threads or covering them with filaments, cohesive forces between the sediment particles are increased and the micro-morphology of the grains changes (Van Colen et al., 2014). A sketch of a biofilm is shown in Fig. 3. The increased cohesion results in a stabilization of the sediment and increased resistance to erosion and is considered the main effect of the biofilm on sediment stabilization (Dade et al., 1990; Underwood and Paterson, 1993; Yallop et al., 2000; Chen et al., 2020). A collection of different studies comparing the increase in sediment stabilization between bioturbated and non-bioturbated sediments indicates that a 2-10 fold increase in stabilization was found for non-cohesive sediments and 2-6 fold for cohesive sediments (Neumeier et al., 2006; Paterson, 1997). Stabilizing effects are especially significant in summer and usually disappear in winter (Chen et al., 2020). A positive feedback between the stabilization effect preventing erosion of fine-grained sediments and an enhanced growth of diatoms (see Fig. 2) on fine sediment grains (particularly silts)



Fig. 3. A sketch of the biofilm with EPS excretion by microbenthos and EPS coatings.

facilitates the transition of non-cohesive sea bed towards cohesive sediment bed (van de Koppel et al., 2001; Chen et al., 2020). However, destabilizing effects have also been observed in developing phase of biofilm, while sediment is stabilized again when the biofilm is matured (Chen et al., 2017a; Chen et al., 2017b). This phenomenon may be due to a high amount of c-EPS and the associated increase in water content. It is worth to note here that a biofilm might never reach some kind of steady state as was shown by Fang et al. (2014) where the stabilization effect of biofilm decreased after seven weeks of maturing. Due to a vertical distribution of EPS the stabilization effect is not only limited to the uppermost sediment layer. It may lead to the emergence of an additional damped erosion phase in the transition between Type I (fluff layer erosion) and Type II (solid sediment layer) erosion which is termed hindered erosion (Chen et al., 2017a). After resuspension the eroded particles are still covered by mucus which influences subsequent deposition processes by altered sinking velocity and flocculation (Chen et al., 2017a; Chen et al., 2017b). For instance, floc size strongly increases when microbes are present (Shen et al., 2019). However, this effect remains largely unexplored.

Similar to microbenthos, mucus substances are excreted during locomotion of meio- and macrobenthos that stabilize the sea floor (Urban-Malinga, 2014). On the other hand meiobenthos grazes on diatoms and bacteria which destabilizes sediment. In general, meiobenthos facilitate biofilm growth due to selective feeding, mucus segregation and increasing food availability for lower trophic levels which is known as microbial gardening (Gerlach, 1978). Furthermore, same as for macrobenthos, sediment grains are reworked and structures are built by meiobenthos, like e.g. tubes which have the same effects as discussed before(Urban-Malinga, 2014).

#### 3. Bioturbation modeling

In this section, a review of bioturbation modeling at small temporal and spatial scales is provided.

#### 3.1. Biomixing

Mathematical models describing particle reworking and associated transport processes can be categorized into six different approaches according to Rullkötter et al. (2003), with each distinguished by a specific mechanistic criterion (local or non-local) and the mathematical form (discrete, semi-discrete and continuous). They all originate from the Chapman-Kolmogorov equation stating that the probability p(i, n + 1) of finding a particle at an arbitrary lattice point *i* after n + 1 time steps  $\Delta t$  is given by:

$$p(i, n+1) = \sum_{j=1}^{n} a_{ij} \, p(j, m) \tag{1}$$

where  $a_{ij}$  is the transfer coefficient of one particle changing from grid point *i* to *j* which can also be expressed in a matrix form as  $\mathbf{A} = [a_{ij}]$ . The mechanistic criterion distinguishes the non-local transport models from the local transport models. Local models correspond to particle movement from one grid point to a neighbouring cell and non-local models from one grid point to any other grid point in the lattice. For local transport models the transfer coefficient matrix must be symmetric  $\mathbf{A} = \mathbf{A}^{t}$ . This symmetry criterion implies the directional randomness of the particle mixing process. The mathematical form can be discrete (in difference equations), semi-discrete (in ordinary differential equations) or continuous (in partial differential equations) for both local and nonlocal methods. A detailed description is given in Meysman et al. (2003). For both local and non-local models, the scale criterion and the frequency criterion must be satisfied:

$$\tau^m \ll \tau' \tag{3}$$

where  $\delta^m$  is the mixing length and  $\delta^t$  is the tracer length,  $\tau^m$  is the time between two tracer displacements caused by bioturbation and  $\tau^t$  is the tracer life cycle. The scale criterion ensures that the sediment displacement given by  $\delta^m$  is sufficiently small compared to  $\delta^t$  (length over which the tracer concentration formulation and it's second order Taylor approximation deviate reasonably small). The frequency criterion ensures that bioturbation events occur sufficiently frequent compared to the life cycle of tracer being studied.

Out of the six approaches, the local biodiffusion model which assumes that bioturbation-induced particle mixing can be mathematically described as a Fickian diffusion process is commonly used to describe tracer profiles. The diffusion equation can be expressed as:

$$\frac{\partial C}{\partial t} = \frac{\partial}{\partial z} \left( D_b \frac{\partial C}{\partial z} \right) \tag{4}$$

where *C* is the tracer concentration,  $D_b$  is the diffusivity and *z* is the sediment depth. If  $D_b$  is not depth dependant, the above equation is simplified as:

$$\frac{\partial C}{\partial t} = D_b \frac{\partial^2 C}{\partial z^2} \tag{5}$$

A common way to quantify a species bioturbation activity is to derive  $D_b$  by fitting experimental tracer profiles in the biodiffusion model. An estimate  $D_b = \frac{s^2}{2\Omega}$  was provided by Wheatcroft et al. (1990) where *s* resembles the distance of a particle step expressed as animal body length and  $\Omega$  is the mean rest period of a particle.  $D_b$  in existing numerical models is termed differently, e.g. mixing intensity coefficient, bioturbation coefficient or simply biodiffusion coefficient and can be understood as the rate at which the variance of particle location changes over time. Biodiffusion models are commonly used but special care must be taken when and how to apply them and how to interpret the results. Sandnes et al. (2000) concluded that biodiffusion models generally underestimate biodiffusion rates. In a comprehensive study on mixing depth and intensity it was revealed that the chosen measuring method, rather than seasonality, has the strongest impact on variance of these quantities (Teal et al., 2008). Tracers with longer half-lives tend to result in lower  $D_b$  values and deeper mixing depth L than tracers with shorter half-lives. Sediment image analysis techniques consistently result in lower L values than tracer-based methods. It was concluded that the reason lies in a wrong use of short half-life tracers which violates inherent model criteria. This is supported by Rullkötter et al. (2003) confirming that many common reworking modes violate the assumptions of the biodiffusion model (scale and frequency criterion) particularly for short-lived tracers. Furthermore, by definition diffusion is a small-scale effect driven by spatial gradients but bioturbation on the other hand may lead to transport over chemical or compositional gradients. Besides, the assumption of a constant  $D_b$ , which is often applied in existing models, is problematic as abundance and total biomass decreases along with sediment depth (Jumars et al., 1981). Depth depending formulation should be preferred as shown by Boudreau (1997). The symmetry criterion is also violated for species with a preferred particle transport direction. Nevertheless, as reported by Rullkötter et al. (2003) and Lecroart et al. (2010), many down-core/in situ profiles of radioactive tracers suggest diffusive behavior for which biodiffusion models have proven to be valuable models. This contradiction is termed the bioduffusion paradox (Meysman et al., 2003; Rullkötter et al., 2003). To address this, Gebhardt (2019) suggested that differences between local and non-local models might often just reflect the time of observation. Given long time spans and an increasing number of displacement events, tracer peaks might be leveled out in a diffusion like manner especially on a community scale with a variety of different reworking types.

(2)

Sanford (2008) investigated the impact of biomixing on sediment erodibility by modeling. A detailed representation of the sedimentation/ erosion, consolidation and sand armoring processes in a 1D plane with multiple sediment layers was implemented (Fig. 4a). As the bed mass of each layer is regarded constant during consolidation, the model used bed mass instead of depth as the vertical coordinate. For this reason the units of the bio-diffusion coefficient  $D_b$  were converted from (superscript z) into (superscript m):

$$D_b^m = D_b^z (\rho \cdot \phi)^2 \tag{6}$$

where  $\rho$  is the sediment density and  $\phi$  is the volume fraction of solute which varies over the bed layers. All layer variables such as  $E_r$ ,  $\tau_c$ ,  $\phi$  and sand fraction are resolved by a first-order diffusion equation between the bed layers. No specific species was considered but instead the potential impact of a constant biomixing of sediment representing a community level effect at long-term was explored. Results indicate that biomixing strongly enhances sediment erosion compared to the case without biomixing.

#### 3.2. Particle flux mediation and grain transformation

The different fluxes and mixing rates of certain grains, accumulation in faecal pellets, disaggregation, erosion and particle burial can be implemented in transition matrix models (Jumars et al., 1981; Foster, 1985; Trauth, 1998; Shull, 2001). They belong to the non-local transport models and can directly be derived from the matrix representation of the transfer coefficient in the Chapman-Kolmogorov Eq. (1). Mechanisms representing the actual particle transport direction, quantity and depth are explicitly included in the model and can be expressed by the matrix coefficients for each individual group or species. Compared to biodiffusion models, transition matrix models are better suited to resolve specific transport mechanisms on a species level such as characteristic subsurface tracer peaks which are not captured in diffusion models (Shull, 2001). An advantage of transition matrix models is that sensitivity analysis can be easily performed to identify the dominant mixing processes contributing to particle burial, entrainment or accumulation. Matrix models therefore provide an explanatory tool for sediment stratification whose quality depends on measurements of sediment fluxes and transition probabilities.

Functional models that directly incorporate sediment flux terms, rates and directions by a few specific species have been incorporated in transport equations (Francois et al., 1997; Francois et al., 2002). These models also belong to the non-local transport models. For each functional group of e.g. biodiffusors, regenerators, upward-, downwardconveyors and gallery diffusors, an individual transport equation is set up which calculates transport rates between cells in a staggered grid (Francois et al., 1997; Francois et al., 2002). For example, the equation for the gallery diffusors consists of one term regarding biodiffusive mixing, one term for biotransport, one for physical mixing, one for output to the water column and one for tracer decay. With this approach a closer fit to experimental tracer profiles could be achieved compared to biodiffusion models. However, knowledge of species activities and associated variability is required, which hinders its application to a community level. A simplification was provided by Borsje et al. (2009b) who implemented a step function similar to an error function which increases fine particle selection probability in the upper part of the bioturbated area and decreases it by the same factor in the lower part in the presence of selective feeders (e.g. E. cordatum).

Biodeposition can be derived from the quantities of clearance rate (CR), filtration rate (FR), ingestion rate (IR) and absorption efficiency (AE) which are however not clearly discriminated in many studies (Fig. 5). CR describes the total volume of water passing through the animals filtering organ, which in case of mussels is the gill. It is usually measured as cleared volume per unit area and time which equals a velocity unit (Slavik et al., 2019). FR is the rate of removal of particles from the cleared water, IR is the rate of selection of the cleared particles for ingestion (others are rejected) and AE is the efficiency at which the



Fig. 4. Conceptual figure of bed layer and biomixing implementation in (a) Sanford (2008) and (b) Paarlberg et al. (2005). The former has been applied in small-scale modeling while latter has been used for large-scale modeling.



Fig. 5. Conceptual illustration of CR, FR, IR and AE with exemplary ratios of ingested suspended particles.

ingested particles are absorbed by the animal (Bayne et al., 1993, Slavik et al., 2019).

For individual mussels the clearance rate lies in the range of a few litres per day and is dependent on the mussel size, expressed as shell length L or mussel dry weight W. Larger individuals have higher CR in absolute values, but corresponding to body mass smaller individuals filter more effectively (Sylvester et al., 2005; Dankers et al., 1989). For *M. edulis* 2.0  $lh^{-1}ind^{-1}$  were measured for shell length around 40 mm (Van van Duren et al., 2006) and for 50 mm shells  $3.84 \text{ lh}^{-1}\text{ind}^{-1}$  were derived (Kiørboe and Møhlenberg, 1981). Other studies found similar ranges (Widdows et al., 1979, Van Ledden, 2003). Allometric scale laws of type  $CR(W) = aW^b$  and  $CR(L) = cL^d$  with interpolation constants (*a*, *b*, *c* and *d*) are widely used to calculate the clearance rate. A list of allometric constants can be found in Riisgard (2001) and (Riisgard et al. (2014). The allometric exponents are in most studies in close range within the theoretical expected b = 2/3 and d = 2 (Riisgard et al., 2014). Due to seasonal mass variation shell length appears to be a more reliable proxy than dry weight and an empirical correction factor is used to adjust such under- and overestimation in CR(W) (Riisgard et al., 2014). Depending on food availability and temperature CR varies seasonally. CR increases with water temperature (Sylvester et al., 2005). Highest rates are normally measured in spring and summer, when diet quantity and quality are both high, and lowest rates in late autumn (November-December) characterized by low diet quantity and quality (Cranford and Hill, 1999; Marescaux et al., 2016). Also there seems to exist an upper limit of suspended particle mass which can be filtered. For low particle concentrations in the range of 10 mgl<sup>-1</sup>, the clearance rate of *M. edulis* is highest with around 2 l/h and then linearly decreases with increasing particle concentration. At 300 mgl<sup>-1</sup> the clearance rate is zero for most mussels (Widdows et al., 1979; Leeuwen et al., 2010). It is also worth to note that when estimating CR, the full clearance capacity of a filter feeder, which is rarely reached, and the actual exploitation of this capacity should be distinguished. It was shown that many studies greatly overestimate the in situ clearance rate by providing an optimal diet for the filter feeders while in contrast natural diet models appear to be more accurate (Cranford and Hill, 1999).

FR is highly dependent on the SSC in ambient water and the food concentration and lies in the order of magnitude of ca. 1% mussel biomass per hour (Bayne et al., 1993). In measurements from a 50 ha mussel farm for instance, 20% of the total biomass from a stream passing were consumed (Broekhuizen et al., 2002). For high particulate inorganic matter (PIM) to particulate organic matter (POM) ratios the filtration rate might decrease in order to select more organic material while for higher shares of POM the filtration rate can be increased.

Compared to the linear relation between CR and particle concentration, FR follows an upside down parabolic curve with a maximum of FR which decreases both for higher and lower particle concentrations (Widdows et al., 1979). According to measurements of (Widdows et al., 1979) this maximum shifts right (higher particle concentration) and up (higher FR) when the mussel shell size increases.

Utilization of organic material only refers to the amount of material being passed into the gut but doesn't mean it is all digested and fed into the metabolism. Therefore the absorption efficiency AE is used to describe the actually absorbed food (Cranford and Hargrave, 1994):

$$AE = \left(1 - \frac{TPM}{POM} \middle/ \frac{TFM}{FPOC}\right) \cdot 100 \tag{7}$$

where TPM is the total particulate matter, TFM is the total faeces matter and FPOC is the fraction of POC in the faeces. According to the formulation Willows (1992) developed a mussel feeding model which expresses CR and the energy absorbed from the food depending on the gut residence time and a factor of so-called digestive investment representing the ability to enhance digestion efficiency at certain energy expenses. Changing AE is a common behavior for exploiter species which can decrease digestive investment and therefore AE during favorable nutritional conditions such like during phytoplankton bloom in order to optimally exploit resources and at minimal energy expenses (Bayne and Newell, 1983). By contrary, as adaption to low quantity and quality diets, metabolic losses to faeces were relatively low, indicating that the animals maximize energy gain by increasing the energy invested in digestive processes. AE gradually decreases at high diet quality and increases when quality is low.

Depending on the studied quantity, either CR, FR, IR or AE is used. In studies on consumption of the primary production by mussels (*Mytilus edulis*), FR was expressed as a power function of the phytoplankton carbon ( $C_{phy}$ ) concentration in the ambient water (Slavik et al., 2019; Lemmen, 2018):

$$FR = 0.05 \cdot C_{\rm phy}^{0.983} \tag{8}$$

Based on this formulation, it was estimated that mussels consume 10% of the primary production in the entire southern North Sea and locally even up to 40% (Lemmen, 2018).

In studies addressing the transport of SSC, a constant value for CR (although termed as FR) was applied to calculate biodeposition (Forsberg et al., 2015; Forsberg et al., 2017; Leeuwen, 2008; Leeuwen et al., 2010).

$$m_{dep} = w_s \cdot \text{SSC} \tag{9}$$

$$m_{bio} = CR \cdot SSC \tag{10}$$

where  $m_{dep}$  is the deposited mass,  $w_s$  is the settling velocity, SSC refers to suspended sediment concentration, and  $m_{bio}$  is the mass of biodeposits. As the biodeposits mostly consists of loosely bound pseudofaeces the erosion rate  $E_r$  of biodeposits is increased (Leeuwen et al., 2010). It was shown that biodeposits mostly settled within a radius of around 400 m from a mussel bed (Forsberg et al., 2015). Artificially implemented mussel beds in two investigated coastal lagoons were able to reduce SSC between 5% and 22% (Forsberg et al., 2017).

Flume studies investigating the erosion of bioturbated fine-grained sediment usually demonstrate two distinct erosion phases. The first is supply limited erosion (type I) which is attributed to the presence of a fluffy and easily erodable layer, and the second phase (type II) refers to erosion of the subjacent and more resilient bed layer. Orvain et al. (2003) and Orvain (2005) investigated the formation and impact of a fluff layer emerging from the presence of two representative bioturbators *S. plana* and *H. ulvae* by modeling. As both bioturbators contribute to fluff layer emergence through different behaviors, their contribution to the mass of the fluff layer formation due to the tracks that are

formed during movement. Therefore the bioturbated mass  $A_{btb}$  is dependent on the track height *h*, fluff layer density  $\rho_{fluff}$  and the area covered by the fluff layer  $\phi$ :

$$A_{btb} \sim h\rho_{fluff} \phi \sim h\rho_{fluff} (1 - e^{-n \cdot a \cdot} t)$$
(11)

The area depends on the time that the sediment is bioturbated and the density *n* and movement speed *a* of the snails. In this approach sediment erosion is calculated separately but appears simultaneous in the fluff layer and the subjacent bed layer as illustrated in Fig. 6a. The fluff layer is featured by a specific critical shear stress for erosion  $\tau_{fluff}$ which depends on a constant initial value and the amount of sediment which is left in the tracks after erosion of the fluff layer occurs.

The process of fluff layer formation is different for *S. plana*. This species is normally immobile and cannot move vertically. For this reason they can only reach and disturb ambient sediment which is within the siphon range, by which sediment is not only loosened but also the production of pseudofaeces contributes to fluff layer development. The associated mass of fluff layer  $A_t$  is therefore calculated based on the mass of expelled pseudofaeces *PF* and the frequency of ejection *f*:

$$A_t = t \cdot \mathbf{f} \sum_{i=1}^{p} \mathbf{n}_i \cdot \mathbf{PF}_i$$
(12)

Furthermore, the density of *S. plana* individuals  $(n_i)$  and the time for bioturbation (t) are important. They must be distinguished between individuals in different size classes (subscript *i*). For the expelled pseudofaecal mass an empirical exponential scale related to the shell size of the bivalves was used. Unlike *H. ulvae* the impact of *S. plana* is not limited to the fluff layer formation alone, but also to the critical shear stress for erosion of the underlying bedlayer due to bioturbation (Table 1). The biophysical formula mentioned above were integrated into a 1DV model with multiple sediment layers.

A different approach to the fluff layer implementation was proposed by Prooijen et al. (2011). They re-analyzed the experimental results of Willows et al. (1998) and interpreted them in context of a fluff layer. Until then the two erosion phases had been considered by assuming a stratified bed with each sediment layer having a specific critical shear

#### Table 1

Erosion functions and scaling functions *f* and *g* for  $\tau_c$  and  $E_r$ . *M* represents the macrobenthic density and *C* the chl- $\alpha$  concentration. *X* is the maximal tidal current velocity,  $u_c$  critical shear velocity and *SCC* the suspended sediment concentration. Other parameters represent empirical coefficients.

Erosion and scaling functions	Species	Publication
$SSC \sim 1 - \exp(-M)$	mussel	Willows et al., (1998)
$SSC \sim 1 - \exp(-M)$	mussel,	Wood and Widdows, 2002;
$u_c(C) = 0.01 \ (0.4026C + $	MPB	Wood and Widdows, 2003)
15.934)		
$f_s(C) = 0.2 + 0.014C + 1$	mussel,	Knaapen et al., 2003)
$f_d(M) = 0.00032 \ln(M^-) - 0.017 \ln(M^-) + 0.2$	MPB	
$0.017 \ln(M) + 0.2$ f <sub>2</sub> (M) = 0.0016 ln(M <sup>2</sup> )	mussel	Paarlberg et al. (2005)
$0.085 \ln(M) + 1$	MPB	Taariberg et al. (2003),
$f_{\rm s}(C) = 0.07C + 1$		
$g_d(M) = \frac{b_2 \gamma}{(b_2 + \gamma b_1^M)}$		
$g_s(C) = -0.018C + 1$		
different but constant $E_r$ and	snail, MPB	Lumborg et al. (2006)
$\tau_c$ in different		
scenarios		
$f_d(M), f_s(C), g_d(M) \text{ and } g_s(C)$	mussel, snail	Borsje et al. (2007);
fitted from		Borsje et al., 2008b)
data. Function not given.		0
$\tau_c(M) = 0.35 \exp(-0.04/8 \cdot M) + 0.15$	mussel	Orvain et al., (2012)
$m_{J} + 0.13$	mussel worm	Cozzoli (2016)
$\Delta SSC = \frac{u_{bio} w A_{vel}}{a x^{z,contr}}$	indebely worm	
$f_d(M) = 0.0016 \ln^2(M) -$	mussel	Nasermoaddeli et al., (2014);
$0.085 \ln{(M)} + 1$		Nasermoaddeli et al., (2017)
$g_d(M) = rac{b_2 \gamma}{(b_2 + \gamma b_1^M)I}$		
$E_r$ and $\tau_c$ are linearly scaled	worm, MPB,	Brückner et al., (2021)
with biomass	amphipod	

stress for erosion as illustrated in Fig. 6a. By contrast, sediment layers which do not have a constant shear stress for erosion but rather a probability distribution of different thresholds were proposed by



Fig. 6. (a) Conceptual figure of type I and type II erosion due to presence of fluff layer, redrawn after Orvain (2005). (b) Conceptual figure of layer implementation by Prooijen et al. (2011).

Prooijen et al. (2011). In this case several sediment layers with the uppermost layer being the so-called active layer were proposed. Only the active layer communicates with the pelagic part. As seen in Fig. 6, a fundamental difference to the fluff layer implementation proposed in Orvain et al. (2003) and Orvain (2005) is that the fluff layer and bed layer are not separated in Prooijen et al. (2011). Both layers are incorporated into the active layer. The probability distribution of the critical shear stress in the active layer can be described by a normal distribution depending on the density of species creating the fluff layer.

#### 3.3. Modification of sea bed roughness

Sea bed modification by the presence of allogenic and autogenic structures can be described by the roughness length  $z_0$  or the related quantity of bed roughness Ks or drag coefficient  $c_{100}$  which is linked to  $z_0$ (Soulsby, 1997). Typical roughness length  $z_0$  lies within the range of 1 mm (Forsberg et al., 2017). The roughness length determines bottom boundary fluid dynamics. Fluid velocity gradually approaches zero with decreasing distance to the sea bed and can be generally characterized by three different layers (Lorke and Macintyre, 2009). In the uppermost logarithmic layer flow velocity firstly decreases logarithmically towards the sea bed and then converts to linear progression in the so called viscous sublayer and finally ending up in the diffusive boundary layer. The latter two layers however are most pronounced above smooth surfaces and become virtually absent when the surface is hydrodynamically rough and turbulence induced by protruding grains disrupts the viscous layer (Friedrichs, 2004). Assuming an idealized case with uniform, steady flow and immobile bed material, the mean velocity in the near bed region can be approximated by a logarithmic profile known as the Karman-Prandtl equation:

$$u(z) = \frac{u_*}{\kappa} ln\left(\frac{z}{z_0}\right) \tag{13}$$

$$u_* = \sqrt{\frac{\tau_b}{\rho}} \tag{14}$$

where *z* denotes the height above the sea bed,  $\kappa$  is the Karman constant and  $u_*$  is the friction velocity which is again related to the bottom shear stress  $\tau_b$  and the fluid density  $\rho$ . According to this equation the roughness length can be described as the height above the sea bed at which the flow speed becomes zero and it can be understood as the size of eddies generated by the bottom roughness (Vogel, 1994). On uneven surfaces covered by allogenic or autogenic structures, the logarithmic profile is raised by a certain height ( $z_1$ ) so that the flow velocity becomes:

$$u(z) = \frac{u_*}{\kappa} ln\left(\frac{z+z_1}{z_0}\right) \tag{15}$$

The drag coefficient relates the flow speed at a specific elevation above the sea bed with the bed shear stress. To quantify the effect of autogenic and allogenic structures on flow field and sedimentation, their roughness length or drag coefficient is estimated. Depending on the investigated structure there are several empirical studies estimating the bottom roughness or the drag coefficient. Based on field measurements of different areas populated with horse mussels the drag coefficient could be formulated depending on the areal concentration  $\lambda$  (a dimensionless number relating the frontal area of roughness element and the average flat surface per element according to Wooding et al., 1973) of the horse mussels:

$$c_{100} = \left[\frac{\kappa}{\ln(3000)/(g \cdot k \cdot \lambda)}\right]^2 \tag{16}$$

where k is the mussel height and g is an empirical constant with an approximate value of 100 (Green et al., 1998). Empirical functions from Friedrichs (2004) were used to scale bottom roughness with the abundance of four important bioturbators in the Baltic Sea by Bobertz et al.

(2009).  $z_0$  of crustacean mounds can be calculated depending on their size (Rowden et al., 1998), and for mussels an empirical roughness length  $z_0 = d_s/10$  with  $d_s$  being the height of shells can be used (Hofland, 2005). The latter was applied in a mussel bed study in Leeuwen et al. (2010). Furthermore, biodeposition due to filter feeding and subsequent change in bed properties were incorporated. An area of several hundred meters around the mussel bed was found subject to increased deposition elevating the sea bed level by a few centimetres within 60 days, meanwhile the implemented mussel bed elevated itself by around 10 cm (Leeuwen et al., 2010).

The effect of worm tubes were investigated in Borsje et al. (2014) in which L. *conchilega* tubes were simulated as solid cylindric piles affecting flow field and turbulent kinetic energy. Results show that decreased flow velocity within the  $2 \times 2 \text{ m}^2$  worm tube patches led to accretion of sediment reaching an equilibrium height of up to 70 cm after 160 days. The mound height was mainly controlled by tube length and population density. The mound effect spread over an area which is 20 times of the area where the worm tube patches are located. Without the presence of L. *conchilega* these mounds still persisted for more than 100 days illustrating how structures formed by benthic animals can surpass their spatial and temporal extent.

#### 3.4. Biofilm

Several models and methods describing biofilm growth exist (Garrett et al., 2008; Lodhi, 2010; Wanner et al., 2006). But yet we found no model connecting growth with stability of sediments. Due to lack of mechanistic connection between biofilm and sediment stability, all existing modeling approaches rely on proxy methods to quantify the stabilizing effect of biofilm. The biostabilizing effect can be largely attributed to the amount of produced EPS and a linear relationship between them exists (Lageweg et al., 2017). The microbenthic communities producing EPS are known to correlate significantly with chl- $\alpha$  content and colloidal carbohydrate (Andersen and Pejrup, 2011). Besides EPS, chl- $\alpha$  and water content have been found to be the most reliable proxies for estimating sediment stability which were combined by Yallop et al. (2000) in the form:

$$\tau_c = -12 + 0.0179C_{chl-\alpha} + 0.0311C_{EPS} + 26.8 P_{water}$$
(17)

where  $\tau_c$  is the critical shear stress for erosion and  $C_{chl-\alpha}$ ,  $C_{EPS}$  and  $P_{\text{water}}$  represent concentration of chl- $\alpha$  and EPS and the water content relative to the volume, respectively. Since it is easier to measure  $chl-\alpha$ content by spectral analysis than to measure the EPS content, chl-a is generally used as a proxy for microphythobenthic biomass and therewith as a proxy for EPS and sediment stability. Chl- $\alpha$  can also be detected using remote sensing, e.g. from satellite images. In a remote sensing study by Riethmüller et al. (1998), the general stabilizing effect associated with  $chl-\alpha$  was confirmed and was found most pronounced in clayey mud but did not occur in sand or muddy sand sediments. Further, Riethmüller et al. (2000) found the relation between  $chl-\alpha$  content and critical shear stress for erosion to be highly site specific and characterized by large variations within the same observed site. The complexity in the relationship between sediment stability and  $chl-\alpha$  content remains to be addressed. In fact the processes involved in biostabilization are barely understood yet which is why all existing formulations rely on proxy parameters and are generally site specific. Riethmüller et al. (2000) concluded that erosion parameters cannot be derived solely from  $chl-\alpha$ content and instead they promoted a more inclusive view incorporating benthos abundance, sediment surface reworking and microphythobenthic community assemblage. Regarding the latter factors, recent studies were able to predict microphythobenthic biomass and community assemblage from air-borne observations based on hyperspectral models and laboratory measurements of various microphythobenthic species (Launeau et al., 2018). Studies to this end may guide the path into a comprehensive understanding of biofilm stabilization effects.

#### 4. Large-scale morphodynamic modeling

While benthic activities have been extensively investigated at small scales, extrapolation and upscaling of benthos impact to large spatial and temporal scales have been tackled by only a few researchers so far and are thus still in the fledgling stage. We found less than 20 numerical modeling studies in the past two decades explicitly addressing the impact of benthos on sediment transport processes and morphodynamics at scales larger than  $\mathcal{O}(1 \text{ km})$  (Table 2). The impact of benthic activity can be included in large-scale models in two ways: 1) empirical parameterization of impact of certain species by simplified relationships, and 2) process-based models resolving the impact of functional groups or community in a mechanistic manner. All different benthic effects are expressed in terms of critical erosion threshold, erosion rate and particle settling velocity. To provide a comprehensive overview of large-scale modeling, this section is structured into three parts. The first two subsections (4.1 and 4.2) introduce the two types of models, respectively. Main outcomes of model application are then introduced in Section 4.3.

#### 4.1. Empirical parameterization models

Empirical parameterization models often rely on field survey or flume experiments to obtain empirical relationships between certain species of interest and the resulting impact on sediment transport. These formulations usually represent simplified relationships based on proxy methods to link the species abundance with some key parameters (e.g. sea bed roughness, critical shear stress for sediment resuspension). The simplicity of such approach allows a straightforward implementation of these models in 2D or 3D space for large area coverage.

#### 4.1.1. Sediment stability

Most parameterizations of sediment stability (i.e. stabilization or destabilization) are built on the assumption that macrobenthos solely destabilizes sediment and the extent is proportional to the abundance or density of the species, while microphytobenthos (MPB) solely stabilizes sediment and the extent is proportional to the chl- $\alpha$  content which serves

as a proxy for MPB biomass.

The first study to investigate benthic impact on large-scale sediment transport was done by Willows et al. (1998) who incorporated the effect of destabilizing mussels on SSC in a 1D cross-shore model. For model calibration mussels were placed into a flume and SSC was measured. The feeding area and sediment which is disturbed is limited to the siphon radius of the bivalves. At high densities where feeding areas of individuals overlap, the area of disturbed sediment does not increase proportionally to the number of individuals. This is reflected in the exponential relationship between M. balthica density (represented by M) and SSC reaching a saturation for large M (Table 1). In follow-up studies the model was extended to include morphological analysis with bed level changes (Wood and Widdows, 2002; Wood and Widdows, 2003). An empirical formulation relating *M. balthica* density to sediment grain size and bed height was applied. In addition, stabilization induced by microphytobenthic biofilm was included by assuming a constant  $chl-\alpha$ concentration over the tidal basin and a rapid decrease below the mid tide level. The critical velocity for erosion was linearly linked to  $chl-\alpha$ concentration in sediments.

Instead of linking SSC and benthos which requires measurements at different benthic densities and under different flow conditions, later studies almost exclusively rely the expression of critical shear stress for erosion  $\tau_c$  and the erosion rate  $E_r$  on benthic density. In this context, Knaapen et al. (2003) introduced a simple concept assuming that every biological effect can be parameterized independently and expressed as a scaling factor f or g for the erosion parameters:

$$\tau_c(M,C) = \tau_c^0 \cdot \mathbf{f}_d(M) \cdot \mathbf{f}_s(C) \tag{18}$$

$$E_r(M,C) = E_r^0 \cdot g_d(M) \cdot g_s(C)$$
<sup>(19)</sup>

where the superscript 0 denotes the value of the critical erosion threshold and the erosion rate without bioturbation. These parameters are scaled by both a destabilizing function (with subscript *d*) depending on the macrobenthic density *M* and a stabilizing function (with subscript *s*) depending on the chl- $\alpha$  concentration *C*. The respective scaling functions are listed in Table 1. Paarlberg et al. (2005) used the same

#### Table 2

Models relevant for large scale morphodynamic changes induced by benthos. Abbreviations: dest = destabilization, stab = stabilization, fluff = fluff layer, pellets = pelletization, mix = biomixing, rough = bottom roughness, x = space, t = time.

Size	Time	Model	Environment	Number of species	Modeled process	Species distribution	Confirmation	References
$\mathscr{O}(10^{0} km)$	$\mathscr{O}(10^0 d)$	1DH	Tidal flat	1	dest.	x, t: const	flume	Willows et al., 1998
$\mathscr{O}(10^{0} km)$	$\mathcal{O}\left(10^0,10^1d\right)$	1DH	Tidal flat	2	dest., stab.	x: proxy t: const	x: one point t: few points	Wood and Widdows, 2002
$\mathscr{O}(10^{0} km)$	$\mathcal{O}\left(10^0,10^2d\right)$	1DH	Tidal flat	2	dest., stab.	x: proxy t: const	no	Wood and Widdows, 2003
_	$\mathcal{O}(10^2 d)$	1DV	Tidal flat	2	dest., stab.	x: const, t: measured	x: three points t: few points	Knaapen et al., 2003
$\mathcal{O}(10^1 km)$	$\mathcal{O}(10^3 d)$	1DH & 1DV	Tidal flat	2	stab.	x: const t: increase summer	no	Waeles et al., 2004 <b>,</b> Le Hir et al., 2007
$\mathscr{O}\left(10^1 km^2\right)$	$\mathcal{O}(10^2 d)$	3D & 1DV	Estuary	2	dest., stab., mix	x, t: const	no	Paarlberg et al., 2005
$\mathscr{O}\left(10^2 km^2\right)$	$\mathcal{O}(10^1 d)$	2DH & 1DV	Tidal flat	2	dest., stab., pellets	x, t: const	x: two points t: time series	Lumborg et al., 2006
$\mathscr{O}\left(10^3 km^2\right)$	$\mathcal{O}\left(10^2d\right)$	2DH & 1DV	Shelf	3	dest., stab.	x, t: measured	x: several points t: few points	Borsje et al., 2007, Borsje et al., 2008b
$\mathcal{O}(10^4 km)$	$\mathcal{O}(10^1 d)$	3D	Shelf	4	rough	x: measured, proxy t: const	no	Bobertz et al., 2009; Seifert et al., 2009
$\mathscr{O}(10^1 km)$	$\mathcal{O}(10^3 d)$	1DH & 1DV	Tidal flat	2	dest., fluff, pellets	x: measured, t: sinus	flume	Orvain et al., 2012
$\mathscr{O}\left(10^2 km^2\right)$	$\mathcal{O}\left(10^{3}d\right)$	2DH	Estuary	2	dest., stab.	x, t: species distribution model	no	Cozzoli, 2016
$\mathscr{O}\left(10^5 km^2\right)$	$\mathcal{O}(10^2 d)$	3D	Shelf	1	dest.	x: measured, interpolated, t: const	x: large area t: time series	Nasermoaddeli et al., 2017
$\mathscr{O}(10^2 km^2)$	$\mathscr{O}(10^0 d)$	2DH	Estuary	1	dest.	x: measured, t: const	no	Angeletti et al., 2018
$\mathscr{O}\left(10^2 km^2\right)$	$\mathcal{O}(10^4 d)$	2DH	Estuary	3	dest., stab.	x, t: species distribution model	no	Brückner et al., 2021

approach as Knaapen et al. (2003) and further added the erosion rate  $E_r$  to the parameters influenced by bioturbation. Besides implementation of erosion parameters, a biomixing coefficient was additionally applied. It was also the first effort to implement benthos impact on sediment transport in a 3D hydrodynamic model. Borsje et al. (2007), Borsje et al. (2008b), and Nasermoaddeli et al. (2017) applied the same scaling function approach but at a much larger scale than previous models. In the former two studies, temporal and spatial variations of benthos based on measurements were introduced for the first time. Compared to the two earlier studies, Nasermoaddeli et al. (2017) laid more emphasis on the sediment composition and resuspension over a large spatial scale covering the southern North Sea. Three different sediment fractions, namely very fine, fine and coarse sediments were implemented with size-dependant erosion and settling parameters.

The scaling function approach introduced by Knaapen et al. (2003) can be easily incorporated into numerical models to account for multiple species (Nasermoaddeli et al., 2014). For this reason it is widely adopted in morphodynamic simulations. There is however one study using an alternative approach which does not directly rely on species mapping (Cozzoli, 2016). As introduced in the previous section, Cozzoli (2016) applied an allometric scaling approach to account for stabilization and destabilization effects. Individual body size and abundance and the maximum tidal current velocity jointly determine the change of SSC  $(\Delta SSC)$  compared to the control case (contr.) which excludes bioturbation (Table 1). This parameter ( $\Delta SSC$ ) is termed potential ecosystem engineering effect on landscape. Another novelty in Cozzoli (2016) is that the species biomass density was modeled in a species distribution model (SDM). The SDM is driven by environmental variables including current velocity, inundation time, salinity and salinity range. Similar to Cozzoli (2016), a species distribution model was applied in Brückner et al. (2021). Based on a literature scan, suitable ranges of three parameters (inundation time, flow velocity and mud fraction) were identified for each investigated species. Presence or absence of a specific species depends on whether these parameters fall within the suitable range. Biomass is estimated by a suitability range of the parameters.  $E_r$  and  $\tau_c$  are jointly determined by biomass and sediment properties based on measurements by Cozzoli et al. (2019). It is worth to note that this study is the first large-scale biomorphodynamic modeling study to incorporate species interactions including grazing, competition and coexistence.

#### 4.1.2. Sea bed roughness

The impact of benthos-induced change in bottom roughness has been studied in an exemplary study of the Baltic Sea by Seifert et al. (2009), which was built on earlier studies investigating the transport of fine material including the effect of fluff layer. In the study, a detailed sediment map with four grain size classes compiled by Bobertz et al. (2009) was used to estimate bottom roughness. Sediment erosion, transport and deposition including the redistribution of fine material which initially evenly cover the whole model domain in a form of fluffy layer was modeled by a 3D hydrodynamic model. Four classes of fine material with different sinking velocities were considered. Change in the bottom roughness due to reworking of four major species of bioturbators in the Baltic Sea were incorporated using a target proxy method from Bobertz et al. (2009) which relates the bottom roughness to bioturbator abundance based on the relationship derived from flume experiments by Friedrichs (2004).

#### 4.2. Process-based models

Process-based models assume that the impact of benthos on sediment can be separated into different physical and/or bio-physical processes that can be mechanistically described. Unlike empirical parameterization models in which the impact of benthos on sediment stability is often site-dependant, process-based models adopt consistent mathematical formulation with only a few tunable parameters.

#### 4.2.1. Fluff layer

Fluff layer formation and erosion was modeled by Orvain et al. (2012). One stationary bivalve and one mobile snail species were implemented. Both species affect fluff layer formation but sediment bed erosion is only affected by the bivalve species. Once a fluff layer is formed, erosion is divided into two phases as described in Section 3.2.

#### 4.2.2. Pelletization

Sinking of bio-aggregates incluing faecal pellets and pseudo faeces was investigated by Lumborg et al. (2006) using a 2D hydrodynamic model. A concentration-based flocculation model was introduced. Four scenarios characterized by different community structures of a destabilizing and pellet producing species (*H. ulvae*) and stabilizing MPB were modeled. Biophysical effects were implemented in the erosion parameters and sinking velocity. For instance, increased individual numbers of pelletizers are reflected in a decrease in critical shear stress for erosion, higher production of bioaggregates, higher erosion rate and increased flocculation and sinking velocity. Orvain et al. (2012) also implemented pelletization associated with enhanced sinking velocities but without flocculation.

#### 4.2.3. Biomixing

A horizontally varying biomixing coefficient was implemented in Paarlberg et al., (2005). Biomixing effect was coupled with the stabilizing effect of MPB and destabilizing effect of macrobenthos. In contrast to the former study only sediment grains are mixed between the bed layers by applying a diffusion coefficient  $D_{mix}$  which is the sum of the a varying physical mixing  $D_p$  (depending on bottom current shear velocity and grain size) and the constant benthos-induced mixing  $D_b$ . The latter assumes that  $D_b$  scales with the biomass of bioturbators. Six sediment layers, each with 5 cm-thickness, were implemented. Biomixing  $D_{mix}$  is limited to the top 20 cm, i.e. the top 4 sediment layers as shown in Fig. 4b. Physical mixing  $D_p$  decreases exponentially in depth. A critical mud content 20% was set to mark the transition between cohesive and non-cohesive bed.

#### 4.3. Results

#### 4.3.1. Deposition and erosion

Results of large-scale modeling suggest that while the spatial pattern of erosion and deposition are mainly determined by hydrodynamics, their magnitude is strongly influenced by benthos (Wood and Widdows, 2002; Lumborg et al., 2006). A parameter scan of different physical and biological drivers (tide heights, offshore sediment supply, densities of destabilizing bioturbators and stabilizing MPB) revealed that changes in deposition and erosion caused by naturally varying benthos were in the range of the changes caused by physical drivers (Wood and Widdows, 2002).

Due to seasonal variations the impact of stabilizing MPB is smaller compared to that of destabilizing macrobenthos. In Wood and Widdows (2002) the difference in bed level changes between bioturbated and nonbioturbated scenarios is  $\sim$ 2 cm per month. Seasonal variations of stabilizing MPB was shown to change the magnitude of deposition locally by a factor of 2, while net erosion associated with interannual change in M. balthica distribution even reached up to a factor of 5. In Paarlberg et al. (2005) bed level variations in half a year are in the range of a few centimetres in case of a solely stabilizing scenario and up to 20 cm for a destabilizing scenario. In a 1-D cross shore profile developing towards a morphological equilibrium, stabilizing MPB shows a mild long-term impact with seasonal bed level change in the range of 5 cm (Waeles et al., 2004; Le Hir et al., 2007). In a similar study including the impact of destabilizing benthos, sea bed was locally eroded by about 40 cm (Orvain et al., 2012). Incorporating fluff layer processes increased the erosion only slightly because the material which was converted into fluff accounted only for around 15% of the total eroded material. The additional inclusion of faecal pellets with enhanced sinking velocities reduced erosion by  $\sim$ 5%. It was concluded that morphological equilibrium is not sensitive to pelletization. In contrast, in Lumborg et al. (2006) a comparison of different model scenarios showed highest deposition for the scenario including pelletization. Model results further indicate that the physically-driven temporal peaks in deposition and erosion are both enhanced due to destabilizing effects. This effect is attributed to the large amount of sediment which is mobilized and amplified by pelletization. By contrast stabilization dampened the amplitudes in both erosion and deposition. Bed level changes are in the order of 5 mm per tidal period. The combined effects of two destabilizing bioturbators and stabilizing MPB were found to lead to bed level changes in the range of meters at different locations of an estuary over the course of 50 years (Brückner et al., 2021). In contrast to the former studies which highlighted the impact of benthos, Borsje et al. (2008b) found bioturbation-induced bed level changes just in a range of a few mm over the course of a whole year.

Beside bed level changes, benthos-induced fluxes of erosion and deposition as well as change in large-scale SSC have also been investigated. In the first study to investigate benthos impact on large-scale sediment transport by Willows et al. (1998), it was shown that up to  $0.42 \text{ kgm}^{-2}$  of sediment were resuspended during one tidal cycle at above the mid tide level by destabilizing bioturbators (M. balthica) appearing in natural population density. In two follow-up studies changes in sediment deposition caused by different benthic community compositions ranged between 0.1 and 1 kgm<sup>-2</sup> over one month (Wood and Widdows, 2002) and 10-100 kgm<sup>-2</sup> over one year (Wood and Widdows, 2003). Comparably, changes in erosion and deposition of fluff layer due to benthos-induced bottom roughness were in the order of 0.1  $kgm^{-2}$  and locally up to 1–5  $kgm^{-2}$  in the Baltic Sea (Seifert et al., 2009). SSC was locally increased by a factor of two and during storm events even up to a factor of 3.5 when biomixing was included (Sanford, 2008). Increase of SSC by destabilizing bioturbators was estimated to reach up to 0.1 kg/m<sup>3</sup> at a large-scale (south North Sea) according to Nasermoaddeli et al. (2017).

The magnitude of erosion and deposition was proposed to be proportional to the abundance of benthos (Wood and Widdows, 2002; Wood and Widdows, 2003). However, Cozzoli (2016) suggested that the relationship might not be linear. He found that the accumulated impact of bioturbators is larger in less habitable regions with more dynamic flow conditions compared to shallower and favorable habitation environment with high abundance of bioturbators. The reason for this complexity is that although both hydrodynamics and benthos positively influence sediment resuspension, a negative control of hydrodynamics on benthos in the applied SDM effectively leads to an inverse relationship between bioturbators abundance and biomass and the ecosystem engineering impact (see Fig. 2). This is one of the only two studies we found by now incorporating feedback mechanisms between benthos and its environmental drivers. The other study by Brückner et al., (2021) which implemented both morphological feedback and species interaction confirmed such nonlinear relationships and came to the conclusion that bioturbation efficiency rather than species abundance determines morphological changes.

It is worth to note that the order of magnitude of modeled bed level changes due to stabilization and destabilization is roughly the same. Existing results further indicate that different bioturbation activities may impact erosion and deposition on the same order of magnitude. This is the case for sediment resuspension and deposition caused by destabilization, stabilization, biomixing and roughness modification. Such results imply that these various benthos-induced processes are of comparable importance for morphological evolution.

#### 4.3.2. Spatial sediment redistribution

Benthos can significantly redistribute sediment. Wood and Widdows (2002) and Wood and Widdows (2003) found that sediment eroded jointly by destabilizers and physical forcing was transported and deposited onshore. Combined with stabilizing impact of MPB, net

deposition occurs in shallow areas while areas around the mid tide level is subject to net erosion. This result is in line with Waeles et al. (2004) who found that MPB is able to stabilize areas above the mid tide level. The same effect was also seen in Orvain et al. (2012). By contrast, Paarlberg et al. (2005) did not detect the onshore transport of eroded sediment. Borsje et al. (2008b) described a more complex transport pattern with an active exchange of sediment between the tidal flats and channels. Eroded sediment from tidal flats is stored in the channels during rough weather and transported back to the tidal flats under calm conditions. Over the simulation of a year, net accumulation occurred on the tidal flats while at the tidal channels more material was eroded compared to the non-bioturbated scenario. This finding is in line with observations from the Northern Wadden Sea showing net accumulation in shallow parts of the Wadden Sea (tidal flats) and net erosion in the deep parts (channels) during the last decades (Benninghoff and W. C., 2019).

The impact of benthos on morphology in general decreases offshore (Wood and Widdows, 2002: Wood and Widdows, 2003; Waeles et al., 2004; Le Hir et al., 2007; Orvain et al., 2012). However, benthic impact is not restricted to the inhabited areas. For example, Orvain et al., (2012) revealed that bioturbation-induced erosion on the upper shore may lead to enhanced wave energy in the mid- and low-shore. As a consequence the mid- and low-shore are subject to enhanced erosion, despite that macrobenthos was absent there. Furthermore, eroded material by destabilizers can be transported over long distances and deposit in regions where no bioturbators are present (Borsje et al., 2008b). In a largescale study of the southern North Sea, Nasermoaddeli et al. (2017) concluded that the benthos-mediated SSC spreads far beyond the simulated inhabited zones. This effect appears most pronounced during storm conditions but is also present over a spring-neap cycle. Sediment transport over a large distance into uninhabited areas was also recognized in an estuary where offshore transport of bioturbated sediment was modeled (Brückner et al., 2021). Depending on the composition of benthic community, transition from a mud-importing scenario for a stabilizing case and a mud-exporting scenario for destabilizing or mixed case was observed. Furthermore, presence of bio-destabilzers enhances erosion in intertidal areas and leads to a widening of the estuary and a smoothening of the hypsometric curve. Because of a combined effect of mud content in the specific habitat and bioturbation efficiency, efficient bioturbators were found most impactful in upstream and center reach of the estuary while less efficient bioturbators mainly affected the mouth of the estuary. Less efficient bioturbators and MPB generally have local impacts while efficient bioturbators can influence the morphological evolution of an entire estuary.

#### 4.3.3. Sensitivity of sediment types

The grain size of sediment determines its sensitivity to benthos impact. In Nasermoaddeli et al. (2017) three different silt classes (coarse, fine, very fine) were implemented spanning three orders of magnitude in sinking velocity, with decreasing sinking velocity and  $\tau_c$ for finer particles. While very fine material can be washed away readily by small shear stress, coarse sediment is resistant and the fine silts class (8-16 µm) turns out to be most sensitive to the presence of macrobenthos. The difference in suspended material between bioturbated and non-bioturbated cases is largest for fine silt, small for coarse silt and not visible for very fine silt. Knaapen et al. (2003) applied hydrodynamic modeling incorporating both cohesive and non-cohesive sediment behaviors distinguished by a critical mud content. Two sediment classes, mud and sand, were regarded. Compared to the reference run (nonbioturbation), mud content over three different study sites becomes significantly lower (10-20% instead of 30%) when bioturbation is considered. This effect is even more pronounced in an estuary where stabilizing and destabilizing benthos was found to increase and decrease the mud content by up to one order of magnitude, respectively (Brückner et al., 2021). In line with the above-mentioned studies, Paarlberg et al. (2005) revealed a strong control of benthos on mud distribution.
Their results indicate that in a scenario which destabilizing effect dominates, biomixing facilitates the change of the initially cohesive sediment layer (initial mud content 20%) into non-cohesive sediment layer featured by a mud content of 2% after around 50 days of simulation. However, in another scenario which stablizing effect prevails, mixing of mud content between the sediment layers was overwhelmed by mud accretion and the mud content in all layers persistently rise until the end of simulation. Such results suggest that biomixing and MPB could both exert a systematic change of sediment properties. It was concluded that while destabilizing organisms always decrease the mud content, stabilizing organisms can, but not necessarily, increase the mud content. In the study of Sanford (2008), distinct layers of high and low sand content emerge in a sand-mud mixture case without biomixing. As a result the sand layer armors the sea bed and strongly inhibits resuspension of mud. In contrast, biomixing prevents the emergence of a homogeneous sand layer. As a result, critical shear stresses for erosion are mixed between the sediment layers which significantly increases the resuspension of mud compared to the non-biomixing case.

#### 5. Discussion

Regarding the type of research questions that can be answered with numerical models in earth sciences, three different kinds of numerical models, namely predictive models, explanatory models and explorative models can be distinguished (Desjardins et al., 2018). Depending on the initial state of the modeled system (represented by I) and external driving factors (represented by E), certain processes such like physical interactions (represented by P) lead the system to a final state (represented by F, see in Fig. 7). In predictive models, I, E and P are well defined, and the aim is to ascertain the future F. In explanatory models, I, E and P lie in a certain range, and the aim is to understand how a system reaches a known state F by testing all possible combinations of I, E, P that might finally lead to F. By contrast, I, E and P each contains a large degree of freedom in explorative models, and such models seek to evaluate potential development of the investigated system under different circumstances. In explorative models typically a set of scenarios and parameters for I, E and P is tested to assess temporal and spatial patterns, thresholds, sensitivities or plausible ranges of F (Desjardins et al., 2018.

The three kind of models represent different levels of understanding of the system complexity. So far all presented large-scale morphodynamic models can be classified as explorative models. There are three reasons to explain why so far development of large-scale morphodynamic models has not followed the common progression from exploration over explanation to prediction (Desjardins et al., 2018). First and most important is that we still lack a comprehensive understanding of fundamental biological/bio-physical processes affecting morphological development and dynamic feedback loops among them. Second is that data for model calibration of biological/bio-physical processes are scarce, and last but not least is that data for confirming model results are difficult to obtain. We believe that addressing these three issues are crucial for future development of large-scale biogeomorphodynamic models.

#### 5.1. Process understanding

There are three major points that need to be addressed in order to improve our understanding of processes and implementation in numerical models. These include deepening of understanding of 1) effects on a species and functional group level, 2) feedback and interaction between co-existing species and functional groups, and 3) benthic morphological feedback mechanisms. Considerable progress has been made for the first point so far (as described in previous sections) whereas little attention has been paid on the last two points.

As for the first point, some fundamental processes and functions of benthos affecting sediment stability and morphodynamics remain



**Fig. 7.** Conceptual image of the three general types of models. I and F indicate the initial and final state of the modeled system, respectively. P refers to the interacting processes and E represents external factors affecting the system. The question mark indicates the uncertain quantities (modified after Desjardins et al., 2018).

underexplored. For example, biofilm maturing and EPS penetration into sediment and consequences on erosion have barely been investigated. The effect of EPS coating to sediment flocculation is largely unknown and the proxy parameter of  $chl-\alpha$  proves to be a over-simplification for biofilm stability. On this aspect, recent progress in airborne identification of biofilm assembly (e.g. Launeau et al., 2018) and a further understanding of its mechanistic linkage to ecosystem drivers and sediment properties might help to advance the integration of biofilm dynamics in large-scale modeling in near future. A better understand the functioning of meio- and macrobenthos is also needed. Studies connecting general movement patterns, burrow activity or burrowing depth with sediment stability are still scarce. The implementation of biomixing and fluff layer demonstrates the use of data-driven parameterization in process-based models. Biomixing had been usually parameterized as a constant diffusion coefficient in the advection-diffusion equation in process-based models, only until recently has its temporally and spatially-varying feature been emphasized by Zhang and Wirtz (2017)

through mechanistically linking biomixing with its drivers (foraging of food and sheltering from predators) and applied to large-scale modeling (Zhang et al., 2019). The level of representation of fluff layer dynamics seems promising according to existing model studies (Orvain, 2005; Prooijen et al., 2011), which prove to correctly resolve formation and destruction processes associated with two typical functional groups (one for mobile and track-creating species) and the other for sessile and pseudofaeces-producing species). Still, further research is needed in order to include other functional groups concerning their influence on fluff layer.

As for the second and third points, feedback mechanisms between coexisting species and/or functional groups and between benthos and morphology have been recognized as key mechanism for development of complex morphological features (Murray et al., 2008; Corenblit et al., 2011; Reinhardt et al., 2010) and to determine species survivability (Coco et al., 2006). As described in Fig. 2, the interactions between benthos and environmental drivers can have many implications. For instance, positive feedback between MPB and mud content may increase abundance and content of both. Negative feedback between destabilizers and mud content may lead to a reduction of habitable area of destabilizers. However, sustainability can be maintained if MPB is involved in the feedback loop. Subsequent changes in morphology and hydrodynamics would also feed back on the inhabiting species. A first step towards implementing feedback mechanisms on large scales was made by Cozzoli (2016) where species distribution was controlled by hydrodynamics. Results suggested that the combined effect of bioturbators and hydrodynamics creates a complex pattern of sediment erodability. Interactions between different species have only until recently been considered in large-scale morphological modeling. Different but co-existing species are usually investigated separately rather than in a combined manner. In most cases only one or two species are modeled and we found only one study considering the impact of four species (Seifert et al., 2009). Most studies emphasize one effect per species but in fact every species impacts the sediment in multiple ways. There is no study yet considering multiple functional groups or multiple effects for individual species. Species interactions such as varying trait expression, positive and negative feedback loops (e.g. grazing on biofilm, see Fig. 2) are rare. The first study to incorporate both benthic morphological feedback and species interactions showed promising results (Brückner et al., 2021). Species interaction was implemented in a simplified way with grazing, competition and coexistence included. Their results show how a combination of habitat suitability, species specific bioturbation and species interactions can guide large-scale morphological evolution. Results also indicate that large morphological impact is not necessarily related to species abundance but more to ecosystem efficiency. In this perspective, an implementation of species interaction may also enable the simulation of ecological succession in future studies.

#### 5.2. Data for model calibration

With regard to process implementation, the difference between empirical parameterization and process-based models is the level of complexity in presenting benthos impact. Despite such difference both types of models require parameterization which is not readily available for all benthic effects. For upscaling of macrobenthic destabilization, controlled flume experiments provide a valuable tool which has been used in many studies (Willows et al., 1998; Wood and Widdows, 2002; Wood and Widdows, 2003; Orvain et al., 2012; Prooijen et al., 2011). However, most of the flume experiments are designed for a specific purpose and targeted on a small number of selected species. Recently Cozzoli et al. (2019) carried out an elaborate flume study investigating a large amount of different species with the aim to relate sediment resuspension with metabolic rate and bed shear stress. Data derived from such experiments are useful for calibration of numerical models. Investigations by Lindqvist et al. (2016) on particle reworking by different species in a glass aquarium mimicking natural environments can be similarly used for calibration of biomixing. Modeling in general benefits from the use of controlled experiments (Kleinhans et al., 2010). Especially when thinking of future scenarios laboratory experiments can help to gain insights into the behaviors of species in response to e.g. more frequent occurrence of heat waves (Román et al., 2020), and thus make such data available for model calibration. However, a major drawback of laboratory experiments is the question of scalability of an idealized system to reality. Obtaining a realistic species distribution is still challenging even when a limited number of species and effects are considered. Typically, species distribution is considered either as constant or simplified through proxy parameterization (e.g. Lumborg et al., 2006; Orvain et al., 2012; Paarlberg et al., 2005; Wood and Widdows, 2003). Temporal variations are often simplified by applying either constant scaling factor with seasonality (Le Hir et al., 2007) or a sinusodial scaling for an annual cycle (Orvain et al., 2012), while spatial variations are approximated by proxy parameters (Wood and Widdows, 2002; Wood and Widdows, 2003). Table 2 shows that most models are not able to represent realistic temporal and/or spatial species distributions, despite that both spatial and seasonal variability of the species distribution have proven critical for achieving realistic results (Borsje et al., 2008b). This is later supported by Cozzoli (2016) who revealed possible feedback mechanisms between hydrodynamics and benthos distribution leading to a large impact of benthos even at low densities. Only three studies have so far incorporated both spatial and temporal variability of benthos (Borsje et al., 2008b; Cozzoli, 2016; Brückner et al., 2021).

In this context, it is important to firstly define the level on which parameterization is needed, i.e. whether it is on species or functional group/community level, and then to target on data for model calibration. The species level parameterization can be derived from lab or field experiments with a few selected key species, while the functional group/ community level should be built on meta-analysis that combines various datasets covering as many species as possible that function in similar ways. For modeling a single tidal basin or estuary the species level parameterization might be sufficient, while representing the integrative effect of benthos on the level of functional groups/community appears to be one crucial task for larger-scale morphodynamic modeling, despite that a clear strategy to group the benthos is still lacking and relevant calibration data are scarce.

Trait-based formulation of bioturbation has been used as predictor for benthos impact on ecosystem functions (Solan et al., 2004; Queirós et al., 2015; Wrede et al., 2017). Species sharing the same or similar traits can be categorized into functional groups. One early example is the categorization of feeding guilds, summarizing species that exploit the same food resources in a similar way without regard to their taxonomic position (Root, 1967). A widely-cited study by Fauchald and Jumars (1979) reviewed a considerable amount of polycheat studies and matched the worms a priori to one of several different feeding types. Later studies have listed up to 20 different feeding guilds (Rosenberg, 2001). However, the feeding guild concept has not been widely applied and those applied studies could hardly see a clear benefit (Gallagher, 2008). In contrast to the feeding guild concept, the functional group concept classifies all organisms affecting their habitat in a similar way without solely focusing on the modes in which the resources are exploited (Woodin and Jackson, 1979). In fact this rather broad definition has been interpreted in different ways and there is no commonly accepted convention on how to group species and how to evaluate their behavior regarding a certain impact, e.g. geographically distinct populations of intertidal sediment dwelling invertebrates may have no constancy in species traits manifestation (Wohlgemuth et al., 2017). Some species are known to adapt their feeding mode to environmental conditions such as hydrodynamics or nutrient availability and change e. g. between suspension and deposit feeding behavior (Lange et al., 2018). Besides, two species might positively or negatively affect each other's trait expressions in order to fit in a certain niche. Parasites for example were found to change trait expression of bioturbators and decrease destabilizing effects of macrobenthos (Dairain et al., 2019; Dairain et al., 2020). Also a system perturbation history may influence trait expression (Murray et al., 2017). Murray et al. (2014) concluded that the membership of a species in a functional group and the number of functional groups should depend on the investigated ecosystem process and functioning. Every benthos-mediated sediment process may require a specific grouping of functional types which lead to the circumstance that one species can be categorized into different groups. Most existing models simplify the system to a dominant functional group and refer to abundance as the criterion for dominance, which proves to be questionable as there can be large difference in the impact between different ecosystem engineers (see Section 2). For instance results by Brücker et al., (2021) indicate that bioturbation efficiency rather than spatial abundance of a species determines its impact on morphodynamics. Furthermore, as explained in Section 2, the function or trait expression may vary depending on the environmental conditions and community assemblages. Existing research suggests that functional trait expression may have advantage over species abundance in characterizing the response of benthic community to environmental stressors such like bottom trawling, in which circumstance abundance might change significantly on a species level while the same functional trait is maintained by adaption on the community level (Muntadas et al., 2015). Observations and mechanistic approaches linking a function or trait expression of benthos with dynamic environmental drivers might provide a solution to account for this (e.g. Cozzoli, 2016; Cozzoli et al., 2019; Zhang et al., 2019; Brückner et al., 2021).

#### 5.3. Data for model confirmation

Existing modeling studies on large-scale morphological change induced by benthos are often only partly validated, e.g. by flume experiments (Willows et al., 1998; Wood and Widdows, 2002; Wood and Widdows, 2003; Orvain et al., 2012; Prooijen et al., 2011). Comparisons between model result and field measurement are usually limited to a few points in space and time (Wood and Widdows, 2002; Wood and Widdows, 2003; Knaapen et al., 2003; Lumborg et al., 2006; Borsje et al., 2008b; Borsje et al., 2007). Only one study combined measuring stations and satellite data to assess model results at larger spatial and time scales (Nasermoaddeli et al., 2017). On the other hand, it is difficult to discern morphological changes induced by benthos, which are often superposed on the first-order changes by pure physical forcing (currents and waves).

Accumulation of high-resolution data in both space and time allowing for obtaining a wide spectrum of possible combinations of I, E, P and F are necessary in order to disentangle the benthos impact from the complex mosaic of observed morphological development. It is particularly worth to note that with accumulation of observation data and the improvement in computing power, machine learning (ML) has been increasingly applied to develop inductive statements and optimized predictions directly from data sets (Goldstein et al., 2019). Several types of supervised ML approaches, including Artificial Neural Networks (ANN), Genetic algorithms (GA), Bayesian networks (BN) and Regression trees (RT), have been applied to predict sediment transport (Goldstein and Coco, 2014), small-to medium scale coastal morphodynamics (López et al., 2017; Plomaritis et al., 2018) and embedded in process-based morphodynamic models to improve predictability (Limber et al., 2014; Lin and Sheng, 2017). ML has also become popular for high-resolution mapping of benthic habitats and sediment properties in recent years (Diesing et al., 2014; Mohamed et al., 2020). Although we have not found any application of ML to discern benthos impact on sediment and morphodynamics yet, there is a good reason to believe that large-scale biomorphodynamic modeling can greatly benefit from data-driven parameterizations optimized by ML (e.g. identification and grouping of functional types) as well as confirmation data derived by ML in near future.

#### 5.4. Complexity in modeling - how far we can/should go?

Despite the progress in numerical modeling it should be noted that all numerical models in earth sciences inevitably contain uncertainties because the nature system is not closed (Oreskes et al., 1994). In this sense numerical models cannot be fully validated. Instead modelers must thrive to confirm their models as good as possible. For this reason numerical modeling should always go hand in hand with observations recorded in field data, laboratory and field experiments to gain and improve understanding of processes (Kleinhans et al., 2010). Furthermore, when constructing a numerical model the question of appropriate complexity of modeled interactions must be answered (French et al., 2015; Larsen et al., 2016). For example, in early climate modeling two modeling philosophies emerged with one relying on incorporating more complex processes on a smaller scale to ensure eddy-resolving capability and the other implementing processes with less complexity (e.g. eddypermitting) but on a larger scale (Mcguffie and Henderson-Sellers, 2001). Similarly, the ability to resolve certain benthos effects is constrained to the applied model complexity and refinement. For example, unraveling the sensitivity of sediments to bioturbation requires distinguishing various sediment classes (Nasermoaddeli et al., 2017). Idealized forcing might be sufficient to achieve a rough estimate on the amount of sediment eroded by destabilizers (Willows et al., 1998), but subsequent transport and deposition processes must be taken into account to assess the impact of stabilizing species on bed level changes especially at large-scale (Wood and Widdows, 2002; Wood and Widdows, 2003). To assess biomixing effects, a more realistic sediment bed representation with multiple layers instead of a single layer should be adopted (Paarlberg et al., 2005; Sanford, 2008). For studying formation and erosion associated with fluff layer, production processes (e.g. production of pseudo faeces) and the two-phase erosion need to be resolved (Orvain et al., 2003; Orvain, 2005), and resolving the effect of faecal pellets further requires flocculation modeling (Lumborg et al., 2006).

Despite limitations in computational power the omission or simplification of certain processes in favor of appropriate model complexity is also relevant in terms of accuracy and realistic results. Increasing the number of implemented processes often means an increase in the number of parameters which need to be either measured, estimated from proxy data or theoretical considerations or derived empirically. Uncertainties in parameters arise especially from the latter three sources. Accumulation of uncertainties in parameterization may strongly affect model results, necessitating studies investigating how variations in output are attributed to input factors and which factors have the greatest impact on it (Skinner et al., 2021, Pianosi et al., 2016). For instance Baar et al. (2019) have tested five different morphodynamic scenarios and found that it was impossible to calibrate the magnitude of sediment transport and the morphological change simultaneously. A high sensitivity of morphological development to sediment transport parameterization and even to model spin-up time has also been reported by other authors (Diaz et al., 2020). In this respect, thriving for higher model complexity does not necessarily lead to better performance. Therefore, before conducting numerical modeling, researchers must figure out which questions can be answered in a meaningful sense with simulation results that can be compared with observations and which level of modeling complexity is sufficient for that purpose. This is especially relevant for biomorphodynamic modeling since our current understanding and knowledge is still quite limited.

#### 6. Conclusions

Interaction between benthos, morphodynamics and other environmental drivers is highly dynamic involving a large range of feedback loops which remain poorly understood. So far, four major functions of benthos affecting sediments and morphodynamics have been identified, namely (1) biomixing which transports and mixes sediment particles horizontally and vertically through foraging and sheltering behaviors. Biomixing is depth dependant and can be further classified into five major functional modes. From a community-level and long-term perspective, biomixing exhibits a diffusion-like mixing of sediment particles and can be implemented in process-based advection-diffusion models. In general, biomixing promotes sediment erosion; (2) mediating particle flux and grain transformation through processing of food. This function can be further classified into three modes which not only significantly affect particle deposition, burial, resuspension and transport but also transform particles towards more muddy and cohesive characteristics or the opposite way. Among various processing ways, biodeposition remarkably promotes deposition. In addition, processed particles (e.g. pseudo faeces) may form a fluff layer in the immediate vicinity of the sea bed which alters the erosion process. This function can either enhance erodibility or stability of the sea bed depending on the abundance of processed particles and local sediment properties (e.g. ratio of sand to mud); (3) change of sea bed roughness through allogenic and autogenic structures. The increased sea bed roughness may significantly affect the overlying flow regime. The resulting impact can either promote erosion or deposition, depending on the density of the created structures and the altered flows; (4) coating on sediment grain surface by biofilm. Biofilm is generated mainly by microbenthic production but is also produced during locomotion of meio- and macrobenthos. Biofilm mainly stabilizes sediments and reduce erosion.

Among different types of sediment, fine-grained classes (silt and clay) are most sensitive to the impact of benthos. The degree of morphological change is governed by an interplay between physical processes such as tides, wind and waves on the one hand and biological impact on the other hand. While erosion and deposition are mainly driven by hydrodynamics, benthos influences the degree and balance of these processes on seasonal and spatial scales. Existing modeling studies show that the degree of benthos-induced change can be in the same order of magnitude as that by the hydrodynamic processes. MPB is acting as a stabilizer reducing erosion processes especially on the upper shore above mid-tide level. Due to a pronounced temporal variation it is mainly responsible for seasonal variations of sediment transport. Its overall effect on bed level changes is smaller than that of macrobenthos whose influence persists over the year and controls spatial variations in sediment transport. Benthic organisms have the capability to mediate sediment transport and sedimentation patterns beyond their habitats on the long-term and over a large-scale. Morphological evolution is guided by bioturbation efficiency rather than species abundance.

The current development of large-scale biomorphodynamic models is still in an explorative stage. The reason can be attributed to (1) lack a comprehensive understanding of fundamental biological/bio-physical processes affecting morphological development and dynamic feedback loops among them, (2) scarcity in data for model calibration of biological/bio-physical processes, and (3) data for confirming model results are difficult to obtain. We believe that addressing these issues are crucial to advance the development of large-scale biogeomorphodynamic models. Furthermore, thriving for higher model complexity does not necessarily lead to better performance. Before conducting biomorphodynamic modeling, researchers must figure out which questions can be answered in a meaningful sense with simulation results that can be compared with observations and which level of modeling complexity is sufficient for that purpose.

#### **Declaration of Competing Interest**

The authors declare that they have no known competing financial interests or personal relationships that could have appeared to influence the work reported in this paper.

#### Acknowledgement

This study is a contribution to the I2B project "Unravelling the linkages between benthic biological functioning, biogeochemistry and coastal morphodynamics – from big data to mechanistic modelling" funded by Helmholtz-Zentrum Hereon as part of the PoF programme "The Changing Earth – Sustaining our Future" on its Topic 4: Coastal zones at a time of global change. It also contributes to the theme "A5: The Land-Ocean Transition Zone" of the Cluster of Excellence EXC 2037 'CLICCS - Climate, Climatic Change, and Society' – Project Number: 390683824 funded by the Deutsche Forschungsgemeinschaft (DFG, German Research Foundation) under Germany's Excellence Strategy.

#### References

- Alves, R., Van Colen, C., Vincx, M., Vanaverbeke, J., De Smet, B., Guarini, J.-M., Rabaut, M., Bouma, T., 2017. A case study on the growth of Lanice conchilega (Pallas, 1766) aggregations and their ecosystem engineering impact on sedimentary processes. J. Exp. Mar. Biol. Ecol. 489, 15–23. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. iembe.2017.01.005.
- Amos, C., Feeney, T., Sutherland, T., Luternauer, J., 1997. The Stability of Fine-grained Sediments from the Fraser River Delta. Estuar. Coast. Shelf Sci. 45, 507–524. https:// doi.org/10.1006/ecss.1996.0193.
- Amos, C.L., Sutherland, T.F., Cloutier, D., Patterson, S., 2000. Corrasion of a remoulded cohesive bed by saltating littorinid shells. Cont. Shelf Res. 20, 1291–1315. https:// doi.org/10.1016/S0278-4343(00)00024-8.
- Andersen, T.J., 2000. The role of fecal pellets in sediment settling at an intertidal mudflat, the Danish Wadden Sea. In: McAnally, W.H., Mehta, A.J. (Eds.), Coastal and Estuarine Fine Sediment Processes, vol. 3. Elsevier, pp. 387–401. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/S1568-2692(00)80133-3.
- Andersen, T.J., 2001. Cohesive Sediment Transport in Coastal Lagoons with Special Emphasis on the Biological Influence on the erosion and Deposition of Fine-Grained Material. Ph.D. dissertation. University of Copenhagen.
- Andersen, T., Pejrup, M., 2011. Biological Influences on Sediment Behavior and Transport. In: Wolanski, E., McLusky, D.S. (Eds.), Treatise on Estuarine and Coastal Science, vol. 2. Academic Press, Waltham, pp. 289–309.
- Angeletti, S., Pierini, J., Cervellini, P., 2018. Suspended sediment contribution resulting from bioturbation in intertidal sites of a SW Atlantic mesotidal estuary: data analysis and numerical modelling. Sci. Mar. 82, 245–256. https://doi.org/10.3989/ scimar.04799.07A.
- Asmus, R.M., Asmus, H., 1991. Mussel beds: limiting or promoting phytoplankton? J. Exp. Mar. Biol. Ecol. 148, 215–232. https://doi.org/10.1016/0022-0981(91) 90083-9.

Austen, I., 1995. Die Bedeutung der Fecal Pellets mariner invertebraten f
ür den Sedimenthaushalt im Sylt-Romo-Watt. FTZ Bericht 7, 1–107.

- Austen, I., 1997. Temporal and spatial variations of biodeposits—A preliminary investigation of the role of fecal pellets in the Sylt-Romo tidal area. Helgoländer Meeresun. 51, 281–294. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF02908716.
- Austen, I., Andersen, T.J., Edelvang, K., 1999. The Influence of Benthic Diatoms and Invertebrates on the Erodibility of an Intertidal Mudflat, the Danish Wadden Sea. Estuar. Coast. Shelf Sci. 49, 99–111. https://doi.org/10.1006/ecss.1998.0491.
- Baar, A.W., Boechat Albernaz, M., van Dijk, W.M., Kleihans, M., 2019. Critical dependence of morphodynamic models of fluvial and tidal systems on empirical downslope sediment transport. Nat. Commun. 10, 4903. https://doi.org/10.1038/ s41467-019-12753-x.
- Backer, A., Van Colen, C., Vincx, M., Degraer, S., 2010. The role of biophysical interactions within the IJzermonding tidal flat sediment dynamics. Cont. Shelf Res. 30, 1166–1179. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.csr.2010.03.006.
- Baumfalk, Y.A., 1979. Heterogeneous grain size distribution in tidal flat sediment caused by bioturbation activity of Arenicola marina (polychaeta). Neth. J. Sea Res. 13, 428–440. https://doi.org/10.1016/0077-7579(79)90016-4.
- Bayne, B.L., Newell, R.C., 1983. 9 Physiological energetics of marine molluscs. In: Saleuddin, A.S., Wilbur, K.M. (Eds.), The Mollusca. Academic Press, pp. 407–515. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-751404-8.50017-7.
- Bayne, B.L., Hawkins, A.J., Navarro, E., Heral, M., Deslous-Paoli, J.M., 1993. Feeding behaviour of the mussel, Mytilus edulis: responses to variations in quantity and organic content of the seston. J. Mar. Biol. Assoc. U. K. 73, 813–829. https://doi.org/ 10.1017/S0025315400034743.
- Benninghoff, M., W. C., 2019. Recent morphologic evolution of the German Wadden Sea. Sci. Rep. 9, 9293. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-019-45683-1.
- Bhaskar, P.V., Bhosle, N.B., 2008. Bacterial production, glucosidase activity and particleassociated carbohydrates in Dona Paula bay, west coast of India. Estuar. Coast. Shelf Sci. 80, 413–424. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecss.2008.09.005.
- Bobertz, B., Harff, J., Bohling, B., 2009. Parameterisation of clastic sediments including benthic structures. J. Mar. Syst. 75, 371–381. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. imarsys.2007.06.010.
- Borsje, B.W., Hulscher, S., de Vries, M., de Boer, G., 2007. Modeling Large Scale Cohesive Sediment Transport by Including Biological Activity. https://doi.org/10.1201/ NOE0415453639-c32.
- Borsje, B.W., Besio, G., Hulscher, S., Blondeaux, P., Vittori, G., 2008a. Exploring biological influence on offshore sandwave length. In: Marine and River Dune Dynamic III, International Workshop, pp. 1–3.
- Borsje, B.W., de Vries, M., Hulscher, S., de Boer, G., 2008b. Modeling large-scale cohesive sediment transport affected by small-scale biological activity. Estuar. Coast. Shelf Sci. 78, 468–480. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecss.2008.01.009.

Borsje, B.W., de Vries, M., Bouma, T., Besio, G., Hulscher, S., Herman, P., 2009a. Modeling bio-geomorphological influences for offshore sandwaves. Cont. Shelf Res. 2009 (29), 1289–1301. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.csr.2009.02.008.

Borsje, B.W., Hulscher, S., Herman, P., de Vries, M., 2009b. On the parameterization of biological influences on offshore sand wave dynamics. Ocean Dyn. 59, 659–670. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10236-009-0199-0.

Borsje, B.W., Van Wesenbeeck, B., Dekker, F., Paalvast, P., Bouma, T., Katwijk, M., deVries, M., 2011. How ecological engineering cachenn serve in coastal protection. Ecol. Eng. 37, 113–122. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecoleng.2010.11.027.

Borsje, B.W., Bouma, T., Rabaut, M., Herman, P., Hulscher, S., 2014. Formation and erosion of biogeomorphological structures: a model study on the tube-building polychaete Lanice conchilega. Limnol. Oceanogr. 59, 1297–1309. https://doi.org/ 10.4319/lo.2014.59.4.1297.

 Boudreau, B.P., 1994. Is burial velocity a master parameter for bioturbation? Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 58, 1243–1249. https://doi.org/10.1016/0016-7037(94)90378-6.
 Boudreau, B.P., 1997. Diagenetic Models and their Implementation. Modelling Transport

and Reactions in Aquatic Sediments. Springer-Verlag, Berlin. Broekhuizen, N., Zeldis, J., Stephens, S.A., Oldman, J.W., Ross, A.H., Ren, J., James, R. M., 2002. Factors Related to the Sustainability of Shellfish Aquaculture Operations in the Firth of Thames: A Preliminary Analysis.

Brückner, M., Schwarz, C., Coco, G., Baar, A., Boechat Albernaz, M., Kleinhans, M., 2021. Benthic species as mud patrol - modelled effects of bioturbators and biofilms on large-scale estuarine mud and morphology. Earth Surf. Process. Landf. 46, 1128–1144. https://doi.org/10.1002/esp.5080.

Burone, L., Muniz, P., Pires-Vanin, A., RODRIGUES, M.A., 2003. Spatial distribution of organic matter in the surface sediments of Ubatuba Bay (Southeastern - Brazil). An. Acad. Bras. Cienc. 75 https://doi.org/10.1590/S0001-37652003000100009.

Cartaxana, P., Ruivo, M., Hubas, C., Davidson, I., Serôdio, J., Jesus, B., 2011. Physiological versus behavioral photoprotection in intertidal epipelic and epipsammic benthic diatom communities. J. Exp. Mar. Biol. Ecol. 405, 120–127. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jembe.2011.05.027.

Chen, X.D., Zhang, C.K., Paterson, D.M., Thompson, C.E., Townend, I.H., Gong, Z., Zhou, Z., Feng, Q., 2017a. Hindered erosion: the biological mediation of noncohesive sediment behavior. Water Resour. Res. 53, 4787–4801. https://doi.org/10.1002/ 2016WR020105.

Chen, X.D., Zhang, C.K., Zhou, Z., Gong, Z., Zhou, J.J., Tao, J.F., Paterson, D.M., Feng, Q., 2017b. Stabilizing effects of bacterial biofilms: EPS penetration and redistribution of bed stability down the sediment profile. J. Geophys. Res. Biogeosci. 122, 3113–3125. https://doi.org/10.1002/2017JG004050.

Chen, D., Li, M., Zhang, Y., Zhang, L., Tang, J., Wu, H., Wang, Y.P., 2020. Effects of diatoms on erosion and accretion processes in saltmarsh inferred from field observations of hydrodynamic and sedimentary processes. Ecohydrology 13, e2246. https://doi.org/10.1002/eco.2246.

Coco, G., Thrush, S., Green, M., Hewitt, J., 2006. Feedbacks between bivalve density, flow, and suspended sediment concentration on patch stable states. Ecology 87, 2862–2870. https://doi.org/10.1890/0012-9658(2006)87[2862:FBBDFA]2.0.CO;2.

Corenblit, D., Baas, A., Bornette, G., Darrozes, J., Delmotte, S., Francis, R., Gurnell, A., Julien, F., Naiman, R., Steiger, J., 2011. Feedbacks between geomorphology and biota controlling Earth surface processes and landforms: a review of foundation concepts and current understandings. Earth Sci. Rev. 106 https://doi.org/10.1016/j. earscirev.2011.03.002.

Cozzoli, F., 2016. Modelling Biota-Sediment Interactions in Estuarine Environments. dissertation. https://doi.org/10.13140/RG.2.1.3642.2163.

Cozzoli, F., Gjoni, V., Del Pasqua, M., Hu, Z., Ysebaert, T., Herman, M.J., P., & Bouma, T., 2019. A process based model of cohesive sediment resuspension under bioturbators' influence. Sci. Total Environ. 670. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2019.03.085.

Cozzoli, F., da Conceição, T.G., Dalen, J.V., Fang, X., Gjoni, V., Herman, P.M., Hu, Z., Soissons, L., Walles, B., Ysebaert, T., Bouma, T.J., 2020. Biological and physical drivers of bio-mediated sediment resuspension: a flume study on Cerastoderma edule. Estuar. Coast. Shelf Sci. 241, 106824. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. ecss.2020.106824.

Cramer, A., 1991. Observations on spatial distribution, metabolism and feeding strategy of Echinocardium cordatum (Pennant) (Echinodermata) and the implications for its energy budget. In: Cramer, A. (Ed.), Benthic Metabolic Activity at Frontal Systems in the North Sea. University of Amsterdam dissertation.

Cranford, P.J., Hargrave, B.T., 1994. In situ time-series measurement of ingestion and absorption rates of suspension-feeding bivalves: placopecten magellanicus. Limnol. Oceanogr. 39, 730–738. https://doi.org/10.4319/lo.1994.39.3.0730.

Cranford, P., Hill, P., 1999. Seasonal variation in food utilization by the suspensionfeeding bivalve molluscs Mytilus edulis and Placopecten magellanicus. Mar. Ecol. Progr. Ser. 190, 223–239. https://doi.org/10.3354/meps190223.

Dade, W.B., Nichols, P.D., Nowell, A.R., Thistle, D., Trexler, M.B., White, D.C., 1990. Effects of bacterial exopolymer adhesion on the entrainment of sand. Geomicrobiol J. 8, 1–16.

Daggers, T.D., Herman, P.M., van der Wal, D., 2020. Seasonal and spatial variability in patchiness of microphytobenthos on intertidal flats from Sentinel-2 satellite imagery. Front. Mar. Sci. 7, 392. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmars.2020.00392.

Dairain, A., Legeay, A., Montaudouin, X., 2019. Influence of parasitism on bioturbation: from host to ecosystem functioning. Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser. 619, 201–214. https://doi. org/10.3354/meps12967.

Dairain, A., Maire, O., Meynard, G., Orvain, F., 2020. Does parasitism influence sediment stability? Evaluation of trait-mediated effects of the trematode Bucephalus minimus on the key role of cockles Cerastoderma edule in sediment erosion dynamics. Sci. Total Environ. 733, 139307. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2020.139307. Damveld, J., Roos, P., Borsje, B.W., Hulscher, S., 2019. Modelling the two-way coupling of tidal sand waves and benthic organisms: a linear stability approach. Environ. Fluid Mech. 1–31. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10652-019-09673-1.

Dankers, N., Koelemaij, K., Zegers, J., 1989. De rol van de mossel en de mosselcultuur in het ecosysteem van de Waddenzee (RIN).

Dankers, N., Meijboom, A., Jong, H., Dijkman, E., Cremer, J.S., Sluis, 2004. Het ontstaan en verdwijnen van droogvallende mosselbanken in de Nederlandse Waddenzee.

De Troch, M., Cnudde, C., Vyverman, W., Vanreusel, A., 2008. Increased production of faecal pellets by the benthic harpacticoid Paramphiascella fulvofasciata: Importance of the food source. Mar. Biol. 156, 469–477. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00227-008-1100-2.

Desjardins, E., Van De Wiel, M., Rousseau, Y., 2018. Predicting, explaining and exploring with computer simulations in fluvial geomorphology. Earth Sci. Rev. 209 https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.earscirev.2018.06.015, 2020 ,102654, ISSN 0012-8252.

Di Bernardino, A., Monti, P., Leuzzi, G., Querzoli, G., 2015. Water-channel study of flow and turbulence past a two-dimensional array of obstacles. Bound.-Layer Meteorol. 155, 73–85. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10546-014-9987-2.

Diaz, M., Grasso, F., Hir, P., Sottolichio, A., Caillaud, M., Thouvenin, B., 2020. Modeling mud and sand transfers between a macrotidal estuary and the continental shelf: influence of the sediment transport parameterization. J. Geophys. Res.: Oceans 125. https://doi.org/10.1029/2019JC015643.

Diesing, M., Green, S.L., Stephens, D., Lark, R.M., Stewart, H.A., Dove, D., 2014. Mapping seabed sediments: comparison of manual, geostatistical, object-based image analysis and machine learning approaches. Cont. Shelf Res. 84, 107–119. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.csr.2014.05.004.

Donker, J., van der Vegt, M., Hoekstra, P., 2013. Wave forcing over an intertidal mussel bed. J. Sea Res. 82, 54–66. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.seares.2012.08.010.

Eckman, J., Nowell, A., Jumars, P., 1981. Sediment destabilization by animal tubes. J. Mar. Res. 39.

Emerson, S., Hedges, J., 2003. 6.11 - Sediment diagenesis and benthic flux. In: Holland, H.D., Turekian, K.K. (Eds.), Treatise on Geochemistry. Pergamon, Oxford, pp. 293–319. https://doi.org/10.1016/B0-08-043751-6/06112-0.

Fager, E.W., 1964. Marine Sediments: effects of a Tube-Building Polychaete. Science 143, 356–358. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.143.3604.356.

Fang, H., Shang, Q., Chen, M., He, G., 2014. Changes in the critical erosion velocity for sediment colonized by biofilm. Sedimentology 61, 648–659. https://doi.org/ 10.1111/sed.12065.

- Fang, H., Chen, Y., Huang, L., He, G., 2017. Analysis of biofilm bacterial communities under different shear stresses using size-fractionated sediment. Sci. Rep. 7. https:// doi.org/10.1038/s41598-017-01446-4.
- Fauchald, K., Jumars, P., 1979. The diet of worms: a study of polychaete feeding guilds. Oceanogr. Mar. Biol. 17.

Forsberg, P., Ernstsen, V., Lumborg, U., Bundgaard, K., Kroon, A., 2015. Modelling of Sediment Dynamics and the Effect of Mussel Bioengineering in a Non-tidal Coastal Lagoon. Rødsand lagoon, Denmark.

Forsberg, P., Lumborg, U., Bundgaard, K., Ernstsen, V., 2017. Impact of mussel bioengineering on fine-grained sediment dynamics in a coastal lagoon: a numerical modelling investigation. J. Mar. Syst. 176. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. imarsys.2017.07.008.

Forsberg, P., Skinnebach, K., Becker, M., Ernstsen, V., Kroon, A., Andersen, T., 2018. The influence of aggregation on cohesive sediment erosion and settling. Cont. Shelf Res. 171 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.csr.2018.10.005.

Foster, D.W., 1985. BIOTURB: a FORTRAN program to simulate the effects of bioturbation on the vertical distribution of sediment. Comput. Geosci. 11, 39–54. https://doi.org/10.1016/0098-3004(85)90037-8.

Francois, F., Poggiale, J., Durbec, J., Stora, G., 1997. A new approach for the modelling of sediment reworking induced by a macrobenthic community. Acta Biotheor. 45, 295–319. https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1000636109604.

Francois, F., Gerino, M., Stora, G., Durbec, J.P., Poggiale, J.-C., 2002. Functional approach to sediment reworking by gallery-forming macrobenthic organisms: Modeling and application with the polychaete Nereis diversicolor. Marine Ecologyprogress Series - MAR ECOL-PROGR SER 229, 127–136. https://doi.org/10.3354/ meps229127.

French, J., Payo, A., Murray, A.B., Orford, J., Eliot, M., Cowell, P., 2015. Appropriate complexity for the prediction of coastal and estuarine geomorphic behaviour at decadal to centennial scales. Geomorphology. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. geomorph.2015.10.005.

Friedrichs, M., 2004. Flow-Induced Effects Ofmacro Zoo-Benthic Structures on the Near-Bed Sediment Transport. dissertation. Universität Rostock.

Friedrichs, M., Graf, G., Springer, B., 2000. Skimming flow induced over a simulated polychaete tube lawn at low population densities. Marine Ecology-progress Series -MAR ECOL-PROGR SER 192, 219–228. https://doi.org/10.3354/meps192219.

Friedrichs, M., Leipe, T., Peine, F., Graf, G., 2009. Impact of macrozoobenthic structures on near-bed sediment fluxes. J. Mar. Syst. 75, 336–347. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. jmarsys.2006.12.006.

Gallagher, E.D., 2008. Benthic Feeding Guilds and Functional Groups. Retrieved from. http://ocw.umb.edu/environmental-earth-and-ocean-sciences/eeos-630-biological -oceanography/course-schedule.html.

Garrett, T.R., Bhakoo, M., Zhang, Z., 2008. Bacterial adhesion and biofilms on surfaces. Prog. Nat. Sci. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pnsc.2008.04.001.

Gebhardt, C., 2019. The Role of Bioturbation in Microplastic Burial in Marine Sediments. dissertation. Universität Rostock.

Gerlach, S.A., 1978. Food-chain relationships in subtidal silty sand marine sediments and the role of meiofauna in stimulating bacterial productivity. Oecologia 338, 55–69. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF00376996. Glud, R.N., 2008. Oxygen dynamics of marine sediments. Mar. Biol. Res. 4, 243–289. https://doi.org/10.1080/17451000801888726.

Goldstein, E.B., Coco, G., 2014. A machine learning approach for the prediction of settling velocity. Water Resour. Res. 50 (4), 3595–3601.

- Goldstein, E.B., Coco, G., Plant, N.G., 2019. A review of machine learning applications to coastal sediment transport and morphodynamics. Earth Sci. Rev. 194, 97–108. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.earscirev.2019.04.022.
- Grant, J., Daborn, G., 1994. The effects of bioturbation on sediment transport on an intertidal mudflat. Neth. J. Sea Res. 32, 63–72. https://doi.org/10.1016/0077-7579 (94)90028-0.
- Green, M., Hewitt, J., Thrush, S., 1998. Seabed drag coefficient over natural beds of horse mussels (*Atrina zelandica*). J. Mar. Res. 56 (3) https://doi.org/10.1357/ 002224098765213603.
- Guarini, J.-M., Blanchard, G., Gros, P., Gouleau, D., Bacher, C., 2000. Dynamic model of the short-term variability of microphytobenthic biomass on temperate intertidal mudflats. Marine Ecology Progress Series (0171-8630) (Inter-research), 2000 195, 291–303, 195. https://doi.org/10.3354/meps195291.
- Haese, R., 2002. Macrobenthic Activity and its Effects on Biogeochemical Reactions and Fluxes. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-662-05127-6\_14.
- Hall-Stoodley, L., Stoodley, P., 2002. Developmental regulation of microbial biofilms. Curr. Opin. Biotechnol. 13, 228–233. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0958-1669(02) 00318-X.
- Hastings, A., Byers, J., Crooks, J., Cuddington, K., Jones, C., Lambrinos, J., Talley, T., Wilson, W., 2007. Ecosystem engineering in space and time. Ecol. Lett. 10, 153–164. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1461-0248.2006.00997.x.
- Haven, D., Morales-Alamo, R., 1968. Occurrence and transport of faecal pellets in suspension in a tidal estuary. Sediment. Geol. 2 (2), 141–151. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/0037-0738(68)90033-X. ISSN 0037-0738.
- Henderson, G., Lindsay, F., Slowey, N., 1999. Variation in bioturbation with water depth on marine slopes: a study on the Little Bahamas Bank. Mar. Geol. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/S0025-3227(99)00018-3.
- Hoagland, K.D., Rosowski, J.R., Gretz, M.R., Roemer, S.C., 1993. Diatom extracellular polymeric substances: function, fine structure, chemistry, and physiology. J. Phycol. 29, 537–566. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.0022-3646.1993.00537.x.

Hofland, B., 2005. Rock and roll: turbulence-induced damage to granular bed protections. Commun. Hydraul. Geotech. Eng. 5.

- Hoiczyk, E., Baumeister, W., 1998. The junctional pore complex, a prokaryotic secretion organelle, is the molecular motor underlying gliding motility in cyanobacteria. Curr. Biol. 8, 1161–1168.
- Holtmann, S., Groenewold, A., Schrader, K.H., Asjes, J., Craeymeersch, J., Duineveld, G. C., Bostelen, A.J.V., Meer, J.V., 1996. Atlas of the Zoobenthos of the Dutch Continental Shelf.
- Holzhauer, H., Borsje, B.W., van Dalfsen, J., Wijnberg, K., Hulscher, S., Herman, P., 2019. Benthic species distribution linked to morphological features of a barred coast. J. Mar. Sci. Eng. 8, 16. https://doi.org/10.3390/jmse8010016.
- Huettel, M., Berg, P., Kostka, J.E., 2014. Benthic exchange and biogeochemical cycling in permeable sediments. Annu. Rev. Mar. Sci. 6, 23–51. https://doi.org/10.1146/ annurev-marine-051413-012706.
- Hughes, R.N., 1969. A study of feeding in Scrobicularia plana. J. Mar. Biol. Assoc. U. K. 49, 805–823. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0025315400037309.
- Hyllberg, J., 1976. The effect of salinity and temperature on egestion in mud snails (Gastropoda: Hydrobiidae). A study on niche overlap. Oecologia 21, 279–289.
- Jimenez-Hornero, F., Zhang, X., Giraldez, J., Laguna, A., 2008. Numerical study of the transition regime between the skimming and wake interference flows in a water flume by using the lattice-model approach. J. Hydraul. Eng. asce - J HYDRAUL ENG-ASCE 134. https://doi.org/10.1061/(ASCE)0733-9429(2008)134:2(274).
- Jone, S.C., Lawton, J.H., Shachak, M., 1994. Organisms as ecosystem engineers. Ecosyst. Manag. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4612-4018-1\_14.

Jones, S.E., Jago, C.F., 1993. In situ assessment of modification of sediment properties by burrowing invertebrates. Mar. Biol. 115, 133–142.

- Jumars, P.A., Nowell, A.R., Self, R.F., 1981. A simple model of
- flow—Sediment—Organism interaction. Mar. Geol. 42, 155–172. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/0025-3227(81)90162-6.
- Kiørboe, T., Møhlenberg, F., 1981. Particle selection in suspension-feeding bivalves. Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser. 5 https://doi.org/10.3354/meps005291.

Kleinhans, M., Bierkens, M.F.P., Perk, M., 2010. HESS opinions on the use of laboratory experimentation: "Hydrologists, bring out shovels and garden hoses and hit the dirt". Hydrol. Earth Syst. Sci. 14 https://doi.org/10.5194/hess-14-369-2010.

- Knaapen, M., Holzhauer, H., Hulscher, S., Baptist, M., de Vries, M., Wldelft, V., Ledden, M., 2003. On the Modelling of Biological Effects on Morphology in Estuaries and Seas (IEEE Transactions on Automatic Control - IEEE TRANS AUTOMAT CONTR).
- Kristensen, E., Penha-Lopes, G., Delefosse, M., Valdemarsen, T., Organo Quintana, C., Banta, G., 2012. What is bioturbation? Need for a precise definition for fauna in aquatic science. Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser. 446, 285–302. https://doi.org/10.3354/ meps09506.
- Lageweg, W., Mclelland, S., Parsons, D., 2017. Quantifying biostabilisation effects of biofilm-secreted and synthetic extracellular polymeric substances (EPS) on sandy substrate. Earth Surf. Dyn. Discuss. 1–37. https://doi.org/10.5194/esurf-2017-59
- Lange, G., Haynert, K., Dinter, T., Scheu, S., Kröncke, I., 2018. Adaptation of benthic invertebrates to food sources along marine-terrestrial boundaries as indicated by carbon and nitrogen stable isotopes. J. Sea Res. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. seares.2017.10.002.
- Lanuru, M., 2004. The Spatial and Temporal Patterns of Erodibility of an Intertidal Flat in the East Frisian Wadden Sea (Germany).

- Larsen, L., Eppinga, M., Passalacqua, P., Getz, W., Rose, K., Liang, M., 2016. Appropriate complexity landscape modeling. Earth Sci. Rev. 160 https://doi.org/10.1016/j. earscirey.2016.06.016.
- Launeau, P., Méléder, V., Verpoorter, C., Laurent, B., Kazemipour, F., Giraud, M., Jesus, B., Menn, E., 2018. Microphytobenthos biomass and diversity mapping at different spatial scales with a hyperspectral optical model. Remote Sens. 10 https:// doi.org/10.3390/rs10050716.
- Lavaleye, M., Craeymeersch, J., Duineveld, G.C., 2018. Functional diversity. In: ICES Cooperative Research Report No. 288. Retrieved from. https://nanopdf.com/down load/pdf-5aece2b3c914d\_pdf.
- Le Hir, P., Monbet, Y., Orvain, F., 2007. Sediment erodability in sediment transport modelling: can we account for biota effects? Cont. Shelf Res. 27, 1116–1142. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.csr.2005.11.016.
- Lecroart, P., Maire, O., Schmidt, S., Grémare, A., Anschutz, P., Meysman, F., 2010. Bioturbation, short-lived radioisotopes, and the tracer-dependence of biodiffusion coefficients. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 74, 6049–6063. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. gca.2010.06.010.

Leeuwen, B., 2008. Modeling mussel bed influence on fine sediment dynamics on a Wadden Sea intertidal flat. Master thesis.

- Leeuwen, B., Augustijn, D.C., Van Wesenbeeck, B., Hulscher, S., de Vries, M., 2010. Modeling the influence of a young mussel bed on fine sediment dynamics on an intertidal flat in the Wadden Sea. Ecol. Eng. 36, 145–153. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. ecoleng.2009.01.002.
- Lemmen, C., 2018. North Sea Ecosystem-Scale model-based quantification of net primary productivity changes by the benthic filter Feeder Mytilus edulis. Water 10, 1527. https://doi.org/10.3390/w10111527.
- Liao, B., Chen, S.-Q., 2015. Experimental study of flow past obstacles by PIV. Proc. Eng. 126, 537–541. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.proeng.2015.11.300.
- Limber, P.W., Murray, A.B., Adams, P.N., Goldstein, E.B., 2014. Unraveling the dynamics that scale cross-shore headland relief on rocky coastlines: 1. Model development. J. Geophys. Res. 119 (4), 854–873. https://doi.org/10.1002/2013JF002950.
- Lin, S., Sheng, J., 2017. Assessing the performance of wave breaking parameterizations in shallow waters in spectral wave models. Ocean Model 120, 41–59. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.ocemod.2017.10.009.
- Lindqvist, S., Engelbrektsson, J., Eriksson, S., Hulth, S., 2016. Functional classification of bioturbating macrofauna in marine sediments using time-resolved imaging of particle displacement and multivariate analysis. Biogeosci. Discuss. 1–30. https:// doi.org/10.5194/bg-2016-411.
- Lochte, K., Anderson, R., Francois, R., Jahnke, R., Shimmield, G., Vetrov, A., 2011. Benthic Processes and the Burial of Carbon. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-642-55844-3\_9.

Lodhi, H.M., 2010. Adavances in Computational Systems Biology. John Wiley & Sons, New York (n.d.).

- Lohrer, A., Thrush, S., Hunt, L., Hancock, N., Lundquist, C., 2005. Rapid reworking of subtidal sediments by burrowing spatangoid urchins. J. Exp. Mar. Biol. Ecol. 321, 155–169. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jembe.2005.02.002.
- López, I., Luis, A., Villacampa, Y., Serra, J.C., 2017. Neural network for determining the characteristic points of the bars. Ocean Eng. 136, 141–151.
- Lorke, A., Macintyre, S., 2009. The Benthic Boundary Layer (in Rivers, Lakes, and Reservoirs). https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-012370626-3.00079-X.
- Luckenbach, M., 1986. Sediment stability around animal tubes: the roles of hydrodynamic processes and biotic activity. Limnol. Oceanogr. - LIMNOL OCEANOGR 31, 779–787. https://doi.org/10.4319/lo.1986.31.4.0779.
- Lumborg, U., Andersen, T., Pejrup, M., 2006. The effect of Hydrobia ulvae and microphytobenthos on cohesive sediment dynamics on an intertidal mudflat described by means of numerical modelling. Estuar. Coast. Shelf Sci. 68, 208–220. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecss.2005.11.039.
- Marani, M., D'Alpaos, A., Lanzoni, S., Carniello, L., Rinaldo, A., 2010. The importance of being coupled: stable states and catastrophic shifts in tidal biomorphodynamics. J. Geophys. Res. Earth Surf. 115. https://doi.org/10.1029/2009JF001600.
- Marescaux, J., Falisse, E., Lorquet, J., Doninck, K., Beisel, J.-N., Descy, J.-P., 2016. Assessing filtration rates of exotic bivalves: dependence on algae concentration and seasonal factors. Hydrobiologia 777. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10750-016-2764-0.
- Mcguffie, K., Henderson-Sellers, A., 2001. Forty years of numerical climate modelling. Int. J. Climatol. 21, 1067–1109. https://doi.org/10.1002/joc.632.abs.
- Meadows, P., Meadows, A., Murray, J., 2012. Biological modifiers of marine benthic seascapes: their role as ecosystem engineers. Geomorphology 157. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.geomorph.2011.07.007.
- Meysman, F., Boudreau, B., Middelburg, J., 2003. Relations between local, nonlocal, discrete and continuous models of bioturbation. J. Mar. Res. 61, 391–410. https:// doi.org/10.1357/002224003322201241.
- Meysman, F., Middelburg, J., Heip, C., 2007. Bioturbation: a fresh look at Darwin's last idea. Trends Ecol. Evol. 21, 688–695. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tree.2006.08.002.
- Middelburg, Jack, 2019. Marine Carbon Biogeochemistry: A Primer for Earth System Scientists. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-10822-9.
- Mohamed, H., Nadaoka, K., Nakamura, T., 2020. Semiautomated mapping of benthic habitats and seagrass species using a convolutional neural network framework in shallow Water environments. Remote Sens. 12 (23), 4002. https://doi.org/10.3390/ rs12234002.
- Muntadas, A., Juan, S., Demestre, M., 2015. Assessing functional redundancy in chronically trawled benthic communities. Ecol. Indic. 61. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. ecolind.2015.10.041.
- Murray, A.B., Knaapen, M., Tal, M., Kirwan, M., 2008. Biomorphodynamics: physicalbiological feedbacks that shape landscapes. Water Resour. Res. 44 https://doi.org/ 10.1029/2007WR006410.

Murray, F., Douglas, A., Solan, M., 2014. Species that share traits do not necessarily form distinct and universally applicable functional effect groups. Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser. 516, 23-34. https://doi.org/10.3354/meps11020.

- Murray, F., Widdicombe, S., Mcneill, C., Douglas, A., 2017. Assessing the consequences of environmental impacts: variation in species responses has unpredictable
- functional effects. Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser. 583 https://doi.org/10.3354/meps12358. Muschenheim, D.K., Newell, C.R., 1992. Utilization of seston flux over a mussel bed. Mar. Ecol. Progr. Ser. 85, 131-136.
- Nasermoaddeli, M.H., Kösters, F., Hofmeister, R., Lemmen, C., Wirtz, K., 2014. First Results of Modelling Benthos Influence on Sediment Entrainment Using a Generic Approach within the MOSSCO Framework.
- Nasermoaddeli, M.H., Lemmen, C., Koesters, F., Stigge, G., Kerimoglu, O., Burchard, H., Klingbeil, K., Hofmeister, R., Kreus, M., Wirtz, K., 2017. A model study on the largescale effect of macrofauna on the suspended sediment concentration in a shallow shelf sea. Estuar. Coast. Shelf Sci. 211 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecss.2017.11.002.
- Neumeier, U., Lucas, C., Collins, M., 2006. Erodibility and erosion patterns of mudflat sediments investigated using an annular flume. Aquat. Ecol. 40, 543-554. https:// doi.org/10.1007/s10452-004-0189-8.
- Nikora, V., Green, M., Thrush, S., Hume, T., Goring, D., 2002. Structure of the internal boundary layer over a patch of horse mussels (Atrina zelandica) in an estuary. J. Mar. Res. 60, 121-150. https://doi.org/10.1357/002224002762341
- Norkko, A., Hewitt, J., Thrush, S., Funnell, G., 2006. Conditional outcomes of facilitation by a habitat-modifying subtidal bivalve. Ecology 87, 226-234. https://doi.org/ 0.1890/05-0176
- Nowell, A.R., Church, M., 1979. Turbulent flow in a depth-limited boundary layer. J. Geophys. Res. Oceans 84, 4816-4824. https://doi.org/10.1029/ 4iC08p04816
- Nowell, A., Jumars, P., 1984. Flow environments of aquatic benthos. Annu. Rev. Ecol. Syst. 15, 303-328. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.es.15.110184.001511.
- Oke, T., 1988. The urban energy balance. Prog Phys Geogr. Prog. Phys. Geogr. 12, 471-508. https://doi.org/10.1177/030913338801200401.
- Oreskes, N., Shrader-Frechette, K., Belitz, K., 1994. Verification, validation, and confirmation of numerical models in the earth science. Science (New York, N.Y.) 263, 641-646. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.263.5147.641.
- Orvain, F., 2005. A model of sediment transport under the influence of surface bioturbation: generalisation to the facultative suspension-feeder Scrobicularia plana. Marine Ecology Progress Series (0171-8630) (Inter-Research), 2005-02 286, 43-56, 286. https://doi.org/10.3354/meps286043.
- Orvain, F., Hir, P., Sauriau, P.-G., 2003. A model of fluff layer erosion and subsequent bed erosion in the presence of the bioturbator, Hydrobia ulvae. J. Mar. Res. 61, 821-849. https://doi.org/10.1357/002224003322981165.
- Orvain, F., Hir, P., Sauriau, P.-G., Lefebvre, S., 2012. Modelling the effects of macrofauna on sediment transport and bed elevation: application over a cross-shore mudflat profile and model validation. Estuar. Coast. Shelf Sci. 108, 64-75. https://doi.org/ 0.1016/j.ecss.2011.12.036.
- Paarlberg, A.J., Knaapen, M., de Vries, M., Hulscher, S., Wang, Z.B., 2005. Biological influences on morphology and bed composition of an intertidal flat. Estuar. Coast. Shelf Sci. 577–590. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecss.2005.04.008. Passarelli, C., Hubas, C., Paterson, D., 2018. Mudflat Ecosystem Engineers and Services.
- https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-99194-8.10.
- Paterson, D.M., 1997. Cohesive sediments. In: Burt, N., Parker, R., Watts, J. (Eds.), Biological Mediation of Sediment Erodibility: Ecology and Physical Dynamics. John Wiley and Sons, United States, pp. 215–229. Paterson, D.M., Black, K.S., 1999. Water flow, sediment dynamics and benthic ecology.
- Adv. Ecol. Res. 29, 155-193. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0065-2504(08)60193-2
- Pianosi, F., Beven, K., Freer, J., Hall, J.W., Rougier, J., Stephenson, D.B., Wagener, T., 2016. Sensitivity analysis of environmental models: a systematic review with practical workflow. Environ. Modell. Softw. 79, 214-232. https://doi.org/10.1016/ j.envsoft.2016.02.008.
- Plomaritis, T.A., Costas, S., Ferreira, O., 2018. Use of a Bayesian Network for coastal hazards, impact and disaster risk reduction assessment at a coastal barrier (Ria Formosa, Portugal). Coast. Eng. 134, 134-147. https://doi.org/10.1016/j coastaleng.2017.07.003.
- Prooijen, B., Montserrat, F., & Herman, P. 2011. A process-based model for erosion of Macoma balthica-affected mud beds. Cont. Shelf Res., 527-538.
- Queirós, A.M., Stephens, N., Cook, R., Ravaglioli, C., Nunes, J., Dashfield, S., Harris, C., Tilstone, G., Fishwick, J., Braeckman, U., Somerfield, P., Widdicombe, S., 2015. Can benthic community structure be used to predict the process of bioturbation in real ecosystems? Prog. Oceanogr. 137, 559-569. https://doi.org/10.1016/j pocean.2015.04.027.
- Rabaut, M., 2009. Lanice conchilega, Fisheries and Marine Conservation: Towards an Ecosystem Approach to Marine Management (Ph.D. dissertation).
- Reidenbach, M.A., Limm, M., Hondzo, M., Stacey, M.T., 2010. Effects of bed roughness on boundary layer mixing and mass flux across the sediment-water interface. Water Resour. Res. 46. https://doi.org/10.1029/2009WR008248.
- Reinhardt, L., Jerolmack, D., Cardinale, B., Vanacker, V., Wright, J., 2010. Dynamic interactions of life and its landscape: feedbacks at the interface of geomorphology and ecology. Earth Surf. Process. Landf. 35, 78-101. https://doi.org/10.1002 esp.1912.
- Riethmüller, R., Hakvoort, J.H., Heineke, M., Heymann, K., Kühl, H., Witte, G., 1998. Relating erosion shear stress to tidal flat surface colour. Geol. Soc. Lond., Spec. Publ. 139, 283-293. https://doi.org/10.1144/GSL.SP.1998.139.01.2
- Riethmüller, R., Heineke, M., Kuhl, H., Keuker-Rudiger, R., 2000. Chlorophyll a concentration as an index of sediment surface stabilisation by microphytobenthos? Cont. Shelf Res. 20, 1351-1372. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0278-4343(00)00027-3.

- Riisgard, H.U., 2001. On measurement of filtration rates in bivalves the stony road to reliable data: Review and interpretation. Marine Ecology-progress Series - MAR ECOL-PROGR SER 211, 275-291. https://doi.org/10.3354/meps211275
- Riisgard, H.U., Lassen, J., Kortegaard, M., Møller, L., Friedrichs, M., Jensen, M., Larsen, P., 2007. Interplay between filter-feeding zoobenthos and hydrodynamics in the shallow Odense Fjord (Denmark) - earlier and recent studies, perspectives and modelling. Estuar. Coast. Shelf Sci. 75, 281-295. https://doi.org/10.1016/j ecss.2007.04.032.

Riisgard, H.U., Larsen, P., Pleissner, D., 2014. Allometric equations for maximum filtration rate in blue mussel Mytilus edulis and importance of condition index. Helgol. Mar. Res. 68. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10152-013-037

- Román, M., Román, S., Vázquez, E., Troncoso, J., Olabarria, C., 2020. Heatwaves during low tide are critical for the physiological performance of intertidal macroalgae under global warming scenarios. Sci. Rep. 10, 21408. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-
- Root, R.B., 1967. The Niche exploitation pattern of the Blue-Gray Gnatcatcher. Ecol. Monogr. 37, 317-350. Retrieved from. http://www.jstor.org/stable/194
- Rosenberg, R., 2001. Marine benthic faunal successional stages and related sedimentary activity. Sci. Mar. 65, 107-119. https://doi.org/10.3989/scimar.2001.65s2107
- Rowden, A.A., Jones, M.B., Morris, A.W., 1998. The role of Callianassa subterranea (Montagu) (THALASSINIDEA) in sediment resuspension in the North Sea. Cont. Shelf Res. 18, 1365-1380. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0278-4343(98)00048-X.
- Rullkötter, J., Meysman, F., Boudreau, B., Middelburg, J., 2003. New developments in the modelling of bioturbation in aquatic sediments: relations between local, nonlocal, discrete and continuous models. Appl. EnviroN. Microbiol. AEM 91-93.
- Salvador de Paiva, J., Walles, B., Ysebaert, T., Bouma, T., 2018. Understanding the conditionality of ecosystem services: the effect of tidal flat morphology and oyster reef characteristics on sediment stabilization by oyster reefs. Ecol. Eng. 112, 89. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecoleng.2017.12.020.
- Sandnes, J., Forbes, T., Hansen, R., Sandnes, B., Rygg, B., 2000. Bioturbation and irrigation in natural sediments, described by animal-community parameters. Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser. 197, 169-179.
- Sanford, L., 2008. Modeling a dynamically varying mixed sediment bed with erosion, deposition, bioturbation, consolidation, and armoring. Comput. Geosci. 34, 1263-1283. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cageo.2008.02.011
- Schotanus, J., Capelle, J., Paree, E., Fivash, G., van de Koppel, J., Bouma, T., 2020. Restoring mussel beds in highly dynamic environments by lowering environmental stressors: Mussel bed restoration by lowering stressors. Restor. Ecol. 28. https://doi. org/10.1111/rec.13168.
- Seifert, T., Fennel, W., Kuhrts, C., 2009. High resolution model studies of transport of sedimentary material in the south-western Baltic. J. Mar. Syst. 75, 382-396. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.jmarsys.2007.01.017
- Shen, X., Toorman, E.A., Lee, B.J., Fettweis, M., 2019. An approach to modeling biofilm growth during the flocculation of suspended cohesive sediments. J. Geophys. Res. Oceans 124, 4098-4116. https://doi.org/10.1029/2018JC014493.
- Shi, B., Pratolongo, P.D., Du, Y., Li, J., Yang, S.L., Wu, J., et al., 2020. Influence of macrobenthos (Meretrix meretrix Linnaeus) on erosion - accretion processes in intertidal flats: a case study from a cultivation zone. J. Geophys. Res. Biogeosci. 125 https://doi.org/10.1029/2019JG005345 e2019JG005345.
- Shull, D., 2001, Transition-matrix model of bioturbation and radionuclide diagenesis. Limnol. Oceanogr. - LIMNOL OCEANOGR 46, 905-916. https://doi.org/10.4319/ 10.2001.46.4.0905.
- Skinner, C., Coulthard, T., Schwanghart, W., Van De Wiel, M., Hancock, G., 2021. Global Sensitivity Analysis of Parameter Uncertainty in Landscape Evolution Models https://doi.org/10.25932/publishup-46801.
- Slavik, K., Lemmen, C., Zhang, W., Kerimoglu, O., Klingbeil, K., Wirtz, K., 2019. The large scale impact of offshore windfarm structures on pelagic primary production in the southern North Sea. Hydrobiologia. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10750-018-3653-
- Smith, C.R., Pope, R.H., DeMaster, D.J., Magaard, L., 1993. Age-dependent mixing of deep-sea sediments. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 57, 1473-1488
- Snelgrove, P.V., 2013. Marine sediments. In: Levin, S.A. (Ed.), Encyclopedia of Biodiversity (Second Edition), Second Edition ed. Academic Press, Waltham, pp. 105-115. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-384719-5.00008-3
- Solan, M., Cardinale, B.J., Downing, A.L., Engelhardt, K.A., Ruesink, J.L., Srivastava, D. S., 2004. Extinction and ecosystem function in the marine benthos. Science 306, 1177-1180. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1103960.
- Solan, M., Ward, E., White, E., Hibberd, E., Cassidy, C., Schuster, J., Hale, R., Godbold, J., 2019. Worldwide measurements of bioturbation intensity, ventilation rate, and the mixing depth of marine sediments. ScI. Data 6, 58. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41597-019-0069
- Soulsby, R., 1997. Contents and preliminary pages. In: Dynamics of Marine Sands. https://doi.org/10.1680/doms.25844.fm (pp. i-xxi).
- Staats, N., Deckere, E. M., de Winder, B., & et al. 2001. Spatial patterns of benthic diatoms, carbohydrates and mud on a tidal flat in the Ems-Dollard estuary. Hydrobiologia, 448, 107-115. doi:https://doi.org/10.1023/A:101754520421.
- Stal, L., 2010. Microphytobenthos as a biogeomorphological force in intertidal sediment stabilization. Ecol. Eng. 36, 236-245. https://doi.org/10.1016/j ecoleng.2008.12.032.
- Sylvester, F., Dorado, J., Boltovskoy, D., Juarez, A., Cataldo, D., 2005. Filtration rates of the invasive pest bivalve Limnoperna fortunei as a function of size and temperature. Hydrobiologia 534, 71-80. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10750-004-1322-3
- Taghon, G., 2004. Optimal foraging by deposit-feeding invertebrates: roles of particle size and organic coating. Oecologia 52, 295-304.

#### P. Arlinghaus et al.

- Teal, L., Bulling, M., Parker, E., Solan, M., 2008. Global patterns of bioturbation intensity and mixed depth of marine soft sediments. Aquat. Biol. 2, 207–218. https://doi.org/ 10.3354/ab00052.
- Temmerman, S., Meire, P., Bouma, T., Herman, P., Ysebaert, T., de Vriend, H., 2013. Ecosystem-based coastal defence in the face of global change. Nature 504, 79–83. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature12859.
- Thorbergsdottir, I., Gislason, S., Ingvason, H., Einarsson, Á., 2004. Benthic oxygen flux in the highly productive subarctic Lake Myvatn, Iceland: in situ benthic flux chamber study. Aquat. Ecol. 38, 177–189. https://doi.org/10.1023/B: AECO.0000032057.95464.
- Touhami, F., Bazairi, H., Badaoui, B., Benhoussa, A., 2018. Vertical distribution of Benthic Macrofauna in intertidal habitats frequented by shorebirds at Merja Zerga Lagoon. Thalassas: Int. J. Mar. Sci. 34. https://doi.org/10.1007/s41208-017-0059-5.
- Trauth, M.H., 1998. TURBO: a dynamic-probabilistic simulation to study the effects of bioturbation on paleoceanographic time series. Comput. Geosci. 24, 433–441. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0098-3004(98)00019-3.
- Turner, J., 2002. Zooplankton fecal pellets, marine snow and sinking phytoplankton blooms. Aquat. Microb. Ecol. 27, 57–102. https://doi.org/10.3354/ame027057.
- Underwood, G., Paterson, D., 1993. Seasonal changes in diatom biomass, sediment stability and biogenic stabilization in the Severn Estuary. J. Mar. Biol. Assoc. U. K. 73, 871–887. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0025315400034780.
- Underwood, G., Smith, D.J., 1998. Predicting epipelic diatom exopolymer concentrations in intertidal sediments from sediment chlorophyll a. Microb. Ecol. 35, 116–125. Retrieved from. http://www.jstor.org/stable/4251547.
- Urban-Malinga, B., 2014. Meiobenthos in marine coastal sediments. Geol. Soc. Lond., Spec. Publ. 388, 59–78. https://doi.org/10.1144/SP388.9.
- Van Colen, C., Underwood, G., Serôdio, J., Paterson, D., 2014. Ecology of intertidal microbial biofilms: mechanisms, patterns and future research needs. J. Sea Res. 92, 2–5. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.seares.2014.07.003.
- van de Koppel, J., Herman, P., Thoolen, P., Heip, C., 2001. Do alternate stable states occur in natural ecosystems? Evidence from a tidal flat. Ecology 82, 3449–3461. https://doi.org/10.2307/2680164.
- van Duren, L.A., Herman, P.M., Sandee, A.J., Heip, C.H., 2006. Effects of mussel filtering activity on boundary layer structure. J. Sea Res. 55, 3–14. https://doi.org/10.1016/ j.seares.2005.08.001.
- Verwey, J., 1954. On the Ecology of Distribution of Cockle and Mussel in the Dutch Waddensea, Their Role in Sedimentation and the Source of Their Food Supply Vogel, S., 1994. In Life in Moving Fluids: The Physical Biology of Flow (p. 467 pp.).
- Voget, S., 1994, in the in woring Funds. The Physical Biology of Flow (p. 407 pp.).
  Volkenborn, N., Polerecky, L., Hedtkamp, S., van Beusekom, J., 2007. Bioturbation and bioirrigation extend the open exchange regions in permeable sediments. Limnol. Oceanogr. 52 https://doi.org/10.2307/4502344.
- Waeles, B., Hir, P., Silva Jacinto, R., 2004. Modélisation morphodynamique cross-shore d'un estran vaseux. Comptes Rendus Geoscience - C R GEOSCI 336, 1025–1033. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.crte.2004.03.011.
- Wal, D., Wielemaker, A., Herman, P., 2010. Spatial synchrony in intertidal benthic algal biomass in temperate coastal and estuarine ecosystems. Ecosystems 13, 338–351. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10021-010-9322-9.
- Wanner, O., Eberl, H., Morgenroth, E., Noguera, D., Picioreanu, C., Rittmann, B., van Loosdrecht, M., 2006. Mathematical Modeling of Biofilms.
- Wheatcroft, R.A., 1992. Experimental tests for particle size-dependent bioturbation in the deep ocean. Limnol. Oceanogr. 37, 90–104.

- Wheatcroft, R.A., Jumars, P.A., Smith, C.R., Nowell, A.R., 1990. A mechanistic view of the particulate diffusion coefficient: step length, rest periods and transport directions. MarRes 48, 177–207.
- Widdows, J., Brinsley, M., 2002. Impact of biotic and abiotic processes on sediment dynamics and the consequence to the structure and functioning of the intertidal zone. J. Sea Res. 48, 143–156. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1385-1101(02)00148-X.
- Widdows, J., Fieth, P., Worral, C.M., 1979. Relationship between seston, available food and feeding-activity in the common mussel Mytilus-edulis. Mar. Biol. 50, 195–207.
- Willows, R.I., 1992. Optimal digestive investment: a model for filter feeders experiencing variable diets. Limnol. Oceanogr. 37, 829–847. https://doi.org/10.4319/ lo.1992.37.4.0829.
- Willows, R.I., Widdows, J., Wood, R.G., 1998. Influence of an infaunal bivalve on the erosion of an intertidal cohesive sediment: a flume and modeling study. Limnol. Oceanogr. 43, 1332–1343. https://doi.org/10.4319/lo.1998.43.6.1332.
- Wohlgemuth, D., Solan, M., Godbold, J., 2017. Species contributions to ecosystem process and function can be population dependent and modified by biotic and abiotic setting. Proc. R. Soc. B Biol. Sci. 284, 20162805. https://doi.org/10.1098/ rspb.2016.2805.
- Wood, R., Widdows, J., 2002. A model of sediment transport over an intertidal transect, comparing the influences of biological and physical factors. Limnol. Oceanogr. -LIMNOL OCEANOGR 47, 848–855. https://doi.org/10.4319/10.2002.47.3.0848.
- Wood, R., Widdows, J., 2003. Modelling intertidal sediment transport for nutrient change and climate change scenarios. Sci. Total Environ. 314-316, 637–649. https:// doi.org/10.1016/S0048-9697(03)00088-3.
- Woodin, S.A., Jackson, J.B., 1979. Interphyletic competition among marine benthos. Am. Zool. 19, 1029–1043. https://doi.org/10.1093/icb/19.4.1029.
- Wooding, R., Bradley, E., Marshall, J., 1973. Drag due to regular arrays of roughness elements of varying geometry. Bound.-Layer Meteorol. 5 (3), 285–308. https://doi. org/10.1007/BF00155238.
- Wrede, A., Dannheim, J., Gutow, L., Brey, T., 2017. Who really matters: influence of German Bight key bioturbators on biogeochemical cycling and sediment turnover. J. Exp. Mar. Biol. Ecol. 488, 92–101. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jembe.2017.01.001.
- Yallop, M.L., Paterson, D.M., Wellsbury, P., 2000. Interrelationships between rates of microbial production, exopolymer production, microbial biomass and sediment stability in biofilms of intertidal sediments. Microb. Ecol. 39, 116–127.
- Zhang, W., Wirtz, K., 2017. Mutual dependence between sedimentary organic carbon and infaunal macrobenthos resolved by mechanistic modeling. J. Geophys. Res. Biogeosci. 122. https://doi.org/10.1002/2017JG003909.
- Zhang, W., Schneider, R., Harff, J., 2012. A multi-scale hybrid long-term morphodynamic model for wave-dominated coasts. Geomorphology 149 (150), 49-61.
- Zhang, W., Schneider, R., Kolb, J., Teichmann, T., Dudzinska-Nowak, J., Harff, J., Hanebuth, T., 2015. Land-sea interaction and morphogenesis of coastal foredunes - a modelling case study from the southern Baltic Sea coast. Coast. Eng. 99, 148–166. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.coastaleng.2015.03.005.
- Zhang, W., Wirtz, K., Daewel, U., Wrede, A., Kröncke, I., Kuhn, G., Neumann, A., Meyer, J., Ma, M., Schrum, C., 2019. The budget of macrobenthic reworked organic carbon - a modelling case study of the North Sea. J. Geophys. Res. Biogeosci. https:// doi.org/10.1029/2019JG005109.

# 3. Small-scale benthic faunal activities may lead to large scale morphological change – A model based assessment

This chapter contains a paper which was published in Frontiers of Marine Science, Sec. Coastal Ocean Processes as:

Arlinghaus, P., Zhang, W. and Schrum, C. (2022). Small-scale benthic faunal activities may lead to largescale morphological change- A model based assessment. Front. Mar. Sci., 17 October 2022. Sec. Coastal Ocean Processes https://doi.org/10.3389/fmars.2022.1011760

#### Check for updates

#### **OPEN ACCESS**

EDITED BY Chunyan Li, Louisiana State University, United States

#### REVIEWED BY

Regan Nicholaus, Mbeya University of Science and Technology, Tanzania Benwei Shi, East China Normal University, China

#### \*CORRESPONDENCE

Peter Arlinghaus peter.arlinghaus@hereon.de Wenyan Zhang wenyan.zhang@hereon.de

#### SPECIALTY SECTION

This article was submitted to Coastal Ocean Processes, a section of the journal Frontiers in Marine Science

RECEIVED 04 August 2022 ACCEPTED 29 September 2022 PUBLISHED 17 October 2022

#### CITATION

Arlinghaus P, Zhang W and Schrum C (2022) Small-scale benthic faunal activities may lead to large-scale morphological change- A model based assessment. *Front. Mar. Sci.* 9:1011760. doi: 10.3389/fmars.2022.1011760

#### COPYRIGHT

© 2022 Arlinghaus, Zhang and Schrum. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

# Small-scale benthic faunal activities may lead to largescale morphological change-A model based assessment

# Peter Arlinghaus<sup>1\*</sup>, Wenyan Zhang<sup>1\*</sup> and Corinna Schrum<sup>1,2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Institute of Coastal Systems - Analysis and Modeling, Helmholtz-Zentrum Hereon, Geesthacht, Germany, <sup>2</sup>Center for Earth System Sustainability, Institute of Oceanography, Universität Hamburg, Hamburg, Germany

A novel 3-dimensional numerical model resolving dynamic interactions between environmental drivers and benthic fauna was applied to an idealized domain as analogous to typical tidal embayments. The aim is to derive insights into the role of benthic fauna in guiding long-term (decadal to centennial) coastal morphological evolution at a system scale. Three major functions by benthic fauna on sediment dynamics, namely bio-destabilization, bio-deposition and bio-stabilization, were incorporated. Results indicate that each of the three functions is able to guide a unique and profound long-term change of the embayment morphology. Bioturbation-induced sediment mixing and bio-destabilization may result in net sediment export out of the embayment, whilst bio-deposition and bio-stabilization tend to alter the embayment toward a net sediment import environment. Benthic fauna is able to modify large-scale hydro-morphology toward a state favorable for living. A combined effect of the three functions is not just a simple neutralization of the opposing impacts between sediment stabilization and destabilization. Rather, it leads to a unique response of the embayment morphology due to interactions between different benthic functional groups. Comparison with a real tidal embayment (Jade Bay from the Wadden Sea) justified a general validity of the model results in terms of statistics in both morphology and benthic fauna, and suggested an equal importance of interactions between benthic fauna and bed morphology and between different benthic functional groups in guiding morphological development of complex coastal systems.

#### KEYWORDS

mophological evolution, benthos, bioturbation, tidal basin, modeling, functional groups

# Introduction

Morphological evolution of coastal systems is jointly controlled by physical, biological and anthropogenic processes (Angamuthu et al., 2018). While the impacts of physical and anthropogenic drivers on coastal morphological development have long been acknowledged and extensively studied, the role of biota in guiding evolution of coastal landscapes is often overlooked and has become another focal point only until recent decades (Fagherazzi et al., 2004; Murray et al., 2008; Wang and Temmerman, 2013; Shi et al., 2020; Viles, 2020; Chen et al., 2021). The interaction between biota and environment is twofold. On one hand, coastal morphology, associated environmental forcing (e.g. tides, waves) and food availability exert a first-order control on the type of habitats as well as abundance and trait expression of biota (Murray et al., 2008; Holzhauer et al., 2019; Shi et al., 2021). On the other hand, biota in turn actively modify their environment to attain an optimized fitness for their living conditions (Jones et al., 1994; Hastings et al., 2007; Li et al., 2021). Understanding such dynamic interactions between environmental parameters and biota is essential in management and optimization of many coastal systems against present and future climate and anthropogenic threats (Murray et al., 2008; Viles, 2020).

Biota in coastal systems include flora and fauna. The former is well recognized to exert predominantly stabilizing effects on sediments and coastal morphology. In coastal lands and marshes, for instance, plants play an antagonist role to erosion by dampening tidal currents and waves, and trapping sediment (Möller et al., 2014; Zhang et al., 2015; Leonardi et al., 2018). Benthic fauna incorporates all animals living on or within the sea floor. Benthic faunal behaviors are highly complex and variable (Murray et al., 2014; Murray et al., 2017; Dairain et al., 2019), and can influence the stability of coastal morphology in either positive or negative ways depending on a variety of parameters such as age, biomass, community composition, sediment type, hydrodynamics (Arlinghaus et al., 2021). Benthic fauna is known to actively rework sediments and promote soil formation at small spatial scales (from millimeters to meters) within the habitat (Craft, 2000; Valdemarsen et al., 2018), which is via four main functions, namely (1) biomixing which transports and mixes sediment particles horizontally and vertically through foraging and sheltering behaviors (Kristensen et al., 2012; Lindqvist et al., 2016), (2) mediating particle flux over chemical and compositional gradients and grain transformation through processing of food (Andersen and Pejrup, 2011), (3) change of sea bed roughness through allogenic and autogenic structures (Alves et al., 2017), and (4) coating on sediment grain surface by biofilm (Stal, 2010).

An understanding of how small-scale benthic faunal behaviors may accumulatively lead to long-term and largescale (km-scale) coastal morphological change is not trivial since benthic fauna may cause sediment deposition and erosion of the same order of magnitude as changes caused by natural physical drivers such as tides, waves, and sediment supply (Wood and Widdows, 2003). It requires an extension of current knowledge from species level to an integrated system level since many species may co-exist and interact among each other in a natural coastal system. In addition, variation in ecological traits may lead to large differences in biomorphodynamics mediated by different species in different circumstances (Viles, 2020). Focus on only a few selected species but omission of other interacting species and feedback mechanisms among themselves and the environment may lead to incomplete or even biased knowledge (Reinhardt et al., 2010; Arlinghaus et al., 2021; Brückner et al., 2021). Despite of an increasing consensus that benthic fauna plays an important role in mediating morphological evolution at spatical scales much larger than its habitat (Nasermoaddeli et al., 2017; Brückner et al., 2021), development of numerical models quantifying associated bio-morphodynamics is still at an explorative stage. The hindering factors include not only limited understanding of fundamental biological/bio-physical processes affecting morphological development and dynamic feedback loops among them but also a shortage of data for model calibration and confirmation of simulation results especially at a large spatial scale (Arlinghaus et al., 2021).

Tidal embayments represent one of the most dynamic coastal systems which are persistently shaped by hydromorphodynamics and bio-morphodynamics. Disentangling respective impact of individual abiotic and biotic drivers as well as their dynamic interactions and combined effects on morphological development of tidal embayments is difficult. For example, an investigation by Benninghoff and Winter (2019) of the German Wadden Sea, which consists of a series of tidal embayments and associated ebb deltas, barrier islands, salt marshes and estuaries, found that the region has undergone net sediment deposition in most tidal flats whilst net erosion in subtidal channels based on comparison of bathymetric data between 1998 and 2016. On the other hand, several abiotic (e.g. mean sea level rise, tides, waves and boundary sediment supply) and biotic (e.g. flora and fauna) factors can individually or jointly cause erosion in tidal channels and/or deposition in tidal flats (Marciano et al., 2005; Van Maanen et al., 2013a; Van Maanen et al., 2013b; Van Maanen et al., 2015; Zhang and Arlinghaus, 2022) and the exact mechanisms explaining the observed changes of the Wadden Sea have yet to be explored (Benninghof and Winter, 2019).

In this study, we intend to bridge part of the knowledge gap by quantifying the importance of benthic fauna in guiding longterm (decadal to centennial) coastal morphological evolution at a large and regional scale and disentangling its impact from abiotic drivers. To achieve this, we applied a novel 3-Dimensional numerical model, which resolves dynamic interactions between environmental drivers (hydrodynamics, morphodynamics, temperature), food availability and benthic fauna to an idealized domain as analogous to typical tidal embayments. Benthic fauna is represented by three functional groups according to its major impacts (bioturbation, biodeposition and bio-stabilization) on sediment dynamics. Specifically, we aim to address the following questions:

I. How and to what extent can benthic fauna modify embayment-scale coastal morphology?

II. How and to what extent can interactions between different functional groups of benthic fauna influence longterm morphological development of tidal embayments?

# Material and methods

In order to derive a general understanding of the importance of benthic fauna in guiding long-term and large-scale morphological development of tidal embayments, we have adopted an idealized initial coastal morphology which is composed of an offshore area, a tidal inlet and a tidal basin to mimic typical tidal embayments such as the Wadden Sea tidal basins (Figure 1). The similar initial morphology has been used in various studies to understand the sensitivity of morphological evolution to bottom slope, tidal current strength and sediment properties (Marciano et al., 2005), sea level rise (Van Maanen et al., 2013b) and coastal vegetation (mangroves, Van Maanen et al., 2015).

# Hydrodynamic module

The 3-dimensional semi-implicit modeling system SCHISM was used to simulate hydrodynamics (Zhang et al., 2016). It solves the Reynolds-averaged Navier-Stokes equation on an unstructured grid employing a Garlekin finite element method (FEM) for horizontal and a finite volume method (FVM)

approach for vertical velocities. Turbulence closure is implemented according to the k-kl closure scheme described in Umlauf and Burchard (2003).

# Sediment module

The sediment model SED3D (Pinto et al., 2012) is part of SCHISM. Sediment is divided into multiple classes, each with a characteristic grain size. Cohesive and non-cohesive sediments are distinguished. Non-cohesive sediments (sands) can be transported in both suspension and bed load depending on the shear stress and settling velocity, while cohesive sediment (clay, silt and organic detritus) is transported in suspension. Transport of each pre-defined sediment class is computed independently.

Due to the cohesion arising from electrochemical surface charges and extracellular polymeric substances (EPS) secreted by benthic organisms including diatoms and bacteria, fine-grained particles can aggregate into flocs with settling velocity increased by orders of magnitude (Mikkelsen and Pejrup, 2000). The processes of flocculation depend on a variety of parameters including salinity, suspended sediment concentration (SSC), turbulence shear , organic matter component and temperature (Manning et al., 2011; Klassen, 2017; Zhang et al., 2020). In this study, the impact of flocculation on sediment settling velocity is considered. Settling velocity of cohesive sediment is calculated by the following Equation 1, which has been proven robust in capturing sediment dynamics in the Ems and Weser estuaries (Malcharek, 1995; Weilbeer, 2005):

$$\omega = \omega_0 \frac{1 + mG}{1 + nG^2} \tag{1}$$

where  $w_0$  is a reference settling velocity in still water depending on the particle grain size, m=1 and n=100 are empirical constants, and G is the turbulence shear.



The initial bathymetry (unit: m) used in this study shown in aerial perspective (A) and cross-shore along the center line (B). The blank areas in (A) indicate unerodible lands above the water limit.

To account for morphodynamics, the seabed is represented by a dynamic layered system adopted from the model ROMS (Warner et al., 2008). Sediment layers (thickness, age, fraction of each sediment class) at each grid cell are modified at each computational time step according to deposition or erosion fluxes.

In mixed seabed with both sandy and muddy particles, sediment stability changes dramatically when a certain critical mud content  $p_{crit}$  is exceeded which marks the transition from non-cohesive to cohesive seabed (Van Ledden, 2001). The value for the critical mud content is highly dependent on the lithology of clay and ranges between 5% to 30% of mud (Van Ledden, 2002). The formulation by Van Ledden (2003) was adopted to calculate the *in situ* critical shear stress  $T_c$ :

$$\tau_{c} = \begin{cases} \tau_{c,s} (1+p_{m})^{\gamma}, & p_{m} < p_{crit} \\ \frac{\tau_{c,s} (1+p_{crit})^{\gamma} - \tau_{c,m}}{(1-p_{crit})} (1-p_{m}) + \tau_{c,m}, & p_{m} > p_{crit} \end{cases}$$
(2)

where  $p_m$  is the mud content,  $T_{c,s}$  and  $T_{c,m}$  are the critical shear stress for resuspension of sands and mud, respectively, and  $\gamma=1$  is an empirical constant.

# Benthic fauna module

The benthic fauna module represents a novel component in the 3D model system (Figure 2). It incorporates (1) growth/ decline functions of benthic fauna in response to environmental drivers food availability, (2) bioturbation and related effect in vertical transport of particulate organic carbon in sediments as well as effects in sediment stability (bio-destabilization), (3) biodeposition, and (4) bio-stabilization. Major model functions relevant to this study are introduced in the following subsections, with technical details (numerical implementation schemes) provided in the Supplement Information.

## Benthic infauna and bioturbation

Algorithms for calculating the growth/decline of benthic infauna and associated bioturbation intensity are adopted from the Total Organic Carbon-Macrobenthos Interaction Model (TOCMAIM) developed by Zhang and Wirtz (2017). The model mechanistically links benthic infaunal biomass and bioturbation intensity to food quantity and quality as well as constraint by stressors (mortality caused by predators and oxygen deficiency). Food quantity and quality are represented by the content and lability of particulate organic carbon (POC), respectively. The theoretical basis of the model is built on the hypothesis that (a) the community structure of benthic infauna is mainly dependent on the quality of POC settled on the seafloor, which further controls the intensity of bioturbation; (b) bioturbation in turn affects the vertical transport of POC in sediments; and (c) the vertical positioning of benthic infaunal biomass reflects a trade-off between benefits (i.e., quantity and quality of food) and costs (i.e., respiration and mortality). Details of model principles and mathematical descriptions, sensitivity analysis of model parameters and application to station data are elucidated in Zhang and Wirtz (2017). Model applications to case study areas (North Sea) were introduced in Zhang et al. (2019) and Zhang et al. (2021).

In the model, POC is divided into three pools depending on the degradability, namely, labile (i.e., of high quality nutrient), semi-labile (i.e., of intermediate quality nutrient), and refractory



model, while other components were integrated to the SCHISM model as module (benthic fauna module) or subroutines (flocculation of cohesive sediments and organic detritus). Exchange of parameters between the model components is indicated by the arrows.

(i.e., of low-quality nutrient). These three POC pools are modeled as cohesive sediment classes, with each characterized by a first-order degradation rate (representing a sink term). Degraded POC provides a source for inorganic cohesive sediment class. The mass balance equation of each sediment class in seabed taking into account the impact of bioturbation, deposition/erosion caused by bottom currents and degradation of POC is calculated by:

$$(1-p)\frac{\partial C_{s,i}}{\partial t} = -\frac{\partial w(1-p)C_{s,i}}{\partial z} + \frac{\partial}{\partial z}\left(D_b(1-p)\frac{\partial C_{s,i}}{\partial z}\right) + Source - Sink (3)$$

where  $C_{s,i}$  is the mass concentration of class *i* in sediment depth *z*, *p* is the sediment porosity, *w* is the deposition/erosion rate, and  $D_b$  is the bioturbation diffusivity. The source term on the right hand side of the equation refers to the transformation of organic sediment to inorganic sediment (i.e., *Source* = 0 for all organic cohesive sediment and sand classes, and > 0 for inorganic cohesive sediment due to degradation and uptake of benthic infauna. Temporal change of benthic infaunal biomass *B* is calculated by:

$$\frac{\partial B}{\partial t} = (G - L)B \tag{4}$$

where G and L represent the rate of gain and loss, respectively. The former is dependent on available food resources and temperature, and the latter is controlled by respiration and mortality (Zhang and Wirtz, 2017).

Bioturbation diffusivity  $D_b$  scales with the local benthic infaunal biomass through a power law and inversely proportional to local food resource (i.e., the three POC pools):

$$D_{b} = \beta B^{b} \left( \sum_{i=1}^{3} a_{i} C_{s,i} \right)^{-1}$$
(5)

where  $\beta$ , *b* are empirical parameters linking body-size and abundance to biomass (Zhang and Wirtz, 2017).  $a_i$  (*i*=1, 2,3) are coefficients representing the efficiency of the POC pool in terms of gaining benthic infaunal biomass, with higher quality POC gaining biomass more efficiently as expressed by  $a_1>a_2>a_3$ . The above formulation explicitly links the bioturbation diffusivity with (1) the body-size and abundance of benthic infauna (through scaling with biomass), and (2) the local food resource which determines the intensity of vertical movements of benthic infauna to derive enough nutrition for metabolism and growth.

TOCMAIM is coupled to the sediment module adopting the same dynamic seabed layer scheme (section 2.2) so that a twoway exchange between hydro-morphodynamics and benthic faunal functioning is ensured (Figure 2). In this study, all empirical parameters and coefficients of the benthic infauna module including those in Equation 3-5 are adopted from the field application in Zhang et al. (2021) listed in Table 2. As shown in Equation 3, bioturbation is considered as a diffusive process in the seabed sediment module. Not only the mass of each sediment class but also associated properties (e.g. median grain size and mud content) are mixed by bioturbation, which consequently modify the critical shear stress for sediment resuspension. Such mixing effect in sediment properties is termed biomixing. Biomixing has a destabilization effect in sediment because it loosens the upper-most sediment layers (normally up to 20-30 cm deep in sediments) where bioturbation exists (Sanford, 2008). The numerical scheme to implement the destabilization effect of biomixing in sediments and the empirical constants is explained in Supporting Information.

## **Bio-deposition**

The benthic infauna model (section 2.3.1) provides estimates on the growth and decline of biomass in response to deposition and erosion of POC caused by bottom currents but does not account for deposition induced by benthic fauna themselves (socalled bio-deposition). The presence of suspension and filter feeders such as mussels effectively increases the settling velocity of sediment particles in the bottom most water layer. The magnitude of resulting bio-deposition of sediments depends on the filtration rate, ingestion rate and biomass of suspension/filter feeders. To account for bio-deposition, the suspension feeder model from the (US Army Corps of Engineers, 2000) was added as part of the benthic fauna module (Figure 2). Temporal change of the biomass *S* of suspension/filter feeders is given by:

$$\frac{dS}{dt} = (g - r - \varphi S)S \tag{6}$$

where *g* is the growth rate, *r* and  $\varphi$  are the loss rates cause by respiration and predation, respectively. The growth rate depends on the ingestion rate *I*, the concentration of suspended POC in bottom water, and respective nutritional value  $a_i$  for the POC class *i* as defined in Equation 5. Parameterizations of *g*, *r* and  $\beta$  are provided in Supporting Information. The rate of biodeposition is then calculated by:

$$dep_{bio,i} = I \cdot S \cdot C_{s,i} \quad (7)$$

#### **Bio-stabilization**

A major contribution to sediment stabilization is made by extracellular polymeric substances (EPS) secreted by benthic organisms including microphytobenthos (e.g. diatoms) and bacteria that are correlated with Chlorophyll-*a* content in the sediment (Arlinghaus et al., 2021). The approach from Paarlberg et al. (2005) was adopted to include bio-stabilization by relating the critical shear stress for erosion and erosion rate  $E_r$  to the stabilization functions  $f_T$  and  $f_E$  associated with EPS:

$$\tau_c^b = \tau_c f_\tau, \tag{8}$$

$$E_r^b = E_r f_E \tag{9}$$

where  $T_c$  and  $E_r$  are the reference values of the critical shear stress for erosion (see Equation 2) and the erosion rate without biological impact, respectively. Chl- normally degrades with a decay constant between 7/yr and 30/yr (Stephens et al., 1997), which is close to that of the labile POC class (20/yr) (Zhang and Wirtz, 2017). Therefore, it is assumed that Chl- is contained only in the fresh, labile POC class in our model. A constant ratio of labile carbon (unit: *g*) to Chl- (unit:  $\mu g$ ) as 40 found by (Jakobsen and Markager, 2016) is used to estimate the content of Chl-*a* in sediments, which is then used to calculate  $f_T$  and  $f_E$  (Paarlberg et al., 2005) given by:

$$f_{\tau} = 0.07 \cdot Chl - \alpha + 1 \tag{10}$$

$$f_E = -0.018 \cdot Chl - \alpha + 1 \tag{11}$$

# Model configuration

The total domain size is 17 by 17 km<sup>2</sup> (Figure 1). The horizontal resolution of each grid cell is about 150 m in the tidal inlet and the basin, and gradually decreases offshore to 300 m at the seaward boundary. Eleven equidistant vertical layers using the Generalized sigma coordinates (Song and Haidvogel, 1994) were used. Configuration of key model parameters is given in Table 1.

The initial seabed material consists of uniform sands with  $D_{50}$  = 120 µm. Cohesive sediments (inorganic and organic classes) are imported from the seaward boundary (30 mg L<sup>-1</sup> for inorganic mud and 10 mg L<sup>-1</sup> for labile POC). This concentration of suspended particulate matter (SPM) represents a typical value in coastal waters (Pleskachevsky et al., 2005). In total five sediment classes are considered in the study and their corresponding

TABLE 1 Configuration of model parameters.

Parameter	Configuration	
Domain size	17x17 km²	
Grid spacing	150-300 m	
Grid type	Triangles	
Hydrodynamic layers	11 (sigma coordinates)	
Bed layers	300	
Bed layer height	1-6 cm	
Sediment classes	5	
Time step	120 s	
Morphological acceleration factor	40	
Forcing	M2 tide	
Input mud open boundary	30 mg L <sup>-1</sup>	
Input labile POC open boundary	10 mg L <sup>-1</sup>	

reference values of settling velocity, critical shear stress for erosion and erosion rate are listed in Table 2.

The model is forced by a semidiurnal tide at its seaward boundary with an amplitude of 1.5 m. Higher-order components are produced by bottom friction and current-topography interaction during the propagation of the tidal wave through the model domain. The chosen value for the tidal amplitude at the open boundary is comparable to the average tidal amplitude of 1.42 m at the mouth of a tidal embayment (Jade Bay) in the German Wadden Sea measured by Bundesanstalt für Gewässerkunde (BfG). Morphological acceleration in updating the bed level change is used to save the computational time so that a stable state of coastal morphology can be reached more rapidly. Sensitivity runs using an acceleration factor of 10 indicate similar results to that of 40 but requires much longer computational time. Larger values produced spurious features such as random pockmarks and mounds. Therefore an acceleration factor of 40 was used in all simulations presented in this study. Benthic fauna induced bed level change is added up to the hydrodynamics induced change in the same grid cell at every time step. Wind-waves, Coriolis force, effect of temperature and seasonality on growth and decline of benthic fauna were excluded in order to reduce complexity of the model.

# Channel detection and extraction

Morphological change of the embayment driven by tides is characterized by development of complicated channel network, as is the case in nature. In order to quantify the morphological changes, a channel detection method was developed based on image analysis inspired by Passalacqua et al. (2010). The stepwise procedure is illustrated in Figure 3 and utilizes the python library OpenCV (Gracia et al., 2015; Guillen, 2019). As a first step the raw image was converted into a greyscale image with pixel values between 0 and 255. In order to remove background noise while preserving the channel structures, anisotropic diffusion (Perona and Malik, 1990; Borroto-Fernandez et al., 2013) was applied to the greyscale image. Next, an adaptive thresholding method was used to create a binary image depending on the averaged local pixel values. Some channels might get disconnected after the adaptive thresholding. To solve this problem, a correction algorithm was then performed to reconnect those channels and remove irrelevant features (e.g. islands at both sides of the tidal inlet). The new image was then turned into a one-pixel-width representation. Intersections and end points of all channels were subsequently identified by counting the non-zero neighbors of each pixel. All intersecting pixels were then changed to zero to identify different branches. The total number of channels as well as the length of each channel branch were finally quantified as the last step in the procedure (Figure 3). The derived values serve as a database for our analysis of simulation results.

Sediment class	Wo	$T_{c,s}$ or $T_{c,m}$	$E_r$
Very fine sand	0.5 mm s <sup>-1</sup>	0.2 Pa	4.15 10 <sup>-3</sup> s m <sup>-1</sup>
Inorganic mud	0.01 mm s <sup>-1</sup>	0.4 Pa	1.15 10 <sup>-3</sup> s m <sup>-1</sup>
Labile POC	0.01 mm s <sup>-1</sup>	0.4 Pa	1.15 10 <sup>-3</sup> s m <sup>-1</sup>
Semi labile POC	$0.01 \text{ mm s}^{-1}$	0.4 Pa	1.15 10 <sup>-3</sup> s m <sup>-1</sup>
Refractory POC	0.01 mm s <sup>-1</sup>	0.4 Pa	1.15 10 <sup>-3</sup> s m <sup>-1</sup>

TABLE 2 Parameter setting of five sediment classes in this study.

# Scenarios for modeling

Previous studies have revealed a significant control by bottom slope, tidal current strength and sediment properties (Marciano et al., 2005), sea level rise (Van Maanen et al., 2013b), coastal vegetation (Van Maanen et al., 2015), initial bathymetry and tidal forcing (Van Maanen et al., 2013a) on morphological development of tidal embayments. In this study, we focus on the impact of benthic fauna which has not been investigated yet in tidal embayment systems. Benthos is represented by three major functional groups (as described in section 2.3) instead of specific species. To this end, simulation results of an abiotic scenario by switching off the benthic fauna module in the 3D model system are used as the reference results. Four other simulations which include the benthic faunal impacts individually or jointly, named as Bio\_destabilization, Bio\_stabilization, Bio\_deposition and Bio\_all, are then compared with the reference results (named as Reference) for a quantitative analysis.

# Results

# Morphological development

Starting from the initial bathymetry (Figure 1), all simulations show a quick morphological development in the first 100 years especially in the first few decades (Figure 4A). Sediment scouring in the tidal inlet due to accelerated flood currents leads to a massive redistribution of sediment over the entire tidal basin within the first few years. During ebb-tides large amounts of sediment are transported offshore and exported out of the embayment through the inlet, subsequently deposited and forming an ebb tidal delta (Figure 5). The development of channel network in the embayment starts with the formation of two main channels at the inlet, which become increasingly deeper and gradually extend into the basin. During the extension of the main channels, secondary channels in the form of bifurcations appear, and further develop into more bifurcations when they extend to shallower area, ultimately



A step-by-step procedure of the channel extraction method is shown starting from a color image leading to the identification and extraction of all channel branches. The *python* library *OpenCV* is utilized.

forming a complex of channel network in all simulations (Figure 5). Following a rapid morphological development in the first few decades, a general pattern of the channel network is established and the speed of development slows down. In the scenarios Bio\_stabilization, Bio\_deposition and Bio\_all, a stable state in which sediment import and export through the inlet are balanced is reached after simulation of 500 years (Figure 4A). In the other two scenarios (Reference and Bio\_destabilization) a stable state is not yet reached after simulation of 500 years and the embayment is still governed by a net sediment export (i.e. erosion). However, statistical results indicate that a clear spatial distribution pattern of channels is established at this time and shows only minor changes afterwards in both scenarios (Figure 6). Based on the relatively stable morphology established after year 500 in all scenarios, and for the sake of affordable computational effort, the simulation results till year 500 were analyzed to understand the role of benthic fauna in mediating long-term coastal morphological evolution at an embayment-scale.

# Channel network

Statistics of channels in all simulations shown in Figure 6A indicate that the relationship between channel length and number of channels in each of the scenario follows an exponential function, which is consistent with the concept proposed by Horton (Horton, 1945; Strahler, 1953). Along with a consistent decrease in channel length with distance from the tidal inlet, the number of channels increases until a maximum is reached, and then start to decrease with further distance from the inlet (Figure 6B). The average channel depth shows an increasing trend when moving away from the inlet until a maximum is reached at a distance between 0.8-1.1 km

from the inlet, and then decreases gradually with further distance from the inlet (Figure 6C). Temporal change of the mean channel depth shows that the value rises rapidly in the first 100 years in all simulations, and gradually slows down afterwards. In three scenarios (Reference, Bio\_deposition and Bio\_all) the mean channel depth still continue to increase at year 500 with a small rate, while in the other two scenarios (Bio\_destabilization and Bio\_stabilization) the values approach a stable level (Figure 6D).

# Reference result - abiotic scenario

Both the simulated morphology and statistics of channel networks (Figures 4–6) indicate significant differences among the simulations. In the abiotic scenario (Reference run), two similarly long and deep channels develop in the inlet (Figure 5A). Tides passing through the narrow inlet creates strong currents reinforcing the deepening of the main channels. They extend into the tidal basin and bifurcate into various channels which become smaller and shallower along a landward extension. The average channel depth in the entire basin is 4.5 m at year 500 (Figure 6D). The maximum number of channels is reached at approximately 4 km from the tidal inlet which is similar to the result in Van Maanen et al. (2013b). The highest order in the channel network is four, which is also in line with the study by Marciano et al. (2005).

The scenario is ebb-dominated with a net export of sediment over the whole course of the simulation period (500 yrs, see Figure 4A). Due to a lack of biomixing between sediment layers, all deposited mud accumulates on the seabed surface until being resuspended or buried beneath new deposits. As consequence, mud content is very high in the surface sediment layer at the tidal flat (outside the channels). At year 500, mud content takes



#### FIGURE 4

(A) Temporal evolution of the tidal embayment in all simulations with regard to the net sediment volume change at the basin (normalized by the initial total water volume in the basin; negative value implies export). (B) Hypsometric curves of all simulation results after 500 years. Note that the hypsometry curve of a real tidal embayment (Jade Bay in the Wadden Sea) for two different years 2001 and 2016 (data source: Sievers et al., 2020) are also plotted in (B) for comparison.

08



up more than ~10% in most tidal flats and at some places even close to 100% (Figure 7A). In contrast, mud content is normally within a few percentage in the channels due to energetic tidal currents which impede deposition. As mud content increases, the seabed sediment becomes more resilient to hydrodynamic erosion (see Equation 2), which further facilitates accumulation of mud and stabilizes the morphology of the embayment.

# Impacts of benthic fauna

# Bioturbation and biomixing

Simulated morphological development of the tidal embayment with a destabilization effect caused by benthic fauna through bioturbation (i.e. the Bio\_destabilization scenario) shows a remarkable difference with the reference result (Figures 5A, B). Compared to the reference scenario in which the two main channels at the inlet are deep, with a large depth gradient at their banks and long extension offshore, the two main channels in the Bio\_destabilization scenario appears less distinctive with a relatively small depth gradient at the banks and much shorter in their length. The average channel depth in the entire basin is 3.7 m, being the smallest among all scenarios. The spatial gradient of depth in the channel network is also lowest among all scenarios. On the other hand, the channels are wider than the reference result. The embayment area within 2.5 km from the inlet is featured by erosion which makes the channels less distinctive and the first channel bifurcations occur further onshore than the reference results (Figure 5B). Compared to the reference results, less long channels (length > 1.5 km) whilst shorter channels (length < 1.5 km) develop in the Bio\_destabilization scenario (Figure 6A). The hypsometric curve of Bio\_destabilization in Figure 4B shows that the basin as a whole is deeper although the main channels are shallower than the reference result. This is accompanied by a decrease in area of intertidal flats. A unique feature in the hypsometric curve of the Bio\_destabilization scenario is a plateau indicating a considerable portion (~15%) of the embayment area within water depth between 4 and 5 m (Figure 4B), which corresponds to the erosional semicircle area within 2.5 km from the inlet (Figure 5B).

The above-mentioned differences are attributed to a reworking of sediments by benthic fauna. Input of organic carbon driven by tides through the inlet and subsequent deposition in the embayment (Figure 8B) fosters a growth of benthic fauna with biomass between a few tens and a few hundred g C m<sup>-2</sup> in the tidal flat (Figure 9A). In contrast, benthic faunal biomass is persistently low ( $<10 \text{ g C m}^{-2}$ ) in the channels due to lack of deposition. Mud and POC are vertically mixed into deeper layers of sediment by benthic fauna through bioturbation (Figures 7B and 8B). As consequence, mud content in the upper-most surface sediment layer is generally below 10% over a major part of the tidal flat, much smaller than the reference result (Figure 7B). Reduction of mud content together with a loosening effect on the sediment caused by biomixing leads to a decrease of critical shear stress for resuspension, which makes surface sediment more susceptible to erosion and transport. To adapt to the impact of bio-



also included in (A-C)

destabilization, the basin morphology evolves in a way that less mud and POC are imported to the basin (so that benthic fauna becomes less leading to less bio- destabilization) and more sediment is exported out of the basin compared to the reference result (Figure 4A). The channel widening in the Bio\_destabilization scenario is also caused by a dynamic feedback between deposition, benthic facilitated erosion and hydrodynamics. In the tidal flat area that is in a direct vicinity of the channels, a reduction of current velocities allows deposition of mud and POC, which feeds a growth of benthic fauna there. However, subsequent bio-destabilization caused by benthic fauna facilitates sediment resuspension, causing an erosion at the channel banks. As consequence, the channels become wider instead of deeper compared to the reference result. Deposition of mud and POC as well as resultant benthic faunal biomass are spatially re-organized until a balance between deposition and erosion is established. This feedback mechanism is responsible for creation of the erosional area within 2.5 km from the inlet (Figure 5B) and accounts for wider but shallower channel morphology than the reference result. Bio-destabilization also leads to generation of more short and lower order channels (Figure 6A).

#### **Bio-stabilization**

Bio-stabilization caused by benthos and POC on sediment also has a profound impact on long-term morphological development of the tidal embayment (Figure 5C). The effect is opposite to the Bio-destabilization scenario. Time series of calculated net sediment volume change suggest that in this scenario a stable state is met before year 500 (Figure 4A). The hypsometric curve of this scenario (Figure 4B) indicates that the tidal basin exports much less sediment than other scenarios, resulting in a higher overall elevation of the tidal embayment compared to other scenarios and a larger intertidal flat area. Import of mud from offshore area and subsequent deposition increases both the mud content and bio-stabilization effect associated with POC content. These jointly lead to a higher threshold for sediment resuspension and seabed becomes more resilient to erosion. Therefore, the two main channels at the inlet are much shorter compared to the reference result (Figure 5C). The entire embayment becomes increasingly stable along time and impedes the development of low-order bifurcations. This explains why the total number of channels in this scenario is smallest among all scenarios (Figures 5C and 6B). Since tidal currents are confined in fewer major channels, enhanced current



velocity during peak tidal flows leads to a scouring in the channels. The average channel depth is 4.1 m at year 500 (Figure 6D). However, this value is smaller than the reference result (4.7 m). This is mainly due to the stabilization effect which is also present in lower order channels, where tidal currents are less energetic and allow more deposition of mud and POC than in higher order main channels (Figure 7C).

Benthic stabilization exerted by deposited mud and POC gradually changes the embayment geometry. Due to the stabilization effect less sediment is eroded in the basin and meanwhile deposition of imported mud and POC in the tidal flats is increasingly facilitated. Furthermore, altered hydrodynamics

# increase the overall concentration and import of mud and POC to the basin compared to the reference scenario (see Supplement Information). These jointly lead to a net sediment import to the embayment, and an increased basin elevation. Both mud content and POC content are strongly increased in the seabed surface sediment compared to the reference scenario (Figures 7C and 8C). In a large portion of the tidal flats mud content even approaches 100% in the surface sediment layer at year 500.

## **Bio-deposition**

The impact of bio-deposition caused by suspension and filter feeders on morphological development of the embayment



#### FIGURE 8

Simulated labile POC content in percentage at year 500 for the (A) reference result, (B) the Bio\_destabilization scenario, (C) the Bio\_stabilization scenario, (D) the Bio\_deposition scenario and (E) the Bio\_all scenario. (F) Comparison of typical vertical profile of labile POC content in seafloor sediment at tidal flats between the reference result (exclusion of benthic faunal impact) and the Bio\_destabilization scenario (inclusion of bio-mixing). Locations of the sites are indicted by X mark in (A, B), respectively.

11



(Bio deposition scenario) shows both similarities as well as significant differences to the Bio\_stabilization scenario. The average channel depth is 4.15 m at year 500 in this scenario (Figure 6D), being very close to the result (4.1 m) in the Bio\_ stabilization scenario. High mud and POC content are also seen in a large portion of the tidal flats (Figures 7D and 8D). The hypsometric curve of this scenario lies in between the curves of the reference result and the Bio stabilization scenario (Figure 4B), indicating that bio-deposition is able to elevate the overall bed level of the embayment, increase the intertidal area and reduce net sediment export compared to the reference result. The statistics of number of channels with regard to the distance to the inlet (Figure 6B) shows a similar channel development pattern to the reference results within a distance of ~3.5 km from the inlet, but with more channels developed further away from the inlet. This indicates that bio-deposition may facilitate bifurcations in low-order channels.

A clear feature in the sedimentation of mud and POC in the Bio\_deposition scenario, which marks its major difference with previously mentioned scenarios, is that mud and POC also accumulate inside the channels (Figures 7D and 8D). Mud content ranges from a few up to 10% in the main high-order channels and slightly decreases in secondary low-order channels. POC content shows a similar pattern with maximum value of ~2% in the main channels. Such abnormally high mud and POC content in the channels, in comparison to other scenarios, is attributed to bio-deposition. The simulated biomass of filter/suspension feeders ranges between 20 and 100 g C m<sup>-2</sup> in the main channels as well as over the tidal flats between the channels (Figure 9C). The high

biomass ensures a high ingestion rate of suspended particles in the bottom water layer and results in a high rate of bio-deposition (as implemented in Equation 7). The spatial distribution of filter/ suspension feeder biomass shows a clear difference with that of bioturbating infauna (Figure 9A). This is because that the latter depends on abiotic (only related to bottom hydrodynamics) deposition of POC, which is favored in tidal flats but impeded in channels due to energetic tidal currents, while the former depends on the amount of suspended POC in the bottom water, which shows small difference between tidal flats and channels.

## Combined effects of benthic fauna

In a natural embayment environment, all biological impacts are combined and interact with physical drivers. The hypsometric curve of the scenario which combines all biological impacts (Bio\_all) lies in between the curves of the reference result and Bio\_destabilization, indicating that in this scenario more sediment is exported out of the embayment than the reference result but the amount is less than that in Bio\_destabilization (Figure 4B). Unlike the hypometric curve of Bio\_destabilization which is characterized by a plateau corresponding to a similar depth (4-5 m) in the erosional semicircle area within 2.5 km from the inlet (Figure 5B), such pattern is not seen in the Bio\_all scenario. Another clear difference is also seen in the channel morphology (Figure 5E). The two main channels at the inlet are deep and wide in this scenario, with relatively sharp boundary (large gradient in bathymetry) with adjacent tidal flats. The number of channels developed within 3.5 km from the inlet is similar to that of the Bio\_destabilization scenario and smaller than the reference result. However, more channels develop further away from the inlet (> 3.5 km) in this scenario than the reference result, although being less than the Bio\_destabilization scenario (Figure 6B).

The average channel depth is 5.1 m at year 500, being largest among all scenarios (Figure 6D). This is attributed to interactions between different benthic functional groups (bioturbators and filter/ suspension feeders, Figure 11). The coexistence of bioturbators (which destabilize sediments) and filter/suspension feeders (which stabilize sediments) has a profound impact on the embayment morphology. Bioturbators are mainly distributed in the tidal flats while filter/suspension feeders are located in both tidal flats and channels (Figures 9B, D). However, biomass of bioturbators in this scenario is significantly higher than that in the Bio\_destabilization scenario (Figure 9A), whilst biomass of filter/suspension feeders is remarkably lower than that in the Bio\_deposition scenario (Figure 9C). This result indicates that filter/suspension feeders promote the growth of bioturbators (positive feedback), whilst bioturbators in turn would lead to a decline of filter/suspension feeders (negative feedback). Such feedback is caused by a change of food (POC) availability. Mud and POC content in surface sediments in the Bio\_all scenario is higher than that in the Bio\_destabilization scenario but lower than the Bio\_deposition scenario (Figures 7, 8). This indicates that more food (POC) is transferred into sediment through bio-deposition compared to the Bio\_destabilization scenario which excludes this process. The increased POC facilitates an increase of bioturbators in terms of biomass in both tidal flat and channel area. At some parts of the tidal flats (e.g. area between the main channels) the biomass of bioturbators is even increased by an order of magnitude (Figures 9A, B). As the biomass increases, bioturbators exert an increasing destabilization impact on sediment at both the channel edges and within the channel, leading to a widening and deepening of the channels (Figure 5E) compared to the Bio\_deposition scenario. Cozzoli (2016) found that in strong hydrodynamic conditions, benthic bioturbation impact may increase at lower density of abundance because of a mutual feedback between hydrodynamics and benthic fauna. This is confirmed in the simulation results showing that the average channel depth is largest in the Bio\_all scenario among all scenarios. A widening and deepening of the channels caused by bioturbators lead to a decrease of current velocity and sediment transport rate in the channels. As a consequence, POC availability to filter/suspension feeders is reduced, leading to a decline of their biomass compared to the Bio\_deposition scenario (Figures 9C, D).

# Discussion

# Comparison with existing literature and real environments

Since our simulation results are based on idealized model domain and simplified forcing, a direct point-to-point validation

of our simulation results against a real coastal system is not feasible. To assess the reliability of the model results, we divide the model domain into two zones, namely sub-tidal and intertidal zones, and compare the simulation results in these two zones with existing literature and data from the Jade Bay in the German Wadden Sea that shares similar environmental configuration (hydrodynamic forcing, domain size, sediment composition) with the idealized model setup in a qualitative and statistical manner. In particular, we focus on comparison of parameters that are relevant to benthic faunal impact, including the spatial distribution of biomass, functional groups, bioturbation intensity, bio-depositional rate and the magnitude of erosion/deposition thickness caused by benthic fauna.

Statistics of the Jade Bay exhibits similar distribution in channel network (Figure 6) and hypsometric curve (Figure 4B) with the simulation results. Biomass of benthic fauna in tidal embayments of the Wadden Sea is found to range between 1 and 100 g C m<sup>-2</sup> (Beukema, 1974; Dekker, 1989; Essink et al., 1998). In the Jade Bay, measurements conducted in 1930s, 1970s and 2009 show that the spatially averaged biomass of benthic fauna varied between 12 and 20 g C m<sup>-2</sup> (Schückel et al., 2015a). In 2009, the spatially averaged biomass in the Jade Bay was 19.2 g C m<sup>-2</sup>, with  $\sim$ 7 g C m<sup>-2</sup> from filter/suspension feeders and  $\sim$ 12 g C m<sup>-2</sup> from bioturbators (Schückel et al., 2015a). Compared to the measurement data in the Jade Bay, our simulation result (Bio\_all) shows a larger spatially averaged biomass over the entire embayment area (~40 g C m<sup>-2</sup>), with local peak values up to a few hundred g C m<sup>-2</sup> (Figure 9). However, although being larger than the measured value in the Jade bay, our simulation result is comparable to data from other tidal embayments. Measurements in the western and northern parts of the Wadden Sea show seasonal fluctuation of spatial average biomass between 10 and 90 g C m<sup>-2</sup> (Reise et al., 1994; Beukema and Dekker, 2020). In local sites with high abundance of filter/suspension feeders such as mussel beds of M. edulis, biomass can reach to 2000 g C m<sup>-2</sup> (Büttger et al., 2008). Therefore, the predicted biomass of benthic fauna in our simulation results lies in a reasonable range when compared to real tidal embayments. With regard to spatial distribution pattern of functional groups, existing literature suggested its correlation with environmental variables. In the Jade Bay, abiotic variables most strongly correlated to benthic faunal communities are tidal current velocity, water depth, mud and TOC contents, which together account for 35% of the total variation (Schückel et al., 2015b). In addition, Chlorophyllcontent, which is correlated with fresh POC, appears to be another important variable significantly correlated with some bioturbating species (e.g. Peringia ulvae, Retusa obtusa) (Singer et al., 2016). These major influencing variables are taken into account in our model (section 2). The species distribution maps in the Jade Bay compiled by Singer et al. (2016) show that the inter-tidal flats are mainly dominated by bioturbating species (Tubificoides benedii, Peringia ulvae, Retusa obtusa), whilst subtidal channels are inhabited by both bioturbators (Tubificoides benedii, Scoloplos armiger) and filter/suspension feeders (Macoma balthica). Such distribution pattern is also reproduced in our simulation results (Figure 9).

Bioturbation diffusivity derived by fitting observed vertical distributions of tracers varies over 3 orders of magnitudes (10<sup>-2</sup>-10 cm<sup>2</sup> day<sup>-1</sup>) among different seafloor settings in the North Sea including the Wadden Sea (Boon et al., 1998; Teal et al., 2008; Jørgensen and Parkes, 2010). In addition, bioturbation may vary by more than one order of magnitude even at the same site because of seasonal changes in food supply and in the metabolism of benthic organisms (Brown et al., 2004; Zhang et al., 2019). Compilation of existing measurements by Teal et al. (2008) indicates that the mean value of bioturbation diffusivity in the North Sea is 0.16 cm<sup>2</sup> day<sup>-1</sup>. Given that the average biomass of benthic fauna in the southern North Sea is  $\sim 8 \text{ g C m}^{-2}$  according to the ICES survey in 2000 (Rees et al., 2007), the higher abundance of benthic fauna in the Jade Bay (19 g C m<sup>-2</sup>) should result in higher bioturbation intensity than in the southern North Sea. Therefore a mean value of bioturbation diffusivity larger than 0.16 cm<sup>2</sup> day<sup>-1</sup> is expected in the Jade Bay, despite that actual field measurements in the Jade Bay are absent. Our simulation results indicate that the bioturbation diffusivity ranges between 0.01 and a 10 cm<sup>2</sup> day<sup>-1</sup> in the tidal embayment with a spatial mean value of  $0.41 \text{ cm}^2 \text{ day}^{-1}$  (Figure 10A), which may serve as a reference value for the Jade Bay and other embayments in the Wadden Sea to assess a regional impact of bioturbators in mediating particle fluxes. Modeled bio-deposition rates range from 0.1 to 100 g m<sup>-2</sup> day<sup>-1</sup> (Figure 10B). This value range is in line with studies of Mytilus edulis with bio-deposition rates between 0.2 - 1.2 g m<sup>-2</sup> day<sup>-1</sup> for sparsely populated small patches (Kautsky and Evans, 1987). Oyster beds of Cassostrea gigas are reported with rates of 40-180 g m<sup>-2</sup> day<sup>-1</sup> (Mitchell, 2006). Mussel beds in the North and Wadden Sea can reach several 100 g m<sup>-2</sup> day<sup>-1</sup> (Dittmann, 1987; Flemming and Delafontaine, 1994).

A comparison of hypsometric curves of the Jade Bay between 2001 and 2016 (Figure 4B) suggests that the area underwent slight erosion during 2001-2016. The curve of 2016 shows a plateau at water depth of ~2 m which is the transition

depth between intertidal (tidal flats) and subtidal (channel) areas. Such plateau is a characteristic of the scenario Bio\_destabilization as described previously. On the other hand, this feature is not evident in the curve of 2001. A remarkable shift in proportion of functional groups between 1970s and 2009 was observed in the Jade Bay, with bioturbating deposit feeders (destabilizers) increased from ~ 20% to almost 70% (Schückel and Kröncke, 2013). Such increase of bioturbators might explain the plateau feature and decrease in the hypsometric curve of 2016, which is supported by our simulation results (Bio\_destabilization).

Former bio-morphological modeling studies indicate that changes in deposition and erosion caused by benthic fauna can be in the same order of magnitude as changes caused by hydrodynamic drivers (Wood and Widdows, 2002). This is confirmed in our results. Existing investigations on short-term (monthly to decadal scale) impact indicate that the average thickness of deposition and erosion caused by benthic fauna ranged from a few cm (Wood and Widdows, 2002; Paarlberg et al., 2005; Lumborg et al., 2006) to a few tens of cm on a monthly scale (Paarlberg et al., 2005), from a few mm (Borsje et al., 2008) to a few tens of cm on an annual scale (Orvain et al., 2012) and several m on a decadal scale (Brückner et al., 2021). Such order of magnitude in morphological change and its time scale dependence are also seen in our simulation results. Further, our results indicate that the difference in average thickness of deposition or erosion between bioturbated and non-bioturbated scenarios is around 1 m at both the channel and tidal flats at year 500 (Figure 6). Such results imply that on a long-term (centennial) scale, the most significant impact of benthic fauna on large-scale coastal morphological development is a reorganization of the channel network and hypsometric distribution, rather than an absolute change in elevation.

# Future research needs

Dynamic interactions between biota and landform have been recognized as a critical mechanism in controlling



Bio\_all run

morphological evolution of complex coastal systems (Murray et al., 2008; Reinhardt et al., 2010; Marani et al., 2010). On the other hand, a recent review by Arlinghaus et al. (2021) pointed out that the development of bio-morphodynamic numerical models remains still at an initial stage and these models are of limited use for explanation and prediction of natural systems. The authors attributed the reasons to (1) lack of understanding of fundamental biological/bio-physical processes affecting morphological development and especially dynamic feedback loops among them, (2) scarcity in data for model calibration of biological/bio-physical processes, and (3) scarcity in data for confirming model results. An appropriate model complexity needs to be found in order to reconcile the limitations of process understanding on one hand and the ability to calibrate and validate the model on the other hand (French et al., 2016; Larsen et al., 2016). For this reason, most existing modeling studies only regard one-way control of benthic fauna on morphodynamics, and are focused on species level with a few species and small spatial scale (Arlinghaus et al., 2021). Some recent studies underline the necessity of differentiating between species of the same functional group and focusing on their mutual interactions (such as competition and grazing) and interaction with the environment (Brückner et al., 2020; Brückner et al., 2021). In an estuarine environment, Brückner et al. (2021) found that morphological change can be mainly driven by efficient bioturbators albeit with a small abundance, whilst highly abundant but less effective species only have minor impact. Direct interactions between these species determine each other's abundance and indirect feedback over eco-engineering of the habitat creates suitable area for co-existing species. These results clearly highlight the importance of feedback control and implementation of species interaction in numerical modeling.

In this study, we propose a simplified implementation of multi-functional groups instead of species. Although no direct species interaction was implemented in the model, indirect feedback was mediated via the availability of food (POC). A negative feedback from erosion to bioturbators is a shortage of food that limits the increase of biomass and therefore would lead to a decrease of bioturbation and bio-destabilization. Sedimentation of mud and POC promoted by EPS and filter/ suspension feeders is a positive feedback increasing the biomass of bioturbators. In addition, a geomorphological feedback arises between the benthos and the altered hydrodynamic conditions of the system towards a higher or lower sediment and POC import. This geomorphological feedback is guided by the relative expansion (Bio\_stabilization, Bio\_deposition) and reduction (Bio\_destabilization) of tidal flats seen in the hypsometry (Figure 4B) which favors flood dominance and subsequent sediment import in the first case and ebb dominance and sediment export in the latter case (Zhou et al., 2017). Such indirect feedbacks between functional groups and between functional groups and morphology are illustrated in Figure 11. The positive geomorphological feedback of species promoting bio-deposition and stabilization may thus lead to a continuous growth of tidal flats which become increasing shallower over time, while at the same time the benthic faunal biomass continuously increase. Adding the negative feedback control of bioturbators may counteract this trend by preventing tidal flat expansion and reducing the food supply to deposition- and stabilization-promoting species. Therefore, the hypsometric curve of the Bio\_all scenario lies in between the purely destabilized scenario on the lower limit and the purely stabilized scenario on the upper limit (Figure 4B). Furthermore, bio-stabilization and deposition may facilitate growth of bioturbators in hydrodynamically active regions, resulting in a larger channel depth (Figure 6D) and width (Figure 5E) when comparing Bio\_all with the other scenarios. Clearly, more research efforts are needed to incorporate dynamic interactions between biota and landform as well as interactions between different functional groups of biota in quantitative analysis and modeling of coastal systems.

# Conclusions

By application of a novel 3-dimensional numerical model resolving dynamic interactions between environmental drivers and benthic fauna to a simplified tidal embayment configuration, this study aims to understand (1) the quantitative importance of benthic fauna in guiding long-term (decadal to centennial) coastal morphological evolution at a large and regional scale, (2) the individual and combined impact of multiple benthic functional groups in shaping coastal morphology and (3) interaction between benthic fauna and hydro-morphodynamics. Comparison with a real tidal embayment (Jade bay in the Wadden Sea) and existing literature justified the general validity of the model results, leading to the following conclusions.

Each of the investigated benthic faunal impacts, namely biodestabilization caused by bioturbators, bio-deposition by filter/ suspension feeders, and bio-stabilization associated with EPS secreted by benthic organisms including microphytobenthos and bacteria, may lead to a profound change of the embayment morphology in terms of development of channel network (channel depth, width, length and bifurcations) and overall elevation of adjacent tidal flats. Bioturbation-induced sediment mixing and bio-destabilization may result in a net sediment export out of the embayment, whilst bio-deposition and bio-stabilization tend to alter the embayment toward a net sediment import environment. A combined effect of these biophysical processes leads to a unique response of the embayment morphology due to interactions between different benthic functional groups. While bioturbators promote erosion which has a negative feedback (reduction of food) to their growth, a positive feedback exerted by suspension/filter-feeders increased the biomass and spatial abundance of bioturbators. In addition, a negative geomorphological feedback by bioturbators through enhanced



erosion decreases the biomass of suspension/filter-feeders compared to the case in which bioturbators are absent.

From a modeling perspective, development of biomorphodynamic models should consider not only dynamic interactions between biota and landform but also interactions between different benthic lifeforms, which is equally important in guiding morphological development of complex coastal systems.

# Data availability statement

Publicly available datasets were analyzed in this study. This data can be found here: https://datenrepository.baw.de/startseite.

# Author contributions

All authors conceived and designed the study. Numerical simulations were supervised by WZ and carried out by PA. PA and WZ analyzed results and wrote the paper. All authors contributed to manuscript revision. All authors approved the final version of the manuscript and agree to be held accountable for the content therein.

# Funding

This study is a contribution to the I<sup>2</sup>B project "Unravelling the linkages between benthic biological functioning,

biogeochemistry and coastal morphodynamics – from big data to mechanistic modelling " funded by Helmholtz-Zentrum Hereon. It is also supported by the Helmholtz PoF programme "The Changing Earth – Sustaining our Future" on its Topic 4: Coastal zones at a time of global change.

# **Conflict of interest**

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

# Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

# Supplementary material

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/ fmars.2022.1011760/full#supplementary-material

# References

Alves, R., Van Colen, C., Vincx, M., Vanaverbeke, J., De Smet, B., Guarini, J. M., et al. (2017). A case study on the growth of lanice conchilega (Pallas 1766) aggregations and their ecosystem engineering impact on sedimentary processes. *J. Exp. Mar. Biol. Ecol.* 489, 15–23. doi: 10.1016/j.jembe.2017.01.005

Andersen, T., and Pejrup, M. (2011). "Biological influences on sediment behavior and transport," in *Treatise on estuarine and coastal science*, vol. 2. Eds. E. Wolanski and D. S. McLusky (Waltham: Academic Press), 289–309.

Angamuthu, B., Darby, S. E., and Nicholls, R. J. (2018). Impacts of natural and human drivers on the multi-decadal morphological evolution of tidally-influenced deltas. *Proc. Mathematical Physical Eng. Sci.* 474. doi: 10.1098/rspa.2018.0396

Arlinghaus, P., Zhang, W., Wrede, A., Schrum, C., and Neumann, A. (2021). Impact of benthos on morphodynamics from a modeling perspective. *Earth-Science Rev.* 221. doi: 10.1016/j.earscirev.2021.103803

Benninghoff, M., and Winter, C. (2019). Recent morphologic evolution of the German wadden Sea. *Sci. Rep.* 9, 9293. doi: 10.1038/s41598-019-45683-1

Beukema, J. (1974). Seasonal changes in the biomass of the macro-benthos of a tidal flat area in the Dutch wadden Sea. *Netherlands J. Sea Res.* 8, 94–107. doi: 10.1016/0077-7579(74)90028-3

Beukema, J. J., and Dekker, R. (2020). Half a century of monitoring macrobenthic animals on tidal flats in the Dutch wadden Sea. *Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser.* 8, 1–18. doi: 10.3354/meps13555

Boon, A. R., Duineveld, G. C. A., Berghuis, E. M., and van der Weele, J. A. (1998). Relationships between benthic activity and the annual phytopigment cycle in near-bottom water and sediments in the southern north Sea. *Estuarine Coast. Shelf Sci.* 46 (1), 1–13. doi: 10.1006/ecss.1997.0264

Borroto-Fernández, M., Mecias, A., and Hidalgo, M. (2013). Image smoothing using the perona-malik equation with a new estimation method of the contrast parameter. *Comput. Vision Med. Image Process. IV VIPIMAGE 2013.* 23, 238–252. doi: 10.1201/b15810-13

Borsje, B. W., de Vries, M., Hulscher, S., and de Boer, G. (2008). Modeling largescale cohesive sediment transport affected by small-scale biological activity. estuarine. *Coast. Shelf Sci.* 78, 468–480. doi: 10.1016/j.ecss.2008.01.009

Brown, J. H., Gillooly, J. F., Allen, A. P., Savage, V. M., and West, G. B. (2004). Toward a metabolic theory of ecology. *Ecology* 85 (7), 1771–1789. doi: 10.1890/03-9000

Brückner, M., Braat, L., Schwarz, C., and Kleinhans, M. (2020). What came first, mud or biostabilizers? Elucidating interacting effects in a coupled model of mud, saltmarsh, microphytobenthos, and estuarine morphology. *Water Resour. Res.* 56, e2019WR026945. doi: 10.1029/2019WR026945

Brückner, M., Schwarz, C., Coco, G., Baar, A., Boechat A., M., and Kleinhans, M. (2021). Benthic species as mud patrol - modelled effects of bioturbators and biofilms on large-scale estuarine mud and morphology. *Earth Surface Processes Landforms* 46, 1128–1144. doi: 10.1002/esp.5080

Büttger, H., Asmus, H., Asmus, R., Buschbaum, C., Dittmann, S., and Nehls, G. (2008). Community dynamics of intertidal soft-bottom mussel beds over two decades. *Helgol Mar. Res.* 62, 23–36. doi: 10.1007/s10152-007-0099-y

Chen, X., Zhang, C., Townend, I. H., Paterson, D. M., Gong, Z., Jiang, Q., et al. (2021). Biological cohesion as the architect of bed movement under wave action. *Geophysical Res. Lett.* 48, e2020GL092137. doi: 10.1029/2020GL092137

Cozzoli, F. (2016). Modelling biota-sediment interactions in estuarine environments. *Dissertation*. 111-136. doi: 10.13140/RG.2.1.3642.2163

Craft, C. (2000). Co-Development of wetland soils and benthic invertebrate communities following salt marsh creation. *Wetlands Ecol. Manage.* 8, 197–207. doi: 10.1023/A:1008448620605

Dairain, A., Legeay, A., and Montaudouin, X. (2019). Influence of parasitism on bioturbation: from host to ecosystem functioning. *Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser.* 619, 201–214. doi: 10.3354/meps12967

Dekker, R. (1989). The macrozoobenthos of the subtidal western dutch wadden sea. i. biomass and species richness. *Netherlands J. Sea Res.* 23, 57–68. doi: 10.1016/0077-7579(89)90043-4

Dittmann, S. (1987). Die bedeutung der biodeposite für die benthosgemeinschaft der wattsedimente, unter besonderer berücksichtigung der miesmuschel mytilus edulis l (Germany: Universität Göttingen). PhD Thesis.

Essink, K., Beukema, J., Madsen, P., Michaelis, H., and Vedel, G. (1998). Longterm development of biomass of intertidal macrozoobenthos in different parts of the wadden sea. governed by nutrient loads? *Senckenbergiana Maritima* 29, 25–35. doi: 10.1007/BF03043940

Flemming, B., and Delafontaine, M. (1994). Biodeposition in a juvenile mussel bed of the East Frisian wadden Sea (Southern north Sea). *Aquat. Ecol.* 28, 289–297. doi: 10.1007/BF02334197

French, J., Payo, A., Murray, A. B., Orford, J., Eliot, M., and Cowell, P. (2016). Appropriate complexity for the prediction of coastal and estuarine geomorphic behaviour at decadal to centennial scales. *Geomorphology* 256, 3–16. doi: 10.1016/ j.geomorph.2015.10.005

Gracia, G., Aranda, J., Gracia, I., Suarez, O., Tercero, J., and Enano, N. (2015). Learning image processing with OpenCV. (Birmingham (UK): Packt Publishing).

Guillen, G. (2019). Digital image processing with Python and OpenCV (Berlin (Germany): Springer). doi: 10.1007/978-1-4842-5299-4\_5

Hastings, A., Byers, J., Crooks, J., Cuddington, K., Jones, C., Lambrinos, J., et al. (2007). Ecosystem engineering in space and time. *Ecol. Lett.* 10, 153–164. doi: 10.1111/j.1461-0248.2006.00997.x

Holzhauer, H., Borsje, B. W., van Dalfsen, J., Wijnberg, K., Hulscher, S., and Herman, P. (2019). Benthic species distribution linked to morphological features of a barred coast. *J. Mar. Sci. Eng.* 8, 16. doi: 10.3390/jmse8010016

Horton, R. (1945). Erosional development of streams and their drainage basins: hydro-physical approach to quantitative morphology. *Geological Soc. America Bull.* 56, 275–370. doi: 10.1130/0016-7606(1945)56[275:EDOSAT]2.0.CO;2

Jakobsen, H., and Markager, S (2016). Carbon-to-chlorophyll ratio for phytoplankton in temperate coastal waters: Seasonal patterns and relationship to nutrients. *Limnology and Oceanography*. doi: 10.1002/lno.10338

Jørgensen, B. B., and Parkes, R. J. (2010). Role of sulfate reduction and methane production by organic carbon degradation in eutrophic fjord sediments (Limfjorden, Denmark). *Limnol. Oceanogr.* 55 (3), 1338–1352. doi: 10.4319/lo.2010.55.3.1338

Jones, S. C., Lawton, J. H., and Shachak, M. (1994). Organisms as ecosystem engineers. *Ecosyst. Manage*. 69, 373–386 doi: 10.1007/978-1-4612-4018-1\_14

Kautsky, N., and Evans, S. (1987). Role of biodeposition by mytilus edulis in the circulation of matter and nutrients in a Baltic coastal system. *Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser.* 38, 201–212. doi: 10.3354/meps038201

Klassen, I. (2017). Three-dimensional numerical modeling of cohesive sediment flocculation processes in turbulent flows (Karlsruhe (Germany): Karlsruher Institut für Technologie). PhD Thesis.

Kristensen, E., Penha-Lopes, G., Delefosse, M., Valdemarsen, T., Organo Quintana, C., and Banta, G. (2012). What is bioturbation? need for a precise definition for fauna in aquatic science. *Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser.* 446, 285–302. doi: 10.3354/meps09506

Larsen, L., Eppinga, M., Passalacqua, P., Getz, W., Rose, K., and Liang, M. (2016). Appropriate complexity landscape modeling. *Earth Sci. Rev.* 160, 111–130. doi: 10.1016/j.earscirev.2016.06.016

Leonardi, N., Carnacina, I., Donatelli, C., Ganju, N., Plater, A., Schuerch, M., et al. (2018). Dynamic interactions between coastal storms and salt marshes: A review. *Geomorphol. Volume* 301, 92-107. doi: 10.1016/j.geomorph.2017.11.001

Li, J., Chen, X., Townend, I., Shi, B., Du, J., Gao, J., et al. (2021). A comparison study on the sediment flocculation process between a bare tidal flat and a clam aquaculture mudflat: The important role of sediment concentration and biological processes. *Mar. Geol.* 434, 106443. doi: 10.1016/j.margeo.2021.106443

Lindqvist, S., Engelbrektsson, J., Eriksson, S., and Hulth, S. (2016). Functional classification of bioturbating macrofauna in marine sediments using time-resolved imaging of particle displacement and multivariate analysis. *Biogeosci. Discuss* 1–30. doi: 10.5194/bg-2016-411

Lumborg, U., Andersen, T., and Pejrup, M. (2006). The effect of hydrobia ulvae and microphytobenthos on cohesive sediment dynamics on an intertidal mudflat described by means of numerical modelling. *Estuarine Coast. Shelf Sci.* 68, 208–220. doi: 10.1016/j.ecss.2005.11.039

Malcherek, A. (1995). Mathematische Modellierung von Strömungen und Stofftransportprozessen in Ästuaren. Hannover. : Institut für Strömungsmechanik und Elektronisches Rechnen im Bauwesen der Universität Hannover. Institut für Strömungsmechanik und Elektronisches Rechnen im Bauwesen der Universität Hannover, Bericht. 44. Available at: https://www. unibw.de/wasserwesen/personen-hydro/malcherek

Manning, A., Baugh, J., Soulsby, R., Spearman, J., and Whitehouse, R. (2011). Cohesive sediment flocculation and the application to settling flux modelling. *InTech.* 1, 91–109 doi: 10.5772/16055

Marani, M., D'Alpaos, A., Lanzoni, S., Carniello, L., and Rinaldo, A. (2010). The importance of being coupled: stable states and catastrophic shifts in tidal biomorphodynamics. *J. Geophys. Res. Earth Surf* 115, F04004. doi: 10.1029/2009JF001600

Marciano, R., Wang, Z. B., Hibma, A., de Vriend, H., and Defina, A. (2005). Modeling of channel patterns in short tidal basins. *J. Geophysical Res.* 110, F01001 doi: 10.1029/2003JF000092

Mikkelsen, O., and Pejrup, M. (2000). *In situ* particle size spectra and density of particle aggregates in a dredging plume. *Mar. Geol.* 170, 443–459. doi: 10.1016/S0025-3227(00)00105-5

Mitchell, M. (2006). *In situ* biodeposition rates of pacific oysters (Crassostrea gigas) on a marine farm in southern Tasmania (Australia). *Aquaculture* 257, 194–203. doi: 10.1016/j.aquaculture.2005.02.061

Möller, I., Kudella, M., Rupprecht, F., Spencer, T., Paul, M., Van Wesenbeeck, B. K., et al. (2014). Wave attenuation over coastal salt marshes under storm surge conditions. *Nat. Geosci.* 7 (10), 727–731. doi: 10.1038/ngeo2251

Mudd, S.M., Fagherazzi, S., Morris, J.T., and Furbish, D.J. (2004). Flow, sedimentation, and biomass production on a vegetated salt marsh in south Carolina: Toward a predictive model of marsh morphologic and ecologic evolution. in The Ecogeomorphology of Tidal Marshes. S. Fagherazzi, M. Marani and L.K. Blum. doi: 10.1029/CE059p0165

Murray, F., Douglas, A., and Solan, M. (2014). Species that share traits do not necessarily form distinct and universally applicable functional effect groups. *Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser.* 516, 23–34. doi: 10.3354/meps11020

Murray, A. B., Knaapen, M., Tal, M., and Kirwan, M. (2008). Biomorphodynamics: physical-biological feedbacks that shape landscapes. *Water Resour. Res.* 44. doi: 10.1029/2007WR006410

Murray, F., Widdicombe, S., Mcneill, C., and Douglas, A. (2017). Assessing the consequences of environmental impacts: variation in species responses has unpredictable functional effects. *Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser.* 583, 35–47. doi: 10.3354/ meps12358

Nasermoaddeli, M. H., Lemmen, C., Koesters, F., Stigge, G., Kerimoglu, O., Burchard, H., et al. (2017). A model study on the large-scale effect of macrofauna on the suspended sediment concentration in a shallow shelf sea. *Estuar. Coast. Shelf Sci.* 211, 62–76. doi: 10.1016/j.ecss.2017.11.002

Orvain, F., Le Hir, P., Sauriau, P.-G., and Lefebvre, S. (2012). Modelling the effects of macrofauna on sediment transport and bed elevation: Application over a cross-shore mudflat profile and model validation. *Estuar. Coast. Shelf Sci.* 108, 64–75. doi: 10.1016/j.ecss.2011.12.036

Paarlberg, A. J., Knaapen, M., de Vries, M., Hulscher, S., and Wang, Z. B. (2005). Biological influences on morphology and bed composition of an intertidal flat. *Estuar. Coast. Shelf Sci.* 64, 577–590. doi: 10.1016/j.ecss.2005.04.008. 577-590.

Passalacqua, P., Do Trung, T., Foufoula-Georgiou, E., Sapiro, G., and Dietrich, W. E. (2010). A geometric framework for channel network extraction from lidar: nonlinear diffusion and geodesic paths. *J. Geophys Res.* 115, F01002. doi: 10.1029/2009JF001254

Perona, P., and Malik, J. (1990). Scale-space and edge detection using anisotropic diffusion. *IEEE Trans. Pattern Anal. Mach. Intell.* 23, 629-639. doi: 10.1109/34.56205

Pinto, L., Fortunato, A., Zhang, Y., Oliveira, A., and Sancho, F. (2012). Development and validation of a three-dimensional morphodynamic modelling system for non-cohesive sediments. *Ocean Model.* 57–58, 1–14. doi: 10.1016/j.ocemod.2012.08.005

Pleskachevsky, A., Gayer, G., Horstmann, J., and Rosenthal, W. (2005). Synergy of satellite remote sensing and numerical modelling for monitoring of suspended particulate matter. *Ocean Dynamics* 55 (1), 2–9. doi: 10.1016/S0422-9894(03)80021-1

Rees, H. L., Eggleton, J. D., Rachor, E., and Berghe, E. (2007). Structure and dynamics of the north Sea benthos. *ICES Cooperative Res. Rep.* 288, 258. Available at: https://www.yliz.be/en/imis?module=ref&refid=114857.

Reinhardt, L., Jerolmack, D., Cardinale, B., Vanacker, V., and Wright, J. (2010). Dynamic interactions of life and its landscape: feedbacks at the interface of geomorphology and ecology. *Earth Surf. Process. Landf.* 35, 78–101. doi: 10.1002/esp.1912

Reise, K., Herre, E., and Sturm, M. (1994). Biomass and abundance of macrofauna in intertidal sediments of königshafen in the northern wadden Sea. *Helgolander Meeresunters* 48, 201–215. doi: 10.1007/BF02367036

Sanford, L. (2008). Modeling a dynamically varying mixed sediment bed with erosion, deposition, bioturbation, consolidation, and armoring. *Comput. Geosci.* 34, 1263–1283. doi: 10.1016/j.cageo.2008.02.011

Schückel, U., Beck, M., and Krönke, I. (2015b). Macrofauna communities of tidal channels in jade bay (German wadden sea): spatial patterns, relationships with environmentalcharacteristics, and comparative aspects. *Mar. Biodiversity* 45 (4), 841–855. doi: 10.1007/s12526-014-0308-2

Schückel, U., and Kröncke, I. (2013). Temporal changes in intertidal macrofauna communities over eight decades: A result of eutrophication and climate change. *Estuarine Coast. Shelf Sci.* 117, 210–218. doi: 10.1016/j.ecss.2012.11.008

Schückel, U., Krönke, I., and Baird, D. (2015a). Linking long-term changes in trophic structure and function of an intertidal macrobenthic system to

eutrophication and climate change using ecological network analysis. Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser. 536, 25–38. doi: 10.3354/meps11391

Shi, B., Pratolongo, P. D., Du, Y., Li, J., Yang, S. L., Wu, J., et al. (2020). Influence of macrobenthos (Meretrix meretrix Linnaeus) on erosion - accretion processes in intertidal flats: a case study from a cultivation zone. *J. Geophys. Res. Biogeosci.* 125, e2019JG005345. doi: 10.1029/2019JG005345

Shi, B., Yang, S. L., Temmerman, S., Bouma, T., Ysebaert, T., Wang, S., et al. (2021). Effect of typhoon-induced intertidal-flat erosion on dominant macrobenthic species (Meretrix meretrix). *Limnol Oceanogr.* 66, 4197–4209. doi: 10.1002/lno.11953

Sievers, J., Rubel, M., and Milbradt, P. (2020). *EasyGSH-DB: Bathymetrie*, 1996-2016) (Karlsruhe (Germany): Bundesanstalt für Wasserbau). doi: 10.48437/02.2020.K2.7000.0002

Singer, A., Schückel, U., Beck, M., Bleich, O., Brumsack, H., Freund, H., et al. (2016). Small-scale benthos distribution modelling in a north Sea tidal basin in response to climatic and environmental changes 1970s-2009). *Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser.* 551, 13–30. doi: 10.3354/meps11756

Song, Y. T., and Haidvogel, D. B. (1994). A semi-implicit ocean circulation model using a generalized topography following coordinate system. *J. Comput. Phys.* 115, 228–248. doi: 10.1006/jcph.1994.1189

Stal, L. (2010). Microphytobenthos as a biogeomorphological force in intertidal sediment stabilization. *Ecol. Eng.* 36, 236–245. doi: 10.1016/j.ecoleng.2008.12.032

Stephens, M., Kadko, D., Smith, C., and Latasa, M. (1997). Chlorophyll-a and pheopigments as tracers of labile organic carbon at the central equatorial Pacific seafloor. *Geochimica et Cosmochimica Acta* 61. 10.1016/S0016-7037(97)00358-X

Strahler, M. (1953). Hypsometric (area-altitude) analysis of erosional topology. Geological Soc. Am. Bull. 63, 1117–1142. doi: 10.1130/0016-7606(1952)63[1117: HAAOET]2.0.CO;2

Teal, L. R., Bulling, M. T., Parker, E. R., and Solan, M. (2008). Global patterns of bioturbation intensity and mixed depth of marine soft sediments. *Aquat. Biol.* 2 (3), 207–218. doi: 10.3354/ab00052

Umlauf, L., and Burchard, H. (2003). A generic length-scale equation for geophysical turbulence models. *J. Mar. Res.* Chesapeake Bay Program, Annapolis, Maryland, USA 61 (2), 235-265(31). doi: 10.1357/002224003322005087

US Army Corps of Engineers (2000). Development of a suspension feeding and deposit feeding benthos model for Chesapeake bay. (Annapolis, Maryland, USA: Chesapeake Bay Program).

Valdemarsen, T., Quintana, C. O., Thorsen, S. W., and Kristensen, E. (2018). Benthic macrofauna bioturbation and early colonization in newly flooded coastal habitats. *PloS One* 13 (4), e0196097. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0196097

van Ledden, M. (2001). Modelling of sand-mud mixtures. part II: A process-based sand-mud model (Delft (NL): Delft Cluster publicatienummer Z2840.00). doi: 10.1016/S1568-2692(02)80041-9

van Ledden, M. (2002). A process-based sand-mud model. Proc. Mar. Sci. 5, 577-594. doi: 10.1016/S1568-2692(02)80041-9

van Ledden, M. (2003). Sand-mud segregation in estuaries and tidal basins (Delft (NL): Delft University of Technology). PhD thesis.

van Maanen, B., Coco, G., and Bryan, K. R. (2013a). Modelling the effects of tidal range and initial bathymetry on the morphological evolution of tidal embayments. *Geomorphology* 191, 23–34. doi: 10.1016/j.geomorph.2013.02.023

van Maanen, B., Coco, G., and Bryan, K. (2015). On the ecogeomorphological feedbacks that control tidal channel network evolution in a sandy mangrove setting. *Proc. R. Soc. A.* 471, 20150115. doi: 10.1098/rspa.2015.0115

van Maanen, B., Coco, G., Bryan, K., and Friedrichs, C. (2013b). Modeling the morphodynamic response of tidal embayments to sea-level rise. *Ocean Dynamics* 63, 1249–1262. doi: 10.1007/s10236-013-0649-6

Viles, H. (2020). Biogeomorphology: past, present and future. *Geomorphology* 366, 106809. doi: 10.1016/j.geomorph.2019.06.022

Wang, C., and Temmerman, S. (2013). Does biogeomorphic feedback lead to abrupt shifts between alternative landscape states?: an empirical study on intertidal flats and marshes. J. Geophysical Res. (Earth Surface). 118, 229–240. doi: 10.1029/2012JF002474

Warner, J., Signell, R., Harris, C., and Arango, H. (2008). Development of a three-dimensional, regional, coupled wave, current, and sediment-transport model. *Comput. Geosci.* 34, 1284–1306. doi: 10.1016/j.cageo.2008.02.012

Weilbeer, H. (2005). Modeling the transport of cohesive sediments (in (Germany))Darmstädter wasserbauliches kolloquium / DWA-seminar feststofftransportmodelle. Ed. T. U. Darmstadt (Darmstadt (Germany): Institut für Wasserbau und Wasserwirtschaft). Heft. 139.

Wood, R., and Widdows, J. (2002). A model of sediment transport over an intertidal transect, comparing the influences of biological and physical factors.

Limnol. Oceanogr. - LIMNOL OCEANOGR 47, 848-855. doi: 10.4319/ lo.2002.47.3.0848

Wood, R., and Widdows, J. (2003). Modelling intertidal sediment transport for nutrient change and climate change scenarios. *Sci. Total Environ.* 314-316, 637–649. doi: 10.1016/S0048-9697(03)00088-3

Zhang, W., and Arlinghaus, P. (2022). Climate, coast and morphology. Ox. Res. Encyclopedia Climate Sci. doi: 10.1093/acrefore/9780190228620.013.814

Zhang, W., Neumann, A., Daewel, U., Wirtz, K., van Beusekom, J. E. E., Eisele, A., et al. (2021). Quantifying importance of macrobenthos for benthic-pelagic coupling in a temperate coastal shelf sea. *J. Geophysical Res.: Oceans* 126, e2020JC016995. doi: 10.1029/2020JC016995

Zhang, Y., Ren, J., and Zhang, W. (2020). Flocculation under the control of shear, concentration and stratification during tidal cycles. *J. Hydrol.* 586, 124908. doi: 10.1016/j.jhydrol.2020.12490

Zhang, W., Schneider, R., Kolb, J., Teichmann, T., Dudzinska-Nowak, J., Harff, J., et al. (2015). Land-sea interaction and morphogenesis of coastal foredunes - a

modelling case study from the southern Baltic Sea coast. Coast. Eng. 99, 148–166. doi: 10.1016/j.coastaleng.2015.03.005

Zhang, W., and Wirtz, K. (2017). Mutual dependence between sedimentary organic carbon and infaunal macrobenthos resolved by mechanistic modeling. *J. Geophysical Res.: Biogeosci.* 122, 2509–2526. doi: 10.1002/2017JG003909

Zhang, W., Wirtz, K., Daewel, U., Wrede, A., Kröncke, I., Kuhn, G., et al. (2019). The budget of macrobenthic reworked organic carbon: A modeling case study of the north Sea. *J. Geophysical Res.: Biogeosci.* 124, 1446-1471. doi: 10.1029/ 2019JG005109

Zhang, Y., Ye, F., Stanev, E., and Grashorn, S. (2016). Seamless cross-scale modelling with SCHISM. *Ocean Model*. 102, 64-81. doi: 10.1016/j.ocemod.2016.05.002

Zhou, Z., Coco, G., Townend, I., Gong, Z., Wang, Z., and Zhang, C. (2017). On the stability relations between tidal asymmetry and morphologies of tidal basins and estuaries. *Earth Surface Processes Landforms* 43, 1943–1959. doi: 10.1002/ esp.4366

# 4. Benthos as a key driver of morphological change in coastal regions.

This chapter contains a paper which was published in Earth Surface Dynamics:

Arlinghaus, P., Schrum, C., Kröncke, I., and Zhang, W. (2024). Benthos as a key driver of morphological change in coastal regions, Earth Surf. Dynam., 12, 537–558, <u>https://doi.org/10.5194/esurf-12-537-2024</u>

Earth Surf. Dynam., 12, 537–558, 2024 https://doi.org/10.5194/esurf-12-537-2024 © Author(s) 2024. This work is distributed under the Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 License.





# Benthos as a key driver of morphological change in coastal regions

Peter Arlinghaus<sup>1</sup>, Corinna Schrum<sup>1,2</sup>, Ingrid Kröncke<sup>3,4</sup>, and Wenyan Zhang<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Institute of Coastal Systems – Analysis and Modeling, Helmholtz-Zentrum Hereon, Geesthacht, Germany <sup>2</sup>Center for Earth System Sustainability, Institute of Oceanography, Universität Hamburg, Hamburg, Germany

<sup>3</sup>Institute for Chemistry and Biology of the Marine Environment (ICBM),

Carl von Ossietzky University, Oldenburg, Germany

<sup>4</sup>Department for Marine Research, Senckenberg am Meer, Wilhelmshaven, Germany

Correspondence: Peter Arlinghaus (peter.arlinghaus@hereon.de) and Wenyan Zhang (wenyan.zhang@hereon.de)

Received: 14 June 2023 – Discussion started: 12 July 2023 Revised: 13 February 2024 – Accepted: 6 March 2024 – Published: 22 April 2024

Abstract. Benthos has long been recognized as an important factor influencing local sediment stability, deposition, and erosion rates. However, its role in long-term (annual to decadal scale) and large-scale coastal morphological change remains largely speculative. This study aims to derive a quantitative understanding of the importance of benthos in the morphological development of a tidal embayment (Jade Bay) as representative of tidal coastal regions. To achieve this, we first applied a machine-learning-aided species abundance model to derive a complete map of benthos (functional groups, abundance, and biomass) in the study area, based on abundance and biomass measurements. The derived data were used to parameterize the benthos effect on sediment stability, erosion rates and deposition rates, erosion and hydrodynamics in a 3-dimensional hydro-eco-morphodynamic model, which was then applied to Jade Bay to hindcast the morphological and sediment change for 2000–2009. Simulation results indicate significantly improved performance with the benthos effect included. Simulations including benthos show consistency with measurements regarding morphological and sediment changes, while abiotic drivers (tides, storm surges) alone result in a reversed pattern in terms of erosion and deposition contrary to measurement. Based on comparisons among scenarios with various combinations of abiotic and biotic factors, we further investigated the level of complexity of the hydro-eco-morphodynamic models that is needed to capture long-term and large-scale coastal morphological development. The accuracy in the parameterization data was crucial for increasing model complexity. When the parameterization uncertainties were high, the increased model complexity decreased the model performance.

## 1 Introduction

Benthos includes flora such as seagrass, kelp, and salt marsh species, which predominately stabilize sediment (Corenblit et al., 2011; Zhang et al., 2012, 2015), and fauna with more complex behaviors that can stabilize or destabilize sediment (Backer et al., 2010). Benthic in- and epifauna actively rework sediment in order to increase the availability of resources for themselves (Jone et al., 1994; Meadows et al., 2012) and play a critical role in modifying sediment prop-

erties such as grain size, porosity, permeability, and stability at local scales in coastal environments (Backer et al., 2010; Arlinghaus et al., 2021; Murray et al., 2008).

The different behaviors of benthos and the consequent impacts on sediment have been described in numerous studies and literature reviews (Arlinghaus et al., 2021; Andersen and Pejrup, 2011; le Hir et al., 2007). Major benthos behaviors include biomixing (Lindqvist et al., 2016; Queiros et al., 2013; Meyer et al., 2019; Weinert et al., 2022), bioirrigation (Wrede et al., 2017), bio-deposition and bio-resuspension (Cozzoli et al., 2019; Graf and Roseberg, 1997), faecal pellet production (Andersen and Pejrup, 2011; Grant and Daborn, 1994; Troch et al., 2008), and biofilm stabilization (Le Hir et al., 2007; Stal, 2010). All of the ways in which benthos changes and modifies the sediment directly or indirectly are termed bioturbation (Meysman et al., 2007). The impacts of bioturbation on sediments can individually or accumulatively lead to dramatic local morphological changes, as demonstrated by defaunation experiments (Volkenborn and Reise, 2006; Volkenborn et al., 2009; Montserrat et al., 2008). However, most studies are limited to small temporal and spatial scales, and it remains unclear whether such small-scale benthos–sediment interactions could affect long-term (annual to decadal scale) and large-scale (kilometer to basin scale) coastal morphological change.

Over the past 3 decades, increasing efforts have been dedicated to upscaling the impacts of benthos-sediment interactions to larger scales through the use of numerical modeling (Arlinghaus et al., 2021). Results indicate that benthos can induce erosion that is in the same order of magnitude as hydrodynamics (Wood and Widdows, 2002; Lumborg et al., 2006; Arlinghaus et al., 2022) and can cause the redistribution of sediments at large spatial scales, e.g., across tidal basins (Borsje et al., 2008) and coastal bays (Nasermoaddeli et al., 2017). Fine-grained, muddy sediments are especially sensitive to benthos impacts (Paarlberg et al., 2005; Knaapen et al., 2003; Smith et al., 1993). However, almost all modeling studies applied at large scales are limited to qualitative results (Arlinghaus et al., 2021). Following the concept of Desjardins et al. (2018), numerical models can be categorized into three types corresponding to successive development stages, namely explorative, explanatory, and predictive models. In explorative hydro-eco-morphodynamic models, the processes and their parameterizations are varied within a certain range, creating an ensemble of possible final states to estimate and explore the impact range of a driver, e.g., benthos, on morphological evolution. In explanatory models, a certain final state is known, and the model parameters are tuned in order to hindcast the change in the system from an initial state to the final state as accurately as possible so that the simulation results can be used to understand the magnitude and relative importance of the involved processes contributing to the final state. Most hydro-eco-morphodynamic models are still at the explorative stage and have yet to reach the explanatory stage, and the reasons are manifold. In general, benthic physical and biological processes are highly complex, involving many feedback loops and boundary conditions with large variability (Oreskes et al., 1994; French et al., 2015; Larsen et al., 2016); e.g., many biophysical functions such as the formation of biofilm and its impact on sediment stability remain still poorly understood (Stal, 2010; Van Colen et al., 2014; Chen et al., 2017). Interactions between different functional groups of benthos and between benthos and seabed morphology are important in coastal morphodynamics (Murray et al., 2008; Marani et al., 2010; Corenblit et al., 2011; Reinhardt et al., 2010; Zarnetske et al., 2017) but have rarely been incorporated in large-scale modeling (Arlinghaus et al., 2022; Brückner et al., 2021). Shortage of continuous field monitoring data (e.g., mapping of benthos and seabed morphology) with long-term coverage impedes a process-based understanding and mathematical description of benthic biophysical functions (Arlinghaus et al., 2021).

Explanatory models represent an intermediate stage of model development from exploratory toward predictive modeling (Desjardins et al., 2018). This study presents an effort to this end in hydro-eco-morphodynamic modeling. For this purpose, Jade Bay, a tidal embayment located in the German Wadden Sea, was chosen to test the model. The reason for choosing Jade Bay is that extensive datasets for both morphological evolution and biological parameters are available for the area, providing a unique opportunity for an explanatory modeling investigation.

Tidal embayments such as Jade Bay are commonly found worldwide (Haas et al., 2018). They are among the most productive ecosystems on the Earth's surface, providing a variety of ecosystem functions (Mitsch and Gosselink, 2007) and serving as important habitats for marine life-forms (Levin et al., 2001). On the other hand, they are commonly utilized for fishing, navigation, and tourism and endure strong population pressure (Duong et al., 2016). Depending on the effects of different biotic and/or abiotic drivers, tidal embayments may persist for centuries, be filled up or closed (Haas et al., 2018), or be drowned (Plater and Kirby, 2011). Thus, understanding the morphodynamics of these systems is crucial for coastal mitigation and adaptation in response to climate change and human use.

In this study, an elaborate hydro-eco-morphodynamic model is used to hindcast the morphological development of Jade Bay from 2001 to 2009. Jade Bay benthos data include infauna (> 0.5 mm) and seagrass. By incorporating the impacts of these two types of benthos, we aim to address the following specific questions:

- 1. To what extent does benthos account for the observed changes in the morphology and sediment composition in the study area?
- 2. What are the individual and combined impacts of different functional groups on morphological development?

#### 2 Study area

Jade Bay is located in the inner part of the German Wadden Sea and connected to the outer part through a deep (> 15 m) tidal inlet (Fig. 1). The tidal inlet and Jade Bay have a combined length of approx. 36 km and vary in width between 4 and 15 km, covering around  $370 \text{ km}^2$ , with  $160 \text{ km}^2$  inside the bay, about 60% of which is comprised of tidal flats (Lang, 2003). Jade Bay is a meso-tidal system with a tidal range of ca 3.7 m (Svenson et al., 2009). The water depth



Figure 1. (a) Computational domain and its open boundary, including the initial morphology at 2001, the location of benthos data, and tide gauge stations. (b) Distribution of sediment types, including land and mussel beds (Meyer and Ragutski, 1999).

of the main channel reaches up to 20 m below the mean sea level. The main channel penetrates Jade Bay and branches into three major basin channels which are permanently inundated (Stenckentief, Vareler Fahrwasser, and Ahne; see Fig. 1a). The intertidal area has a mean water depth of 2.07 m during high tide (Von Seggern, 1980). Tidal currents transport an average volume of 0.4 km<sup>3</sup> per tidal cycle with speeds exceeding  $1.5 \,\mathrm{m\,s^{-1}}$  in the channels (Götschenberg and Kahlfeld, 2008). A training wall guides tidal currents, leading to finer sediments towards the western and southern parts of the bay (Linke, 1939; Götschberg and Kahlfeld, 2008). The central part of the channel is characterized by medium to coarse sands, while towards the banks, fine sands with increasing mud content are found (Reineck and Singh, 1967). Three bed types can be distinguished: sandflats, mudflats, and mixed. The bay is inhabited by abundant benthic fauna and seagrass meadows (Zostera noltii). In terms of biomass, the most abundant organisms are Bivalvia (Cerastoderma edule and Macoma balthica), Gastropoda (Peringia ulvae), and Polychaetes (Arenicola marina, Hediste diversicolor, and Tubificoides benedii), with a spatially averaged biomass of 20 g C m<sup>-2</sup> according to Schückel et al. (2015b). Typical values of benthic biomass range between  $1-100 \,\mathrm{g}\,\mathrm{C}\,\mathrm{m}^{-2}$  in the Wadden Sea (Beukema, 1974; Reise et al., 1994; Beukema and Dekker, 2020).

#### 3 Methods

#### 3.1 Machine-learning-aided mapping of macrobenthos

According to the impacts of benthos on sediment dynamics and to achieve an appropriate level of model complexity, benthos are sorted into functional groups. A functional group comprises species from different taxa that impact their environment in similar ways (Kristensen et al., 2012). In this study, benthos is categorized into four major functional groups, namely biomixers, stabilizers, accumulators, and seagrass. Biomixers and accumulators consist of macrobenthos, while stabilizers are represented by a biofilm which is mainly assembled by microphytobenthos (MPB) of all contributing species. The seagrass present in Jade Bay belongs to the species *Zostera noltii* (Adolph, 2010).

The existing field dataset provides macrobenthos abundance in the inter-tidal area and abundance plus biomass for the subtidal area at 160 stations in Jade Bay (Senckenberg; Schückel and Kröncke, 2013; Schückel et al., 2015a). Based on the intertidal abundance values and biomass averages from the subtidal measurements, the intertidal biomass could be calculated (Fig. 2b–f). The total measured biomass in Jade Bay is dominated by a few species which are widely distributed in the area. Since the metabolic rate of biomixers is a useful indicator for bioturbation intensity (Cozzoli et al., 2019) which scales with biomass, we focus on five dominant species which make up 95% of benthos biomass in the area, namely the mussels *Cerastoderma edule* (accumulator) and *Macoma balthica* (accumulator and biomixer), the snail *Peringia ulvae* (biomixer), and the worms *Hediste* diversicolor (biomixer) and Tubificoides benedii (biomixer). Complete mapping of benthos for the entire Jade Bay is done by extrapolation from 160 field stations. Species distribution modeling (SDM) is commonly used for this purpose, which produces probabilities of species occurrence. Various methods have been applied, spanning from statistical methods to machine learning (Waldock et al., 2021). Species abundance modeling (SAM) is developed from SDM and has an increased solution space, since the output represents decimal values covering the whole range of measured abundance spectrum or biomass spectrum, respectively. Existing studies show the best results when using decision trees (Luan et al., 2020; Waldock et al., 2021). For this reason, we adopted a decision-tree-based SAM to generate a complete map of benthos in the study area. A detailed description of the method and an analysis of the applied dataset are provided in the Supplement.

Six predictor variables at the stations, namely temperature, salinity, chl a content, inundation time, shear stress, and mud content were used. The first three were derived via image analysis of the plots from Jade Bay SDM results by Singer et al. (2016), and the latter three were extracted from the hydrodynamic model results. Abundance and biomass of the five dominant species are target variables. For each of the species, a separate regression tree model was run for Jade Bay area. In addition, the SAM was extended to cover the inner and outer Jade. However, in this area there are no benthos field data for model validation, and the number of predictor variables is reduced to three (mud content, shear stress, and inundation time). Based on the field data, two SAMs were applied for each species, with one for abundance and one for biomass, in order to calculate the mean individual biomass which is needed for the parameterization of benthos impacts on sediment. We used 90% of the species data points for model training and the remaining 10% to test the model performance.

Although the field dataset of benthos abundance and biomass is uniquely comprehensive for a tidal basin in the Wadden Sea, seasonal variations were not covered. To take into account seasonal variations in the benthos impact, a simple sinusoidal function describing the change in the biomass and related bioturbation intensity (see details in Sect. 3.2.1) was used in some of the model experiments described in Table 3.

#### 3.2 Mathematical description of benthos impact

Impacts of benthos on sediment are formulated through scaling functions between benthos abundance/biomass and model parameters for sediment dynamics, namely the critical shear stress for erosion  $\tau_c$  (Pa), the erosion rate  $E_r$  (kg m<sup>-2</sup> s<sup>-1</sup>), the sediment-settling velocity  $W_{sed}$  (mm s<sup>-1</sup>), and hydrodynamic parameters for turbulence and bottom shear stress. For sediment erosion, the general approaches

by Knaapen et al. (2003) for  $\tau_c$  and Paarlberg et al. (2005) for  $\tau_c$  and  $E_r$  are applied. An abiotic critical shear stress for erosion  $\tau_c^0$  and the erosion rate  $E_r^0$  is scaled by dimensionless biomixing functions  $p_d$ ,  $g_d$  and stabilization functions  $p_s$ ,  $g_s$ , respectively, which depend on the abundance A (number of individuals) and biomass B (milligrams of ash-free dry weight (AFDW)) of these two functional groups:

$$\tau_{\rm c} = \tau_{\rm c}^0 \cdot p_{\rm d}(B, A) \cdot p_{\rm s}(B, A), \tag{1}$$

$$E_{\rm r} = E_{\rm r}^0 \cdot g_{\rm d}(B, A) \cdot g_{\rm s}(B, A). \tag{2}$$

Changes in hydrodynamics by the effect of seagrass are incorporated using the submerged aquatic vegetation model (SAV) of SCHISM (Zhang et al., 2016), and changes in  $W_{sed}$ by the effect of accumulators are applied according to a filterfeeder ingestion rate model (US Army Corps of Engineers, 2000). Both are explained in the following sections. No direct control between different functional groups is considered in the presented simulations.

## 3.2.1 Biomixers

The main effect of biomixers is sediment destabilization. However, biomixing macrobenthos can also increase sediment stability in certain conditions of the metabolic rate, bottom shear stress, and sediment composition (Cozzoli et al., 2019), which is attributed to hardening of mucus excreted during locomotion (Orvain, 2002; Le Hir et al., 2007). In our model, the formulae from Cozzoli et al. (2019) are adopted to relate biomixing effect with the overall metabolic rate  $M_{\text{TOT}}$  (mW). In this study, measurements of the total eroded sediment per unit area in a given time,  $R_{\text{TOT}}$  (gm<sup>-2</sup>), were taken. Assuming that the erosion rate (kgm<sup>-2</sup> s<sup>-1</sup>) over the given time is constant, it can be described by

$$R_{\text{TOT}} = \frac{a}{1 + \exp\left(\frac{b - \tau_{\text{b}}}{c}\right)},\tag{3}$$

where the factors a (g m<sup>-2</sup>) and b (Pa) are related to  $M_{\text{TOT}}$ and B, c (Pa) is an empirical constant, and  $\tau_{\rm b}$  is the bottom shear stress. In order to calculate  $M_{\text{TOT}}$ , measurements from Cozzoli et al. (2019) (Table 1) are used to estimate the individual metabolic rate ( $M_{\text{Indv}}$  (mW)) from the individual biomass ( $B_{\text{Indv}}$  (milligrams of AFDW)):

$$M_{\rm Indv} = 0.0067 \cdot B_{\rm Indv}^{0.835}.$$
 (4)

The SAM results for abundance and biomass are then used to calculate the mean individual biomass, which is fed into Eq. (4) to derive  $M_{\text{Indv}}$  and the total metabolic rate  $M_{\text{TOT}}$  by multiplying it with the abundance A. The derived value of  $M_{\text{TOT}}$  is then used to calculate the factors a and b under the biomixing impact ( $a_{\text{bio}}$  and  $b_{\text{bio}}$ ):


Figure 2. (a) Presence of stabilizers and seagrass according to Adolph (2010). (b–f) Modeled biomass distribution of the five dominant benthic faunal species.

$$a_{\rm bio} = 41.67 \cdot (1 + M_{\rm TOT})^{0.34} \cdot (1 + B_{\rm Indv})^{-0.09},$$
 (5)

$$b_{\rm bio} = 0.1 + 0.01 \cdot \log(1 + M_{\rm TOT}).$$
 (6)

The total eroded sediment under biomixing impact,  $R_{\text{TOT}}^{\text{bio}}$ , is calculated by feeding  $a_{\text{bio}}$  and  $b_{\text{bio}}$  into Eq. (3). The total eroded sediment under abiotic conditions  $R_{\text{TOT}}^0$  is calculated based on the formulation given in Cozzoli et al. (2019) and is used to derive the biomixing function  $g_d$ :

$$g_{\rm d} = \frac{R_{\rm TOT}^{\rm bio}}{R_{\rm TOT}^0}.$$
(7)

The other biomixing function  $p_d$  is calculated following Brückner et al. (2021), which is also based on the data from Cozzoli et al. (2019). Abiotic ( $\tau_c^0$ ) and biotic critical shear stress for erosion ( $\tau_c^{bio}$ ) are defined based on the respective  $\tau_b$ value at which a minimal erosion rate of 25 g m<sup>-2</sup> is reached. This is done by converting Eq. (3) into

$$\tau_{\rm c} = b - c \cdot \log\left(\frac{a - R_{25}}{R_{25}}\right). \tag{8}$$

 $\tau_{\rm c}^0$  is calculated using  $a_0$ ,  $b_0$ , and  $c_0$ , which are constants for the defaunated control experiments given in Table 1 in Cozzoli et al. (2019). For  $\tau_{\rm c}^{\rm bio}$ ,  $a_{\rm bio}$ ,  $b_{\rm bio}$ , and  $c_0$  are used.  $p_{\rm d}$  is then calculated via

$$p_{\rm d} = \frac{\tau_{\rm c}^{\rm bio}}{\tau_{\rm c}^0}.$$
(9)

 $g_d$  and  $p_d$  are calculated by adding up all biomixing species considered in the SAM. For Jade Bay, the derived values of  $g_d$  and  $p_d$  show a strong destabilizing effect on a vast part of the bay, especially on the tidal flats, while the subtidal area is mainly stabilized (Fig. S3).

Macrobenthic oxygen consumption rate may decrease by a factor of 10 during winter compared to summer (Glud et al., 2003; Renaud et al., 2007), and thus, biomixing intensity may also decrease accordingly. To account for this seasonal variability, a multiplication factor for  $M_{\text{TOT}}$  was introduced according to a sine function with a period of 1 year, reaching the maximum value of 1.0 in summer and the minimum value of 0.1 during winter.

#### 3.2.2 Stabilizers

The stabilization functions  $p_s$  and  $g_s$  are related to biofilm, which is primarily built by microphytobenthos (MPB). According to measurements by le Hir et al. (2007) and Waeles et al. (2004), an increase in the critical shear stress for erosion ( $\tau_c$ ) by a factor of 4 ( $p_s = 4$ ) is implemented for the summer months (from June to September) when MPB is present. For the rest of the year, a factor of 1 is used because MPB is mostly not present in winter and thus has no effect ( $p_s = 1$ ). The erosion rate ( $E_r$ ) is assumed to be unaffected by MPB; thus,  $g_s$  is set to 1 as a constant.

Туре	Use	Time	Description	Source/provider	
Benthos	Init.	2009	Abundance and biomass at 160 field stations	Senckenberg; Kröncke, and Schückel (2013), Schückel et al. (2015a)	
Benthos	Param.	_	Laboratory erosion measurements with different species at different densities	Cozzoli et al. (2019)	
Benthos	Param.	-	Filter feeding rate for accumulators	U.S. Army Corps of Engineers (2000)	
Benthos	Param.	-	Estimated MPB impact	Le Hir et al. (2007)	
Benthos	Param.	_	Seagrass impact on hydrodynamics	SAV module of SCHISM, Adolph (2010)	
Sediment	Init.	1996	Sediment map	Meyer and Ragutski (1999)	
Sediment	Valid.	1996–2009	Map of sediment change	Ritzmann and Baumberg (2013)	
Forcing: tides	Init.	2001–2009	Finite-element global ocean tide atlas	FES2014 Lyard et al. (2021)	
Forcing: storms	Init.	2001–2009	Observed water elevation data at the gauge station Alte Weser Lighthouse	Wasserstraßen- und Schifffahrtsverwaltung des Bundes (WSV, 2023)	
Water level	Valid.	2001–2009	Observation data at the gauge station Wilhelmshaven	Wasserstraßen- und Schifffahrtsverwaltung des Bundes (WSV, 2023)	
Morphology	Init. + Valid.	2001–2009	High-resolution morphology of the German Bight	Sievers et al. (2020)	

Table 1. Data sources used for model initialization (Init.), parameterization (Param.), and model validation (Valid.).

#### 3.2.3 Accumulators

The presence of accumulators (mainly suspension and filter feeders) such as mussels effectively increases the settling velocity of sediment particles in the bottom water layer. The magnitude of resulting bio-deposition rate of sediments depends on the filtration rate and ingestion rate I (Lmg<sup>-1</sup>) of accumulators, which scales with biomass  $B_{\rm acc}$  (mg AFDW m<sup>-2</sup>). In this study, a simplified version of the filter-feeder model from the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers (2000), excluding the temperature effect, was applied. Sediment particle settling velocity in the bottom most water layer ( $W_{\rm sed}$ ) is modified by

$$W_{\rm sed} = W_{\rm sed}^0 + I \cdot B_{\rm acc},\tag{10}$$

where  $W_{\text{sed}}^0$  represents the settling velocity without the effect of accumulators. Further details of the parameterization are provided in the Supplement.

#### 3.2.4 Seagrass

The impact of seagrass is incorporated by an additional drag term in the Reynolds-averaged Navier–Stokes equation and an additional source term for turbulent kinetic energy and mixing length, following the implementation of Cai (2018). The magnitude of these terms depends on the canopy height h (mm), stem diameter d (mm), stem density N (m<sup>-2</sup>), and drag coefficient for vegetation  $c_D$ . The parameters were chosen according to the vegetation cover and the common densities of *Z. noltii* in the German Wadden Sea (Adolph, 2010) and are listed in the model setup section (after Sect. 3.3). Seasonal change in the seagrass is not included in this study due to a lack of field data support for parameterization.

#### 3.3 Hydro-eco-morphodynamic numerical model

The formulae for the benthos effect on sediment dynamics described in Sect. 3.2 are integrated into a 3-dimensional modeling system SCHISM (Zhang et al., 2016) to simulate hydro-eco-morphodynamics. SCHISM solves the Reynolds-averaged Navier–Stokes equation on an unstructured horizontal grid employing a semi-implicit Galerkin finite-element method (FEM). Vertical velocities and transport are computed with a finite-volume method (FVM) approach for a flexible number of vertical layers, allowing the transition between regions of different depth and resolution (Zhang and Baptista, 2008). Turbulence closure is implemented according to the k– $k\ell$  closure scheme described in Umlauf and Bur-

chard (2003). The original SCHISM framework includes a sediment module (SED3D; Pinto et al., 2012) which does not take into account the impacts of benthos. Sediment is divided into multiple classes, each with characteristic parameters including grain size, density, settling velocity, erosion rate, and critical shear stress for erosion. Cohesive and non-cohesive sediments are distinguished. Non-cohesive sediments (sands) can be transported in both suspension and bedload, depending on the shear stress and settling velocity, while cohesive sediment (clay, silt, and organic detritus) is transported in suspension. Transport of each pre-defined sediment class is computed independently.

#### 3.4 Model setup for the study area

The model domain spans roughly from 53°23' N 8°35' E to 53°53' N 7°46' E (Fig. 1a). It is covered by unstructured triangular elements with a spatial resolution of approx. 800 m in the outer Jade Bay and an increasing resolution toward Jade Bay, with a resolution of approx. 200 m inside the bay. The vertical plane is divided into 11 sigma layers. The open boundary is forced by 15 tidal constituents (M2, K1, S2, O1, N2, P1, SA, K2, Q1, NU2, J1, L2, T2, MU2, and 2N2) extracted from the global ocean tide atlas FES2014 (Lyard et al., 2021), as well as observed storm surges which were implemented in terms of water level changes (see the Supplement). These changes are based on measurements at a gauge station (Alte Weser Lighthouse) located at the open boundary (Fig. 1a). Discharge is specified for the Weser River at the southeastern boundary of the modeling domain, according to Galbiati et al. (2008). Two sediment classes which are dominant in the study area (Fig. 1b) are included, namely fine sands with an initial settling velocity  $(W_{sed}^0)$  of  $1 \text{ mm s}^{-1}$  and mud with an initial settling velocity  $(W_{sed}^0)$  of  $0.02 \text{ mm s}^{-1}$ . A constant mud concentration of  $40 \text{ mg L}^{-1}$  is specified at the open boundary, according to Pleskachevsky et al. (2005). Seasonal variability in the suspended sediment concentration (SSC) at the open boundary was not implemented due to the lack of measurement data. Turbidity and sediment concentration measurements from Jade Bay typically cover one or a few points measured over one or a few tidal cycles (Götschenberg and Kahlfeld, 2008; Becker, 2011), while longer and larger-scale measurements were absent. SSC values in the presented simulations are in the same range as the measurements from Jade Bay (Becker, 2011) and comparable to another simulation study in Jade Bay (Kahlfeld and Schüttrumpf, 2006). A map of the simulated SSC is provided in the Supplement (Fig. S7).

Datasets from various sources are used to initialize, parameterize, and validate the model. A brief summary of these datasets is given in Table 1. The model is used to hindcast the change in the morphology and sediment composition in Jade Bay from July 2001 until December 2009. The measured morphology in 2001 serves as the initial condition. There are no sediment property measurements for the periods around

 Table 2. Configuration of default model parameters for abiotic conditions.

Parameter	Configuration
h	25 cm
d	0.2 cm
Ν	$400  {\rm m}^{-2}$
$c_{\mathrm{D}}$	1.13
$\tau_{c}^{0}$	0.2 Pa
$\tilde{E_r^0}$	$2 \times 10^{-5}  \mathrm{s  m^{-1}}$
$E_{r}^{10}$	$2 \times 10^{-4} \mathrm{s}\mathrm{m}^{-1}$
$W_{\rm sed  mud}^{0}$	$2 \times 10^{-5} \mathrm{ms^{-1}}$
$W_{\text{sed,sand}}^0$	$1\times10^{-3}\mathrm{ms^{-1}}$

2001; therefore, measured data from 1996 (Fig. 1b) were used to specify the initial mud and sand contents. Default model parameters representing abiotic conditions are listed in Table 2.

In order to disentangle the impacts of benthos, including the effect of individual functional groups and the combined effect of all functional groups and abiotic drivers on morphological and sediment change in the study area, a total of 27 different model experiments have been performed (Table 3). The experiments were designed to include different levels of complexity in the variability in the physical forcing (e.g., with and without storms) and benthos (e.g., with and without seasonality). In addition, an increased erosion rate was applied to some experiments that excluded biomixers for comparability reasons. Biomixers strongly enhance SSC, which leads to an increase in the impact of other functional groups such as accumulators. To achieve comparable SSC levels in simulations excluding biomixers, the basic erosion rate (E0) was increased by a factor of 10 (E10), which helps to distinguish the effects of certain functional groups from scenarios with all benthic groups included.

#### 4 Results

#### 4.1 Mapping of benthos

To assess the performance of the decision-tree-based SAM, the measured data were split into training and validation datasets. The training dataset was used for training the model, and the validation dataset was checked against the resulting estimations of biomass and abundance. The performance of the SAM varies among the selected species. For the majority of the points, the estimated value deviates from the measured value by less than 20 % (Fig. S2). Biomass and abundance distributions of all five species are shown in Fig. 2b–f.

For stabilizers, biofilm built by MPB is considered, which is only distinguished by its presence or absence in the field data. We applied a formulation relating the growth of MPBbased biofilm to the inundation period and mud content, fol**Table 3.** Model experiments are designed for a combination of different physical forcing and functional groups which are abbreviated as mix (biomixers), *acc* (accumulators), *sta* (stabilizers), *gra* (seagrass), all (inclusion of all functional groups), and *abio* (abiotic model run without consideration of any benthos effect). Seasonal variations in benthos impact are abbreviated as *no* (followed by the abbreviated as T or TS, and a default erosion rate or an erosion rate scaled by a factor of 10 is abbreviated as 1 or 10. The experiments are named by combination according to the different model features, separated by an underscore, and read as modeled functional groups, seasonality\_hydrodynamics\_erosion rate. For example, in the model experiment acc\_acc\_TS\_10, accumulators are the simulated functional group, seasonality of accumulators was considered, both tides and storm surges were considered hydrodynamic forcing, and the erosion rate was scaled by a factor of 10.

	E0	E0 + storm	E0 + storm + seasonality	E0 + storm + seasonality all	E10	E10 + storm	E10 + storm + seasonality
All benthos	all_no_T_1	all_no_TS_1	all_mix_TS_1	all_all_TS_1	_	_	-
Biomixers	mix_no_T_1	mix_no_TS_1	mix_mix_TS_1	-	-	-	-
Stabilizers	sta_no_T_1	sta_no_TS_1	sta_sta_TS_1	-	sta_no_T_10	sta_no_TS_10	sta_sta_TS_10
Accumulators	acc_no_T_1	acc_no_TS_1	acc_acc_TS_1	-	acc_no_T_10	acc_no_TS_10	acc_acc_TS_10
Seagrass	gra_no_T_1	gra_no_TS_1	-	-	gra_no_T_10	gra_no_TS_10	-
Abiotic drivers only	abio_no_T_1	abio_no_TS_1	-	-	abio_no_T_10	abio_no_TS_10	-

lowing the studies by Widdows and Brinsley (2002) and Daggers et al. (2020). In Jade Bay, only the western and southern parts are inhabited by extensive biofilms (Fig. 2a).

Seagrass distribution in Jade Bay is described for the years 2000–2008 in Adolph (2010), with vegetation density between 5%-40% for the dominant species *Zostera noltii* (Fig. 2a).

## 4.2 Assessment of hydro-eco-morphodynamic model performance

Simulated time series of the water level in all experiments are quite similar and exhibit differences only during storm periods between the experiments with and without storms. A comparison with measured water level at a tide gauge station in Wilhelmshaven, which is located at the inlet of Jade Bay, shows a satisfactory model performance (Fig. 3). Taking the reference experiment abio\_no\_TS\_10 as an example, the standard deviation is 1.34 m for the data measured at the gauge station compared to 1.33 m derived from model results. For the tide gauge station at the Alte Weser Lighthouse, the values are 1.03 and 0.99 m, respectively. The correlation coefficient between the modeled water elevation and measured data is 0.98 at Wilhelmshaven and 0.96 at Alte Weser station (Fig. 3b).

The simulated change in the sediment composition and morphology in all experiments is compared and evaluated. First, simulation results are evaluated against observed changes to rank the performance of the experiments. Then, the impact of individual functional groups and their combined effect is analyzed based on the model results. In addition, the level of complexity of hydro-eco-morphodynamic models that is needed to capture long-term and large-scale coastal morphological development is investigated.

In order to minimize the effect of uncertainty in measurements, only the grid cells where the measured morphological change exceeds the standard deviation of difference between the 2001 and 2009 field data were chosen for the comparison in Fig. 4. Two indicators, namely the RMSE and the cosine similarity between the modeled and measured morphological change, were calculated for each of the experiments and are shown in Fig. 4.

The RMSE (Fig. 4a) shows the best model performance in the group of experiments (all\_x) which takes into account the combined effect of all benthos functional groups, followed by the group of experiments (mix\_x) which includes the effect of biomixers only. The experiments (acc\_x) which include only the accumulators show a better performance than the reference experiments (abio\_x) which consider only abiotic drivers, while the experiments which include only seagrass (gra\_x) or stabilizers (sta\_x) do not show noticeable improvement compared to abiotic scenarios. The difference in the RMSE between the model results with the best and the worst performance is about 15 cm, which is about 150 % of the average and 35 % of the standard deviation of morphological change for the entire Jade Bay from 2001 to 2009. It is worth noting that within the group of experiments (all\_x) which includes all functional groups, better model performance is gained when storms are included (all\_no\_TS\_1) and the seasonality of the dominant functional group, namely the biomixers, is included (all\_mix\_TS\_1). However, model performance decreases when the seasonality of all functional groups is considered (all\_all\_TS\_1). The decrease in the model performance due to the inclusion of seasonality is also seen in other experiments which consider only one functional group, while an inclusion of storms only slightly enhances or does not affect the performance of these experiments. On the other hand, an increase in the erosion rate by a factor of 10 improves the performance of the simulations which considers only abiotic drivers (abio\_x) and those which include only one functional group (gra\_x, acc\_x, and sta\_x), although their performance is still worse than the experiments with combined effect of all functional groups (all\_x).



Figure 3. (a) Modeled and measured water elevation at the tide gauge station in Wilhelmshaven. (b) Comparison between model results and measurement at the gauge stations in Wilhelmshaven and the Alte Weser Lighthouse in a Taylor diagram.



**Figure 4.** Performance of all simulations in terms of (a) RMSE between the modeled and measured water depth change over the entire bay and (b) cosine similarity in the main channels. The values 1, -1, and 0 indicate positive, negative, and no correlation between modeled and measured depth change, respectively. Diamond markers indicate the simulations in which erosion rates were increased by a factor of 10. From left to right, for each experiment with an individual functional group, the model complexity is increased from a normal run without storms and a run including storms to a run including the seasonality of the benthos effect (Table 3).

The cosine similarity between the modeled and measured morphological change provides a further evaluation of the model performance in capturing the change in the main topographic units. It is a measure of similarity between two non-zero vectors which can be derived from the Euclidean dot product. In our evaluation, the cosine similarity is calculated for the main tidal channels (Stenckentief, Vareler Fahrwasser, and Ahne; see Fig. 1). Results (Fig. 4b) show that in the experiments with all benthos  $(all_x)$  and with the inclusion of only biomix  $(mix_x)$ , a positive correlation is found, suggesting that the modeled change is consistent with the measured change. On the contrary, a negative correlation is found in all other experiments, suggesting that an opposite pattern is produced in the model results compared to the measurement. It is worth noting that an increase in the ero-

sion rate by a factor of 10 further strengthens the negative correlation in these experiments.

#### 4.3 Morphological development

The spatial difference in the model results among the experiments and comparison with the measurement is shown in Fig. 5. Measured data indicate net deposition (up to 0.8 m) inside the main tidal channels accompanied by net erosion (up to 1.2 m) at adjacent flats from 2001 to 2009 (Figs. 5b and 6). Compared to a dominant deposition pattern in the channels, the tidal flats exhibit both erosion and deposition in large parts, including various bar-like structures mostly within the range of  $\pm 0.2$  m. However, these structures are likely attributed to artifacts caused by measurement uncertainties and data processing which partly explain the discrepancy in the average depth of tidal flats between measurement and model simulations (Fig. 5). Therefore, we mainly focus on those apparent deposition and erosion patterns in the channels and adjacent flats that exceed the measurement uncertainties. As indicated in the cosine similarity analysis, only the experiments with all benthos (all\_x) and with inclusion of only biomixers (bio\_x) are able to reproduce the extensive deposition pattern in the tidal channels (Figs. 5b and 6), while other experiments including those reference runs which consider only abiotic drivers show the dominance of erosion in the main channels (Figs. 5c and d and 6). The reference run based on the original formulation of erosion rate (Pinto et al., 2012) produces morphological change within the range of  $\pm 0.1 \,\mathrm{m}$  (Fig. 5c), which is much smaller than the measured values (Fig. 5a). Only following an increase in the erosion rate by a factor of 10 is the reference run able to produce morphological changes that are at the same order of magnitude as the measurement (Fig. 5d).

There os a net sediment input to Jade Bay from 2001 to 2009 ( $\sim 0.7 \times 10^7 \text{ m}^3$ ), which is indicated by the measurement and captured by model experiments to various extent (Fig. 5). Increased sediment input into Jade Bay was also reported by Benninghoff and Winter (2019). However, most experiments overestimate the volumetric import compared to the measurement, especially on the tidal flats, and the magnitude varies among the experiments (see the Supplement), with largest values in the runs which include the combined effect of all benthos measurement data indicating that the net gain of sediment in the main channel exceeds the net import through the inlet of the bay and suggesting that the sediment accumulated in the channel originates not only from sources external to the bay but also from internal sources, e.g., erosion at adjacent flats. Simulation results suggest that sands accumulated in the channels mainly come from internal sources, while mud may originate from both internal and remote sources outside the bay (Fig. S4). Despite an overestimation of net sediment import to the bay, the model experiments with all benthos included (all\_mix\_TS\_1) produce less deposition in the main channel compared to the measurement (Fig. 6). Instead, much of the imported sediment is deposited over an extensive part of the tidal flats in these runs, as exemplified in Fig. 5a. The reference experiments which include only abiotic drivers (abio\_x) indicate little or no net sediment accumulation in the channel, despite net sediment import through the inlet. In these runs, imported and eroded sediments from the main channel are mostly deposited along the edges of the channels on the flats (Fig. 5c and d).

#### 4.4 Change in sediment composition

There were remarkable changes in sediment composition in Jade Bay from 1996 to 2009, according to Ritzmann and Baumberg (2013). A comparison between the observed change and model results indicates that the changes are largely reproduced in the experiments, but no experiment alone captures all observed changes (Fig. 7). The best performance is shown in the experiments which include all benthos (all\_x). Most of the large-scale changes in sediment composition (indicated by ellipses with roman number I-V) are satisfactorily reproduced in all\_mix\_TS\_1, except for the area in the northwestern part of the bay (I) where an opposite result is shown in the experiment (Fig. 7a, b, and e). On the contrary, experiments which include only abiotic drivers are able to capture the observed change in this area (Fig. 7d and e) but with a worse performance in other areas. The experiment which includes only abiotic drivers and is based on the original formulation of erosion rate (abio no TS 1) produces only an increase in the mud content but fails to capture the loss of mud (Fig. 7c and e). Figure 7a illustrates changes in the flat type according to changes in mud content. Since the original mud content change data were not available, the flat-type change instead of the mud content change was compared in this study, which restricts the comparison to a qualitative manner.

#### 4.5 Impact of benthos

To further figure out how the four functional groups of benthos contribute to changes in morphology and sediment composition, we compared the results of the model experiments, which include the impact of individual functional groups, with the reference experiments, which include only abiotic drivers. Since each group of experiments consists of several runs with different levels of complexity (Table 3), we chose the run from each group with the smallest RMSE and same hydrodynamic conditions for comparison, namely abio\_no\_TS\_10, mix\_no\_TS\_1, acc\_no\_TS\_10, gra\_no\_TS\_10, and sta\_no\_TS\_10.

#### 4.5.1 Biomixers

The difference in the depth change between the runs with benthos and the reference run abio\_no\_TS\_10 shows that the largest difference in the morphological change is caused by



**Figure 5.** Comparison of the morphological change from 2001 to 2009 between the model experiments and the measurement. (a) Results of all\_mix\_TS\_1. (b) Measurement. (c) Results of abio\_no\_TS\_1. (d) Results of abio\_no\_TS\_10. Positive and negative values are for deposition and erosion, respectively. The bars in the lower-right corner represent the total sediment volume change in the main channel (green bar) and the basin excluding the channel (yellow bar). Negative/positive values indicate erosion/deposition. The line across the *y* axis indicates  $10^7 \text{ m}^3$ . In the measured data, only the grid cells for which the morphological change exceeds the measurement uncertainty (standard deviation of difference between the 2001 and 2009 field data) were included in the sediment budget analysis.



**Figure 6.** Average depth change in the main channel calculated from the measured data and seven representative model experiments between 2001 and 2009. The point at 0 km on the *x* axis marks the position of the inlet directed into the basin.

biomixers (Fig. 8a), followed by accumulators, seagrass, and stabilizers (Fig. 8b–d). In particular, the extensive accumulation of sediment in the main channel, which is shown in the measurement (Fig. 5a), is associated with the impact of biomixers. The impact of biomixers also causes deposition over a large part of the shallow tidal flats, as well as ero-

sion at the flats adjacent to the tidal channels. The joint effect leads to a smoothing of the depth gradients between the channels and adjacent tidal flats. Morphological changes caused by biomixers are in the range of  $\pm 1$  m compared to the reference run. It is worth noting that biomixers account for not only the enhanced deposition in the main channel but also the

547



**Figure 7.** Comparison of change in sediment composition between 2001 and 2009 between model results and observation. (a) Result of all\_mix\_TS\_1. (b) Observation. (c) Result of abio\_no\_TS\_1. (d) Result of abio\_no\_TS\_10. Pale red and pale blue show the areas where the amount of fine sediment increased or decreased, respectively, with a change by one tidal flat type (according to Fig. 1b). Red and blue show areas with changes by two or more tidal flat types. Areas featuring large-scale changes are marked by ellipses. Panel (a) shows a modified version of a plot from Ritzmann and Baumberg (2013) and was kindly provided by the NLWKN (Niedersächsischer Landesbetrieb für Wasserwirtschaft, Küsten- und Naturschutz). The dark gray area in panel (a) marks the area where Ritzmann and Baumberg (2013) could not obtain data due to permanent inundation. The roman numerals indicate areas to compare the measurements with the simulations. Panel (e) shows the violin plot of the five denoted regions in panels (a) to (d) for each of the scenarios. The width of the violin plot shows the probability distribution, and the white dot indicates the median.

decrease in the mud content in the southern and southeastern parts (III and IV) of the bay (Fig. 9a and e). These changes are consistent with the field data.

#### 4.5.2 Accumulators

The presence of accumulators causes an overall enhanced deposition over a vast part of the tidal flats, with local values up to 0.5 m when compared to the reference run (Fig. 8b). The average deposition over at the tidal flats is highest compared to other simulations (Fig. S6b). Accumulators do not seem to directly impact the morphological change (I) the tidal channels; however, model results show that they can lead to a significant increase in the mud content in a vast part of the bay including the channels (Fig. 9b and e). In particular, the observed increase in the mud content in the southwestern part (II) of the bay is attributed to the impact of accumulators according to the model result.

#### 4.5.3 Seagrass

Our simulation results suggest that the impact of seagrass on morphological change in Jade Bay is smaller than that of biomixers and accumulators when looking at the overall depth change (dark red and blue bars in Fig. 8). However, local changes might be higher compared to the accumulator scenarios (Fig. 8b and c). Furthermore, instead of tidal flats, channels and areas adjacent to seagrass meadows are particularly under high impact. In the eastern part of the bay where seagrass is present, a slight deposition in the range of 20 cm occurs at the edge and at the outer parts of the seagrass meadows (Fig. 8c). Meanwhile, mud content decreases in the same area, suggesting a winnowing process there (Fig. 9c and e).

Interestingly, seagrass meadows not only affect sediment transport and morphodynamics in the direct vicinity around their habitats but also cause far-reaching changes over the bay, including the channels and other flats that are free of



**Figure 8.** Difference in the depth change between the reference run  $abio_no_TS_10$  and (a) mix\_no\_TS\_1, (b) acc\_no\_TS\_10, (c) gra\_no\_TS\_10, and (d) sta\_no\_TS\_10. Positive and negative values indicate increased deposition and erosion, respectively, in the runs with benthos compared to the reference run. The bars in the lower-right corner represent the total sediment volume change in the main channel (green bar) and the basin excluding the channel (yellow bar). Negative/positive values indicate erosion/deposition. The lines across the y axis indicate  $\pm 3 \times 10^6$  m<sup>3</sup>.

seagrass (Figs. 8c and 9c). This effect is through a feedback of seagrass meadows to larger-scale hydrodynamics. The ratio in the transported volume between the flooding and the ebbing phase calculated from the simulation results indicates that the majority of water enters Jade Bay through its main channels during the flooding phase and leaves it over the tidal flats during the ebbing phase (Fig. S5a). The spillway on the tidal flats in the eastern part of the bay (V), where seagrass meadows are located, experiences larger flow friction due to the presence of seagrass (Fig. S5b). As a consequence, more water is transported through the main channel, eroding more fine-grained sediments compared to the abiotic scenario (Fig. S5c). Thus, the increased loss of fine-grained sediment in the main channel (Fig. 9c and e) correlates significantly with the changed water flux in the main channel (Fig. S5c).

#### 4.5.4 Stabilizers

The impact of stabilizers on the morphological changes in Jade Bay is comparable to that of seagrass in magnitude. The resultant morphological change is mostly local within the habitats of stabilizers and featured by both erosion and deposition (Fig. 8d). Sediment stabilization and consolidation in the areas where stabilizers exist lead to reduction in the sediment sources for the distal ends of small channels, preventing the mobilization of sediments in these parts. Compared to the abiotic run, the sediment budget in the tidal flat is negative (Fig. 8d). This is attributed to the stabilization of tidal flats outside of Jade Bay, leading to less erosion there and thus less sediment transport from outside into Jade Bay. The impact of stabilizers on sediment composition is more prominent compared to the morphological change. In the subtidal area, a significant decrease in the mud content is seen in the simulation result compared to the reference experiment (Fig. 9d and e) as a consequence of reduced mud input from stabilized areas that are predominantly on the distant tidal flats.

#### 5 Discussion

#### 5.1 Model hindcast and implication

The model performance, both in terms of morphology and sediment distribution, is improved when biota are included in the simulation. In particular, the extensive deposition in the main channels is reproduced only by the experiments with either combined effect of all benthos (all\_x) or with biomixers (mix\_x), while other experiments produce an opposite pattern.

Our simulation results show that, among all four functional groups considered in the modeling, biomixers are most impactful on morphological change in Jade Bay, followed by accumulators, seagrass, and stabilizers. The morphological change in the bay over the 8.5-year period (2001–2009) features distinct deposition inside the main channels and erosion at their adjacent flats (Fig. 5a). This feature and the



**Figure 9.** Difference in the mud content (%) between the reference run\_abio\_no\_TS\_10 and (a) mix\_no\_TS\_1, (b) acc\_no\_TS\_10, (c) gra\_no\_TS\_10, and (d) sta\_no\_TS\_10. Panel (e) shows the box plot diagram of the five denoted regions in panels (a) to (d) for each of the scenarios. The zero line is indicated in purple. The median (solid black line) and the mean (dashed black line) are shown in the box plot.

amount of deposited sediment could be reproduced by modeling only when the impact of benthos, especially biomixers, is included.

The impact of biomixers on sediment is mainly destabilization (Arlinghaus et al., 2021) but can, under certain circumstances, exert stabilization as well (Cozzoli et al., 2019). This depends on the metabolic rate, bottom shear stress, and sediment composition. Muddy sediment particles in general have a higher organic matter content and therefore higher nutritional value than sands and are hence more intensively reworked and bioturbated by benthic fauna (Arlinghaus et al., 2021). In sandy sediments, benthos-produced mucus exerts a stabilization impact which often exceeds the destabilization impact because of less bioturbation (Orvain, 2002; Le Hir et al., 2007). For this reason, the channel deposition can be explained by two factors related to macrobenthos. First, the critical shear stress for erosion is increased by the presence of biomixers ( $p_d > 1$  in Eq. 1; Fig. S3) in the sandy channels, leading to enhanced resistance to erosion. Second, enhanced erosion on the tidal flats by biomixers ( $p_d < 1, g_d > 1$ ) mobilizes sands which are partly deposited in the channel. Mud can hardly accumulate in the channel due to a low sinking velocity and low threshold for resuspension (before consolidation). The majority of the accumulated sands in the channels comes from the eroded tidal flats. The redistribution of sediments from the tidal flats, which become increasingly deeper, into the channels, which become shallower, represents a typical basin development pattern under the impact of biotic destabilization as demonstrated by Arlinghaus et al. (2022). This is the case for Jade Bay, where a shift in the functional groups took place between the 1970s and 2000s with biomixers increasing from  $\sim 20$  % to almost 70 % in the field surveys (Schückel and Kröncke, 2013). Furthermore, the channel incision and sediment deposition at its edges in the model experiment, which only considers abiotic drivers, compare well with the abiotic scenario presented in Arlinghaus et al. (2022), who asserted that deep and narrow channels develop with shallow tidal flats. The effect of unrealistically strong channel incision is known in morphodynamic modeling, although this problem is often overlooked (Baar et al., 2019). One practical solution that is often adopted in applications is an increase in the bed slope diffusion, e.g., by

up to a factor of 100 (Van der Wegen and Roelvink, 2012; Schuurman et al., 2013; Braat et al., 2017). However, this solution does not represent a process-based understanding. An alternative solution is provided in our modeling study, which proposes to include the impact of bioturbation instead of tuning the bed slope diffusion.

Compared to the remarkable impact of biomixers which leads to deposition in the channels and erosion in the flats and therefore a general widening of channels, other functional groups have less influence on the morphological change in the main channels according to our simulation results. Accumulators mainly enhance sediment deposition on the tidal flats. Seagrass meadows can modify the flows not only within or adjacent to their habitats but also at a large scale, covering a vast part of the bay, which results in alternating erosion and deposition patterns in the main channel. The impact of stabilizers on the morphological change in Jade Bay is small compared to biomixers and accumulators. This is attributed to their location. The shallow tidal flats in the south and west of Jade Bay which are inhabited by stabilizers are subject to relatively weak tidal currents and low SSC. The different impacts of the mentioned functional groups in Jade Bay are depicted in a simplified form in Fig. 10, where sediment redistribution (e.g., from tidal flats to channels) and vertical erosion/deposition patterns are distinguished. Our results suggest benthos as a critical driver determining sediment stability and morphological development of tidal embayments and basins, supporting an earlier study by Backer et al. (2010). A reference simulation, which considers only abiotic drivers and adopts formulation of erosion rates from laboratory experiments in which benthos is excluded, heavily underestimates the morphological change. An increase in the erosion rate by a factor of 10 allows the reference simulation to produce morphological changes that are at the same order of magnitude with the measurement but still fails to capture the spatial pattern. This indicates that existing formulations for sediment resuspension rate that do not take into account the fact that benthos impact may be of limited use for application to real coastal systems that are inhabited by benthos.

As demonstrated in the model results, the major effect of benthos is sediment mobilization and redistribution, which was also found in Borsje et al. (2008) and Lumborg et al. (2006). Especially the import of mud into the bay is increased under the impacts of benthos, which is in line with other modeling results summarized in Arlinghaus et al. (2021). Our results show that accumulators have the strongest impact on changes in sediment composition, followed by biomixers, seagrass, and stabilizers. The impact of accumulators is mostly local, but this functional group is present over a vast part of the bay and thus jointly leads to a large-scale impact. By contrast, the impact of biomixers extends beyond their habitats. Locally, sediment can be either stabilized or destabilized, depending on the abundance of biomixers and other factors elucidated previously. Non-locally, the enhanced erosion in large parts of the tidal flats by biomixers increases

the overall concentration of suspended sediment, especially on the flats outside Jade Bay, which provides a sediment source for the bay. The impact of seagrass is prominent in close vicinity to the meadows but not so much within the meadow itself. One explanation is that the effect of organic sediment accumulation due to primary and detritus production and root and rhizome formation, which are main sources for sediment production (Gacia et al., 2003), was not considered in this study. The found changes close to the meadows are in line with measurements indicating differences in bed level elevation between vegetated and nonvegetated areas in the range of  $3 \text{ cm yr}^{-1}$  (Potouroglou et al., 2017). The impact of seagrass meadows also reaches beyond their habitats by altering the large-scale hydrodynamics and the ratio of the inflow to the outflow in the tidal channels and on the flats. The increased loss of mud content in the tidal channels in the stabilizers experiments compared to the reference run can be explained by the reduced supply of mud from the tidal flats which are inhabited by stabilizers. However, since the mud content is small in the hydrodynamically active areas, the absolute change in the mud content induced by stabilizers is minor.

The changes in sediment composition are reproduced more satisfactorily in four areas with the inclusion of benthos effects, namely the southern (III), the southeastern (IV), the eastern (V), and the southwestern (II) parts of the bay (Fig. 7). The loss of mud due to erosion in the southern (III) and the southeastern (IV) parts is mostly attributed to the impact of biomixers, which has a strong destabilization effect there. The eastern (V) part accumulates much more fine sediment compared to the reference run, which is attributed to the impact of seagrass and accumulators (Fig. 9). This impact might even be enhanced in reality due to the organic sediment accumulation explained above. The increase in the mud content on the shallow tidal flats in the southwestern part is mainly due to the presence of accumulators. At one site in the western part, the reference simulation yields better results with a loss of mud, which is not captured by experiments with benthos.

Overall, the increase in the mud content is overestimated in all model experiments when compared to the field data. One possible explanation is that mixing between sediment layers, which gets enhanced by biomixers, was not implemented in the model and thus all freshly deposited mud remains on the seabed surface before being eroded at a later stage or buried by further new deposits, while mixing in the sediment column in a natural system would mix freshly deposited mud and organic matter with other coarser particles and lead to homogenization of sediment grain size in the upper 10–30 cm, as pointed out by previous studies (Knaapen et al., 2003; Paarlberg et al., 2005; Arlinghaus et al., 2022).

It should be noted that the dominant impact of biomixers and accumulators is related to their widespread abundance and high biomass in Jade Bay. In other environments, different functional groups may dominate. For instance, some



**Figure 10.** Conceptual sketch of different effects of the four functional groups on sedimentation and hydrodynamics in tidal embayments. (a) Destabilization in tidal flats caused by biomixers. (b) Accumulation caused by filter/suspension feeders. (c) Modification of flooding/ebbing flows by seagrass meadows. (d) Sediment stabilization by MPB and reduced input to channels.

modeling studies show a significant impact of seagrass on the morphodynamics of tidal basins (Mohr, 2022), barrier islands (Reeves et al., 2020), and estuaries (Walter et al., 2020). Seagrass impact may further complicate when their effect interacts with other plants such as salt marshes (Carr et al., 2018). Unfortunately, a quantitative comparison of the impact normalized to biomass between the different functional groups cannot be made in this study due to a lack of biomass data for seagrass and stabilizers in the study area, which points out a need for future studies.

#### 5.2 Societal relevance

Similar to many other coastal bays/embayments worldwide, Jade Bay serves important socioeconomic functions for tourism and logistics, and on the other hand, Jade Bay provides important refuge for a variety of marine life-forms. It is of critical importance to sustain the ecological functions of coastal bays such as Jade Bay under the increasing pressure of human use and climate change. Our results indicate that benthos can significantly modify morphological change and sediment composition in tidal embayments and can play a key role in the natural resilience of coastal systems against human and climate stressors. However, we also revealed that the impact on morphological development varies among different functional groups. Biomixers tend to smooth the bathymetric gradients between channels and flats, while seagrass and accumulators may counteract this to various extents. A combined effect of all functional groups leads to the increased import of sediment, especially mud, to the bay. Our results support the hypothesis by Haas et al. (2018), who proposed that an abundance of mud and eco-engineering species often culminates in continuous embayment filling with fine sediment and the growth of intertidal and supratidal areas, eventually leading to closure of the embayment. However, on the other hand, there is growing concern about whether coastal systems such as the Wadden Sea and including Jade Bay can keep pace with the foreseeable sea level rise for the upcoming decades (Plater and Kirby, 2011). Our results show that the morphological development of Jade Bay is able to sustain the impact of sea level rise, at least for the period 2001-2009, because of a net sediment import caused by a joint effect of abiotic and biotic drivers. But it is unclear how the drivers would change in future, especially with respect to how the different functional groups of benthos would react to human and climate stressors. For instance, chlorine inputs are expected to increase in Jade Bay due to the construction of liquefied natural gas (LNG) terminals, which will likely have an impact on the population, abundance, and distribution of the different functional groups. This may result in a loss of sensitive species and functional groups, as pointed out by studies in other regions (Chang, 1989; Wang et al., 2022). Extreme weather events, such as heatwaves, also have a significant impact on benthos (Serrano et al., 2021). The intensity and frequency of extreme events are likely to increase in the future due to climate change, but the consequent change in benthos remains largely unknown. To this end, explanatory and eventually predictive numerical models are imperative for exploring feasible nature-based solutions for sustaining both socioeconomic and ecological functions of coastal regions.

#### 5.3 Model limitations and future research needs

Earth system modeling and regional modeling inevitably comprise uncertainties which originate from various sources

including boundary conditions, numerical solvers, and the parameterization of processes. This is especially true in the modeling of coastal systems in which physical and biological factors may be of comparable importance in guiding the system evolution. Model refinement and/or inclusion of additional processes do not necessarily increase model accuracy, since the uncertainties in parameterization of lessknown processes (e.g., growth/decline in benthos and interactions between different species/functional groups) may exceed the gain in accuracy (Skinner et al., 2018; Pianosi et al., 2016). An earlier study found that it remains a challenge to get physically correct results for both sediment transport and morphodynamics simultaneously (Baar et al., 2019). Therefore, the development of hydro-eco-morphodynamic models will always be limited to a certain tradeoff between complexity and accuracy. This is confirmed in our study, which indicates that an increase in model complexity by considering the benthos impact first increases model performance in approximating observed change but that model performance decreases when a higher complexity, i.e., seasonal change in benthos, is added by a simple parameterization. This points out a need for an accurate mapping of benthos, including the temporal changes in the field which can serve input for the modeling and/or process-based understanding and formulation of the temporal change in benthos for modeling.

#### 6 Conclusions

We have presented an effort towards large-scale explanatory hydro-eco-morphodynamic modeling to explain changes in both the morphology and sediment composition observed in a real coastal system, thereby disentangling the impacts of biotic and abiotic drivers. The following conclusions are drawn from the study.

Benthos significantly reworks sediment, thereby mediating large-scale and long-term change in the coastal morphology and seabed sediment properties well beyond their habitats. Compared to the scenarios which include only abiotic drivers, simulations with benthos included produced significantly improved results that are closer to observation and are able to explain some unique features in the historical change in the morphology and sediment composition in Jade Bay. The most impactful functional group regarding morphological change in Jade Bay is biomixers. The impact of biomixers leads to prominent sediment accumulation in the main channels. Accumulators mainly enhance sediment deposition on the tidal flats. Seagrass meadows modify the flows not only within or adjacent to the sites where they are located but also at a much larger scale beyond their habitats, resulting in alternating erosion and deposition patterns in the main channels. Stabilizers locally prevent the mobilization of sediments on the distant tidal flats. Regarding the change in the sediment composition in Jade Bay, accumulators have the strongest impact. The impact of accumulators is mostly local, but this functional group is present over a vast part of the bay and thus jointly leads to a large-scale impact. By contrast, the impact of biomixers, seagrass, and stabilizers on sediment composition extends beyond their habitats. A combined effect of all functional groups leads to the increased import of sediment, especially mud, to the bay. Also, results indicate that the impacts of functional groups can both counteract and enhance each other. An increased SSC level by biomixers, for instance, enhances the impact of other functional groups. On the other hand, biomixing-induced sediment erosion on the tidal flats is partly offset by the bio-deposition of accumulators.

Our results further show that increasing model complexity does not necessarily lead to better model performance, especially when biotic drivers such as benthos are included. Including storm surges, which are precisely described by observational data, improves model performance. By contrast, adding seasonality to the benthos impact through an oversimplified parameterization decreases the general model performance. The reason is attributed to a lack of observational data which can support a more accurate formulation of temporal changes in benthos behaviors. Therefore, the complexity of hydro-eco-morphodynamic models should be balanced at a certain level on which a tradeoff between complexity and accuracy can be obtained.

Coastal systems such as Jade Bay have important socioeconomic and ecological functions worldwide. Therefore, the development of advanced numerical models which are able to explain and predict the states of coastal morphology and sediment properties and to develop measures for protection is of vital importance. To achieve this step, further effort in numerical modeling should explicitly include biotic drivers such as benthos and deepen the understanding of the interactions between different functional groups and between biota and abiotic drivers. In this sense, not only dedicated field measurements and lab experiments but also large-scale and long-term monitoring are indispensable.

**Data availability.** Publicly available datasets were analyzed in this study. Morphological data of the German Bight can be found at https://doi.org/10.48437/02.2020.K2.7000.0002 (Sievers et al., 2020). Sea level data at the tide gauge station of Wilhelmshaven can be found at https://emodnet.ec.europa.eu/geoviewer/ (WSV, 2023; Calewaert et al., 2016).

**Supplement.** The supplement related to this article is available online at: https://doi.org/10.5194/esurf-12-537-2024-supplement.

Author contributions. PA designed the study and performed numerical simulations. WZ designed and supervised the study. PA and WZ wrote the paper. IK provided the infauna dataset. All four authors were involved in revising the paper.

**Competing interests.** The contact author has declared that none of the authors has any competing interests.

**Disclaimer.** Publisher's note: Copernicus Publications remains neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims made in the text, published maps, institutional affiliations, or any other geographical representation in this paper. While Copernicus Publications makes every effort to include appropriate place names, the final responsibility lies with the authors.

Acknowledgements. This study is a contribution to the  $I^2B$  project "Unravelling the linkages between benthic biological functioning, biogeochemistry and coastal morphodynamics – from big data to mechanistic modelling" funded by Helmholtz-Zentrum Hereon. It is also supported by the Helmholtz PoF programme "The Changing Earth – Sustaining our Future" on its Topic 4: Coastal zones at a time of global change.

The benthic infauna dataset form 2009 was kindly provided by Senckenberg am Meer. The sediment map was provided by the NLWKN (Niedersächsischer Landesbetrieb für Wasserwirtschaft, Küsten- und Naturschutz).

**Financial support.** The article processing charges for this openaccess publication were covered by the Helmholtz-Zentrum Hereon.

**Review statement.** This paper was edited by Claire Masteller and Andreas Lang and reviewed by Matthew Hiatt and two anonymous referees.

#### References

- Adolph, W.: Praxistest Monitoring Küste 2008: Seegraskartierung: Gesamtbestandserfassung der eulitoralen Seegrasbestände im Niedersächsischen Wattenmeer und Bewertung nach EU-Wasserrahmenrichtlinie, NLWKN Küstengewässer und Ästuare, 2, 1–62, https://www.nlwkn.niedersachsen.de/download/54316/ Seegraskartierung\_Gesamtbestandserfassung\_2008\_....\_Band\_ 2\_2010.pdf (last access: 19 April 2024), 2010.
- Andersen, T. and Pejrup, M.: Biological influences on sediment behavior and transport, in: Treatise on estuarine and coastal science, vol. 2, edited by: Wolanski, E. and McLusky, D. S., Academic Press, Waltham, 289–309, https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-374711-2.00217-5, 2011.
- Arlinghaus, P., Zhang, W., Wrede, A., Schrum, C., and Neumann, A.: Impact of benthos on morphodynamics from a modeling perspective, Earth-Sci. Rev., 221, 103803, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.earscirev.2021.103803, 2021.
- Arlinghaus, P., Zhang, W., and Schrum, C.: Small-scale benthic faunal activities may lead to large-scale morphological change- A model based assessment, Front. Mar. Sci., 9, 1011760, https://doi.org/10.3389/fmars.2022.1011760, 2022.

- Baar, A. W., Boechat Albernaz, M., van Dijk, W. M., and Kleihans, M.: Critical dependence of morphodynamic models of fluvial and tidal systems on empirical downslope sediment transport, Nat. Commun., 10, 4903, https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-019-12753-x, 2019.
- Backer, A., Van Colen, C., Vincx, M., and Degraer, S.: The role of biophysical interactions within the IJzermonding tidal flat sediment dynamics, Cont. Shelf Res., 30, 1166–1179, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.csr.2010.03.006, 2010.
- Becker, M.: Suspended Sediment Transport and Fluid Mud Dynamics in Tidal Estuaries, PhD thesis, University of Bremen, http: //nbn-resolving.de/urn:nbn:de:gbv:46-00102481-14 (last access: 19 April 2024), 2011.
- Benninghoff, M. and Winter C.: Recent morphologic evolution of the German Wadden Sea, Sci. Rep.-UK, 9, 9293, https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-019-45683-1, 2019.
- Beukema, J.: Seasonal changes in the biomass of the macro-benthos of a tidal flat area in the Dutch wadden Sea, Neth. J. Sea Res., 8, 94–107, https://doi.org/10.1016/0077-7579(74)90028-3, 1974.
- Beukema, J. J. and Dekker, R.: Half a century of monitoring macrobenthic animals on tidal flats in the Dutch wadden Sea, Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser., 8, 1–18, https://doi.org/10.3354/meps13555, 2020.
- Borsje, B. W., de Vries, M., Hulscher, S., and de Boer, G.: Modeling large-scale cohesive sediment transport affected by small-scale biological activity, Estuar. Coast. Shelf S., 78, 468–480, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecss.2008.01.009, 2008.
- Braat, L., van Kessel, T., Leuven, J. R. F. W., and Kleinhans, M. G.: Effects of mud supply on large-scale estuary morphology and development over centuries to millennia, Earth Surf. Dynam., 5, 617–652, https://doi.org/10.5194/esurf-5-617-2017, 2017.
- Brückner, M., Schwarz, C., Coco, G., Baar, A., Boechat Albernaz, M., and Kleinhans, M.: Benthic species as mud patrol – modelled effects of bioturbators and biofilms on large-scale estuarine mud and morphology, Earth Surf. Proc. Land., 46, 1128–1144, https://doi.org/10.1002/esp.5080, 2021.
- Cai, X.: Impact of Submerged Aquatic Vegetation on Water Quality in Cache Slough Complex, Sacramento-San Joaquin Delta: a Numerical Modeling Study. Dissertations, Theses, and Masters Projects, Paper 1550153628, William & Mary, https://doi.org/10.25773/v5-8snw-1660, 2018.
- Calewaert, J. B., Weaver, P., Gunn, V., Gorringe, P., adnd Novellino, A.: The European Marine Data and Observation Network (EMODnet): Your Gateway to European Marine and Coastal Data, Springer, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-32107-3\_4, 2016.
- Carr, J., Mariotti, G., Fahgerazzi, S., McGlathery, K., and Wiberg, P.: Exploring the Impacts of Seagrass on Coupled Marsh-Tidal Flat Morphodynamics, Front. Environ. Sci., 6, 92, https://doi.org/10.3389/fenvs.2018.00092, 2018.
- Chang, V.: An on-site assessment of chlorination impoatcs on benthic macroinvertebrates, Master thesis, University of Massachusetts Amherst, https://doi.org/10.7275/20482910, 1989.
- Chen, X. D., Zhang, C. K., Paterson, D. M., Thompson, C. E., Townend, I. H., Gong, Z., Zhou, Z., and Feng, Q.: Hindered erosion: The biological mediation of noncohesive sediment behavior, Water Resour. Res., 53, 4787–4801, https://doi.org/10.1002/2016WR020105, 2017.

- Corenblit, D., Baas, A., Bornette, G., Darrozes, J., Delmotte, S., Francis, R., Gurnell, A., Julien, F., Naiman, R., and Steiger, J.: Feedbacks between geomorphology and biota controlling Earth surface processes and landforms: A review of foundation concepts and current understandings, Earth-Sci. Rev., 106, 307–331, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.earscirev.2011.03.002, 2011.
- Cozzoli, F., Gjoni, V., Del Pasqua, M., Hu, Z., Ysebaert, T., Herman, M. J. P., and Bouma, T.: A process based model of cohesive sediment resuspension under bioturbators' influence, Sci. Total Environ., 670, 18–30, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2019.03.085, 2019.
- Daggers, T. D., Herman, P. M., and van der Wal, D.: Seasonal and Spatial Variability in Patchiness of Microphytobenthos on Intertidal Flats From Sentinel-2 Satellite Imagery, Frontiers in Marine Science, 7, 392, https://doi.org/10.3389/fmars.2020.00392, 2020.
- Desjardins, E., Van De Wiel, M., and Rousseau, Y.: Predicting, explaining and exploring with computer simulations in fluvial geomorphology, Earth-Sci. Rev., 209, 102654, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.earscirev.2018.06.015, 2018.
- De Troch, M., Cnudde, C., Vyverman, W., and Vanreusel, A.: Increased production of faecal pellets by the benthic harpacticoid Paramphiascella fulvofasciata: Importance of the food source, Mar. Biol., 156, 469–477, https://doi.org/10.1007/s00227-008-1100-2, 2008.
- Duong, T., Ranasinghe, R., Walstra, D. J., and Roelvink, D.: Assessing climate change impacts on the stability of small tidal inlet systems: Why and how?, Earth-Sci. Rev., 154, 369–380, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.earscirev.2015.12.001, 2016.
- French, J., Payo, A., Murray, A. B., Orford, J., Eliot, M., and Cowell, P.: Appropriate complexity for the prediction of coastal and estuarine geomorphic behaviour at decadal to centennial scales, Geomorphology, 256, 3–16, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.geomorph.2015.10.005, 2015.
- Gacia, E., Duarte, C. M., Marbà, N., Terrados, J., Kennedy, H., Fortes, M. D., and Tri, N. H.: Sediment deposition and production in SE-Asia seagrass meadows, Estuar. Coast. Shelf S., 56, 909–919, https://doi.org/10.1016/S0272-7714(02)00286-X, 2003.
- Galbiati, L., Somma, F., and Zaldivar-Comenges, J. M.: Pilot River Basin Activity Report 15 Phase II: 2005–2006, EUR – Scientific and Technical Research series, 172 pp., https://doi.org/10.2788/72161, 2008.
- Glud, R., Gundersen, J., Røy, H., and Jørgensen, B.: Seasonal Dynamics of Benthic O<sub>2</sub> Uptake in a Semienclosed Bay: Importance of Diffusion and Faunal Activity, Limnol. Oceanogr., 48, 1265–1276, https://doi.org/10.4319/lo.2003.48.3.1265, 2003.
- Götschenberg, A. and Kahlfeld, A.: The Jade, Kueste, 74, 263–274, 2008.
- Graf, G. and Rosenberg, R.: Bioresuspension and biodeposition: a review, J. Marine Syst., 11, 269–278, https://doi.org/10.1016/S0924-7963(96)00126-1, 1997.
- Grant, J. and Daborn, G.: The effects of bioturbation on sediment transport on an intertidal mudflat, Neth. J. Sea Res., 32, 63–72, https://doi.org/10.1016/0077-7579(94)90028-0, 1994.
- Haas, T., Pierik, H., Van der Spek, A. J. F., Cohen, K., van Maanen, B., and Kleinhans, M.: Holocene evolution of tidal systems in The Netherlands: Effects of rivers, coastal boundary conditions, eco-engineering species, inherited re-

lief and human interference, Earth-Sci. Rev., 177, 139–163, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.earscirev.2017.10.006, 2018.

- Jone, S. C., Lawton, J. H., and Shachak, M.: Organisms as Ecosystem Engineers, Ecosystem Management, Springer, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4612-4018-1\_14, 1994.
- Kahlfeld, A. and Schüttrumpf, H.: UnTRIM modelling for investigating environmental impacts caused by a new container terminal within the Jade-Weser Estuary, German Bight, in: Proceedings of the Seventh International Conference on Hydroscience and Engineering, 18 April 2007 https://researchdiscovery. drexel.edu/esploro/outputs/991014632386204721 (last access: 19. April 2024), 2006.
- Knaapen, M., Holzhauer, H., Hulscher, S. J. M. H., Baptist, M. J., de Vries, M., and van Ledden, M.: On the modelling of biological effects on morphology in estuaries and seas, in: Sánchez-Arcilla, A. and Bateman, A., RCEM 2003, Proceedings of the Third IAHR Symposium on River, Coastal and Estuarine Morphodynamics, IHAR, 773–783, https://research.utwente.nl/en/publications/onthe-modelling-of-biological-effects-on-morphology-in (last access: 22 April 2024), 2003.
- Kristensen, E., Penha-Lopes, G., Delefosse, M., Valdemarsen, T., Organo Quintana, C., and Banta, G.: What is bioturbation? Need for a precise definition for fauna in aquatic science, Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser., 446, 285–302, https://doi.org/10.3354/meps09506, 2012.
- Lang, G.: Ein Beitrag zur Tidedynamik der Innenjade und des Jadebusens, Mitteilungsblatt der Bundesanstalt für Wasserbau, Nr. 86, Karlsruhe, https://izw.baw.de/publikationen/ mitteilungsblaetter/0/lang\_jade.pdf (last access: 19 April 2024), 2003.
- Larsen, L., Eppinga, M., Passalacqua, P., Getz, W., Rose, K., and Liang, M.: Appropriate complexity landscape modeling, Earth-Sci. Rev., 160, 111–130, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.earscirev.2016.06.016, 2016.
- Le Hir, P., Monbet, Y., and Orvain, F.: Sediment erodability in sediment transport modelling: can we account for biota effects?, Cont. Shelf Res., 27, 1116–1142, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.csr.2005.11.016, 2007.
- Levin, L., Boesch, D., Covich, A., Dahm, C., Erséus, C., Ewel, K., Kneib, R., Moldenke, A., Palmer, M., Snelgrove, P., Strayer, D., and Weslawski J.: The function of marine critical transition zones and the importance of sediment biodiversity, Ecosystems, 4, 430–451, https://doi.org/10.1007/s10021-001-0021-4, 2001.
- Lindqvist, S., Engelbrektsson, J., Eriksson, S. P., and Hulth, S.: Functional classification of bioturbating macrofauna in marine sediments using time-resolved imaging of particle displacement and multivariate analysis, Biogeosciences Discuss. [preprint], https://doi.org/10.5194/bg-2016-411, 2016.
- Linke, O.: Die Biota des Jadebusenwattes, Helgoland. Wiss. Meer., 1, 201–348, https://doi.org/10.1007/BF02242420, 1939.
- Luan, J., Zhang, C., Xu, B., Xue, Y., and Ren, Y.: The predictive performances of random forest models with limited sample size and different species traits, Fish. Res., 227, 105534, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fishres.2020.105534, 2020.
- Lumborg, U., Andersen, T., and Pejrup, M.: The effect of Hydrobia ulvae and microphytobenthos on cohesive sediment dynamics on an intertidal mudflat described by means of

numerical modelling, Estuar. Coast. Shelf S., 68, 208–220, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecss.2005.11.039, 2006.

- Lyard, F. H., Allain, D. J., Cancet, M., Carrère, L., and Picot, N.: FES2014 global ocean tide atlas: design and performance, Ocean Sci., 17, 615–649, https://doi.org/10.5194/os-17-615-2021, 2021.
- Marani, M., D'Alpaos, A., Lanzoni, S., Carniello, L., and Rinaldo, A.: The importance of being coupled: Stable states and catastrophic shifts in tidal biomorphodynamics, J. Geophys. Res.-Earth, 115, F04004, https://doi.org/10.1029/2009JF001600, 2010.
- Meadows, P., Meadows, A., and Murray, J.: Biological modifiers of marine benthic seascapes: Their role as ecosystem engineers, Geomorphology, 157, 31–48, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.geomorph.2011.07.007, 2012.
- Meyer, C. and Ragutski, G.: Forschungsbericht 21/1999 KFKI Forschungsvorhaben Sedimentverteilung als Indikator für morphodynamische Prozesse MTK 0591, NLWKN Niedersachsen, https://izw.baw.de/publikationen/kfki-projekte-berichte/0/048\_ 2\_1\_e33603.pdf (last access: 19 April 2024), 1999.
- Meyer, J., Nehmer, P., and Kröncke, I.: Shifting south-eastern North Sea macrofauna bioturbation potential over the past three decades: A response to increasing SST and regionally decreasing food supply, Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser., 609, 17–32, 2019.
- Meysman, F., Middelburg, J., and Heip, C.: Bioturbation: a fresh look at Darwin's last idea, Trends Ecol. Evol., 21, 688–695, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tree.2006.08.002, 2007.
- Mitsch, W. J. and Gosselink, J. G.: Wetlands, John Wiley & Sons, New York, 582 pp., ISBN 978-1-118-67682-0, 2007.
- Mohr, V.: Modeling the Impact of Seahrass on Coastal Morphodynamics in a Tidal Basin, Master thesis, University of Hamburg, 2022.
- Montserrat, F., Van Colen, C., Degraer, S., Ysebaert, T., and Herman, P.: Benthic community-mediated sediment dynamics, Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser., 372, 43–59, https://doi.org/10.3354/meps07769, 2008.
- Murray, A. B., Knaapen, M., Tal, M., and Kirwan, M.: Biomorphodynamics: Physical-biological feedbacks that shape landscapes, Water Resour. Res., 44, W11301, https://doi.org/10.1029/2007WR006410, 2008.
- Nasermoaddeli, M. H., Lemmen, C., Koesters, F., Stigge, G., Kerimoglu, O., Burchard, H., Klingbeil, K., Hofmeister, R., Kreus, M., and Wirtz, K.: A model study on the large-scale effect of macrofauna on the suspended sediment concentration in a shallow shelf sea, Estuar. Coast. Shelf S., 211, 62–76, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecss.2017.11.002, 2017.
- Oreskes, N., Shrader-Frechette, K., and Belitz, K.: Verification, Validation, and Confirmation of Numerical Models in the Earth Science, Science, 263, 641–646, https://doi.org/10.1126/science.263.5147.641, 1994.
- Orvain, F.: Modelisation de la bioturbation et de ses consequences sur les flux de remise en suspension des sediments cohesifs de la Baie de Marennes-Oleron, PhD thesis (unpublished), Universite de La Rochelle, France, 192 pp., https://theses.fr/ 2002LAROS092 (last access: 19 April 2024), 2002.
- Paarlberg, A. J., Knaapen, M., de Vries, M., Hulscher, S., and Wang, Z. B.: Biological influences on morphology and bed composition of an intertidal flat, Estuar. Coast. Shelf S., 64, 577–590, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecss.2005.04.008, 2005.

- Pianosi, F., Beven, K., Freer, J., Hall, J., Rougier, J., Stephenson, D., and Wagener, T.: Sensitivity analysis of environmental models: A systematic review with practical workflow, Environ. Modell. Softw., 79, 214–232, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envsoft.2016.02.008, 2016.
- Pinto, L., Fortunato, A., Zhang, Y., Oliveira, A., and Sancho, F.: Development and validation of a threedimensional morphodynamic modelling system for non-cohesive sediments, Ocean Model., 57–58, 1–14, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ocemod.2012.08.005, 2012.
- Plater, A. J. and Kirby, J. R.: 3.03 Sea-Level Change and Coastal Geomorphic Response, Treatise on Estuarine and Coastal Science, 3, 39–72, https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-374711-2.00304-1, 2011.
- Pleskachevsky, A., Gayer, G., Horstmann, J., and Rosenthal, W.: Synergy of satellite remote sensing and numerical modelling for monitoring of suspended particulate matter, Ocean Dynam., 55, 2–9, 2005.
- Potouroglou, M., Bull, J. C., Krauss, K. W., Kennedy, A. H., Fusi, M., Daffonchio, D., Mangora, M. M., Githaiga, M., Diele, K., and Huxham, M.: Measuring the role of seagrasses in regulating sediment surface elevation, Sci. Rep.-UK, 7, 11917, https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-017-12354-y, 2017.
- Queirós, A., Birchenough, S., Bremner, J., Godbold, J., Parker, R., Romero-Ramirez, A., Reiss, H., Solan, M., Somerfield, P., Van Colen, C., Van Hoey, G., and Widdicombe, S.: A bioturbation classification of European marine infaunal invertebrates, Ecol. Evol., 3, 3958–3985, 2013.
- Reeves, I. R. B., Moore, L. J., Goldstein, E. B., Murray, A. B., Carr, J. A., and Kirwan, M. L.: Impacts of seagrass dynamics on the coupled long-term evolution of barrier-marshbay systems, J. Geophys. Res.-Biogeo., 125, e2019JG005416, https://doi.org/10.1029/2019JG005416, 2020.
- Reineck, H. E. and Singh, I.: Primary sedimentary structures in the recent sediments of the Jade, North Sea, Mar. Geol., 5, 227–235, 1967.
- Reinhardt, L., Jerolmack, D., Cardinale, B., Vanacker, V., and Wright, J.: Dynamic Interactions of Life and its Landscape: Feedbacks at the Interface of Geomorphology and Ecology, Earth Surf. Proc. Land., 35, 78–101, https://doi.org/10.1002/esp.1912, 2010.
- Reise, K., Herre, E., and Sturm, M.: Biomass and abundance of macrofauna in intertidal sediments of königshafen in the northern wadden Sea, Helgolander Meeresun., 48, 201–215, https://doi.org/10.1007/BF02367036, 1994.
- Renaud, P., Niemi, A., Michel, C., Morata, N., Gosselin, M., Juul-Pedersen, T., and Chiuchiolo, A.: Seasonal variation in benthic community oxygen demand: A response to an ice algal bloom in the Beaufort Sea, Canadian Arctic?, J. Marine Syst., 67, 1–12, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jmarsys.2006.07.006, 2007.
- Ritzmann, A. and Baumberg, V.: Forschungsbericht 02/2013 – Oberflächensedimente des Jadebusens 2009: Kartierung anhand von Luftbildern und Bodenproben, NLWKN Niedersachsen, https://www.nlwkn.niedersachsen.de/ startseite/wasserwirtschaft/nordseekuste/forschungsstelle\_
  - kuste/morphologie/morphologie-38801.html (last access: 19 April 2024), 2013.

- Schückel, U. and Kröncke, I.: Temporal changes in intertidal macrofauna communities over eight decades: A result of eutrophication and climate change, Estuar. Coast. Shelf S., 117, 210–218, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecss.2012.11.008, 2013.
- Schückel, U., Beck, M., and Kröncke, I.: Spatial distribution and structuring factors of subtidal macrofauna communities in the Wadden Sea (Jade Bay), Mar. Biodivers., 45, 841–855, 2015a.
- Schückel, U., Krönke, I., and Baird, D.: Linking long-term changes in trophic structure and function of an intertidal macrobenthic system to eutrophication and climate change using ecological network analysis, Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser., 536, 25–38, https://doi.org/10.3354/meps11391, 2015b.
- Schuurman, F., Marra, W. A., and Kleinhans, M. G.: Physics-based modeling of large braided sand-bed rivers: bar pattern formation, dynamics, and sensitivity. J. Geophys. Res.-Earth, 118, 2509– 2527, 2013.
- Serrano, O., Arias-Ortiz, A., Duarte, C. M., Kendrick, G. A., and Lavery, P. S.: Impact of Marine Heatwaves on Seagrass Ecosystems, in: Ecosystem Collapse and Climate Change, Ecological Studies, vol. 241, edited by: Canadell, J. G. and Jackson, R. B., Springer, Cham, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-71330-0\_13, 2021.
- Sievers, J., Rubel, M., and Milbradt, P.: EasyGSH-DB: Bathymetrie (1996–2016), Bundesanstalt für Wasserbau [data set], https://doi.org/10.48437/02.2020.K2.7000.0002, 2020.
- Singer, A., Schückel, U., Beck, M., Bleich, O., Brumsack, H., Freund, H., Geimecke, C., Lettmann, K., Millat, G., Staneva, J., Vanselow, A., Westphal, H., Wolff, J., Wurpts, A., and Kröncke, I.: Small-scale benthos distribution modelling in a North Sea tidal basin in response to climatic and environmental changes (1970s–2009), Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser., 551, 13–30, https://doi.org/10.3354/meps11756, 2016.
- Skinner, C., Coulthard, T., Schwanghart, W., Van De Wiel, M., and Hancock, G.: Global sensitivity analysis of parameter uncertainty in landscape evolution models, Universität Potsdam, https://doi.org/10.25932/publishup-46801, 2018.
- Smith, C. R., Pope, R. H., DeMaster, D. J., and Magaard, L.: Agedependent mixing of deep-sea sediments, Geochim. Cosmochim. Ac., 57, 1473–1488, 1993.
- Stal, L.: Microphytobenthos as a biogeomorphological force in intertidal sediment stabilization, Ecol. Eng., 36, 236–245, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecoleng.2008.12.032, 2010.
- Svenson, C., Ernstsen, V., Winter, C., Bartholomä, A., and Hebbeln, D.: Tide-driven Sediment Variations on a Large Compound Dune in the Jade Tidal Inlet Channel, Southeastern North Sea, J. Coastal Res., 56, 361–365, 2009.
- Umlauf, L. and Burchard, H.: A generic length-scale equation for geophysical turbulence models, J. Mar. Res., 61, 235–265, 2003.
- US Army Corps of Engineers: Development of a Suspension Feeding and Deposit Feeding Benthos Model For Chesapeake Bay, https://www.chesapeakebay.net/what/publications/developmentof-a-suspension-feeding-and-deposit-feeding (last access: 19 April 2024) 2000.
- Van Colen, C., Underwood, G., Serôdio, J., and Paterson, D.: Ecology of intertidal microbial biofilms: Mechanisms, patterns and future research needs, J. Sea Res., 92, 2–5, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.seares.2014.07.003, 2014.

- Van der Wegen, M. and Roelvink, J. A.: Reproduction of estuarine bathymetry by means of a process-based model: Western Scheldt case study, the Netherlands, Geomorphology, 179, 152– 167, 2012.
- Volkenborn, N. and Reise, K.: Lugworm exclusion experiment: Responses by deposit feeding worms to biogenic habitat transformations, J. Exp. Mar. Biol. Ecol., 330, 169–179, 2006.
- Volkenborn, N., Robertson, D. M., and Reise, K.: Sediment destabilizing and stabilizing bio-engineers on tidal flats: cascading effects of experimental exclusion, Helgoland Mar. Res., 63, 27–35, https://doi.org/10.1007/s10152-008-0140-9, 2009.
- Von Seggern, F.: Bestandsaufnahme in der Jade, Hydrologische Untersuchungen, Wasserwirschaftsamt, Wilhelmshaven, p. 42, 1980.
- Waeles, B., Hir, P., and Silva Jacinto, R.: Modélisation morphodynamique cross-shore d'un estran vaseux, C. R. Geosci., 336, 1025–1033, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.crte.2004.03.011, 2004.
- Waldock, C., Stuart-Smith, R., Albouy, C., Cheung, W., Edgar, G., Mouillot, D., Tjiputra, J., and Pellissier, L.: A quantitative review of abundance-based species distribution models, CSH, https://doi.org/10.1101/2021.05.25.445591, 2021.
- Walter, R. K., O'Leary, J. K., Vitousek, S., Taherkhani, M., Geraghty, C., and Kitajima, A.: Large-scale erosion driven by intertidal eelgrass loss in an estuarine environment, Estuar. Coast. Shelf S., 243, 106910, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecss.2020.106910, 2020.
- Wang, C., Li, Q., Ge, F., Hu, Z., He, P., Chen, D., Xu, D., Wang, P., Zhang, Y., Zhang, L., Wu, Z., and Zhou, Q.: Responses of aquatic organisms downstream from WWTPs to disinfectants and their by-products during the COVID-19 pandemic, Wuhan, Sci. Total Environ., 818, 151711, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2021.151711, 2022.
- Weinert, M., Kröncke, I., Meyer, J., Mathis, M., Pohlmann, T., and Reiss, H.: Benthic ecosystem functioning under climate change: Modelling the bioturbation potential for benthic key species in the North Sea, PeerJ, 10, e14105, https://doi.org/10.7717/peerj.14105, 2022.
- Widdows, J. and Brinsley, M.: Impact of biotic and abiotic processes on sediment dynamics and the consequence to the structure and functioning of the intertidal zone, J. Sea Res., 48, 143– 156, https://doi.org/10.1016/S1385-1101(02)00148-X, 2002.
- Wood, R. and Widdows, J.: A model of sediment transport over an intertidal transect, comparing the influences of biological and physical factors, Limnol. Oceanogr., 47, 848–855, https://doi.org/10.4319/lo.2002.47.3.0848, 2002.
- Wrede, A., Dannheim, J., Gutow, L., and Brey, T.: Who really matters: influence of German Bight key bioturbators on biogeochemical cycling and sediment turnover, J. Exp. Mar. Biol. Ecol., 488, 92–101, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jembe.2017.01.001, 2017.
- WSV Waterways and Shipping Authority Wilhelmshaven: Tide Gauge; WilhelmshavenTG, https://emodnet.ec.europa.eu/ geoviewer/ (last access: 1 April 2023), 2023.
- Zarnetske, P., Baiser, B., Strecker, A., Record, S., Belmaker, J., and Tuanmu, M. N.: The Interplay Between Landscape Structure and Biotic Interactions, Current Landscape Ecology Reports, 2, 12– 29, https://doi.org/10.1007/s40823-017-0021-5, 2017.

- Zhang, W., Schneider, R., and Harff, J.: A multi-scale hybrid long-term morphodynamic model for wavedominated coasts, Geomorphology, 149/150, 49–61, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.geomorph.2012.01.019, 2012.
- Zhang, W., Schneider, R., Kolb, J., Teichmann, T., Dudzinska-Nowak, J., Harff, J., and Hanebuth, T.: Land-sea interaction and morphogenesis of coastal foredunes – a modelling case study from the southern Baltic Sea coast, Coast. Eng., 99, 148–166, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.coastaleng.2015.03.005, 2015.
- Zhang, Y. and Baptista, A.: SELFE: a Semi-implicit Eulerian-Lagrangian Finite-Element model for crossscale ocean circulation, Ocean Model., 21, 71–96, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ocemod.2007.11.005, 2008.
- Zhang, Y., Ye, F., Stanev, E., and Grashorn, S.: Seamless crossscale modelling with SCHISM, Ocean Model., 102, 64–81, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ocemod.2016.05.002, 2016.

### 5. Discussion

### T1.Q2: What are the current limitations of numerical benthic-morphological models?

There are generally two types of limitations for the presented and analyzed modeling studies. One regards numerical modeling in earth sciences in general and the other is more specific to large-scale benthic-morphodynamic modeling. The general problem in earth science is that real systems, compared to their numerical modeling counterparts, are not closed and inherit a multitude of boundary conditions which can never be all known or only to a certain accuracy (Oreskes et al., 1994). Trying to increase model complexity as much as possible can never ultimately solve this problem. Because increasing the number of implemented processes comes with an increase in required parametrizations which need to be obtained empirically, by theoretical considerations or further models. All three sources will always inherit uncertainties. Accumulation of uncertainties in parameterization may equalize or even revert the advantages of model refinement (Skinner et al., 2018, Pianosi et al., 2016). This phenomenon was shown in Arlinghaus et al. (2024) where a trend of increased model performance was found for model refinement which was reverted when model complexity become too high. This phenomenon may even lead to conflicts when multiple effects are modeled at the same time. For instance, Baar et al. (2019) have tested multiple morphodynamic setups and found that it was impossible to correctly model both magnitude of sediment transport and morphological changes simultaneously. For either of the target observables a special calibration was required which led to unrealistic results in the other observable. Despite high sensitivity to measurable quantities like sediment parametrization, morphodynamic models can also be highly sensitive to the chosen model spin-up time (Diaz et al., 2020) or the choice of the computer or compiler even if the code and numerical model is identical (Geyer at al., 2021). For these reasons, thriving for higher model complexity does not necessarily lead to better performance.

The second type of limitations regards uncertainties specific to large-scale benthic-morphodynamic modeling, namely 1. process understanding, 2. species distribution data plus modeling, 3. calibration data and 4. morphological and sedimentological data. Each of the identified factors will be explained with an example from the presented thesis.

Due to the high complexity the processes understanding of sediment stabilization due to biofilm is still limited (Arlinghaus et al., 2021; Bastianon et al., 2022). All large scale modeling studies have treated biofilm as an superficial phenomenon. However it penetrates the sediment column up to a few centimetres and influences sediment erosion beyond the erosion phase of the upper most layer. It changes the micro-morphology of sediment grains and affects their properties like settling velocity and flocculation (Chen et al., 2017a; Chen et al., 2017b; Van Colen et al., 2014). During the maturation process, it goes through several stages of varying stability which are influenced by community composition and environmental conditions like hydrodynamics, temperature, nutrients, tidal cycle or sunshine and might change on the scale of hours (Wal et al., 2010; Guarini et al., 2000; Chen et al., 2017a; Andersen and Pejrup, 2011; Fang et al., 2017). Feedback processes add further complexity to this picture. For instance, the positive mutual feedback between fine grained sediment (especially silt) and microphytobenthic growth or the negative control of grazing on diatoms (van de Koppel et al., 2001; Chen et al., 2020). For these reasons its impact on stabilization is highly site specific and yet a reliable model or proxy for biofilm stabilization needs to be found (Riehtmüller et al., 2000).

Knowledge of species abundance is essential to spatially and temporally quantify bioturbation impact. The limiting factor to generate species abundance data is the large effort, manpower and high required expertise. For the used macrofauna dataset from Jade Bay (Arlinghaus et al., 2024) cylindrical core

samplers were used in the field, their content sieved, and benthos was counted and taxonomically classified (Schückel und Kröncke, 2012). Wet weight was measured for all species found in the sublittoral. Since in the eulitoral only abundance was measured, the biomass needed to be calculated based on averages from the species present in the sublittoral, which was not possible for all species. Further more the sampling design was not well suited to determine the occurrence of the important bioturbator *Arenicola marina* (Singer at al., 2016). Moreover the samples were taken once per station from spring to summer time and thus only serve as a snapshot of benthic distribution without including seasonal or interannual variations. Although the used dataset is uniquely comprehensive, with 160 sampling stations over ca. 160 km<sup>2</sup> and around 300000 classified benthic individuals, the measurement design inevitable introduces inaccuracies for species modeling. Nevertheless, with different methods, the mentioned shortcomings could be fixed and prediction accuracy between 20-40% could be achieved with the applied SAM model (Arlinghaus et al., 2024).

Bioturbators destabilization parametrization was based on an idealized laboratory flume setup (Cozzoli et al., 2019). It had the advantage of testing a variety of benthic species in different densities and under the same controlled conditions which would not be possible in situ. On the contrary it might be difficult to scale the results of laboratory measurements to realistic environments (Kleinhans et al., 2010). For instance, no mixed sediments where presented to the species and the impact on erosion was only measured for single species. Also the measurements where limited to an initial time period of species sediment colonization. Therefore no interactions between species themselves, between species and different environmental parameters and long term impact could be captured with these measurements. It has been shown that measurements of critical shear stress and erosion rates can vary considerably between laboratory and in situ studies (Andersen et al., 2002). Hybrid solutions, such as laboratory experiments with sediments taken from the field also have their limitations since the sediment properties change during transport (Tolhurst et al., 2000; Tompkins et al., 2008). Moreover, depending on the applied technique the same observables can have different values. In Stal (2010) uncertainties in measurement technique were larger than seasonal variation of the observable. Despite the simplifications used, with the used erosion formulation the main morphological patterns in Jade Bay could be depicted. The framework in Cozzoli et al. (2019) is very comprehensive and provides a simple, but yet effective, proxy parameter (metabolic rate).

Morphological data for model initialization and verification on the scale required for this study are often mergers of different datasets. The used data was compounded from different surveys, at different times, applying different mapping techniques (Sievers at al., 2020). Uncertainties of the morphological data in the years from 1996 to 2000 was larger than the morphological changes in Jade Bay which is why the simulation starts with 2001.

#### T1.Q1: What are the main benthic functions to focus on to reduce complexity?

The answer to the question for main benthic functions depends on the scales and the quantity that shall be modeled. For instance, if morphological changes shall be modeled, the destabilizing and stabilizing impact of bioturbators should be considered first (Arlinghaus et al., 2024). If a correct depiction of sediment changes is the goal, biomixing (Arlinghaus et al., 2022) and bio-accumulation (Arlinghaus et al., 2024) are the more important functions. The functions mentioned can be broken down into several processes. For example, every benthic species can contribute differently to the biomixing process and facilitate particle transport upward or downward, over long and short distances, selective or randomly. On small scales each of these processes has its justifications and is required to confirm measurements. On the larger scales however, it is not feasible to follow these processes on a species level. Firstly because spatial and temporal variations of species abundance and effects are not available with the required accuracy and secondly the computational effort will be much higher. Instead, the different small-scale effects should be condensed into a formulation that works on a

community level. For biomixing, given a long enough time span, directed transport processes of a variety of species will accumulate into a diffusion like mixing (Arlinghaus et al., 2021). The impact of all species with sediment transport traits can then be described by one much simpler diffusion equation for sediments. Clustering a variety of species with similar traits is called functional group modeling. It is an effective way to reduce model complexity and can potentially be done for all benthic functions.

The challenge is to unify different small scale benthic functions in a meaningful way, reducing the number of required parameters, while preserving a certain model accuracy. For destabilization impact of bioturbators most current models have used biomass (Arlinghaus et al. 2021). A more accurate predictor might be the overall metabolic rate (Cozzoli et al., 2019; Arlinghaus et al. 2021). For stabilizing biofilm most studies have used the chlorophyll- $\alpha$  content, although this proxy is not very reliable. (Riethmüller et al., 2000; Arlinghaus et al. 2021). Except for the presented study (to my knowledge) there exist no large scale benthic-morphological study including the impact of bio-accumulators (Arlinghaus et al., 2021). In Arlinghaus et al. (2022, 2024) an accumulation formulation was used, depending on biomass, suspended sediment and nutrient concentration. The formulation is specific to mussels and does not cover effects of other suspension feeders which don't rely on filtration. Thus a confirmed functional group model comprising all bio-accumulating species does yet not exist. The same is true for pelletization, autogenic/allogenic structure and benthic roughness impact. For each of the named effects one publication was found. All studies showed significant impact for the respective functional group, but development is still on an initial stage (Arlinghaus et al., 2021). Also Arlinghaus et al., 2022 showed that destabilizers, stabilizers and accumulators had a comparable strong impact compared to a reference scenario. However, looking at all existing modeling studies, on average destabilizers were the most impactful group regarding morphological development. Therefore more research is needed to better classify the impact of all functional groups in relation to each other.

## 5.3 T2.Q1: How and to what extent can benthic fauna modify embayment-scale coastal morphology?

Most large-scale benthic morphological modeling studies have investigated the impact of stabilizers and destabilizers (Arlinghaus et al., 2021). The impact of accumulation, biomixing and pelletization was only investigated by a few studies and is thus not well understood. For pelletization for instance, both little and strong impact on sediment dynamics was found (Lumborg et al., 2006; Orvain et al., 2012). However, potentially all presented benthic main functions can have significant impact on morphology (Arlinghaus et al., 2021). All functional groups investigates in Arlinghaus et al. (2022), namely destabilizers, stabilizers and accumulators, had a profound impact on tidal basin morphology in terms of development of channel network (channel depth, width, length and bifurcations) and overall elevation of adjacent tidal flats.

Bio destabilizers are most impactful in intertidal areas and lead to a widening of estuarines, tidal inlets and tidal channels together with a smoothening of the hypsometric curve (Arlinghaus et al., 2021, 2022, 2024). Compared to a reference scenario tidal channels were shallower and adjacent tidal flats deeper (Arlinghaus et al., 2022, 2024). Enhanced erosion triggers the development of new tidal channels resulting in strong channel branching. Bioturbation induced destabilization and biomixing may result in a net sediment export. On the contrary the impact of stabilizers and accumulators tend to alter the system toward a sediment importing scenario. In the one case sediment accumulation on tidal flats, and in the other case stabilization and thus lower net erosion of tidal flats led to current concentration and increased channel incision. Similar effects have also been reported for seagrass (Mohr, 2022). In case of accumulators the channels become deep and long and in case of stabilization deep but much shorter. Stabilization also prevented branching of tidal channels (Arlinghaus et al., 2022). The hypsometric curve in the accumulation case was similar to the reference scenario while in the stabilization case the highest hypsometric curve was reached. Compared to the reference scenario all functional groups lead to elevation changes in the range of meters over the course of 100 years.

# 5.4 T2.Q2: How important is the role of species interaction in shaping morphological features?

Large scale modeling studies addressing species interaction are rare and with the exception of the presented thesis only one study was found. It highlighted that direct interactions between these species determined each other's abundance and indirect feedback over eco-engineering of the habitat creates suitable area for co-existing species (Brückner et al., 2021). Similar effects were found in Arlinghaus et al. (2022). Unlike Brückner et al., 2021 no direct feedback was hardcoded but instead indirect feedback was mediated via the availability of nutrients entering the system and being redistributed by benthos. Two kind of feedback mechanisms could be distinguished. First an indirect feedback between benthos and the inhabited area and second an indirect feedback between benthos and overall morphological change. Destabilizers for example increased erosion in the inhabited areas and thus decreased net deposition of nutrients which created a negative feedback, controlling the biomass of destabilizers. Vice versa, stabilizers increased deposition of nutrients, which in turn increased stabilization impact, leading to a positive feedback loop of increased deposition and stabilization. Accumulators were not impacted directly by deposited sediment since they only utilize nutrients from the seston. Instead a positive feedback between accumulators and morphology arose where flow concentration with channel incision and elevation of tidal flats changed the systems hydrodynamics toward a flood dominated scenario. This increased suspended sediment and nutrient concentrations which increased the biomass of accumulators. The same positive morphological feedback works for stabilizers, since higher concentration leads to higher deposition. For destabilizers inlet and channel widening shifted the hydrodynamics of the basin toward ebb domination leading to lower sediment and nutrient import into the basin which is another negative feedback control, limiting destabilizers biomass.

In a simulation including all three functional groups the different control mechanisms influenced spatial species distribution and biomass. Sediment erosion and the shift toward sediment export, triggered by destabilizers, decreased the abundance and biomass of stabilizers and accumulators. On the contrary, deposition and shift toward sediment import increased the biomass of destabilizers. Stabilization of the tidal inlet prevented its strong widening as seen in the destabilization run. Further more accumulation and stabilization allowed the presence of destabilizers in hydrodynamic active areas such as the channels and their direct vicinity, leading to a widening of the tidal channels. Compared to the narrow channels in the accumulation and stabilization scenario and the wide inlet in the purely destabilized scenario a much more sound result, comparable to the channels in Jade Bay was achieved. This highlights the importance of incorporating multiple functional species into morphological modeling. In the case of the presented work in Arlinghaus et al. (2022) simulation of single species might lead to unrealistically high or low biomasses. Moreover, species interactions are needed to develop certain morphogical features. This is supported by Arlinghaus et al. (2024) where the impact of accumulators was only significant because sediment was mobilized by destabilizing benthos.

## 5.5 T3.Q1: Can including benthos to morphological models improve the model quality? The answer is yes.

Current morphological models including benthos were limited to qualitative results. They explored potential impacts of benthos and there was hardly any study confirming model results on a large spatial scale (Arlinghaus et al., 2021). This problem of result confirmation is a general problem in coastal morphological modeling (Amoudry et al., 2011). A previous morphological modeling study in Jade Bay concluded that "(...) the model did not reproduce the observed morphological changes very well." (Chu et al., 2011). In line with the findings presented in my thesis, Chu et al. (2011) see the main reason in

an insufficient parametrization. As demonstrated, besides parametrization issues, a main factor for morphological development in Jade Bay is biota which was neglected in the named study. Overall the results presented in Arlinghaus et al. (2024) are far from being perfect, but they depict the most prominent pattern evident in the bathymetric measurements. Especially compared to the abiotic scenario a clear difference in the main channel development is seen. Cosine similarity shows positive correlation for the bioturbated scenario and negative correlation in the abiotic case. Also sediment redistribution was much more realistic when benthos was integrated into the simulation. Four out of five areas in Jade Bay showed the same sedimentation pattern with benthos. The overall overestimated sediment concentration in the top sediment layer can be attributed to the lack of biomixing which was neglected in this study.

This study demonstrates the possibility to hindcast morphological changes on a basin scale and it can be confirmed that an explanatory stage could be reached. The results clearly show the importance of benthos in guiding large scale morphological development. The first two papers leading up to this study provided the necessary process understanding and model experience to attain these results. Two factors of special importance should be highlighted here. First the destabilization/stabilization formulation as introduced by Cozzoli et al. (2019). The divergent behavior for lower and higher benthic metabolic rates was the reason for the characteristic main channel development. Secondly the extensive benthos dataset, available for Jade Bay, in combination with the machine learning species abundance model. With both factors together a realistic spatial distribution of benthic impact could be estimated.

# 5.6 T3.Q2: What is the impact of different functional groups on the morphological development in Jade Bay?

Regarding morphological changes bioturbators are most impactful followed by accumulators, seagrass and lastly by stabilizers (Arlinghaus et al., 2024). In this study the term bioturbator was specifically used for macrobenthos which generally destabilizes the sediment, but under certain conditions exerts stabilizing impact on the sediment. The morphological changes showed a very distinctive feature of sediment accumulation in the main channel over the selected time span with more than 1 meter difference compared to the abiotic scenario. The accumulation can be explained by two factors related to bioturbators. First an increase of critical shear stress for erosion is created by the presence of bioturbators in the channel which dampens erosion and second a sediment redistribution is initiated. Strong erosion on the tidal flats mobilizes sediment which is then deposited in the channel. The redistribution of sediment from the tidal flats, which are becoming deeper, into the channels, which are becoming shallower, might be a typical basin development under the presence of strong biotic destabilization (Arlinghaus et al., 2022). This is actually the case for Jade Bay where a shift of functional groups took place between the 1970s and 2009 with bioturbating deposit feeders (destabilizers) increasing from ca. 20% to almost 70% (Schückel and Kröncke, 2013). The development of a plateau, characteristic for destabilizers can be seen in the development of the hypsometric curve in Jade Bay (Arlinghaus et al., 2022).

The morphological impact of accumulators was mostly limited to the tidal flats which were elevated up to several tens of cm compared to the abiotic scenario. Despite not destabilizing impact, some channel areas were significantly deeper compared to the abiotic case. One explanation is, that the suspended sediment is deposited by the presence of accumulators, before it can reach the areas that experience strong erosion. Regarding the fine grained sediment distribution accumulators a more impactful than *bioturbator*. However, this impact is only evident when the overall erosion rate is increased. This highlights the importance of *bioturbators* in Jade Bay by mobilizing large amounts of sediment from the tidal flats. Accumulators are only impactful in combination with *bioturbators*. These results are in line with Borsje et al. (2008) and Lumborg et al. (2006) where sediment mobilization by destabilizers both increased total deposition and erosion magnitude.

The impact of seagrass regards the area in its direct vicinity and the three main channels in Jade. The part of the seagrass meadow and especially the area immediately in front of it, which is facing the incoming tide accumulates sediment. It attenuates the currents and traps suspended sediment particles. Beyond this local effect it serves as a big patch of enhanced friction preventing a rapid run off in the eastern part of Jade Bay. This part is usually subject to strong ebb currents which are now partially diverted into the main channel, which explains the increased erosion in the main channel compared to the abiotic scenario.

The impact of stabilizers on morphology in Jade Bay is hardly visible. A possible reason is that it is too distant from areas of high shear stress and deposition. The shallow tidal flats in the south and west of Jade Bay are neither subject to strong currents nor is the suspended sediment concentration high in those areas. The highest suspended sediment concentrations in Jade Bay are found in the east. Another factor might be the strong seasonal pattern of stabilizer.

### 6. Outlook

The presented work has demonstrated the ability to hindcast morphological evolution and sediment redistribution on a basin scale incorporating biota. The results were much better compared to abiotic modeling scenarios. To achieve this, ecompassing data sets where combined with state-of-the-art machine learning techniques for species biomass distribution and a functional group level representation of benthos, based on an elaborate paper review. Results indicate a profound impact of benthos on guiding long term and large scale morphological evolution especially in coastal zones such as the presented tidal basin Jade Bay.

Jade bay is an economically, ecological and cultural important basin. On the one hand Jade Bay is a major spot for tourism. The Jade-Weser-Port is Germany's only deep sea port able to accommodate ships of the PANAMAX class and hosts the first German LNG terminal and regasification facility. On the other hand it is part of the UNESCO world heritage and an important refuge for a variety of marine lifeforms. Yet it is subject to a multiude of stressors including sea level rise, climate change, dredging and pollution. Sea level rise will likely increase the imported sediment into the basin (Plater and Kirby, 2011). Pollutants, especially increased inputs of chlorine in context of the LNG terminal will likely change the benthic community distribution (Chang 1989; Wang et al., 2022b). Climate change was shown to increase the numbers and biomass of on tidal flats (Beukema and Dekker, 2020). Depending on different biotic and abiotic parameters tidal inlets may persist for centuries in a quasi equilibrium state or might fill up and close (Haas et al., 2017). Muddy embayments with large numbers of ecosystems engineers, as it is the case for Jade Bay, are hypothesised to close on time scales of centuries (Haas et al., 2017). It is thus of vital importance for policy makers and stakeholders to be able to predict future basin developments incorporating changing benthic communities. This studies adds to developing such abilities.

Beyond Jade Bay and tidal embayments the presented work can be useful for evaluating measures for coastal protection. Globally more than 600 million people live in coastal areas that are less than 10m above the sea level (McMichael et al., 2020). At least 18 million people and 3000 billion US dollar assets are directly endangered by sea level rise today and are expected to rise to 150 million people and 35000 billion US dollar by 2070 (Nicholls et al., 2007). In order to protect those areas, typically engineered coastal protection measures were implemented such as gryones, embankments, dykes, sea walls and dredging and dumping. However such measures are generally static and oversized, require a high maintenance effort and cost and may lead to unforeseeable impacts on ecosystems on large scales (Borsje et al., 2011; Cozzoli et al., 2016; Temmermann et al., 2013). Further more, because conventional engineering approaches are challenged by climate change, sea level rise, land subsidence and sediment supply, ecosystem-based coastal protection measures might be more sustainable (Temmermann et al., 2013). On the contrary costal defense measures based on ecological engineers are less expensive to implement and maintain, will dynamically adapt to system changes, have the ability to self repair and can help to restore and preserve ecosystem function (Spalding et al. 2013). Those include vegetation based solutions like salt marsh cultivation, seagrass planting, willow floodplain construction and mangroves (Unsworth et al., 2019; Temmermann et al., 2013, 2023; Borsje et al., 2011). Benthos based approaches are also under investigation (Borsje et al., 2011). Mussel beds which can grow on stable artificial structures attenuate waves and storm surges, reduce current velocities, trap sediment particles and bioaccumulate (Borsje et al., 2011). In context of hybrid solutions between conventional and ecological coastal defense measures, changing the texture of constructions e.g. drilling pits and holes into seawalls proved to increase the number of algae and macrobenthos (Martins et al., 2010). Optimized textures were colonized much stronger by algae, barnacles, mussels and macrobenthic snails compared to unchanged surfaces (Borsje et al., 2011; Gregory et al. 2021). Thus, depending on environmental variables like salinity, temperature or inundation time, it is possible to place certain functional groups specifically in the coastal area such as stabilizers, destabilizers, accumulators and vegetation. However, it is difficult to evaluate the prospective success of such measure because so far long term studies don't exist (Temmermann et al., 2013) and bio-morphodynamic computer simulations assessing ecological protection measures were at a fledging stage (Borsje et al., 2011). The presented study added more stones for paving the way leaving the explorative stage of benthic-morphodynamic studies into the explanatory and predictive stage and thus may contribute in evaluating the use and application of ecosystem based coastal adaption and protection measures in the future.

Due to the presented limitations all coastal management measures should be conducted with care and study sites must be carefully selected (Temmermann et al., 2013) and simulations should always go hand in hand with laboratory and field experiments (Kleinhans et al., 2010). In this way, in order to enhance model capabilities further research is needed. Four factors were identified limiting the model validity which were 1. process understanding, 2. species distribution data plus modeling, 3. calibration data and 4. morphological and sedimentological data. Following ideas and state-of-the-art techniques which were not or only partially used in this study might help to improve on these points in the future.

1. Studies investigating direct species interaction on sediment parameters are rare. A few are collected in Passarelli et al. (2018) and Albertson et al. (2014). However a more systematic analysis and quantification is needed.

The processes involved in biofilm assembly and the reason for its strong site specific variations are also underexplored. Most modeling studies have used the unreliable proxy of chlorophyll- $\alpha$  to estimate the stabilization effect of biofilms (Arlinghaus et al. 2021). Bastionen et al. (2022) carried out a biofilm modeling study for investigating growth and feedback on morphodynamic development depending on a variety of parameters. Continuing in this direction might help to complete the picture of biofilm maturing and to find more reliable sediment stabilization proxies.

2. Recent advances in machine learning and the ability to generate and process high resolution satellite, aerial or underwater images provide many opportunities for species abundance and biomass mapping. For instance, applying a hyperspectral optical model, biofilm reflectance from high resolution airborne images can be utilized to determine diversity, taxonomic group and biomass of microphytobenthos (Launeau et al., 2018). Multispectral remote sensing combined with a machine learning approach enables mapping of microphytobenthos abundance on intertidal mudflats and determination of its primary production with classification accuracy >90% (Meleder et al., 2020; Brunier et al., 2022). Such measures can easily be applied over large areas and require much less effort and manpower compared to sampling and subsequent laboratory analysis. Data might be acquired more frequently to cover seasonal and interannual cycles in biofilm development.

Taxonomic classification of macro- and meiobenthos, as performed for acquiring the used Jade Bay benthos data set, is a tedious task. Species image analysis based on machine learning methods, especially convolutional neural networks, is a promising approach to reduce classification effort (Weinstein, 2018). It has proven to work well for plants (Wäldchen and Mäder 2018a, 2018b) and benthos (Lytle et al., 2010; Borba et al., 2021; Singh and Mumbarekar) and has reached a stage where it outperforms non-expert humans in classification accuracy (Raitoharju et al., 2018). Similar techniques, utilizing machine learning and image analysis were used for benthic habitat mapping on a large scale in coral reefs (Pavoni et al., 2021; Schürholz and Chennu 2022) and may be transferable to other ecosystems. Recent progress in species prediction has focused on occurrence modeling rather than species abundance and biomass modeling. Most of present abundance modeling papers concern birds and reef fish while – with the exception of the presented thesis - there are hardly any benthos studies (Waldock et al. 2022). As a key element to benthos-morphological modeling, for future research more reliable benthos abundance models need to be developed. In order to enable such models long term and large scale benthos monitoring should be conducted. The most encompassing dataset is provided by the Ministry of Infrastructure and Environment, The Netherlands, (2018), recording nearly 60000 occurrence samples with a total count of around 9 million macrobenthic individuals in the Dutch continental economical zone from 1991 to 2015. To be able to utilize such datasets for benthic-morphological modeling this effort should be supported by extending studies that provide species specific bioturbation and functional group classification (Queiros et al., 2013) and conversion factors between wet-weight, dry-weight and ash-free-dry-weight (Gogina et al., 2021).

- 3. To generate species effect calibration data field and laboratory measurements can be deployed. For field measurements typically mobile devices such as the *shear vane* or the *cohesive strength meter* (Tolhurst 1999; Watts 2003) are used to measure sediment erosion rates or stability while laboratory measurements generally rely on flume experiments (Cozzoli et al., 2019). Regarding laboratory experiments, the advantage of full control over the input and measuring parameters is opposed by scaling problems which is the other way around for in situ measurements. However, modern devices are potentially able to combine the advantages of both methods. One example is the *TiDyWAVE* device which resembles a portable flume. Compared to other in situ devices it is not limited to unidirectional currents and is able to mimic near-bed water motion of waves and storm conditions (de Smit et al., 2020). For future research it is conceivable to recreate other processes in situ such as heat waves.
- 4. Traditional bathymetric surveys used big and expensive hydrographic vessels. Recent advances in bathymetric survey are going in two directions: Airborne/spaceborne and in situ measurement techniques. The former comprises a variety of techniques relying on satellite remote sensing, laser scanning (LiDAR) or aerial images. The latter uses unmanned autonomous vehicles (Benet et al., 2019), underwater drones or remotely operating vehicles. All methods have their individual field of application depending on required spatial resolution, depth and distance from the coastline (Leder et al. 2020).

Despite the mentioned issues in parametrization, process understanding and validation the recognition of the relevance of large-scale benthic-morphodynamic studies, which is reflected in the small number of studies in the past 25 years (table 2 in Arlinghaus et al., 2021) is the main factor limiting progress. 80% of the existing studies were exploring the impact of stabilization and destabilization. Parametrization of destabilization has proven to be sufficient while stabilization processes require a more profound process understanding. However, for other fundamental benthic functions such as, biomixing, bio-accumulation, autogenic/allogenic structures and maybe even pelletization, a sufficient level of process understanding is available. But yet only 20% of the existing studies deal with one of those. One explanation is the simple implementation for destabilization and stabilization compared to the other functions. Scaling critical shear stress and erosion rate via a scaling function, as proposed by Knaapen et al. (2003), has proven a straight forward and reliable solution. More complex solutions are required for the other benthic functions. Perhaps, the dominating impact of destabilizers on morphological evolution only reflects the smaller experience and ability of implementing the other benthic functions in large scale models (Arlinghaus et al., 2024). How parametrization uncertainties could diminish model performance was clearly shown in Arlinghaus et al. (2024). Thus more effort is needed in future studies to implement all main benthic functions and understand their impact on large temporal and spatial scales.

By actually proving the validity and importance of biota, not only qualitatively, but also quantitatively with measurements, this study may contribute to increasing the required attention for this field of research. The prospective importance of benthic-morphodynamic modeling is further highlighted by

the overall increasing trend of benthic biomass in the Wadden Sea in the past 50 years (Beukema and Dekker, 2020). This study was made possible in proceeding of excellent research in benthicmorphodyanamic modeling in the recent decades and hopefully other studies can tie on presented results and conclusions. Therefore a special emphasize was put on current model limitations and suggestions for future development. However, not all limitations can be overcome. Thus, before conducting bio-morphodynamic modeling, researchers must determine which questions can be answered in a meaningful sense with simulation results that can be compared to observations and choose an appropriate level of complexity for that purpose (French et al., 2015, Larsen et al., 2016).

### References

- Albertson LK, Cardinale BJ, Sklar LS (2014) Non-Additive Increases in Sediment Stability Are Generated by Macroinvertebrate Species Interactions in Laboratory Streams. PLOS ONE 9(8): e103417. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0103417
- Amoudry, L. O., and Souza, A. J. (2011), Deterministic coastal morphological and sediment transport modeling: A review and discussion, Rev. Geophys., 49, RG2002, doi:10.1029/2010RG000341.
- Andersen, Thorbjørn & Jensen, K. & Lund-Hansen, Lars & Mouritsen, Kim & Pejrup, Morten. (2002). Enhanced erodability of fine grained sediments by Hydrobia ulvae. Journal of Sea Research. 48. 51-58. 10.1016/S1385-1101(02)00130-2.
- Andersen, T., and Pejrup, M. (2011). "Biological influences on sediment behavior and transport," in Treatise on estuarine and coastal science, vol. 2 . Eds. E. Wolanski and D. S. McLusky (Waltham: Academic Press), 289–309.
- Arlinghaus, P., Zhang, W., Wrede, A., Schrum, C., and Neumann, A. (2021). Impact of benthos on morphodynamics from a modeling perspective. Earth- Science Rev. 221. doi: 10.1016/j.earscirev.2021.103803
- Arlinghaus, P., Zhang, W. and Schrum, C. (2022). Small-scale benthic faunal activities may lead to large-scale morphological change- A model based assessment. Front. Mar. Sci., 17 October 2022. Sec. Coastal Ocean Processes https://doi.org/10.3389/fmars.2022.1011760
- Asmus, R. M., & Asmus, H. 1991. Mussel beds: limiting or promoting phytoplankton? Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology, 148, 215-232. doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/0022-0981(91)90083-9
- Austen, I., Andersen, T. J., & Edelvang, K. 1999. The Influence of Benthic Diatoms and Invertebrates on the Erodibility of an Intertidal Mudflat, the Danish Wadden Sea. Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science, 49, 99-111. doi:https://doi.org/10.1006/ecss.1998.0491
- Baar, A.W., Boechat Albernaz, M., van Dijk, W.M. & Kleihans, M. 2019. Critical dependence of morphodynamic models of fluvial and tidal systems on empirical downslope sediment transport. Nat Commun 10, 4903. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-019-12753-x
- Backer, A., Van Colen, C., Vincx, M., & Degraer, S. 2010. The role of biophysical interactions within the IJzermonding tidal flat sediment dynamics. Continental Shelf Research, 30, 1166-1179. doi:10.1016/j.csr.2010.03.006
- Bastianon, E. and Hope, J. A. and Dorrell, R. M. and Parsons, D. R., Effect of hydro-climate variation on biofilm dynamics and its impact in intertidal environments, 2022, Earth Surface Dynamics Volume 10, Number 6, 1115-1140, 10.5194/esurf-10-1115-2022
- Bartholomä, Alexander & Kubicki, Adam & Badewien, Thomas & Flemming, Burghard. (2009). Suspended sediment transport in the German Wadden Sea—seasonal variations and extreme events. Ocean Dynamics. 59. 213-225. 10.1007/s10236-009-0193-6.
- P. Benet, F. Novella, M. Ponchart, P. Bosser and B. Clement, "State-ofthe-Art of Standalone Accurate AUV Positioning -Application to High Resolution Bathymetric Surveys," OCEANS 2019 - Marseille, Marseille, France, 2019, pp. 1-10, doi: 10.1109/OCEANSE.2019.8867041.
- Beukema, J.J. & Dekker, R. (2020). Half a century of monitoring macrobenthic animals on tidal flats in the Dutch Wadden Sea. Marine Ecology Progress Series, 656, 1-18. doi: 10.3354/meps13555
- Borba, V.H., Martin, C., Machado-Silva, J.R. et al. Machine learning approach to support taxonomic species discrimination based on helminth collections data. Parasites Vectors 14, 230 (2021). https://doi.org/10.1186/s13071-021-04721-6
- Borsje, B. W., de Vries, M., Hulscher, S., & de Boer, G. 2008. Modeling large-scale cohesive sediment transport affected by smallscale biological activity. Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science, 78, 468-480. doi:10.1016/j.ecss.2008.01.009
- Borsje, B.W. & Van Wesenbeeck, Bregje & Dekker, Frank & Paalvast, Peter & Bouma, Tjeerd & Katwijk, Marieke & de Vries, Mindert. (2011). How ecological engineering can serve in coastal protection. Ecological Engineering. 37. 113-122. 10.1016/j.ecoleng.2010.11.027.
- Desjardins, E., Van De Wiel, M. & Rousseau, Y. 2018. Predicting, explaining and exploring with computer simulations in fluvial geomorphology, Earth-Science Reviews, Volume

- Boyer KE, Fong P (2005) Co-occurrence of habitat-modifying invertebrates: effects on structural and functional properties of a created salt marsh. Oecologia 143:619–628
- Brunier, Guillaume & Oiry, Simon & Lachaussée, Nicolas & Laurent, Barillé & Fouest, Vincent & Méléder, Vona. (2022). A Machine-Learning Approach to Intertidal Mudflat Mapping Combining Multispectral Reflectance and
- Brückner, M., Schwarz, C., Coco, G., Baar, A., Boechat Albernaz, M. & Kleinhans, M. 2021. Benthic species as mud patrol modelled effects of bioturbators and biofilms on large-scale estuarine mud and morphology. Earth Surf. Process. Landforms. 46: 1128–1144. https://doi.org/10.1002/esp.5080
- Burone, L., Muniz, P., Pires-Vanin, A., & RODRIGUES, M. A. 2003. Spatial distribution of organic matter in the surface sediments of Ubatuba Bay (Southeastern - Brazil). Anais da Academia Brasileira de Ciências, 75. doi:10.1590/S0001-37652003000100009
- Chang, V. (1989). An on-site assessment of chlorination impoatcs on benthic macroinvertebrates. Master thesis. University of Massachusetts Amherst
- Chen, X. D., Zhang, C. K., Paterson, D. M., Thompson, C. E., Townend, I. H., Gong, Z., Zhou, Z., Feng, Q. 2017a. Hindered erosion: The biological mediation of noncohesive sediment behavior. Water Resources Research, 53, 4787-4801. doi:10.1002/2016WR020105
- Chen, X. D., Zhang, C. K., Zhou, Z., Gong, Z., Zhou, J. J., Tao, J. F., Paterson, D. M., Feng, Q. 2017b. Stabilizing Effects of Bacterial Biofilms: EPS Penetration and Redistribution of Bed Stability Down the Sediment Profile. Journal of Geophysical Research: Biogeosciences, 122, 3113-3125. doi:https://doi.org/10.1002/2017JG004050
- Chen, D., Li, M., Zhang, Y., Zhang, L., Tang, J., Wu, H., & Wang, Y. P. 2020. Effects of diatoms on erosion and accretion processes in saltmarsh inferred from field observations of hydrodynamic and sedimentary processes. Ecohydrology, 13, e2246. doi:https://doi.org/10.1002/eco.2246
- Chu, Kai & Winter, Christian & Hebbeln, Dierk & Michael, Schulz. (2011). Optimization Scheme for Coastal Morphodynamic Model. Journal of Coastal Research.
- Coutinho, Marina & Teixeira, Valeria & Santos, Cinthya. (2018). A Review of "Polychaeta" Chemicals and their Possible Ecological Role. Journal of Chemical Ecology. 44. 10.1007/s10886-017-0915-z.
- Cozzoli, F. (2016). Modelling Biota-Sediment Interactions in Estuarine Environments. Dissertation. https://doi.org/10.13140/RG.2.1.3642.2163.
- Cozzoli, F., Smolders, S., Eelkema, M., Ysebaert, T., Escaravage, V.,Temmerman, S., Meire, P., Herman, P.M.J., Bouma, T.J., A modeling approach to assess coastalmanagement effects on benthic habitat quality: A case study on coastal defense and navigability,Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science (2016), doi: 10.1016/j.ecss.2016.10.043.
- Cozzoli, F., Gjoni, V., Del Pasqua, M., Hu, Z., Ysebaert, T., Herman, M.J., P., & Bouma, T., 2019. A process based model of cohesive sediment resuspension under bioturbators' influence. Sci. Total Environ. 670.
- https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2019.03.085. Corenblit, D., Baas, A., Bornette, G., Darrozes, J., Delmotte, S., Francis, R., Gurnell, A., Julien, F., Naiman, R., Steiger, J. 2011. Feedbacks between geomorphology and biota controlling Earth surface processes and landforms: A review of foundation concepts and current understandings. Earth-Science Reviews, 106. doi:10.1016/j.earscirev.2011.03.002
- Daggers, T. D., Herman, P. M., & van der Wal, D. 2020. Seasonal and Spatial Variability in Patchiness of Microphytobenthos on Intertidal Flats From Sentinel-2 Satellite Imagery. Frontiers in Marine Science, 7, 392. doi:10.3389/fmars.2020.00392
- Davies, M.S., Hawkins ,S.J. 1998. Mucus from Marine Molluscs, Advances in Marine Biology, Academic Press, Volume 34, Pages 1-71, https://doi.org/10.1016/S0065-2881(08)60210-2.
- Deltares, 2020. Delft3D-Flow: Simulation of Multi-Dimensional Hydrodynamic Flows and Transport Phenomena, Including Sediments. User Manual. Version 3.15, Delft. https://content.oss.deltares.nl/delft3d/manuals/Delft3D-FLOW\_User\_Manual.pdf. Accessed 21 September 2020.
- Hyllberg, J., 1976. The effect of salinity and temperature on egestion in mud snails (Gastropoda: Hydrobiidae). A study on niche overlap. Oecologia 21, 279–289.

209,2020 ,102654, ISSN 0012-8252,

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.earscirev.2018.06.015 Diaz, M., Grasso, F., Hir, P., Sottolichio, A., Caillaud M. & Thouvenin, B. 2020. Modeling Mud and Sand Transfers Between a Macrotidal Estuary and the Continental Shelf: Influence of the Sediment Transport Parameterization. Journal of Geophysical Research 125: n. pag.

Emerson, S., Hedges, J., 2003. 6.11 - Sediment diagenesis and benthic flux. In: Holland, H.D., Turekian, K.K. (Eds.), Treatise on Geochemistry. Pergamon, Oxford, pp. 293–319. https://doi.org/10.1016/B0-08-043751-6/06112-0.

Fang, H., Chen, Y., Huang, L., & He, G. 2017. Analysis of biofilm bacterial communities under different shear stresses using sizefractionated sediment. Scientific Reports, 7. doi:10.1038/s41598-017-01446-4

- French, J., Payo, A., Murray, A. B., Orford, J., Eliot, M., & Cowell, P. 2015. Appropriate complexity for the prediction of coastal and estuarine geomorphic behaviour at decadal to centennial scales. Geomorphology. doi:10.1016/j.geomorph.2015.10.005
- Friedrichs, M., Leipe, T., Peine, F., Graf, G. 2009. Impact of macrozoobenthic structures on near-bed sediment fluxes. J. Mar. Syst. 75, 336–347. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. jmarsys.2006.12.006.
- Gebhardt, C. 2019. The role of bioturbation in microplastic burial in marine sediments. dissertation, Universität Rostock.
- Gerhard Graf, Rutger Rosenberg, Bioresuspension and biodeposition: a review (1997) Journal of Marine Systems, Volume 11, Issues 3–4, Pages 269-278, https://doi.org/10.1016/S0924-7963(96)00126-1
- Geyer, Beate & Ludwig, Thomas & Von Storch, Hans. (2021). Limits of reproducibility and hydrodynamic noise in atmospheric regional modelling. Communications Earth & Environment. 2. 10.1038/s43247-020-00085-4.

Glud, R.N., 2008. Oxygen dynamics of marine sediments. Mar. Biol. Res. 4, 243–289. https://doi.org/10.1080/17451000801888726.

Gogina, Mayya & Zettler, Anja & Zettler, Michael. (2021). Weight-toweight conversion factors for benthic macrofauna: recent measurements from the Baltic and the North Seas. 10.5194/essd-2021-157.

- Grant, J., & Daborn, G. 1994. The effects of bioturbation on sediment transport on an intertidal mudflat. Netherlands Journal of Sea Research, 32, 63-72. https://doi.org/10.1016/0077-7579(94)90028-0
- Gregory S. Fivash, Delia Stüben, Mareike Bachmann, Brenda Walles, Jim van Belzen, Karin Didderen, Ralph J.M. Temmink, Wouter Lengkeek, Tjisse van der Heide, Tjeerd J. Bouma. (2021) Can we enhance ecosystem-based coastal defense by connecting oysters to marsh edges? Analyzing the limits of oyster reef establishment, Ecological Engineering, Volume 165, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecoleng.2021.106221.
- Guarini, J.-m., Blanchard, G., Gros, P., Gouleau, D., & Bacher, C. 2000. Dynamic model of the short-term variability of microphytobenthic biomass on temperate intertidal mudflats. Marine Ecology Progress Series (0171-8630) (Inter-research), 2000, Vol. 195, P. 291-303, 195. doi:10.3354/meps195291
- Haas, T. & Pierik, Harm Jan & Van der Spek, Ad & Cohen, Kim & van Maanen, Barend & Kleinhans, Maarten. (2017). Holocene evolution of tidal systems in The Netherlands: Effects of rivers, coastal boundary conditions, eco-engineering species, inherited relief and human interference. Earth-Science Reviews. 177. 10.1016/j.earscirev.2017.10.006.
- Hastings, A., Byers, J., Crooks, J., Cuddington, K., Jones, C., Lambrinos, J., Talley, T., Wilson, W. 2007. Ecosystem engineering in space and time. Ecol. Lett. 10, 153–164.
- Hart 1992 Community organization in streams: the importance of species interactions, physical factors, and chance - DD Hart -Oecologia, 1992 – Springer
- Huettel, M., Berg, P., Kostka, J.E., 2014. Benthic exchange and biogeochemical cycling in permeable sediments. Annu. Rev. Mar. Sci. 6, 23–51. https://doi.org/10.1146/ annurevmarine-051413-012706.
- Le Hir, P., Monbet, Y., Orvain, F., 2007. Sediment erodability in sediment transport modelling: can we account for biota effects? Cont. Shelf Res. 27, 1116–1142. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.csr.2005.11.016.

- Jimenez-Hornero, F., Zhang, X., Giraldez, J., Laguna, A., 2008. Numerical study of the transition regime between the skimming and wake interference flows in a water flume by using the lattice-model approach. J. Hydraul. Eng. asce - J HYDRAUL ENG-ASCE 134. https://doi.org/10.1061/(ASCE)0733-9429(2008)134:2(274)
- Jone, S.C., Lawton, J.H., Shachak, M. 1994. Organisms as ecosystem engineers. Ecosyst. Manag. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4612-4018-1\_14.
- Kleinhans, M., Bierkens, M.F.P. & Perk, M. 2010. HESS Opinions On the use of laboratory experimentation: "Hydrologists, bring out shovels and garden hoses and hit the dirt". Hydrology and Earth System Sciences. 14. 10.5194/hess-14-369-2010.
- Knaapen, M., Holzhauer, H., Hulscher, S., Baptist, M., de Vries, M., WI|delft, V., & Ledden, M. 2003. On the modelling of biological effects on morphology in estuaries and seas. IEEE Transactions on Automatic Control - IEEE TRANS AUTOMAT CONTR.
- Kristensen, E., Penha-Lopes, G., Delefosse, M., Valdemarsen, T., Organo Quintana, C., & Banta, G. 2012. What is bioturbation? Need for a precise definition for fauna in aquatic science. Marine Ecology Progress Series, 446, 285-302. doi:10.3354/meps09506
- Lalli, C. and Parsons, T. 1997. Biological Oceanography: An Introduction (Second Edition), Chapter 7, Pages 177-195
- Larsen, L., Eppinga, M., Passalacqua, P., Getz, W., Rose, K. & Liang, M. 2016. Appropriate complexity landscape modeling. Earth-Science Reviews, 160. doi:10.1016/j.earscirev.2016.06.016
- Launeau, P. & Méléder, Vona & Verpoorter, Charles & Laurent, Barillé & Kazemipour-Ricci, Farzaneh & Giraud, Manuel & Jesus, Bruno & Menn, Erwan. (2018). Microphytobenthos Biomass and Diversity Mapping at Different Spatial Scales with a Hyperspectral Optical Model. Remote Sensing. 10. 10.3390/rs10050716.
- Leder, Nenad & Duplančić Leder, Tea & Bačić, Samanta. (2020). Analysis of State-of-the-Art Hydrographic Survey Technologies. Conference: FIG Working Week 2020
- Lindqvist, S., Engelbrektsson, J., Eriksson, S., & Hulth, S. 2016. Functional classification of bioturbating macrofauna in marine sediments using time-resolved imaging of particle displacement and multivariate analysis. Biogeosciences Discussions, 1-30. doi:10.5194/bg-2016-411
- Lochte, K., Anderson, R., Francois, R., Jahnke, R., Shimmield, G., Vetrov, A., 2011. Benthic Processes and the Burial of Carbon. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-642- 55844-3\_9.
- Lumborg, U., Andersen, T., & Pejrup, M. 2006. The effect of Hydrobia ulvae and microphytobenthos on cohesive sediment dynamics on an intertidal mudflat described by means of numerical modelling. Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science, 68, 208-220. doi:10.1016/j.ecss.2005.11.039
- David A. Lytle, Gonzalo Martínez-Muñoz, Wei Zhang, Natalia Larios, Linda Shapiro, Robert Paasch, Andrew Moldenke, Eric N. Mortensen, Sinisa Todorovic, and Thomas G. Dietterich. Automated processing and identification of benthic invertebrate samples Journal of the North American Benthological Society 2010 29:3, 867-874. https://doi.org/10.1899/09-080.1
- Marani, M., D'Alpaos, A., Lanzoni, S., Carniello, L., & Rinaldo, A. 2010. The importance of being coupled: Stable states and catastrophic shifts in tidal biomorphodynamics. Journal of Geophysical Research: Earth Surface, 115. doi:https://doi.org/10.1029/2009JF001600
- Martins, G.M., Thompson, R.C., Neto, A.O., Hawkins, S.J., Jenkins, S.R., 2010. Enhancing stocks of the exploited limpet Patella candei d'Orbingny via modifications in coastal engineering. Biol. Conserv. 143, 203–211.
- Meleder, Vona & Savelli, Raphaël & Barnett, Alexandre & Polsenaere, Pierre & Cugier, Philippe & Lerouxel, Astrid & Le Bris, Anthony & Dupuy, Christine & Fouest, Vincent & Lavaud, Johann. (2020). Mapping the Intertidal Microphytobenthos Gross Primary Production Part I: Coupling Multispectral Remote Sensing and Physical Modeling. Frontiers in Marine Science. 7. 520. 10.3389/fmars.2020.00520.
- Meysman, F., Boudreau, B., Middelburg, J. 2003. Relations between local, nonlocal, discrete and continuous models of bioturbation. J. Mar. Res. 61, 391–410. https:// doi.org/10.1357/002224003322201241.

- Middelburg, Jack, 2019. Marine Carbon Biogeochemistry: A Primer for Earth System Scientists. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-10822-9.
- McMichael, C.,Dasgupta, S., Ayeb-Karlsson, S. and Kelman, I. (2020) A review of estimating population exposure to sea-level rise and the relevance for migration Environmental Research Letters, 10.1088/1748-9326/abb398
- Ministry of Infrastructure and Environment, The Netherlands; (2018): Dutch long term monitoring of macrobenthos in the Dutch Continental Economical Zone of the North Sea.
- Mohr, V. (2022). Modelling the Impact of Seagrass on Coastal Morphodynamics in a Tidal Basin. Master thesis. Universität Hamburg
- Montserrat, Francesc & Van Colen, Carl & Degraer, Steven & Ysebaert, Tom & Herman, Peter. (2008). Benthic community-mediated sediment dynamics. Marine Ecology Progress Series. 372. 43-59. 10.3354/meps07769.
- Murray, A. B., Knaapen, M., Tal, M., & Kirwan, M. 2008. Biomorphodynamics: Physical-biological feedbacks that shape landscapes. Water Resour. Res, 44. doi:10.1029/2007WR006410
- Nasermoaddeli, M. H., Lemmen, C., Koesters, F., Stigge, G., Kerimoglu, O., Burchard, H., Klingbeil, K., Hofmeister, R., Kreus, M., Wirtz, K. 2017. A model study on the large-scale effect of macrofauna on the suspended sediment concentration in a shallow shelf sea. Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science, 211. doi:10.1016/j.ecss.2017.11.002
- Nehls, Georg & Witte, Sophia. (2009). Extraction and Dredging. Wadden Sea Quality Status Report 2009; Common Wadden Sea Secretariat, Wilhelmshaven, Germany.
- Nepf, H. M., and Vivoni, E. R. (2000), Flow structure in depth-limited, vegetated flow, J. Geophys. Res., 105( C12), 28547–28557, doi:10.1029/2000JC900145.
- Nicholls, R. J. et al. Ranking of the World's Cities Most Exposed to Coastal Flooding Today and in the Future (OECD, 2007).
- Oreskes, N., Shrader-Frechette, K. & Belitz, K. 1994. Verification, Validation, and Confirmation of Numerical Models in the Earth Science. Science (New York, N.Y.). 263. 641-6. 10.1126/science.263.5147.641.
- Orvain, F., Hir, P., Sauriau, P.-G., & Lefebvre, S. 2012. Modelling the effects of macrofauna on sediment transport and bed elevation: Application over a cross-shore mudflat profile and model validation. Estuarine Coastal and Shelf Science, 108, 64-75. doi:10.1016/j.ecss.2011.12.036
- Paarlberg, A. J., Knaapen, M., de Vries, M., Hulscher, S., & Wang, Z. B. 2005. Biological influences on morphology and bed composition of an intertidal flat. Estuarine Coastal and Shelf Science, 577-590. doi:10.1016/j.ecss.2005.04.008
- Passarelli, Claire & Hubas, Cédric & Paterson, David. (2018). Mudflat Ecosystem Engineers and Services. 10.1007/978-3-319-99194-8\_10.
- Pavoni, G., Corsini, M., Pedersen, N. et al. Challenges in the deep learning-based semantic segmentation of benthic communities from Ortho-images. Appl Geomat 13, 131–146 (2021). https://doi.org/10.1007/s12518-020-00331-6
- Pianosi, Francesca & Beven, Keith & Freer, Jim & Hall, Jim & Rougier, Jonathan & Stephenson, David & Wagener, Thorsten. (2016). Sensitivity analysis of environmental models: A systematic review with practical workflow. Environmental Modelling & Software. 79. 214 - 232. 10.1016/j.envsoft.2016.02.008.
- Pinto, L., Fortunato, A.B., Zhang, Y.J., Oliveira, A., Sancho, F.E., 2012. Development and validation of a three-dimensional morphodynamic modelling system for non-cohesive sediments. Ocean Modelling 57, 1–14.
- Piomas: http://psc.apl.uw.edu/research/projects/arctic-sea-ice-volumeanomaly/
  - Zhang, J.L. and D.A. Rothrock, "Modeling global sea ice with a thickness and enthalpy distribution model in generalized curvilinear coordinates", Mon. Weather Rev., 131, 845-861, 2003
- Plater, A.J., Kirby, J.R. (2011), 3.03 Sea-Level Change and Coastal Geomorphic Response, Treatise on Estuarine and Coastal Science, Volume 3, 39-72, https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-374711-2.00304-1
- Ana M. Queirós, Silvana N. R. Birchenough, Julie Bremner, Jasmin A. Godbold, Ruth E. Parker, Alicia Romero-Ramirez, Henning Reiss, Martin Solan, Paul J. Somerfield, Carl Van Colen, Gert Van Hoey, Stephen Widdicombe. (2013). A bioturbation classification of European marine infaunal invertebrates. Ecology and Evolution 2013; 3(11): 3958– 3985

- Raitoharju, J., Riabchenko, E., Ahmad, I., Iosifidis, A, Gabbouj, M., Kiranyaz, S., Tirronen, V., Ärje, J., Kärkkäinen, S. and Meissner, K. 2018. Benchmark database for fine-grained image classification of benthic macroinvertebrates, Image and Vision Computing, Volume 78, Pages 73-83, ISSN 0262-8856, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.imavis.2018.06.005.
- Reinhardt, L., Jerolmack, D., Cardinale, B., Vanacker, V., Wright, J., (2010). Dynamic interactions of life and its landscape: feedbacks at the interface of geomorphology and ecology. Earth Surf. Process. Landf. 35: 78–101. https://doi.org/10.1002/ esp.1912.
- Riethmüller, R., Heineke, M., Kuhl, H., & Keuker-Rudiger, R. 2000. Chlorophyll a concentration as an index of sediment surface stabilisation by microphytobenthos? Continental Shelf Research, 20, 1351-1372. doi:10.1016/S0278-4343(00)00027-3
- Riisgard, H. U. 2001. On measurement of filtration rates in bivalves The stony road to reliable data: Review and interpretation. Marine Ecology-progress Series - MAR ECOL-PROGR SER, 211, 275-291. doi:10.3354/meps211275
- Riisgard, H. U., Larsen, P., & Pleissner, D. 2014. Allometric equations for maximum filtration rate in blue mussel Mytilus edulis and importance of condition index. Helgoland Marine Research, 68. doi:10.1007/s10152-013-0377-9
- Sanford, L. 2008. Modeling a dynamically varying mixed sediment bed with erosion, deposition, bioturbation, consolidation, and armoring. Computers & Geosciences, 34, 1263-1283. doi:10.1016/j.cageo.2008.02.011
- Schückel, U. & Kröncke, I. (2013). Temporal changes in intertidal macrofauna communities over eight decades: A result of eutrophication and climate change. Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science 117: 210–218. 10.1016/j.ecss.2012.11.008.
- Schürholz, D., & Chennu, A. (2022). Digitizing the coral reef: Machine learning of underwater spectral images enables dense taxonomic mapping of benthic habitats. Methods in Ecology and Evolution, 00, 1– 18. https://doi.org/10.1111/2041-210X.14029
- Shull, D. 2001. Transition-matrix model of bioturbation and radionuclide diagenesis. Limnology and Oceanography - LIMNOL OCEANOGR, 46, 905-916. doi:10.4319/lo.2001.46.4.0905
- Sievers, J., Rubel, M., Milbradt, P. (2020): EasyGSH-DB: Bathymetrie (1996-2016). Bundesanstalt für Wasserbau. https://doi.org/10.48437/02.2020.K2.7000.0002, https://mdi-de.baw.de/easygsh/
- Singer, A., Schückel, U., Beck, M., Bleich, O., Brumsack, H., Freund, H., Geimecke, C., Lettmann, K., Millat, G., Staneva, J., Vanselow, A., Westphal, H., Wolff, J., Wurpts, A. & Kröncke, I. (2016). Small-scale benthos distribution modelling in a North Sea tidal basin in response to climatic and environmental changes (1970s-2009). Marine Ecology Progress Series 551: 13-30. 10.3354/meps11756
- Singh, R. and Mumbarekar, V. (2022) Neural network model approach for automated benthic animal identification, ICT Express, Volume 8, Issue 4, Pages 640-645, ISSN 2405-9595, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.icte.2021.03.003.
- Skinner, C., Coulthard, T., Schwanghart, W., Van De Wiel, M. & Hancock, G. 2021. Global sensitivity analysis of parameter uncertainty in landscape evolution models. 10.25932/publishup-46801.
- de Smit, J.C., Kleinhans, M.G., Gerkema, T., Timmermans, K.R. and Bouma, T.J. (2020), Introducing the TiDyWAVE field flume: A method to quantify natural ecosystem resilience against future storm waves. Limnol Oceanogr Methods, 18: 585-598. https://doi.org/10.1002/lom3.10386
- Solan, M., Ward, E., White, E., Hibberd, E., Cassidy, C., Schuster, J., Hale, R., Godbold, J. 2019. Worldwide measurements of bioturbation intensity, ventilation rate, and the mixing depth of marine sediments. Scientific Data, 6, 58. doi:10.1038/s41597-019-0069-7
- Spalding, M.D., McIvor, A.L., Beck, M.W., Koch, E.W., Möller, I., Reed, D.J., Rubinoff, P., Spencer, T., Tolhurst, T.J., Wamsley, T.V., van Wesenbeeck, B.K., Wolanski, E. and Woodroffe, C.D. (2014), Coastal Ecosystems: A Critical Element of Risk Reduction. Conservation Letters, 7: 293-301. https://doi.org/10.1111/conl.12074
- Stal, L. 2010. Microphytobenthos as a biogeomorphological force in intertidal sediment stabilization. Ecological Engineering, 36, 236-245. doi:10.1016/j.ecoleng.2008.12.032
- Taghon, G. 2004. Optimal foraging by deposit-feeding invertebrates: Roles of particle size and organic coating. Oecologia, 52, 295-304.

- Teal, L., Bulling, M., Parker, E., & Solan, M. 2008. Global patterns of bioturbation intensity and mixed depth of marine soft sediments. Aquatic Biology, 2, 207-218. doi:10.3354/ab00052
- Temmerman, Stijn & Meire, Patrick & Bouma, Tjeerd & Herman, Peter & Ysebaert, Tom & de Vriend, Huib. (2013). Ecosystem-based coastal defence in the face of global change. Nature. 504. 79-83. 10.1038/nature12859.
- Stijn Temmerman, Erik M. Horstman, Ken W. Krauss, Julia C. Mullarney, Ignace Pelckmans, Ken Schoutens. Annual Review of Marine Science 2023 15:1, 95-118. Marshes and Mangroves as Nature-Based Coastal Storm Buffers
- J Tolhurst, R Riethmüller, D.M Paterson, In situ versus laboratory analysis of sediment stability from intertidal mudflats. (2000) Continental Shelf Research, Volume 20, Issues 10–11, https://doi.org/10.1016/S0278-4343(00)00025-X.
- T.J. Tolhurst, K.S. Black, S.A. Shayler, S. Mather, I. Black, K. Baker, D.M. Paterson, Measuring the in situ Erosion Shear Stress of Intertidal Sediments with the Cohesive Strength Meter (CSM), Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science, Volume 49, Issue 2, 1999, Pages 281-294, ISSN 0272-7714, https://doi.org/10.1006/ecss.1999.0512.
- Tomkins, Jessica & Antoniades, Dermot & Lamoureux, Scott & Vincent, Warwick. (2008). A simple and effective method for preserving the sediment–water interface of sediment cores during transport. Journal of Paleolimnology. 40. 577-582. 10.1007/s10933-007-9175-1.
- De Troch, M., Cnudde, C., Vyverman, W., & Vanreusel, A. 2008. Increased production of faecal pellets by the benthic harpacticoid Paramphiascella fulvofasciata: Importance of the food source. Marine Biology, 156, 469-477. doi:10.1007/s00227-008-1100-2
- Unsworth Richard K. F., Bertelli Chiara M., Cullen-Unsworth Leanne C., Esteban Nicole, Jones Benjamin L., Lilley Richard, Lowe Christopher, Nuuttila Hanna K., Rees Samuel C., Sowing the Seeds of Seagrass Recovery Using Hessian Bags (2019), Frontiers in Ecology and Evolution Volume 7, 10.3389/fevo.2019.00311
- US Army Corps of Engineers . 2000. Development of a Suspension Feeding and Deposit Feeding Benthos Model For Chesapeake Bay.
- Van Colen, C., Underwood, G., Serôdio, J., & Paterson, D. 2014. Ecology of intertidal microbial biofilms: Mechanisms, patterns and future research needs. Journal of Sea Research, 92, 2–5. doi:10.1016/j.seares.2014.07.003
- van Maanen, B., Coco, G., and Bryan, K. R. (2013a). Modelling the effects of tidal range and initial bathymetry on the morphological evolution of tidal embayments. Geomorphology 191, 23–34. doi: 10.1016/j.geomorph.2013.02.023
- van Maanen, B., Coco, G., and Bryan, K. (2015). On the ecogeomorphological feedbacks that control tidal channel network evolution in a sandy mangrove setting. Proc. R. Soc. A. 471, 20150115. doi: 10.1098/rspa.2015.0115
- van Maanen, B., Coco, G., Bryan, K., and Friedrichs, C. (2013b). Modeling themorphodynamic response of tidal embayments to sealevel rise. Ocean Dynamics 63, 1249–1262. doi: 10.1007/s10236-013-0649-6
- van de Koppel, J., Herman, P., Thoolen, P., & Heip, C. 2001. Do Alternate Stable States Occur in Natural Ecosystems? Evidence from a Tidal Flat. Ecology, 82, 3449-3461. doi:10.2307/2680164
- Verwey, J. 1954. On the Ecology of Distribution of Cockle and Mussel in the Dutch Waddensea, Their Role in Sedimentation and the Source of Their Food Supply.
- Volkenborn, Nils and Karsten Reise. "Lugworm exclusion experiment: Responses by deposit feeding worms to biogenic habitat transformations." Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology 330 (2006): 169-179.
- Volkenborn, N., Robertson, D.M. & Reise, K. Sediment destabilizing and stabilizing bio-engineers on tidal flats: cascading effects of experimental exclusion. Helgol Mar Res 63, 27–35 (2009). https://doi.org/10.1007/s10152-008-0140-9
- Waeles, B., Hir, P., & Silva Jacinto, R. 2004. Modélisation morphodynamique cross-shore d'un estran vaseux. Comptes Rendus Geoscience - C R GEOSCI, 336, 1025-1033. doi:10.1016/j.crte.2004.03.011
- Wal, D., Wielemaker, A., & Herman, P. 2010. Spatial Synchrony in Intertidal Benthic Algal Biomass in Temperate Coastal and Estuarine Ecosystems. Ecosystems, 13, 338-351. doi:10.1007/s10021-010-9322-9

- Waldock, Conor & Stuart-Smith, Rick & Albouy, Camille & Cheung, William & Edgar, Graham & Mouillot, David & Tjiputra, Jerry & Pellissier, Loïc. (2021). A quantitative review of abundance-based species distribution models. 10.1101/2021.05.25.445591.
- Wang, Sheng & Wrede, Alexa & Tremblay, Nelly & Beermann, Jan. (2022). Low-frequency noise pollution impairs burrowing activities of marine benthic invertebrates. Environmental Pollution. 310. 119899. 10.1016/j.envpol.2022.119899.
- Warner, J.C., Sherwood, C.R., Signell, R.P., Harris, C.K., Arango, H.G., 2008. Development of a three-dimensional, regional, coupled wave, current, and sediment-transport model. Computers & Geosciences 34, 1284–1306. 10.1016/j.cageo.2008.02.012.
- Watts, C. & Tolhurst, T. & Black, Kevin & Whitmore, A.P. (2003). In situ Measurements of Erosion Shear Stress and Geotechnical Shear Strength of the Intertidal Sediments of the Experimental Managed Realignment Scheme at Tollesbury, Essex, UK. Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science. 58. 611-620. 10.1016/S0272-7714(03)00139-2.
- Wäldchen, J., & Mäder, P. (2018). Plant species identification using computer vision techniques: A systematic literature review. Archives of Computational Methods in Engineering, 25(2), 507–543. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11831-016-9206-z
- Wäldchen, J, Mäder, P. Machine learning for image based species identification. Methods Ecol Evol. 2018; 9: 2216–2225. https://doi.org/10.1111/2041-210X.13075
- Weinstein, Ben G. (2018). A computer vision for animal ecology. Journal of Animal Ecology, 87(3), 533–545.
- https://doi.org/10.1111/1365-2656.12780 Wheatcroft, R. A. 1992. Experimental tests for particle size-dependent bioturbation in the deep ocean. Limnology and Oceanography, 37, 90-104.
- Wood, R., & Widdows, J. 2002. A model of sediment transport over an intertidal transect, comparing the influences of biological and physical factors. Limnology and Oceanography - LIMNOL OCEANOGR, 47, 848-855. doi:10.4319/lo.2002.47.3.0848
- Wood, R., & Widdows, J. 2003. Modelling intertidal sediment transport for nutrient change and climate change scenarios. The Science of the total environment, 314-316, 637-49. doi:10.1016/S0048-9697(03)00088-3
- Zhang, Y., Ye, F., Stanev, E. & Grashorn, S. (2016). Seamless cross-scale modelling with SCHISM. Ocean Modelling. 102. 10.1016/j.ocemod.2016.05.002.
- Zhang, W., and Arlinghaus, P. (2022). Climate, coast and morphology. Ox. Res. Encyclopedia Climate Sci. doi: 10.1093/acrefore/9780190228620.013.814

## Versicherung an Eides statt – Affirmation on Oath

Hiermit erkläre ich an Eides statt, dass ich die vorliegende Dissertationsschrift selbst verfasst und keine anderen als die angegebenen Quellen und Hilfsmittel benutzt habe.

I hereby declare upon oath that I have written the present dissertation independently and have not used further resources and aids than those stated.

Hamburg, 31.01.2023

## Acknowledgement

Es ist bei mir mittlerweile Tradition geworden immer auf den letzten Drücker abzugeben. Deshalb mache ich es kurz und frei heraus:

An erster Stelle möchte ich mich bei meinen beiden Supervisorn Prof. Corinna Schrum und Dr. Wenyan Zhang danken.

Bei Wenyan möchte ich mich speziell bedanken für Fleiß, Geduld und Engagement. Fleiß, vor allem beim Korrigieren meiner Paper, worin er immer viel Zeit investiert hat. Geduld mit meiner sprunghaften Art und Zerstreutheit. Und schließlich das Engagement mit dem er es schafft für mich – und die ganze Arbeitsgruppe mit eingeschlossen – immer neue Vortragsmöglichkeiten, Reisen, Tagungen und Chancen und Möglichkeiten aller anderen Art zu organisieren. Nicht zuletzt bedanke ich mich auch für sein offenes Ohr und Ratschläge zu entscheidenden Problemen, die mich immer weiter gebracht haben.

Bei Corinna möchte ich mich für ihre Weitsicht und Ruhe bedanken. Sie wusste Situationen immer genau einzuschätzen und hat mich dadurch fast unbemerkt immer auf den richtigen Weg geleitet. Außerdem hat sie im persönlichen Gespräch auf mich immer eine Ruhe und Zuversicht ausgestrahlt, die mich sehr beruhigt hat.

Als nächstes muss ich meinem Arbeitskollegen Lucas Porz danke. Es ist keine Übertreibung zu sagen, dass ich ohne seine Hilfe diese Arbeit deutlich später abgegeben hätte. Unzählige Male schon habe ich über ein Problem Stunden oder Tage lang sinniert. Die Lösung war in den meisten Fällen einfach Lucas zu fragen. Ein kurzes Telefonat und meine Probleme waren gelöst, oder ich war zumindest auf den richtigen Weg gebracht. Die Selbstverständlichkeit und Bescheidenheit mit der du - nicht nur mir sondern auch vielen anderen – hilfst, weiß ich sehr zu schätzen!

Zu guter Letzt möchte ich noch den anderen aus der Arbeitsgruppe danken: Mengyoa, Rümeysa, Jiayue, Veronika, Chao und Jailing. Das ist echt eine tolle Truppe, die mir jeden Morgen ein Lächeln ins Gesicht zaubert, wenn ich die Bürotüre öffne und "Hello" sage. Ich arbeite gerne mit euch zusammen!

(Pogo, dich hab ich natürlich auch nicht vergessen. Du weißt Bescheid, ich muss nichts weiter sagen.)